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1. WELCOME TO RUALLAND 
Ok. So I live in a guys’ dorm… They come soon. 
That will be interesting. 
  
2. ROCK ‘N ROLL HIGH SCHOOL 
I just got back from orientation. The school 
is ok. It looks like Algonquin. I have a lot 
of classes, and I made a new friend and some 
“acquaintances”. Samantha is the new friend 
(Junior), and Kelvin (Senior) and this other 
child (think slutty, but nice. Sophomore.) It 
was all new people, and I saw the most 
excellent guys. It might be the seacoast, but 
these boys were beautiful. There were a few 
that stuck out. They’re all in my grade, too… 
Which is good. 
Blue and yellow shoe boy: Possibly the one I 
like most, and he kind of noticed me. Tall, 
brown hair, really nice face shape, 
lacrosse/soccer build. I love him. Stared at 
me during lunch, on the way home (He walks 
home, and so do I) walked next to me (by 
choice) on the way from the Annex to the main 
building. Did I already say I love him? I love 
him. 
Shaggy rocker/Sex God boy: I love him. He 
likes the same bands I do, and he’s beautiful. 
He looks like that Australian model for CK, 
(the one who played Tarzan.) Plays drums and 
guitar. Did I mention he is beautiful? He is 
beautiful. Skinny (Nice shape… He’s fit, not 
anorexic) blue/green eyes. Lips, nose, throat, 
hands, feet, legs… Adonis, Paris, Peleus, 
Loki, Eros, Ganymede Endymion, Narcissus, 
Apollo, Cupid all in one. Likes English, is 
into music, reads. He’s awesome. A poet, and 
beautiful, and seems intelligent and nice.    
“Look into my sexy eyes” lip pierced boy: 
Friends with the Sex God. Tall, dark brown 
hair. Lip ring (sexy, sexy.) Soft voice, and 
forearms. Sexy eyes. Lips, eyes, cheekbones, 
and forearms.   
“I’m good-looking boy”: Is good looking. Not 
much to say. Tall, brown hair in his eyes. 
Cheekbones, mouth, lips. 
“Let’s stare at Julia” boy: Cute. Football 
build (Defense/quarterback) Not skinny, not 
fat. Blond hair (Medium. Not shaggy, not a 
crew cut.) Blue eyes, blonde hair. Farm boy 
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comes to mind. Stared at me in the gym while 
talking to his friend. And in the library. And 
in the halls. Decent, I suppose. 
It took me a little to find the building. It’s 
three houses away from the actual school, so I 
had to ask this random woman in the school 
parking lot. She was really helpful, though, 
and very nice. Then I went over to the 
building and two senior girls were there (All 
the helpers had to wear white shirts and 
khakis) and they were like, “So are you a 
junior or a senior?” and then I told them “I’m 
a sophomore.” And they were like, “Oh. You 
look a lot older than you are. Maybe it’s the 
glasses.” Anyway, that was interesting. I 
walked into the building, and up the stairs. 
My guidance counselor met me, and I got a 
nametag, people liked what I was wearing… 
Stuff like that. My guidance counselor talked 
to me for a bit, and told other teachers I was 
living at the academy (One of them thought she 
knew me… She didn’t.) Then they sat me down 
next to two rather slutty looking girls. 
Cheerleaders, over tanned skin, lots of make-
up and gloss. Not really pretty, but people 
like them because they wear cloths that show 
off a ton of skin, and they have rather 
“attractive personalities”… The smack their 
gum when they talk, and they bat their tiny 
eye lashes… I suppose I’m jealous that senior 
guys were actually talking with them, and the 
senior girl was flirting, and the sophomore 
was giggling. They talked to me for a bit, but 
the neon nail polish of the senior, and the 
“My hair is brown, but it’s blonde because I 
have these streaks in it… See? And look how 
much gloss I’m wearing!” was getting to me.  
Our first activity was to be paired up, and to 
fill out a questionnaire about the person we 
were with. I met Kelvin, a senior who is 
living with his girlfriend and her mother 
because he lived in the projects in Lowell, 
and he wants to be in the army and play 
football, so he is here for a better 
education. His family means the world to him, 
and he wants to try really hard to make their 
life better. There was a question on the 
sheet, “What would you do with a million 
dollars?” and he said, “Buy a house for my 
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family to live in a good neighborhood.” This 
summer he trained to be in the army. I have a 
lot of respect for him, and I’m proud that 
he’s turned out so well. A friend, but not 
someone I would want to date. So, we presented 
each other, and people clapped for us, and it 
was pretty cool. 
Next we had nametags put on to our backs, and 
had to walk around, asking people whom the 
hell we were. Like, “Does my person have 
hair?” “Are they famous?” “Are they middle 
aged?” Each time I was a middle aged man. Fun 
stuff. I met Samantha by asking her what I 
was. We are both pretty hyper around new 
people, and we bonded right away. She likes 
the same music as I do, and he had a good time 
making fun of red necks and pick-up trucks. We 
went on a tour of the school (Kevin, Samantha, 
and this guy from Finland) which was ok. It’s 
a school that needs some work; they are 
building a new one that should be ready in a 
few years. We have to walk from the Annex 
(English and History building) to the main 
building (Everything else; math, science, 
arts, etc.) on this dirt path in the middle of 
a field. I met a few teachers I’m going to 
have, and they’re all pretty nice. 
We had pizza, chips, a cookie, and milk for 
lunch. It consisted of a few speeches by the 
principals, including a rather scary one by an 
assistant principal who works for the 
technology department. He warned us that we 
would get detention if we were on an 
inappropriate  (Porn) cite and if he found out 
we were on an inappropriate (Porn) cite, and 
he will find out, we would get detention. So, 
if we ever feel like we’re going to be on a 
inappropriate (Porn) cite by accident, we have 
to tell a teacher we didn’t mean to go there, 
and then we’ll be free from punishment. 
Samantha and I basically laughed and talked 
during lunch, and there was “Blue and Yellow 
Shoe Boy” right behind her, facing me, sitting 
alone, and glancing my way. Lunch was pretty 
good. The food was iffy, and the speeches 
rather annoying, but all over it was pretty 
ok. 
After lunch, we went back to the Annex, and 
into the gym. We were then told about the 
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schools and random classes, and our daily 
planners, and were given maps. We filled out a 
questionnaire, and had a raffle, and then we 
were allowed to go home. Regarding school, it 
made me less nervous, a tad more confused, but 
overall it’s not a bad place, walking to 
school isn’t bad, and the guys are not bad 
either. 
Getting up early is interesting. Watching TV 
after getting up early is rather fun. Music 
videos rock, and being able to have the whole 
rest of the house be asleep is nice, too. 
Our health insurance is changing. This 
wouldn’t normally bother me, but my therapist 
is on a different plan. Rather than Signa, now 
we have Blue Cross. This might mean the 
changing of a therapist, again. I’m sick of 
changing therapists, having to say the same 
things, establishing new things, and having 
each one think I have a different problem, and 
having each one say different things about 
cutting, sleeping, and other delightful little 
things. My current therapist “understands 
cutting”. And she says it helps, but it’s so 
much better to punch a punching bag (I have 
one) or to run (I need new shoes), or to row 
(I told her I enjoyed the pain from that, 
since it is pretty much tearing up your hands 
for the first month. She told me not to do 
crew.) So now we have to call her and see if 
she’s on the same heath plan. If not I will be 
very pissed off, and I will be more vexed than 
I already am. She’s a good therapist. A Fairy 
Queen. More like Mrs. Bristol than Jan Mabley, 
but that’s ok. She has the same silent pause 
things, like she can’t figure out what to say, 
or that she’s, “giving me a minute”, where Jan 
Mabley would keep on talking, and Jan decided 
that I was a childhood trauma case, where Jill 
Nooney has either not figured it out yet, or 
decided that I am, and is dealing with it a 
different way. Therapy in the morning is bad 
idea, and I do not recommend it. Afternoon is 
a better time. 
As for other things, went to the mall 
yesterday. The mall here is nice, no Hot 
Topic, though. I want henna. They have another 
little shop that is like it, but more wind 
chimes and Bush jokes. Less posters and hair 
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dyes. Which reminds me, I wish to dye my hair 
atomic pink, and cut it really short. What do 
you think? I want that, or dyed white hair or 
black hair. That would be interesting. 
Right now I’m pissed at Wyatt and Seph. My 
stupid guy friends. Wyatt for a mail he sent 
me, some of the content is rather 
disconcerting, and makes me like him less, and 
Seph has been a jerk for not mailing me, and 
for not doing anything but say sappy things, 
and “be there” and make me think things when I 
obviously shouldn’t like him because he is 
unreliable. I know I sound stupid, I know I 
sound girly, and boy-obsessed, but right now, 
it’s a phase I’m going through. So, deal with 
it. You all have your inner teenage girl, 
rebellion, conformity, non-conforming, not 
rebelling, just shut the hell up, and let the 
person next to you be themselves. Even that 
statement sounds stupid, but I’m sick of 
caring what fucking people fucking think all 
the fucking time. And even in that I care. I’m 
going to stop before I start deleting their 
mails, and taking the ones I’ve saved and 
burning them. 
So, my new high school is decent staff and 
school, decent people, an ok library, cute 
boys, and walking distance.  Plus, the art 
department looks interesting. 
 
3. NERVES 
I’m still worried about starting a new high 
school. I’m visualizing it, and you get to 
help me fill in the blanks. Ok, so I walk to 
school, a ten-minute walk. I get there, there 
a people in little groups and clusters talking 
and sitting around. I see no one I know. What 
do I do? (Fill in the blank) Next I find my 
homeroom, a challenge in itself. I sit down, 
and I don’t know anyone on the room. What do I 
do? (Fill in the blank) Then I bolt to my next 
class in the Annex, a random building three 
minutes away from the main building. But, I 
can’t find my room? What do I do? (Fill in the 
blank.) After a few more classes, it’s lunch. 
I walk into the room, and I don’t see anyone I 
know. What do I do? (Fill in the blank.) So 
after hyperventilating a bit, since I had to 
jog to gym from the Annex, I arrive at my last 
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class of the day. WTF do I do in gym? (Fill in 
the blank) 
As you can see, I’m a tad worried. So, do I 
bring a backpack on the first day? How does 
one make friends? Is it bad to bring a map 
with you? Should I just ask teachers and hall 
monitors where my classes are and how to get 
to them? Do you bring a lunch? What do you sit 
with if you don’t know anyone? Should I bring 
a book to read at lunch? Should I even go to 
lunch?  HOW THE HELL DOES ONE SURVIVE PUBLIC 
HIGHSCHOOL? 
Anyway, I’ve been drawing pictures of the cute 
boys, and I’m making a book of them. It should 
be fun. I shall make you all copies… If you 
have any requests of certain guys you wish me 
to draw, and put into my book, tell me what 
they look like, and what kind of clothes they 
would wear. So far I have six of them, and I’m 
planning to make an interesting little book 
from them. It consists of French Boy, Sex God, 
Blue and Yellow Shoe Boy, Good-Looking Boy, 
Farm Boy (Let’s Stare at Julia Boy), and 
Pierced Lip Boy so far. Each one has their own 
page, each one is wearing what they wore to 
orientation (Well, actually, French Boy was 
found in a magazine, so he’s wearing what he 
was wearing in the magazine.) The best line 
from “Room Raiders”: “Boom! I’m a fucking 
magician! How do you like that, bitch?” Ah, 
home girls going out with “preps” is rather 
amusing. She like, hated him, and he picked 
her. It was funny. 
Sexy, sexy. People taking the quiz thing, and 
Nicimo is pissed at me (Are you?I love you, 
and I’m sorry… {Pats your head}, I love you, 
and have a wondrous time in France)… Oh joy. 
A few excepts from things people have said 
regarding me and the quiz thing (I love you 
all, and thank you.) Taking a page out of 
Nicimo’s lovely, gold leafed, satin covered 
book, I shall post the stuff about me… Oh 
dear… 
:-: who has the best house = well, julia lives 
in a seniors guys dorm so... 
:-: who is most likely to become an actress = 
julia 
:-: who do you wish you were closer to= THE 
SEKSI GUYS AT JULIA’S NEW SCHOOL! XD 
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:-:who has the best house = **AMENDMEN:T 
Bert’s house is tied with Julia, because by 
some weird happening of nature, it slipped my 
mind that Julia lives in a senior boys’ 
dormitory ^_^** 
:-: who is the most flirty = Julia or Amanda, 
definitely. 
 
4. JADED 
Current thoughts: School sucks (I’m getting so 
freaking worried, and I haven’t even gone 
there yet…) and Mr. Y. is being really nice 
about it. He’s actually being really cool, 
giving me advice, and being rather kind and 
protective…. I feel like a Freshman again. 
WHAT TO WEAR (A CHALLENGE IN ITSELF) 
Here we are, darthings. What should I wear 
tomorrow? What are you wearing on your first 
day of school? I’m so conflicted… What should 
I wear on the first day of highschool? Make-
up? Hair? Footwear? Just kind of freaking out 
over details.  
And here’s something I got from Chritinia 
Maria. Because quizzes are TOO HOT FOR WORDS. 
A QUIZ 
+ name: Julia 
+ birthday: September 1 (It’s in a few days, 
bitches {I like Chappelle’s speak}) 
+ nicknames: Jewel, Jewels, Jewelies, Sqeaking 
Thing, Jelly Bean “Hey you”, “The girl with 
the sun in her eyes” 
+ location: A boys’s dorm… 
+ what are you doing right now? This sexy 
little quiz. 
+ what are you wearing? Tommy Hilfiger capri 
pants, and a black diamond and lace tank top 
from” Fang Glam” 
+ do you like your neighbors? Some boys who 
haven’t come yet. But they will…  
+ whats your magic number? I have no idea what 
a “magic number” is, you crack-addict 
quizmaker. “Magic numbers, yeah, I bet… 
+ do you smoke, drink, or do drugs? Well, I’ve 
never smoked, or done drugs… Drinking-wise, 
I’ve only had, like, a glass or two of 
champagne at one or two times.  
favorites 
+ color: Black 



 9

+ friends: All of them, because I love them 
like little squirrels. 
+ car: The Bat Mobile.  
+ food: I like ice cream. Cookie Dough, 
Vanilla, Mint (Cookie or chip), and other 
little flavors. It depend on my mood. 
+ drink: Water. Ginger Ale. 
+ store: Bannana Republic, Gap, Filene’s (You 
can find cool shit there)Old Navy, Victoria’s 
Secret (NAVY BLUE THONGS.) 
+ outfit: I don’t know. My Guess or Gap jeans 
and my “NOTHING TO WEAR” tee-shirt. 
+ boyfriend/girlfriend: I’m single. It’s so 
sad… I’m, like, in withdrawal. 
+ song: “The Bad Touch”, “Somebody Told Me”, 
“Float On”, “I Believe in a Thing Called 
Love”, “Get Low”, “Debaser”, “A Bullet with 
Butterfly Wings”, “Lithium”, Anything by the 
Beatles, “Sex and Candy”, “Strutter”, 
“Amsterdam”, “Running”, “Girls Just Wanna Have 
Fun” and a bunch of others, but I shouldn’t 
put anymore… 
+ band: The Beatles 
+ movie: There are too many. I fancy the 
Batman movies… 
+ slippers:I do not wear slippers. Why keep 
your feets in little slippers? Why keep them 
locked away? It’s dark in those slippers… 
+saying: “Boom! I’m a fucking magician!”  
+ animal: I like les chats. 
when was the last time you.. 
+ showered: Like, two hours ago. And I 
showered twice since I put in a hair treatment 
that is supposed to make your hair all soft 
and lovely…  
+ kissed some one: One fucking year ago. A bad 
kiss (Too much tongue from him… Ew.) but still 
a kiss.  The last time I was almost kissed, 
but I did that hot head turn was a few months 
ago… Fun stuff. 
+ went to a movie: A few days ago. “The Royal 
Engagement”. See it. The guy is Sex God, and I 
love him.  
+ talked on the phone: Two nights ago to 
Katidid. 
+ cried: Last night, I think. I cried in my 
dream… Does that count? Otherwise, I, like, 
tear up all the time for no reason… And it’s 
not allergies… Oh joy. 
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+ paged someone: Never… Pagers are very 90’s. 
Or 80’s… Late 1700’s… 
+ lied: I lie to myself every day.  
+ cheated on someone: Last summer…. With Nick 
on Max… Sort of, anyway. It was rather fun… 
And Max cheated on me too… And I knew he would 
(Christian Boys camp…) so I had fun with Nick. 
I wouldn’t make a point of cheating again 
unless I had reason to. 
+ ate nerds: I had fucking Nerds. If you’re 
being a lovely little pervert, then never. 
+ drank welchs grape juice: When I was, like, 
three… And it wasn’t even Welch’s, bitch. 
+ watched the country channel: I was sleeping 
over at Katidid’s, and her sister is OBSESSED. 
So I watched it on and off. I HATE COUNTRY 
MUSIC WITH A PASSION. 
+ shaved ANY part of you body and what part: 
Well, I’m a girl. So I have my legs, arms, 
armpits, and (If it moves me) my head.  
relationships 
+ do you have a boyfriend or girlfriend: Will 
you stop with this question? You don’t have to 
rub it in… Ok? I don’t have a fucking 
boyfriend. Whoop-de-fucking-doo!   
+ whats their name: His name is fucking 
invisible because I don’t fucking have one. 
+ how long have you been going out: I hate 
you. 
+ have you ever been in love: I fall in love 
very easily. Therefore, I call it attachment 
and lust. 
+ who was the best kisser: Definitely the guy 
I went out with in kindergarten. Just kidding. 
Actually, Seph isn’t so bad. His kiss on the 
cheek felt like the snow falling, warm 
sunlight, and the whisper of butterfly wings 
across my face. I love him… 
+ have you ever cheated on them: Yes. Ok? I 
did, and Nick was cooler than Max. So MOO HA 
HA HA.  
+ have you ever played someone: Cheating is 
playing. Except, playing you do it a few 
times… Fun stuff. 
+ whats your favorite thing to do with that 
special someone: Talk. Kiss a bit. The tension 
to kissing is more fun than actually doing it. 
Sex isn’t an issue yet, perv. 
+ whats the best present you've gotten from 
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someone: Well, I like going to therapy… 
Getting a therapist. Or the card I got from 
Mr. Y, or Seph’s mails, or compliments, or 
wardrobes… Stuff like that.  
+ what qualities do you look for in a guy or 
girl: They have to be a sex god, or at least a 
demi-god (I know… I’m shallow… But it’s the 
eye that draws one to a person, not really the 
mind. Though, sometimes it is.) They have to 
love English (reading, literature, writing) 
art (drawing, painting, art history) and they 
have to be sensitive, caring, and strong. 
Interesting, too. 
+ whose your best friend: I have many. 
+ what makes your best friend: Being nice, 
interesting, intelligent, funny, a tad wild, a 
bit crazy, and loyalty.  
+ who is your oddest friend: Alex, Squib (I 
love it, though) Katidid (I love it), or Torey 
(I Love it.) 
+ who is your funniest: Torey with her 
dancing, and just everything. Everyone else is 
funny as well. You all have your funniness.  
+ who is your happiest friend: Torey, or 
Squib. 
+ who is your most annoying friend: This guy 
named Max… Or Josh… Oy vey. 
+ who is always there for you: Christinia 
Maria, Katiedid, Nicimo, Squib 
+ best guy friend: Seph, Kelvin, Wyatt (Mr. 
Y), Nate, Lawrence… There are a few… 
+ friend who could be more: There are too 
many… Probably Seph, since he’s the sexy, sexy 
beast of love. 
THE AFTERMATH 
So, school starts tomorrow. I’m still on a 
schedule where I stay up really late, and get 
up really late… That should be fun tonight. In 
Mr. Y’s words, (It’s a very nice excerpt, and 
if he gets pissed, then I shall beat him with 
a wooden spoon from afar, because it’s nice 
stuff that I’m putting in here, and he should 
deal with it.) 
MR. Y’S SWEET POETRY 
“So your first day of school looms. I would be 
so excited like I mentioned, so lets play a 
little game of fill in the blanks, though I'll 
just see what I can say without actually 
following your madlibs like section... well, 
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I'm sure that the moment you get there, you 
are in fact going to be a little out of place 
because I'll bet that there will not be that 
many new sophemores, (wow! your a sophemore, I 
remember the days when you were a little 
freshman... young... impressionable... now 
your a sohpemore, mature... jaded... ready to 
take on the world) anyways. So I'm sure that 
this is how its going to go down, when you go 
in there, you will see a group of girls... wow 
the more I think about this the harder it 
is... you got your work cut out, but granted, 
at least some sleazy guys :-) are probably 
going to be coming up to you! Okay lets get 
back on track... when you get there you will 
see a group of girls, or a single girl who you 
will just know is thinking kind of like 
yourself, she'll be quiet, probably not 
looking to make eye contact, and probably 
dressed a little differently, you'll be you, 
slightly unsure of yourself, you'll be 
thinking... why am I here, I'm so 
uncomfortable... and I guess wyatt isn't so 
bad, I mean he's a nice guy... oh back to the 
subject... and well this girl is the type of 
person that you can initially make friends 
with, if you just make one friend the first 
day, you will be golden and it will be smooth 
sailing from then on out, cause you can be 
gaurenteed that she knows a girl similar to 
herself, or possibly two, and its more than 
likely that you will be able to tolerate them, 
if not be freinds, and from there it will 
grow. But like I said, just look for that one 
person to reach out to, a person who doesn't 
look that sure of themself, who looks like 
they don't belong, because if nothing else, 
they will be happy that someone is talking to 
them and they will be made more at ease. I 
know your going to freak out... ahhhh don't, 
don't worry about it, you said you knew some 
people right? You'll be just fine I promise, I 
promise, thats a promise from me, and I 
usually don't break a promise on occasion. I 
know it sounds corny, but don't be afraid to 
simply walk up to someone and introduce 
yourself if they look cool, and if its a hot 
guy, just look at him, and don't say anything, 
and smile. But also, don't come and introduce 
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yourself to a group of people, that is bound 
to not work. But find that one girl I kow that 
you can. You are going to have a blast and you 
will be like... uhhh... I don't need these 
crappy online friends anymore because I have 
all these new freinds and I am the bees knees. 
Well thats all for me, I'll send you the good 
vibes and good luck... GOOD LUCK and you don't 
need it because your going to have an awesome 
time” 
BLINK, BLINK…  
See? It was nice stuff. He’s being rather kind 
and supportive. Unlike Seph. I mean, WTF (Who 
the fuck, not what the fuck in this instance) 
does he think he is? Yes, say all of that good 
stuff, and then don’t mail fro a month. Real 
smooth, hun. Yeah, sure, love you too. And the 
sad thing is I’m not over him, even though 
he’s pissed. When he mails again (I’m probably 
going to call before that) I’ll fall for him 
all over again, and I’ll have the same 
problem. He told me he would write every day. 
The key word there is “told”.  Seeing is 
believing, and I see nothing. Blame it on 
viruses, blame it on your family. The fact is 
, Seph, darling, you didn’t mail. I almost 
feel possessed with Mr. Y’s hatred for him, 
but I’ll try to subdue it for a bit. I want 
him to be here, to tell me it’s all ok. He was 
like a nice little spare tire I used, and then 
grew to love. But then the tire rolled away, 
and I’m wating for some guy on the street to 
sell it back to me. I don’t want this to be a 
repitition with the whole issue of Stefan and 
Cobb, because those events were stupid, but I 
mean, this is Seph we’re talking about. I 
mean, it’s Seph. The constant, the center, the 
“two halves of one heart”… The “known-each-
other-since-kindergarten-and-have-loved-each -
other-for -years” Seph. Irish ballads speak of 
him, the Tam Lin to my Janet, but he’s just 
the “brown haired” boy, and I painted a 
picture of our pretty little house, with 
apples on the shelves, and fire in the hearth. 
I’ll follow him wherever he goes. Not. I’m 
rather confused about ll this right now, and I 
shouldn’t be so sensitive to the issue, but 
I’m rather pissed. 
A BUSH RANT (OTHERWISE KNOWN AS “FUCK BUSH”) 
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Another thing I’m pissed about. People 
thinking teenager have no idea about politics. 
My father last night was like, “Teens will 
vote for Kerry because they know Bush listens 
to country music.” Teens will vote for Kerry 
because Kerry is pro-choice, pro-gay marriage 
rights (That bastard had better let gay 
marriage stay, or I will be pissed. What does 
it matter if they get married? They are 
people, people In love. And if they are 
obsessed as they seem to ideals of family and 
home life, then let the gays and lesbians have 
that same right. Why does it even concern 
them? It’s love, it’s marriage. It’s not their 
life, so fucking stay away from it. Why would 
you want power over love? You stupid power-
obsessed freaks. Sorry. Minor rant of politics 
and gay marriage and their rights.) he has god 
ideas for healthcare, something that will 
effect everyone. Kerry separates church and 
state. Bush wants people to pray in school. 
Kerry wants to raise minimum wage to $7 
(Better for everyone…) Bush wants to lower it, 
and Bush fucks up our taxes (Remember that 
$300 your parents got for every child in the 
family? That will majorly raise our taxes when 
we are older. It will effect us.  
FREEDOM OF SPEECH, BITCHES! VOTE KERRY! 
Oh, and I will be joining the democratic party 
at my school. Stuffing envelopes may not be 
glamorous, but, seriously, do you want to be 
drafted to go to war with, like, Canada? Yeah, 
I thought so.  
STILL FREAKING OUT 
School starts tomorrow. I’m rather scared, 
anxious, spazing, and just kind of ambivalent. 
I know I have to go, but there’s that whole 
thing of “WHAT DO I WEAR?” “DO I BRING A 
BACKPACK?” And, “TO GO TO LUNCH, OR NOT TO GO 
TO LUNCH?” Then there’s my whole schedule. 
Observe. 
Homeroom 
American Literature (Honors) 
Biology (Honors) 
Interactive French (Honors) 
Algebra I  
Health 
Graphics 
US History 
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PE 
Advanced Drawing 
SAD BUT TRUE 
It’s not as impressive as some of my friends’ 
schedules, and Algebra I I’ve already taken 
(and passed with lovely colors) but it should 
be manageable, classes-wise. My person has 
distinct faith in me, which is nice, but I’m 
not sure how to find my classes. The building 
is so big, and there’s so many doors.  
RED SHOE RETURN  
I already told you about my “Red Shoe” 
feeling. You know, the fairy tale about the 
girl who gets a pair of magical red shoes, and 
she dances in them, and loves them. But then 
she can’t stop dancing, and she almost kills 
herself from exhaustion, and her feet are 
bleeding, and she can’t stop dancing. Finally 
she throws herself to the mercy of god, and is 
saved. I feel like that when I’m thrown into a 
social situation. I can’t stop the manic, 
can’t stop the insanity. But the shoes, the 
person I become is confident, and she doesn’t 
take crap. She could become the most popular 
girl in school, she could do all of this 
stuff. But she has not feelings (except the 
lust after cute boys, which isn’t really a 
feeling.)  She died over the winter school 
year last year, and the red shoes went with 
her. But now it seems the slippers are back, 
the returned a little while for the 
orientation. I’m worried she’ll come back 
forever. True, she makes me kickass friends, 
but there’s a cost. It’s like my soul is 
snatched. She really doesn’t care what she 
does, just as long as it looks perfect and 
lovely. She was thin, she was pretty, she knew 
what she was, and she knew how to deal with 
things. But she didn’t dream, she didn’t 
write. A hollow shell. The sad thing is, I 
didn’t even try to take over. I just let it 
run the course, and she let me deal with all 
the crap I got from my dad. So, I killed her 
over the winter, and spring was me becoming 
myself, or the person I am now (am I myself?) 
Spring may have been a battle, or the rage of 
me as I came back, pissed off that I had to 
return from the nice, cool, darkness of the 
cave in my mind. A perfect balance is what 
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most people have, I get the extremes. People 
like to think she’s the one I really am, the 
laughing voice, the outgoing personality. 
Smiles all the time, and laughs (sometimes 
that pisses people off) and the mentality of 
not having any cares, except those of a power-
hunger teenager. I wouldn’t call my real 
friends for weeks, I wouldn’t learn in class, 
I would hunger for dances, and little highs of 
the day. Spend my time at West, and eat a ton. 
The kill myself running to keep myself, 
“Perfect.” Poor little me, I’m insane. 
I’VE BEEN TYPING FOR OVER THREE FUCKING HOURS 
Betty Crocker was right when she said, “If you 
feel exhausted, lie down on the floor for five 
minutes, splayed out, and relax. Then get back 
up and work.” Even though she was a slave to 
her husband, and a typical 1950’s mentality, 
the lying on the floor thing works. Other 
things on my mind… School… Mr. Y is going to 
make the pictures I told him to (But he’s 
going to make them look like me, which won’t 
make them lovely…) Fuck. School starts 
tomorrow.  
 
5. FEAR AND LOATHING 
Well, you were all wrong. I have no friends 
here, everyone hates me. I hate my life. 
FUCK THIS SCHOOL 
Lets do a recap, because I need to recall 
every painful moment of it to remind myself I 
only have 540 more days of this shit, and I 
don’t need friends here. I have enough other 
places, and I love all of them, so why deal 
with people who dislike me, and whom I dislike 
right now? I made notes during the class, so I 
could recall the overall feeling of it. 
MY DAY (SEND IN THE TORPEDOS, LIGHTNING BOLTS, 
AND SAD FACES) 
Homeroom: Met Ashley, a nice child. Fat 
homeroom teacher spoke of pop singers, and 
asked us what we liked and was a bit strange 
around me when I asked for a locker (they 
forgot about me, and I didn’t get one.) 
English: My teacher is Queen of the Harpies. 
Caw, Caw! 
Bio: Would someone tell the guy next to me to 
SHUT THE HELL UP. Nice teacher, I guess. Déjà 
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vu 8th grade, minus the one friend I had in 
that class. 
French: Lovely, slow, French speaking. Easy as 
hell. Nice teacher et atmosphere. 
Algebra: It’s like everyone is two… And in 
sixth grade. Decent teacher. Very lenient.   
Lunch: Alone in the library. Anti-social. 
Thinking lovely suicidal thoughts. 
Between lunch and health: Went to the 
bathrooms to drown my sorrows. Smells like 
cigarette smoke, and couldn’t eat anything (I 
was planning to eat, like, a piece of bread, 
or something… I could loose the weight, 
though) because some idiot child came into the 
bathroom, and two teachers were right by the 
door. 
Health: My teacher likes to think she’s 
“badass”. Funny, nice, and “different”. Two or 
three annoying people in the class. Headache. 
U.S. History: Headache. Too many people. 
Decent teacher. Everyone here is either 
punk/goth or preppy. Oh joy. 
Gym: Ashley and her tow stupid twin friends 
suck. Red head sitting next to me sucks. We 
have to fucking change for fucking gym. I hate 
this. 
 LIES… ALL LIES 
So, you all lied to me. Your “I bet you’ll do 
fines”, “You’ll make tons of friends”, “You’ll 
met tons of new people” are all lies. True, 
you couldn’t see what it was going to be like, 
but even though I had a fragment of hope, I 
guess I shouldn’t have even had that. So, it’s 
good I planned to eat alone, or to not eat at 
all. No one will notice me, and la la la, I’ll 
be fine.  It’s my fault really, for almost 
believing any of you. I know you were trying 
to be nice, and make me feel better, and thank 
you. But you all know I can’t make friends on 
my own. I made all of my friends through the 
first people I met. At Trottier, it was 
Christy (Homeroom and tour) at St. Mark’s it 
was Maggie, who I met Torey from, and so on 
from there.   
SOUNDS LIKE FIGHT CLUB, BUT MORE USEFUL  
Ted’s rules for getting through high school 
with little to no contact with those around 
you: Just keep on reminding yourself. You are 
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better than these people. You are smarter. You 
are cooler. You don’t need them. 
THERE IS SOME LIGHT IN THIS ETERNAL NIGHT 
Wyatt finally did my picture (It’s perfect. I 
love it.) Maggie mailed, Christy and Katie 
commented. I love you all, and I miss you 
shitless. 
OTHER POINTS I HAVEN’T GEOTTEN ACROSS 
(OTHERWISE KNOWN AS “FUCK THIS SCHOOL”: THE 
REMIX) 
The building is huge and confusing. I have no 
friends. I complain too much, and will no one 
try to befriend me? When a new student comes, 
don’t you try to talk with them, and act 
really nice? No one did that to me, and I 
TRIED TOO. Don’t think I didn’t try. I was 
polite, kind, nice, friendly, and even did 
that stupid “new kid” wide eye thing.  People 
I talked to freaking snubbed me, and people 
actually acted pissed off that I was sitting 
at a table first in a class. I apologized for 
living, and they just sniffed at me. I plan to 
eat in the large field, or not eat, and go to 
the library. Next year I’m going back to St. 
Mark’s (I don’t even care anymore. I just miss 
everyone too much to care.) or to Exeter, and 
not have to deal with any of this crap 
anymore. I feel very much alone. 
 
 
6. WRONG CROWD 
I just heard the first three boys to come into 
my dorm. They are all PG year students (post-
graduate) and are kind of obnoxious sounding. 
It’s awesome. They were like, “Man, we should 
get kicked outta here, we could plant awesome 
weed or something…Hahahahahahahahahahaha. Yeah 
man, we could push a kid into the principal, 
Hahahahaahahahahahhahahaahahahaha. It’s just 
kind of annoying… But funny, and lovely to 
eavesdrop on. I thought they were going to 
come into my house for a second, they were all 
really near the door, but they didn’t, which 
was a relief, and also kind of disappointing. 
I could have just been standing there, and I 
would have been like, “Hey… So… Are you guys 
going to live here?” Blink, blink… 
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REMEMBER THAT EPISODE OF SOUTH PARK, WITH THE 
GANG MEMBERS? 
So, I met a person yesterday, and she actually 
talked with me again today. Her name is 
Casidy, and Casidy used to belong to a gang. 
Like, an actual bandanna wearing, tattoo-
covered, shoot or be shot, “I cut you”, 
survival gang member. She’s awesome though… 
She is an ex-gang member, gangs aren’t cool, 
but the whole thing of it, the whole glitz and 
glamour it gets makes it be so… I don’t know. 
I want to say cool, but she was forced into 
it, and she was still really young when a lot 
of bad things happened to her. Finally her 
parents smartened up, and her family moved 
here. I mean, she must be thinking, “I had to 
pray everyday to survive, and she is gawking 
at me with fish eyes, gushing, “That is too 
cool… You were a gang member”. I should have 
told her it was awesome she survived, but I 
seem to be saying all the wrong things 
nowadays, so if she hates me for it, it’s just 
another person. Though, she did wait for me, 
and she’s so cute… She’s so small, and spunky… 
Boston accent and all, like a little Queen or 
something… I adore her to pieces, though, and 
I want to be able to talk to her, but I have a 
dilemma… I don’t know what to talk with her 
about. I don’t even know if she wants me as a 
friend.  
WHY I CAN’T TALK TO PEOPLE 
What do people actually talk to each other 
about? Girls only talk about school, and I’m 
trying to grow out of that mindless 
conversation. But there’s only so much life, 
music, TV, and guys one can stand before they 
get to a point where they are standing in the 
galaxy they created, swirling with stars in 
this dark room, saying, “Why am I here? Where 
am I going? What am I to do?” Life is a 
journey, and even though it sounds like crap, 
there’s only so much you can talk about. But 
then, “How ‘bout that weather” turns into a 
ongoing saga of snowstorms you used to see 
when you were little, and how they are all 
gone now. That runs into global warming 
conversations, and that leads into politics, 
and then that leads into your family, your 
parents, how they met, what they are like, 
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back down to the person, back down to the 
world. The interesting constant for all of us 
is school, but what can I say about it? It 
sucks. I should try to talk to them, though. 
What do you think I should talk to them, 
about? I should launch into stories, tell them 
about my adventures at St. Mark’s and in 
Trottier… The thing is to get them to listen, 
to keep their attention… Fun stuff. My 
teachers are varying from sucky, to clueless, 
to bitchy, to interesting, to kind, to ok. My 
English teacher makes me want to cry, though. 
I can’t stand female English teachers. They 
make me so angry. They can’t teach at all. 
Female math teachers can, female science 
teachers only, female gym, female history, all 
fine. Female English, no. They cannot teach. 
They are in love with dead, white men, they 
are croaky, they are  bitchy, they think too 
much of themselves, and they are bent on 
grammar, and structure. Male teachers are 
like, “Let your mind flow… You are to write an 
essay.” At least, that is my experience with 
female teachers. I am not sexist, I sound it, 
though, I just don’t get along with female 
teachers. Fun stuff. 
LETTER TO THE ENGLISH TEACHER 
 "Ok. Hi. Do you really think I'm wrong about 
everything? If you think that, maybe I 
shouldn't be in this class. But, I am 
advanced, freaking honors English, and I 
deserve to be heard. You don't agree with me, 
fine. But, you asked for what I thought, and 
I'm a critical, cynical person. I don't like 
what John Smith says about the Indians (Native 
Americans) and I will damn well say ‘he/she’ 
if I damn well please. You don't like it, 
great. You agree with me, though that I am 
supposed to be here, and I am here to learn. 
Just because I went to a prep school that 
wasn't your precious Exeter doesn't mean I'm 
as ignorant as some of the people here. I'm 
sure you know of the Harkness table? Well, 
guess what? I was raised at the Harkness 
table. I find the things you say engaging and 
interesting. I know what you are talking about 
half the time. I intend to pass this class 
weather you like it or not, and I will work my 
ass off for my grade to get into a great 
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college, whether you like it or not, and I do 
it for me, and not for you." 
STUPID IDEA. PROBABLY SHOULDN’T MAIL THAT ONE 
She is Queen of the Harpies, an Arrogant 
Bitch, and a person whom I cannot stand. Torey 
would find her excellent, and wondrous, and 
she would adore her to no end. Something about 
“Being so cool. She doesn’t take any crap, and 
she’s just working us to our potential, and 
she’s just being really cool.”  Except Torey 
would say it in an engaging, interesting way… 
Anyway, what do you think forms an American? I 
have to write an essay, “What is an American.” 
I’m thinking a slave to the media, but she’ll 
hate that, and she’ll be as critical as I am… 
So, tell me what you think. 
OTHER INTRESTING THINGS 
Besides having an ex-gang member talk to me, 
and meeting a few more people, and deciding to 
go to a private school next year, I’m supposed 
to meet a boy tomorrow who is the son of a 
colleague of my dad 
s. He’s “shy at first, but then warms up”. He 
also goes to my high school, is in my grade, 
and could possibly be a good friend. 
Interesting, eh? In gym today I did 75 
crunches (more than everyone else, and right 
up there with this shit athletic guy, it got 
me some respect which was cool) and I’m 
planning to urg on my new urg tomorrow… Plus 
I’m walking everywhere, and not eating lunch 
(with minimal snack when I get home) so 
perhaps I’ll loose weight, and go back to 
cross country shape, which would be awesome… 
Plus, exercise is supposed to make you feel 
better.  
THE SNOW QUEEN LOOKED PRETTY DAMN HAPPY 
Maybe if I just don’t feel anything, do work, 
not have friends here, and loose weight like a 
madwoman, I’ll be happy. My father will have 
no reason to yell at me, and I’ll be studying 
all the time. It sounds like such a sad 
existence, but perhaps that is what my year 
will be like. I study my ass off, I go to a 
good private school, I go to a good college. 
My therapist is no help (should I switch?) and 
seems to be bent on me needing to change my 
attitude about things… I tried it today, and 
guess what? It doesn’t help to “take down the 
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wall”. It makes one more vulnerable, and what 
good does that do?  
STRANGER IN A STRANGE LAND (OTHERWISE KNOWN AS 
THE “FUCK THIS SCHOOL” CHORUS) 
Let me see, people who talked to me today. 
Ashley (Briefly, mostly about “Steve”, 
otherwise known as “Sex God”. She talked to 
him, but he sat next to me today. Hello Steve, 
my little Sex God. Science was talking to 
Bridget (Cheerleader… Ok. But not interested) 
the girl who sits in front o f me (Not 
interested at all)  and C.J., a football 
player, and the “funny-man, everyone’s friend, 
coolest, most popular guy around. Actually 
remembered my name, and was like, “So, how you 
doin’?” Decent, but every girl likes him… “See 
you next week” sounded nice, though. But, he 
seems like kind of a jerk, too.) Have I told 
you all about English Boy? Well, English boy 
takes Latin, has brown hair, on the football 
team, in my English and  Biology classes. 
Stares at me in English. Sits near me in 
biology. He’s actually pretty nice looking. 
But, I do not wish to repeat what I did last 
year. Besides, he has tons of the more 
beautiful girls to choose from (why are all of 
the hicky people really pretty?) and I suppose 
I kind of have a person… Ok, not really. 
Anyway, then there was Gang Girl, and Sam at 
lunch, Diane in Health… I miss you guys, 
though… School sucks when you’re new. Go up to 
the new kids, and hug them. Talk to the new 
kids. I’m serious, it’s really nice, and, 
believe me, new kids appreciate it. But, you 
guys would do that anyway, so good. Yay, yay. 
 
7. BOY TOY 
The day after you hang out with a guy, there 
are always doubts. It’s one of those little 
things that comes back to bite you in the ass. 
WHY JABBA THE HUT GETS MORE ACTION THAN I DO 
Besides being the sexiest worm in the galaxy, 
Jabba the Hut is probably more charming in 
social situations… For instance, last night I 
made a couple mistakes, that are not uncommon, 
but very stupid… 
JAH LOVE 
He kissed my arm…. However weird that sounds, 
it’s true… It’s kind of weird, really. I mean, 
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I didn’t do anything to him besides ruffle his 
hair, and talk. He was, like, holding me 
around the waist, and leaning into me on the 
tire swing…. Honestly, I just met the guy… The 
sad thing is, do I fancy him, or not? I like 
the attention, but it’s not that every atom 
burning sensation you get when you’re around a 
guy who you really like…. Is it god that I 
feel comfortable around him? That I’m not 
spewing guts all over, and shaking from 
nervousness? A list of other things he did is 
in order… I wonder if he was drunk, or 
something… “Drunk on life, high on love”… Oh 
dear. 
THE SHAG AND SNOG KNOWS MY NAME 
What Ryan (That’s a cute name… “Brain Ryan” 
comes to mind from that Teen Sex Comedy movie 
I saw… It’s good) Did 
• Pushed me on a tire swing 
• Held me around the waist 
• Leaned his head onto mine for long periods 

of time 
• Kissed my arm (Put his lips onto my arm, 

and closed his eyes) 
• Put his head on my lap 

(?!?!?!?!?!?!??!?!?!?!!??!?!!?!?!?!!?!??!!?
?!) 

• Straddled my leg (He was like, on the tire 
swing, and he like, sat on my leg… It was 
random) 

• Put his hand on the small of my back…. A 
little gesture, but “the small of my back” 
sounds so hopelessly romantic; it’s not 
even funny. 

• Put his lips right by my ear… 
• Touched my hair (WHY DO GUYS DO 

THAT?!?!?!?!?!??!?!) 
WHY TIRE SWINGS ARE TOO SEXY  
They just are, they just are.  Get one. And 
they have so much hidden meaning, too. It’s 
like summer, and childhood memories, and it’s 
kind of like a model for what sex looks like 
(All my pervish friends, you know what I mean… 
If you don’t, think about it for a while,. 
Think about wedding rings… That should also 
give you an idea. If you don’t get it after 
those hints, I do not know how to help you.) 
It’s so insane. In Seventeen they have these 



 24

models with these boy models on tire swings in 
the sunlight in the afternoon. Moonlight 
rocks. 
JADED (YOU GOT YOUR MAMMA’S STYLE, BUT YOUR 
YESTERDAY’S CHILD) 
A thought. Marriage is only about lust. In 
olden ties, if you were to have a family, 
which meant shagging, you would get married. 
It wasn’t about love, it was about your Shag 
and Snog needs. Wedding bands are a sign that 
you two can have sex now by church (and moral) 
standards. You put your finger into the band 
(which looks like a hole.) Do you people get 
it? Life is about lust. Love is just something 
we created to make ourselves feel better. And 
people say I’m jaded…    
THE BASE LINE OF “I WANT YOU (SHE’S SO HEAVY)” 
IS INSTANT SEXY 
It’s like a “kiss about apple pie a la mode 
with the vanilla creaminess melting in the pie 
heat. A kiss about chocolate, when you haven’t 
eaten chocolate in a year. A kiss about palm 
trees speeding by, trailing pink clouds when 
you drive down the Strip sizzling with 
champagne. A kiss about spotlights fanning the 
sky and the swollen sea spilling like tears 
from your legs.” –Fancesca Lia Block (I love 
her. And I love the Beatles. And that passage 
about a first kiss is something that describes 
what I feel when I listen to them. Or 
something like that.) Fun stuff  
SASQUACH 
The issue: I’m a wee bit taller than him. 
Which is sad, because I’m average height.  
BARBIE (OTHERWISE KNOWN AS “CAN’T TOUCH THIS”) 
36, 24, 36… What does that mean? I’m getting a 
tape measure. It’s probably some guy thing… 
Fun stuff. 
LA BELLE DAME SANS MERCI 
I even drew a comic yesterday (It’s kickass. 
Well, sort of. Its decent) Anyway, I drew the 
plot outline out, and I might take a bunch of 
digital photos and alter them a bit to plan 
out the story. Anyway, it’s about a girl who 
is thrown into a state of unconsciousness from 
Ecstasy. Hence, Sleeping Beauty. But, I plan 
to saturate the colors of the Rave, swirling 
lights, and throbbing stobes.  Ice cold in the 
hospital, black hair tossed about a pillow, 
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ice sculpture. Punished for blooming too soon… 
It’s going to be terribly beautiful, and I 
plan to make a nice little Zine or book from 
it… I mean, it’s very prudish, it warns 
against teen pregnancy (Sleeping Beauty is a 
product of a teenage birth) and then Sleeping 
Beauty falls into the wrong crowd (the modern 
day equivalent of Carabosse) goes to Rave, 
dances herself into a dream, takes the pill, 
and falls asleep in that moment of rapture and 
false realization. I plan to end it with her 
in the hospital bed, and the Lilac fairy (A 
purple haired nurse) drawing out the life 
support as Prince Charming bolts through the 
door with that antidote kiss.   
I’M JUST A SWEET TRANSVESTITE (OTHERWISE KNOWN 
AS, “I COULD NEVER BE A WOMAN”) 
Ok. Something that has been rolling about my 
head for the hours . He asked if I would 
rather be a guy or a girl (I was trashing 
Sheep Girls last night. The whole, “OHMYGOD, I 
BROKE A NAIL” and the “WHERE’S MY MOIST 
TOWELET?!!?!?!?!?!?!??!!” thing. Then he was 
like, “What would you rather be, a girl or a 
guy?” He would rather be a guy, and then I had 
to defend why I like being a girl. I used the 
phrase, “If you have a pimple, you can put 
stuff on it, and people can’t see it. Cover up 
rocks, and guys can’t use it… Well, they 
could. But then they would be gay… Or a Drag 
Queen. Same thing.” The age old, “You aren’t 
like most girls” was said… Oh dear. 
RATS, LIKE, DIE IF THEY CAN’T HANG OUT WITH 
OTHER RATS 
Yes, my friends, you are rats. We are all 
rats. In lovely little cages. Like “Pinky and 
the Brain”. Except we’re rats. I miss you 
guys, all mes amies, and I wish you guys were 
all going to my high school right now. 
Regarding the Big Private School (Phillips), 
most faculty parents don’t want their kids to 
go there because it’s so freaking tedious. So, 
you all get to help me plan how to go to St. 
Mark’s. I suppose I have to show them that I 
am smart, adaptable, and that I’ll do well 
there. I’ll have to take lovely tests again, 
and go through the admissions process. But, 
wearing a beautiful white gown at graduation 
sounds a lot better than a simple cap and 
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gown. Plus, I miss my old state. The snow, the 
sun, all of you… My old grounds… I lived there 
for seven years. You can’t uproot something as 
much as you have uprooted me… It’s not nice. 
Fun stuff. 
IN WITH THE GOOD, OUT WITH THE SHIT 
I like him as a person. A fling. A thing. An 
ally.  Could turn into something more, but as 
for right now, I am not in love. I may be 
obsessed. But, I need the action right now. 
Something to steal me from this horrid school. 
Fun stuff. 
 
8. BOYS (SOMETIMES A GAL JUST NEEDS ONE) 
I AM IN LOVE!!!!!!!!!!!!!!!!!!!!!! WE ARE IN 
LOVE!!!!!!! 
So, the guy was actually a REALLY CUTE GUY. 
It’s amazing. 
THERE SHE GOES AGAIN 
The first week of school I usually find some 
guy who I fancy. A lot. Then I date him… A bit 
of an iconoclast. As you know we went to the 
Science Teacher’s Annual Cookout, and I was 
supposed to meet Boy there, the son of one of 
my dad’s colleagues, who happens to go to my 
high school and is in my grade. So, we meet, 
and we stand by our parents for a while. 
Finally he’s like, “So, who do you have for 
teachers?” We talked, laughed, and compared. 
The he started to talk to other people around 
us, bringing me sort of into the conversation. 
At that point I thought him a jerk, though… 
Loud, obnoxious… Kind of one of those popular 
people who just likes sports and stuff, and 
doesn’t really think about anything else, or 
do anything else. So, we all decided to play a 
game of soccer.  
IT’S GOOD I CAN PLAY BALL (OTHERWISE KINOWN AS 
“HARDBALL” OR “HARDBALLS”) 
The Boy likes the Yankees. He wishes to move 
to New York (He was born there.)  So, we all 
decided to play soccer and this Ultimate 
Frisbee-ish game where you take two steps, and 
throw the ball at a person. I scored three 
goals (there was this huge guy guarding the 
goal, and millions of kids playing) So, he’s 
like, really impressed (I didn’t know I had it 
in me…) and we go off to the tire swing, and 
he’s like, “Get on”. So, he pushes me for a 
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bit, and we talk about music, people, life… 
Then he starts to hold me around the waist a 
bit, and hold onto the tire a bit more, and 
look into my eyes… He has really glittery 
eyes… Then his brother comes and wants a turn, 
and we stay on for a bit more (He came onto 
the swing a bit, too. Like, got onto the 
swing, and a swung around together… It was 
like a really sappy movie. The moon was out, 
our bodies “glowing” from playing soccer and 
just from the night sky   
DANCING IN THE MOONLIGHT 
So, we sat at a table, and our sisters (both 
named Laura) came over and stalked us. We made 
jokes about how it looked like they were 
making a bad porno film with the grass. We 
sat, he hit some baseballs (He’s like, shit 
good at baseball and soccer) We talked a bit 
more, and then he goes over to the swing, and 
is like, “Get on.” 
SWINGERS 
This time, he wouldn’t let go of the tire 
swing. He swirled me about, and then started 
to hold me. Like actually hold me. His arms 
around my stomach, his arms around me, head 
nuzzled into my neck. At one point me put his 
head into my arm, eye closed, and just stayed 
there for a bit. I couldn’t believe it, 
really, but this guy had his arms around me. 
We were talking, and just leaning into each 
other. Heads together, really comfortable. It 
just felt really right. Nothing weird, my 
stomach wasn’t freaking out, not butterflies 
with machine guns and bayonets in my stomach. 
Just right. His mouth near my ear, his soft 
hair, I SOUND SO STUPID…Oh my god, I can still 
smell his soap clean smell on me… It’s nice… 
DING, DING, DING!!!!!! 
So, then he says, “So… Have you ever had a 
boyfriend?” Buzzers, lights, Houston, we have 
contact. When a guy asks you that, it means he 
fancies you.  So I launched into the brief 
history (Hehe) And it was pretty cool. The 
holding thing was really great, though. And we 
always had stuff to talk about. He was just 
nice. 
“YOU’RE NOT LIKE MOST GIRLS” 
Wyatt would say, “Oh my gahd, the oldest line 
in the book.” It is. But, it feels really good 
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in the moonlight, when a guy whispers it in 
your ear, and holds you nicely. I must really 
be in withdrawal. And the best part? I thought 
about Seph once. When I thought:” I’m having 
such a good time with this guy, I’m not even 
thinking about Seph at all.”  He actually 
said, “I’m having a really good time.” I mean, 
I would usually be freaking out in front of a 
guy like him, but it felt really right. 
SO, DID YOU TWO SUCK FACE? 
We didn’t kiss. We just talked, held each 
other a bit, felt comfortable with each other. 
He held my leg when I got out of the tire 
swing, and offered to walk me home... I 
probably should have said, “Yes” but, it 
turned out to be a better idea that he didn’t 
because I couldn’t get into my house. We 
knocked on all the doors, and banged on 
windows, yelled, and threw rocks, but no one 
came. Finally we went upstairs and climbed to 
the door that leads to our hall, and were run 
into by this very large dog (one of the 
police-type dogs, who was very nice) and 
banged on that door. Our dad answered, and I 
went inside and screamed into a pillow… It was 
fun. 
ONLY DRINKS COFFEE AT MIDNIGHT 
He likes the Beatles. That gives him already 
an 80%. He is cute (Biscuit with butter) and 
older than me. A tad shorter, though… But, 
it’s about the love. 10%, Funny, interesting, 
intelligent 6%. I give him a 96%, and I grade 
up because I need action and he’s really nice… 
I have to get him to start drinking coffee, 
though. We like the same movies, and just are 
compatible. Plus, our sisters are friends, so 
if my sister invites his sister over, guess 
who gets to hang out and watch “Rocky Horror 
Picture Show” with me? Fun stuff. 
THE FUCK SEPH REFRAIN (ALSO KNOWN AS, “ALL MEN 
ARE MONKEYS”) 
I realize now that since Ryan is in the 
picture, Seph will mail, and be like, “I am in 
love with you”. Or not. To think I was 
actually discussing with Johanna this morning 
if I should call him, (Her reply,. “Don’t call 
the little fucker. He’s immature, and the ball 
is in his court. He should mail or call, and 
even if you did call him and had a great 
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conversation, he would just stop mailing 
again.”) The fact is that Seph may be 
sensitive, beautiful, and really, really 
great, but everyone else thinks that, too. So, 
I agree with Katie, he probably has a 
girlfriend, and he doesn’t need me anymore. 
Even if he is really sweet, I’ve noticed he’s 
sweeter when he doesn’t have a girlfriend. I’m 
a safety net. I’m who he calls when he doesn’t 
have a date that night. He doesn’t call me 
back, he does mail. Stupid, stupid me to even 
consider that he actually had a problem with 
his mail, and that he really does like me. He 
is just a normal guy, and all a normal guy 
wants is a girl to make-out with. “You, me, 
baby, ain’t nothing but mammals. So, let’s do 
it like they do on the discovery channel.” 
But, Ryan makes me forget Seph, and that’s 
cool. Even if he was just being nice, or if 
nothing comes out of our reverie, he told me 
that I can defiantly consider him a friend. 
Or, a cool guy. I fancy tire swings. Oh joy. 
THE PERKS OF EATING TUNA FISH 
I met a boy. A nice boy. Who I can talk to, 
not feel really weird around, and who is 
really cool. I mean there were rather awkward 
moments, but otherwise he pretty much kicks. 
Now, how to get in touch with him, and how to 
keep a balance. And how to not fall in love 
with him, and become the weird, stalkerish 
thing I turn into around guys… It felt really 
right, you know… Kind of weird to have a guy 
nuzzling you again, and having his arms about 
you, but really right too. I’m kind of glad I 
didn’t eat dinner, or lunch, just because if I 
had, my stomach would be going insane around 
him. Anyway, he was really cute, really nice, 
and it was awesome to have him actually liking 
me. Yay, yay. 
 
9. SIGHS AND GUYS 
I’ve decided everyone really does have a twin 
in some way or sprit. The same type of people 
draw to each other, and that’s how everything 
works. Your friends are pre-chosen, and only 
people exactly (Well, maybe with some flaws in 
perfection) like them will be your friends. 
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SCHOOL 
Homeroom: Steve wasn’t in homeroom. Ashley was 
pleasant. It turns out he has second lunch, 
and we have first… Dance of the lobsters. Fun 
stuff. 
Biology: Graphing lab. The computers are 
inside this glass box in the desk. It’s 
interesting. But, florescent lighting, harsh 
computer glare, and having the lights off is 
not. Plus, graphing is annoying. 
Algebra: Worked in groups of three. I actually 
got what we were doing, and my other group 
members looked to me for the answer. It was 
interesting. Really, really cute guy in my 
group. Really, really pretty. Tall (taller 
than me) personality of the early Cobb (easy 
to manipulate…) and just nice. Did I mention 
he was really cute? He was really cute.  Then 
we took a quiz. It’s kind of easy, but I felt 
smart for a bit. 
Lunch: Diane was crying, and was kind of 
forlorn, but she wouldn’t tell be what was 
wrong. Cassidy danced, and gave me a book of 
poems she had written (to read) about her 
cutting herself and being upset. You all know 
how I feel about writing poetry if you’re 
depressed, so I won’t go into that. Well, ok. 
It’s stupid. Write about how your so upset, 
oh, yes, that will really help. It makes the 
tears flow faster, and just sounds ignorant. I 
used to do it when I was younger, but I’ve 
realized that it’s unintelligent, and even 
more so depressing. So, cut yourselves. Or 
punch a punching bag. Or go for a long, 
tedious, hard run. Exert the pain onto 
something else. Rip paper. Stab it with pens. 
Don’t write long, flowery poems on how your 
tears are ravens, hurtling themselves out of a 
stormy sky.  Then I went up to my guidance 
counselor’s, and switched to a pre-advanced 
French class. 
Health: Watched a movie on sleep, took notes. 
Read. Diane and I argued over books. The girls 
across from me were basically bitchy, but 
there were five minutes were they actually 
were nice to me. I’m sleep deprived. It’s 
funny. 
History: Spent the longest time going over 
homework and vocabulary.  Then did notes. Alex 
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walked me out of class, and over to the main 
building. I don’t know what to talk about with 
him. So, he sang to me about how the Annex 
sucks, and how he sees a pretty girl in the 
window, and how they both like coffee. Then he 
had to go to football. Alex is decent, and 
treats people like people. He reminds me of 
Teddy or Nate. But, it was very cool of him to 
talk to me and hang out with me a bit. 
HOMEWORK IS A BEAST 
I don’t know if I should get all it done 
tonight, or let it sit for a while, and 
distribute it over my weekend.  I have 
English, History, and Biology, and I have no 
idea what I should do tonight, or what I feel 
like doing tonight. Yay, yay. 
ODE TO MATH CLASS BOY (HIS NAME IS KYLE?) 
If you look at Mars in Botticelli’s painting, 
that’s him. A youth chasing the clouds away 
with a band of nymphs. Or Michelangelo’s 
David. An Egyptian king, a little prince. An 
Italian nobleman, a Renaissance guy dressed up 
in jewels and velvet. My beautiful Blue and 
Yellow Shoe Boy, I think. Guys have a shoe 
fetish, too, so I haven’t been able to find 
him. Is it him? I don’t know. He is lovely, 
though. 
WYATT ROCKS (OTHERWISE KNOWN AS “WYATT IS SHIT 
NICE TO ME, AND DRAWS ME PRETTY THINGS”) 
Wyatt made me another drawing. Isn’t he 
talented? It’s not exactly what I imagined, 
but it’s beautiful anyway, and if I tried to 
even get close to how good it is, I would 
probably hurt myself trying. Fun stuff. 
It looks exactly like my mother when she was 
younger. And it’s beautiful.  
THE DINING HALL “EXPERIENCE” 
It’s like hell. On wheels. People everywhere, 
and they look menacing, and definitely not 
like some of the brightest minds of the world. 
They look like teenagers. Who are hungry. And 
who have interesting clothing on. Oh joy. 
 
 
10. PET YOUR OWN ROCK 
An ok school day, actually. Block periods 
rock. 
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RYAN DRESSES UP IN WOMEN’S CLOTHING 
I saw Ryan in the halls today…. Yes, we passed 
each other… Like two ships… Sort of. We didn’t 
talk to each other, but there was this whole 
stare thing for a few seconds, then I was 
wisked away to French. I exclaimed this to 
Diane and Cassidy, and Cassidy was like, 
“Dude, you like Ryan? That’s funny, dude… We 
once dressed him up like a girl for English 
class. He was Vanna. I still have the dress”. 
So, people, I like my first DRAG QUEEN. 
DOING SHOTS 
So, when we passed each other, and I felt like 
I had gotten a shot of adrenaline, or a vat or 
a punch right into me stomach. Like someone 
shot an arrow into my stomach, like the arrow 
from “A Midsummer Night’s Dream” that is shot 
into the white flower, and is so strong it 
turns the flower into a purple/red color. 
SWEAT, BABY, SWEAT 
Gym was actually really sexy. There’s this guy 
named Alex who is awesome. He’s one of 
Cassidy’s friends. Think of him like Teddy (or 
a guy that can be hanging out with anyone, and 
everyone likes him because he’s just likable), 
and think of Cassidy as a pint-sized home girl 
that could kick your ass. Alex is this 
incredibly nice guy. He’s pretty awesome, or 
at least he was today. I met Jamie, who is 
awesome. We are planning a movie. The theme 
will be “Ultimate Frisbee, and the star is 
Alex, prancing about in the ballet, leaping, 
jumping. I get to narrate. The guy’s hair 
flops around like a partner, and it’s 
beautiful and exotic, and really, really 
funny.    
LOVAH 
I need a lover. Pet rocks are nice. But they 
can’t hold your hand, or tell you things. Ryan 
is ok, but there’s that whole thing of not 
really seeing each other. And the drag queen 
thing… I want to see him tomorrow. And jump on 
him, and kiss him, and make him talk to me. 
Yay, yay. 
WHY MUSIC IS SEXY 
My stepbrother made me some CDs for my 
birthday. “SONGS YOU MAY OR MAY NOT KNOW, BUT 
EITHER WAY PROBABLY SHOULD”. The songs are 
lovely. 
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PUPPY LOVE 
So, we’re getting a puppy. An actual peeing, 
yapping, snuggling, pictures of fluffiness and 
cuddling big eyed thing puppy. A Beagle… They 
are small, shorthaired, quiet, and pretty 
cute. I’ve always wanted a dog, but now I 
realize I’m more of a cat person. I like the 
softness of a cat, and they snuggle way you 
can pick them up. Dogs are so much more 
together, they don’t melt into an embrace. 
They squirm and make whimpering noises, and 
lick you. If a cat licks you, it’s because you 
smell like a tuna. Fun stuff. 
FUCK SENIOR BOYS 
Ok. So they are really nice. I’m just an 
insocial child. They are pretty, and friendly, 
and helpful, but I’m so scared of them it’s 
not even funny. We missed the cookout 
(Hallelujah) and my parents were so stupid. 
They were like, “Are you going to throw that 
salad away? We’ll eat it.” They were like 
digging through the piles of food, and were 
like, “Should we take this?” I go really fed 
up and went inside. It’s embarrassing, even 
though all the guys seem decent. But, they 
sort of said, “Hey” in this, “Hahahahahahaha, 
you suck.” way. It’s annoying.  They sit on 
the stairs, and you can’t go in and out of 
your house without running into one… You look 
out the windows, you see them, you look out 
the hall door, you see them. There are too 
many boys. It sounds good in theory,  
SCHOOL 
Homeroom: Did Steve say “Hey” to me, or was I 
hallucinating? Saw Steve a lot… He sat next to 
me… Pretty normal homeroom… Read a bit, and 
tried not to look too unhappy. Steve… He’s 
really cute, and I must take him from Ashley’s 
grasp… She did (or was supposed to) have lunch 
with him today, so I should do things. 
Otherwise a normal homeroom. Yay, yay. 
English: Discussion over essays and life in 
general. Puritan writing. Lots of other lovely 
little things. She’s getting to be nicer and 
more interesting. She’s so cool. 
The Hallway: Saw Ryan. Got a shot of 
adrenaline, and needed to scream into 
something. 
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French: Dragged out of class to talk about my 
aggression towards the school (I was prepared 
to be like, “I keyed a car, and that’s why 
they wanted to talk to me” if anyone asked. 
It’s a great excuse.) I’m going to a higher 
level French class. We discussed Euros today, 
and played fun little games with plastic 
money. 
Lunch: Sat with Diane, Cassidy, and Sam. 
Talked about Ryan, Cassidy’s life, and random 
things. Cassidy humped a pole. It was 
interesting. 
Health: Took notes, read. Diane and I talked a 
bit. 
Gym: Ran the mile (8:54, and Cassidy and I 
were talking.) Played Ultimate Frisbee, talked 
to Alex, talked to Jamie. Jamie and I are 
going to make a movie. Alex prances, and is in 
love with the game. Thery were all really 
nice, and we had decent conversations. Yay, 
yay. 
 
11. WHAT IS LOVE? 
LOBSTA (OTHERWISE KNOWN AS, “IT’S NOT A 
MONSTER, IT’S A LOBSTER”) 
Even though their brains are small, and they 
just crawl about in the sand, have sex all the 
time, and eat little bits of seaweed and dead 
fish, it seems so mean to just eat them. Their 
little antennas, their cute little eyes. Their 
mystical claw dance… It’s like picking out 
your burger from a herd of cows, or a baked 
chicken form a farmyard. A salmon from a crop 
in a tank. I guess the lobsters taste good, 
but it’s still weird to eat them after you see 
them when they are swaying about. I don’t 
know. 
FUCK SEPH REFRAIN (PART II) 
Everyone has a true-love-angel-thing on earth. 
Sometimes our love friends fool us, though. We 
think we’ve found the right one. They look 
right, and sound right, and even hold you the 
way you imagined. But, they just aren’t the 
ones we are looking for. Seph had the right 
smile, eyes, voice, thoughts, and even the 
right name… But, as we all know, nothing gold 
can stay… (“Nature’s first green is gold/Her 
hardest hue to hold/As leaf subsides to 
leaf/Eden sank to grief/Nothing gold can 
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stay.”—Robert Frost) Do I wear my pain like a 
my rose necklace when I think of how he bashed 
my foolishly open heart? (Am I over him? I 
don’t think so) A little glimmer of hope. 
He’ll mail, he’ll mail. He has to. Stupid me. 
Ophelia didn’t wait this long for Hamlet, 
(Believe me, we’re about as fucked up as 
Hamlet and Ophelia) and she had these great 
paintings made of her. Well, I guess fuck 
Seph. Why waste energy on him? Sure, I think 
he is a potential mate…. I can see him being a 
good husband or boyfriend. The way he holds me 
is nice. But, I need to get over his pretty 
words and his flowery prose. I need a 
boyfriend. Or a pet rock who snogs well. Same 
thing. I am the lesbian nun. In withdrawal, 
and my heart isn’t exactly aching from Seph’s 
rejection (or lack of response… See? I can’t 
even call it rejection) Ok. This is supposed 
to be about power over my emotion, and the 
bashing of stupid boys. So, burn your bras, go 
get jobs, and don’t give unreliable guys a 
piece of your heart.You may think he’s the 
one, but that thing he does, the one where he 
doesn’t contact you for long periods of time? 
Yeah, just forget about him after that happens 
a few times. Yay, yay. 
WHAT IS LOVE  
That song rocks. It seriously kicks ass. There 
are boys walking around my dorm now… They make 
noises. 
THE BOYS ARE BACK IN TOWN 
There are three massively hot guys playing 
football in my yard. I am watching them with 
binoculars… Hehe. I’m actually having my 
sister report to me which ones she thinks are 
hot. It’s funny. 
HARD LOVE 
I like writing. I really do. But, I do not 
like writing about what Americans are. 
Especially in 5-paragraph essay form for a 
bitchy teacher. The motivation is a good 
grade. I need not please her except in grade 
form. But, I do not need her bashing my 
opinions. Especially when I’m actually 
participating in class, and listening to her 
(rather engaging) class. Ryan told me that 
last year a bunch of guys decided to steal her 
cane (purely decorative… So she can feel like 
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she’s in 1920’s America all the time) and hide 
it. A janitor was obsessed with finding it for 
her, and finally did… After a few weeks. Is 
she pulls another dissing spree on something I 
say, I shall personally remove the cane from 
her room. MOO HA HA HA. 
I GOT BLISTERS ON MY FINGERS 
Yes, I actually have crew hands from hanging 
onto the tire swing chain. You see, the tire 
swing was about four feet off the ground. So 
I, um, gracefully hoisted myself up there. 
Then I had to hang on because he spun me 
about, and hugged me, and leaned me into him. 
So, I actually can tell where the chains were 
into my skin, and exactly where I was hanging 
onto.  Also, the backs on my legs have bruises 
on them. Yes, I actually have bruises (I 
definitely do not eat enough iron.) from where 
I was sitting on a tire swing for two hours.  
WHEN THE MOON HITS YOUR EYE, YOU SAY “SHIT. 
THAT FUCKING HURT” 
Ok. Because I am a person pretty much ruled by 
emotion, and also because I am stupid, and set 
myself up for all sorts of delightful little 
things, and am totally not practical, I am 
still diagnosing Friday night. OK. So, when a 
guy basically does everything that Ryan did, 
does that mean he fancies you? From an outside 
perspective, what do you think? Anyway,. I am 
not sure if I fancy him or not. I mean, I am 
in withdrawal. I might just need action, and 
am thinking that I need him. But, then there’s 
always that thing, where I might actually like 
him. I really might feel attraction towards 
him. I might really like his glittery eyes, 
and his cheekbones (He has cheekbones. It’s 
awesome.) I might really find him interesting, 
talented, and I might actually like how 
comfortable he seems with me, and how 
comfortable I am with him. A concept. I’m 
going to recount the whole night again, and 
think about things he said and did. Because I 
do things like that. Fun stuff. 
DANCING IN MY NUDDY PANTS 
I just realized that it’s dark outside, and I 
have a light on. That means that the guys 
playing football could see me. Dancing around. 
In pajamas. I rock.  
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MARIONETTE 
Tie my arms behind my back, paint my face as a 
clown’s. Hold me up by woolen strings, and 
make me dance round and round. 
INSPIRED, IMPASSION (OTHERWISE KNOWN AS “GUYS 
ARE MAN WHORES”) 
Eureka moment. I realize I (by accident) that 
night brushed Ryan’s crotch area with my foot 
whilst I was suspended in air. I was spinning, 
and I must have kicked him… Therefore, that is 
how he became so impassioned. I mean, it’s the 
equivalent I walking over, grabbing him by the 
balls and saying, “Does that inspire you?” Oh 
dear. 
BEATING POP CULTURE WITH A FLAMING WOODEN 
SPOON 
So, everyone calls each other “dude” and says 
little cool phrases, like, “sketchy”. People 
who haven’t heard these things bug me. People 
who over say these things bug me. For 
instance, the people at my school. OR bands in 
pop music who are catchy, but rather annoying 
after you hear them twice in one hour. Seeing 
your History teacher in a pharmacy. Little 
things like that. Having “Cowboy Bebop” end so 
badly. I actually freaking cried. I mean, you 
can’t just do that. You cannot end it abruptly 
like they did. Are they going to do that with 
“Wolf’s Rain” too? I don’t think so, bitches. 
If they do, I will be so pissed. (Talk about 
PMS… This is awesome) Anyway, it rather bugs 
me. And I keep on thinking about school, and 
how I’m going to deal with it, and Ryan (I 
might see him at dinner tomorrow, depending if 
he goes or not... Remember the whole, “Shy at 
first, but then warms up to people”? That is 
so true.) Anyway, those are just some random 
things. Yay, yay. 
LES DEUX ÉCOLES 
Which school rapes me? St. Mark’s, with the 
“It’s not you, it’s me? It’s my fault, I 
shouldn’t have been so…” or this new one, 
where I close my eyes, let it wash over me, 
and pretend until it’s over. 
UPDATE, BITCHES 
I actually get a buzz from drinking lots of 
coffee. It’s really good. Punching a punching 
bag is really good, too. Dancing about in 
front of a bunch of senior boys is mad sexy. 
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People not writing is not. Post on your 
Xangas, bitches. Except for Nicimo. She 
doesn’t have to because SHE’S IN EUROPE. And 
even that isn’t really an excuse. I mean, 
freaking Stefan mailed me from, like, the 
U.S.S.R, and that’s on the other end of the 
world. And he sent a postcard. So, all of you, 
post. It’s good for you. Like tire swings, 
moonlight, and a decent guy. Minus the 
blisters and bruiser from being on it too long 
(Hehe…) Ok. Another rant. My father has been 
popping into my room every five seconds. “Turn 
your music down”, “It’s cold. Don’t you think 
it’s cold? It’s getting cold. Turn your fan 
off.” (He has cold blood. He’s freezing in the 
summer time…) If you update, then you, too, 
get to rant about such things. 
 
12. I WOKE UP ALREADY NEGATIVE 
Writing because I hate homework. Writing 
because public school is big and pointless, 
and I hate it. It’s busy work all the time, 
projects, and “errie” meanings to what we 
actually have to do. A teacher will circle 
around the true meaning of something for an 
hour, and finally, while the bell is ringing, 
say, “So, you all got the homework? Right? 
Right? Please tell me I gave you the homework… 
Damn. Ok, well, sit back down. I need to 
explain it.) It’s a tad annoying. Plus, we 
have our first block periods tomorrow. Oh joy. 
THE POWER OF NOT SAYING YES 
I’m one of those people who is really 
negative. You give me a glass off water, and 
I’m like, “Excuse me, this water is half 
empty. What wrong with you? Go fill it. Shoo, 
shoo. (With hand motions… It’s pretty 
amusing)” So, today I got to talk with some 
lovely guidance counselors, and tell them that 
I wasn’t being challenged enough, and stuff 
like that. Plus the fact that I hate it here. 
Ok. People invite me to lunch, yet I cannot 
find them. Five minutes in between classes and 
the shit load of books they give you combined 
is just stupid, and the children there, 
though, I’m sure they are very nice in their 
own, special, happy, air-minded, giddy, rather 
perturbing way are pissing me off. I’ve tried 
the whole being nice thing, I’ve tried to be 
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happy, bouncy, and really fucking friendly. 
Then I look at myself, and I’m like, “I’m 
being manic… WTF…” (I’ve started to swear a 
lot, too… That can’t be good.)  
RANT 
Why do I wish to please these people? There’s 
a girl in my health class (Who is a decent 
person. She’s been really helpful and kind the 
past few days, and I like her for it.) 
However, she is the biggest suck up to the two 
“popular girls” sitting across from us. They 
deem themselves [popular, while really they 
are two girls with the largest sticks up their 
asses, and one day some one is going to pull 
those sticks out, and they are going to 
deflate, and their little AE polos will be 
ruined… Oh no…. Not the AE!!!!!!!!!!!!!!! 
Please. You want preppy? Real preppy? J. Crew, 
people. And please, you’re not even real 
preppy. YOU LIVE IN THE FREAKING HILLS, AND 
YOU GO TO PUBLIC SCHOOL!!!!!!!!!!!!!!!!! 
AHHHHHHHHHHHHHHHHHHHH!!!!!!!!!!!!!!!!!!! 
Idiots. Seriously, people, dress in jeans and 
tee-shirts, dress in whatever the fuck you 
want, just don’t think that you’re better than 
every one else just because you are wearing a 
fucking polo from the fucking AE.  Don’t even 
get me started on how the “public school 
preps” do their hair… It’s funny and really 
sad. And make-up? I’m going to get a punching 
bag now… Wear what you want, people,. Just 
don’t tell me what you’re wearing, or 
broadcast it over your boobs. That’s just 
weird, and your boobs aren’t that big anyway. 
Is it some kind of thing for random women 
(Like the penis thing?)? Put stuff over your 
boobs, and it will make them look bigger, so 
you can be more self confident? People, 
please. I need a coffee.  
A HOUSEHOLD NAME 
Ryan has become a household name. People 
actually are asking me, “Did you see Ryan 
today?”, “How is Ryan?”, “Did you push Ryan 
into a closet and have full frontal sex for a 
bit?” And then one of the people at my school 
knows him. Well, I mean, they all probably 
know him… But when I ask them to describe him, 
they are like, “Ummmm….. I dunno…. He’s a 
boy?” No shit he’s a boy. Nooooo, fuck no. I’m 



 40

asking a about a boy named Ryan who is a girl. 
The air here must really clear your head… 
Maybe it’s the water… I don’t know. 
Emotion sucks. Last night I freaking cried 
when Spike (of “Cowboy Bebop”) died… It was 
pretty depressing. Then, today we went 
shopping for lobsters, I felt I really can’t 
eat it because it looks so innocent, upset, 
and unhappy. Then there’s the stomach twist of 
liking someone. And not knowing how they feel. 
I hope he’s in as much pain as I am right now. 
Seriously, being numb is much better than 
having feelings, debate it. I suppose it 
depends on the situation…. Oh joy. 
WHY SOME CLASSES ARE WORTHWHILE 
Our health teacher rocks. She’s like, “I don’t 
care if you have sex, do drugs, or take drugs 
then have sex, or the other way around. I’m 
just hear to tell you about them so you can 
make your own decision, but really, I could 
care less.” She’s awesome. 
SWEET DREAMS OF RHYTHM AND DANCING 
I had a kickass dream. I dreamed about a 
perfect guy, intelligent, funny, Sex God, 
black hair, and green eyes, and glasses (I was 
like, Harry Potter! But then I was like, no… 
It’s not Harry Potter.  Because Harry Potter 
isn’t my idea of a hot date. Sure, he’s mad 
sexy, in his little, fictional character way…. 
But the whole thing about not being real… 
Yeah, that gets to you a bit…) I was a boarder 
at St. Mark’s, and I could hang out with him 
any time. We walked around a lot together at 
night, and hung out… And other things… Did we 
snog? I remember him turning into almost a 
different person (from just a Biscuit to an 
Eclair) I think I might have kissed him on his 
cheek when he did… I only kiss guys on the 
cheek… Guys snog me, and I tend not to snog 
back. Why? Because Max was fucking evil, and 
his stupid tongue was in my mouth, and now my 
little teeth are so traumatized, I am too 
afraid to kiss anyone anymore… Moving on, that 
was a fun dream. I need a boyfriend, and I 
don’t need a boyfriend… Fun stuff. 
LE GAY PARIS 
Nicimo didn’t like Paris… So sad. Did she get 
the black lung? Probably… Poor Nicimo… I pat 
your head, and tell you that not all French 
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people are terrible. Just the ones who smoke 
all the time, and yell angry things at 
Americans… and even they aren’t so bad. It’s 
those damn boys in their damn short shorts. NO 
ONE WANTS TO SEE YOUR PASTY THIGHS!!!!!!!!   
DO NOT UNLEASH THE DRAGON! LEAVE THE DRAGON IN 
ITS LITTLE CAGE. I DON’T WANT ANY FUCKING 
DRAGONS POPPING OUT ANYWHERE!!!!!!! Also, 
little children from Paris wear little fun 
bags. You have these big, strapping men, with 
these dainty, little, black bags hanging over 
their shoulders… Yummy. 
NICIMO IS 16!!!!!!!!!!!!!!!! PINCH 
HER!!!!!!!!!!!!!! 
Well, Happy Birthday, Nicimo, and I love you 
to bits. You can drive soon, and have a 
wondrous year… My little Nicimo… Growing up so 
fast… So, love, and have a lovely year.  
MY DAY (OTHERWISE KNOWN AS, “THE BATTLE FOR 
WHO COULD CARE LESS”) 
Homeroom: I GOT A LOCKER! Steve sat next to 
me, and Ashley was frothing. He asked me about 
something, and I answered it… What did he ask? 
It sounded like, “Will you marry me?” but was 
probably, “So, do you think he called our 
names yet?” He sits next to me, by choice, 
which is nice… He is really good looking… 
Well, anyway, homeroom was interesting. 
English: Decent. Handed in things. Listened to 
things. Talked to Ashley a bit, but not 
really… My teacher seems to be nicer now that 
she knows I plan to go to boarding school, and 
that I’m a Fac Brat. 
Bio: I was late to class (with a pass) and we 
did lots of fun things. Like go over how to 
graph. And how to do projects. My teacher is 
lovely, though, and it’s not her fault. Well, 
ok, yes it is, but she’s nice about it.  
French: My teacher is decent. The class is 
boring. It’s French 1.5, and I’m supposed to 
be in French 2. 
Math: I went to guidance because my teacher 
was like, “This class is too easy for you.” 
Spent the class in guidance, and talking to 
the person (A lovely person, really) and 
finished my math homework.  
Lunch: Sat with Samantha. I actually have a 
locker now, and we used it. It was fun. We 
walked around for a bit, and then she ate. 
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I’ve stopped eating lunch. Partly I’m not 
hungry, partly I shouldn’t. Either way, lunch 
was decent. Having a locker is nice. 
Health: Sat around, read things. CJ still 
knows my name. I was forgotten about it class 
until a bunch of sheep were like, “She didn’t 
read”.  CJ is decent, I suppose. Diana is 
decent, too. 
History: We actually had a quiz. It doesn’t 
count, but I failed it, probably. U.S. History 
isn’t my forte. 
Gym: Ran about, Indian runs, Ultimate Frisbee. 
Talked to Cassidy and Alex (this guy who’s 
like, “Class Clown”… Pretty nice.) I made them 
laugh which felt good… Alex being the macho 
football player he is, running, diving, and 
jumping over people. So, I told him it looked 
like he was doing an interpretive dance. He 
laughed, but I only saw him leaping, and 
swaying gracefully… Or maybe he laughed 
because he knew it too… 
CHA CHING! 
Cookouts for the next few nights. Faculty 
cookouts. With plenty of shagging and 
snogging. Ryan is supposedly going to be 
there… Ryan is supposedly going to be going to 
dinner at the school… Yay, yay.  
IT’S RAINING MEN 
Do we remember that lip sync contest? Do we 
want to remember that? Anyway, there are three 
boys outside my window (Yellow Polo Boy, Blue 
Tee-shirt Boy, and Random Dark Haired Boy. 
They are sitting on a bench. Someone was 
playing their base tonight, and you could feel 
the vibration in your soul. It was nice, but 
my parents kept on squawking that it was 
horrible, and they were going to make him turn 
it off. Noise comforts me, and the boy played 
it so well. The song kept on changing, and I 
wanted to go listen to him closer (Go up to my 
room, and just sit their, feeling the music) 
but I had to eat… Then urg. Fun stuff. 
WHY PAUL MCCARTNEY IS A GOD 
The base is awesome, though. It is what makes 
a song really good, it’s the deep thing that 
brings you back to the ground so you can just 
go back up to the sky. And the drums, with 
their wild beat, they send your heart 
thundering down a rocky road. The electric 
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guitar makes it all one, the harmonious 
strumming.   
HOMEWORK 
My parents are actually telling me to not do 
homework all the time. They are like, Go to 
the library”, “Call your friends”, “Urg a 
lot”, it’s really different, and I’m so used 
to doing homework. Getting it done for the 
next day, finishing things, studying… It’s 
nice of them, but I don’t know how to change. 
I need to keep some sort of work ethic if I 
want to go to private school again. Yay, yay. 
  
13. DAR-BIN 
It’s the weekend. Another week of school. Why 
does it feel so long? I mean, seriously, too 
many books. Too many hours. Too long  
PUPPY LOVE (PART II) 
So, I came home, opened the door, and there 
was thing that hurled itself at me. It was the 
Beagle puppy that we got. It doesn’t have a 
name, but I think it should be Jacques, or 
Tiny Tim, or Lestat, or Winston. Darwin 
(Because Darwin sailed on the Beagle) also 
crossed my mind, but I like Jacques better. 
It’s little, and cuddly, and mostly black, and 
has ears that are too long for its body. There 
are so many funky rules for it, and it’s so 
whiny, but it loves little toys, and it comes 
at you, and hurls itself at your knees, and 
wants to be loved. Or to go home. Well, 
anyway, it’s very cute, and I wish to pet it, 
or tell it to grow some balls.  
ULTIMATE FRISBEE IS DANGEROUS, MAN 
With Alex dancing about, and wild Frisbees 
flying, and Jamie and I filming it all, it’s 
like a windy dream, and sun-kissed, wild, and 
insane. Gym is crazy. 
 SCHOOL: 
Homeroom: I do not need my homeroom teacher 
sizing up my joints. He watches me, and pets 
his mouth, and tries to befriend me. It’s not 
cool. I like being about to talk to my 
homeroom teacher, and not have their greasy 
little eyes looking over me… Talked to Ashley 
a bit, and Steve is glorious. The boy is a Sex 
God, and should be put on a lovely pedestal so 
people can look at him in awe… Hehe. You would 
like him. 
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English: My teacher is an awesome madwoman. 
She has this thing, “No book, you cook.” So, 
some guy in my class gets to cook, bake, 
frappe, whip, or stew something to bring into 
class. Otherwise, we read Bradstreet, and 
discussed he devotion to her husband.  
Biology: Not much of a class. We got a Chem 
packet to do (and I’ve never taken Chem)   
Assembly:   
French: Moved into a new class. Took a quiz 
that I hadn’t studied for. I don’t know about 
the class. I liked my old, easy one better. It 
smelled like cinnamon, pumpkins and apples, 
and it was blue and white soft light in the 
room, and there were pretty things to look at. 
This class has harsh yellow light, and an 
annoying class, annoying book, and random 
people I don’t know. 
Algebra: Decent. Got a 100% on my quiz, saw 
“Mars”, and took notes. 
Lunch: Sat with Sam, Cassidy, and Diane. 
Talked about random things. 
Health: Took a quiz. Did “Wordeles”, and our 
group tied with another one for the winning 
position. Diane is boring, and the other two 
girls in my group are rather bitchy.  Then 
there’s this girl in my class who openly hits 
on this new kid. It’s hilarious. He’s 
gorgeous, and she tells him this. Out loud. 
The teacher is in hysterics, and tells the boy 
she’s “scared for him”, and he kind of laughs, 
then inches away. 
U.S. History: Sat with Alex. Reviewed notes. 
Basically hung out with Alex the whole time. 
He sang, and we talked about “froshies” and 
how we’re both really weird and strange. He’s 
a nice guy. He almost bit me. And has this 
tickling obsession. And his strange hair. 
AHHHHHHHHHHHHHHHHHHHHHHHHHHHHHHHH. Alex. So 
insane. Funny shit, though.   
Gym: Ultimate Frisbee, making mini movies, and 
there was this random fire drill, and we were 
all like, “What?” then we moved downfeild, and 
we totally ignored it. Alex was leaping about, 
and Jamie and I were just kind of drifting 
about. Playing Frisbee in the wind is such a 
dumb idea. Funny, but rather stupid. 
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ADONIS LOUNGES IN THE GYM 
I saw Ryan in the gym, lounging on his 
backpack, diagonally from me.  He’s so chill, 
it’s not even funny. People say I should call 
him, but it’s kind of like, “Why am I calling? 
Oh yeah, I love you. But, we don’t even see 
each other, so, um, what’s the point. By the 
way, just wanted to talk. How’s life?” It’s 
random, and stupid, and I should focus my 
energies on a list. Of hot guys. Then on 
something worthwhile. But for now, a list. 
FRESHMEAT (OTHERWISE KNOWN AS “DATABLE PEOPLE” 
OR “PREY”) 
Steve: “’Cause he’s so hiiiiiiigh, high above 
me, he’s so lovely….” 
Ryan: Because he’s a really cool guy.  
“Mars” (Algebra Boy): He’s cute. And has 
pretty eyes… 
English/Bio/I see him EVERYWHERE in the halls 
Boy: Smart, cute, tall, pretty, football 
thing. 
Tormented in Health Boy: Fair game. Take that, 
biatch who hits on him crudely. 
 English/Biology Boy: Really cute. In my 
classes. Has this adorable smile, and this 
great hair. 
“DON’T MAKE THE CHAPERONES PEEL YOU OFF EACH 
OTHER, BECAUSE THEY WILL” 
So, form meeting was about dances, rings, and 
other class things. There was a lengthy bit 
about homecoming. We are expected to: 
• Wear pretty (but not expensive) things 
• Behave ourselves. 
• Pretend our parents are there, watching 

everything we do. 
• We can’t bring any “outside” students (Damn 

it) 
• Not remove clothing when we get there 
• Go. To the game, then to the dance. 
• Not hump, grind, pet, or have sex on the 

floor.  
• Have fun, even though we’ll be sitting 

there, in all our clothes, a foot away from 
everyone else, bored from the game, and 
upset because we were planning to 
definitely have sex on the floor. 
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DÉJÀ VU  
So, that’s interesting. Fuck this school. St. 
Mark’s is like an orgy, and here, Public 
School, where multiple orgies are rumored, 
they have middle school dance rules. Oh joy. 
SWEAT, WET 
Urging is really tiring. I’ve gotten better at 
it, so I’m being the same old, freaky 
powerhouse thing. But, when I urg, I can see 
all these people outside the window--it’s like 
West, and I have to move the urg, so these 
people don’t see me sweating, panting, and 
looking as if I’m about to fall over. It’s 
amusing, really. And the light dances about on 
the window, like people walking past who are 
made out of light. It’s very pretty, and I 
start to have hallucinations because I 
freaking work so hard. So the sweat is in my 
eyes, and I’m breathing hard, and I’m about 
ready to faint, and then I see people in the 
light, and they are drifting past. It’s very 
cool. 
 
14.  STUCK ON YOU 
We have company over. It’s amusing.  Actually, 
we’re going to have a lot of company, random 
friends of my parents, and RYAN’S 
FAMILY!!!!!!!!!!!!!!!!!!!! 
RYAN’S COMING TO CALL (OTHETWISE KNOWN AS, 
“SCORE!!!!!!!!!!!!!!!!!!”) 
So, last night at dinner I was pretty 
depressed because I saw Ryan, but he didn’t 
see me, etc… I get stupid over guys, and I 
can’t control my emotions... It’s rather 
pathetic. Anyway, so I’m basically doing a 
lovely little pitch about how my father needs 
to call his father, and make some kind of 
wedding arrangement, or something, because I 
have to see this boy. So then Johanna is like, 
“Well, Ryan’s father is your father’s mentor. 
So, we should probably have them over to 
dinner next weekend.” I commence with the 
shriekings and jumping up and down, and 
probably making a complete fool of myself, but 
it was very cool of her to offer, and as you 
all know, Ryan and I got along pretty well, 
I’m in withdrawal, and he’s a nice guy… So, 
next weekend they are probably coming to 
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dinner, and I’, going to remind people 
everyday, and it will be very funny. 
WHO ARE THESE PEOPLE?????  
Basically they drove to come see us, and they 
are the parents of one of my half-sister’s 
friends. They are from Canada, but they moved 
to a superb. So, my stepmother befriended 
them, and here they are. They come to dinner, 
and random things, and talk a ton, and are ok, 
but kind of boring… Now I have to go to dinner 
with them. Oh joy. 
LE DÎNER DES IDÔITS 
Diner wasn’t that bad. Pervy guy asked me a 
lot of questions about fashion, and stocks he 
should buy into, and then they told “Ol’ 
Canada” stories. The guy was in a rock band, 
and the woman used to wear furs… It was 
interesting…. 
SEX BOMB, SEX BOMB (OHERWISE KNOWN AS, 
“MEATBALLS WILL NEVER BE THE SAME” ALSO KNOWN 
AS, “MEATBALLS HAVE LOST THEIR INNOCENCE”) 
So, next weekend Ryan is coming to dinner… 
With his family. But, Ryan is coming to 
dinner. I’m kind of insanely happy about it… I 
really kind of like him, and he’s pretty cool. 
I mean, wasn’t that Friday night awesome? Tire 
swings are instant sex, and it’s just fun to 
be able to talk to someone like that. We’re 
having Mexican Meatballs (Is it just me, or is 
that really sexually suggestive? I was like, 
“So, are they Love Meatballs?” and my 
stepmother was like, “We’re going to have to 
neuter them… Chop their little things off... 
They will be Meatballs of Love, but they won’t 
be the Meatballs of Sex.”) I found it rather 
funny.   
LA NUIT 
Night at the school is really very beautiful. 
The lights are strung like tiny fireflies, and 
the darkness sweeps over the buildings like 
black velvet. The dorms are all lit up so each 
little room is like a glowing orb, and the ivy 
creeps up shyly to the windows, and licks the 
tips of the sills. The cold is comforting, 
like you can feel warm and cool at the same 
time, and wrap yourself up into all of it. No 
glistening pink cherubs at night, no pretty 
golden finishes. Just lovely black and silver 
of the night, mixed with the glowing yellows 
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and whites of the luminous moth-lights… And 
the green of the trees looks even more intense 
when lit by the lamps, and the sky glints with 
its cold, black deepness. It’s rather nice.  
CALL OF THE WILD 
My dog is this lovely new thing for meeting 
people. Except I’m afraid of them all… They 
look so menacing, like ever person you’ve ever 
seen who is smarter, better, and thinner than 
you is here. It’s kind of depressing that I’m 
so freaked out by them… They are having a 
dance, and it’s loud, and the music is 
blaring, and it reminds me of our homecoming 
thing… Watch me totally ask Ryan. I might just 
skip it. Dances are not the same without the 
sex on the floor. Probably will ask Ryan, or 
something… Tie him up and make him go with me. 
Trounce him. Hehe… Oh dear. 
HOMEWORK 
I had a homework marathon. I actually did 
homework all day. Then I would sometimes turn 
the music up to a song I liked, and I would 
dance about madly for a few minutes, then work 
for another long period of time. I have a 
shitload of homework. Stupid stuff, mostly, 
like name tags, and poems, and lab packets for 
stuff I’ve never studied before… It’s rather 
insane. 
 
15. OH YOU PRETTY THINGS 
Insanity ensues. I have to try out for the 
town team tonight, and I basically haven’t 
swam all summer. Oh joy. 
SCHOOL 
Homeroom: Sat in my seat. Eyed by Steve. Well, 
glanced at, anyway. Ah, Steve… Otherwise, it 
was just this annoying jock child being loud, 
and people listening to announcements 
English: Picture day. I think I need a retake. 
I probably looked as if I had been dragged in 
by a wildebeest. Hehe. “Boy I See Everywhere” 
was right there… It was awesome. I shouldn’t 
have smiled Ids suck. Got B- on essay (shit It 
is a good grade, by the way. The average grade 
was a C-, and this woman is a harpy. Queen of 
the Harpies.) 
Bio: Test, “Boy I see everywhere” was like, 
“Is this paper yours?” Discussion, random 
stuff. Mildly amusing. 
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French: Notes, homework, speaking French. My 
teacher is insane. 
Algebra: Notes, Homework, insanity.  
Lunch: Sat with Sam, Cassidy, and Diana. Went 
into the hall on a “mission”. It was 
hilarious. Not really. It was decent. 
Health: Cute boy sits at my table. MOO 
HAHAHAHA. Fair game is delicious. Did well on 
quiz (only .75% off, because I wrote out the 
answers, which makes me evil… She’s so 
PMStic.) 
U.S. History: Took a test. It was kind of 
strange. Then some notes. Interesting, I 
guess. 
The Field: Alex sang “La Vie Boheime” from 
“Rent” rather loudly. He’s so cool. I kind of 
joined in… It was funny.   
Gym: Alex asked for my number so he could call 
me (He has a girlfriend, by the way. And it’s 
not me…) Played soccer like mad people. Jamie 
and I danced. Took a quiz… Fun stuff. 
MR.Y’S UTTER COOLNESS 
It’s a few cute quotes. Nothing bad, just 
rather amusing…  
“We had this cookout at Choate house a few 
days ago, and it was just like Deja Vu, 
because I remember being there with Adam, and 
seeing you walk by and I turned to Adam and I 
was like, "you see that redheaded girl? thats 
the one I was talking about." It was rather 
nostalgic and you know how I am about that.” 
“Good lord Julia, there is this boy here of 
whom you would kill to make friends with, he 
is my 'little brother' though he is taller 
than me, is just like Cobb, quiet, slow 
talking, but engaging, and hes a looker if you 
know what I mean, good lord... I would bet 
money that you would be all over him if you 
were back here. But for future reference his 
name is Geoff, so remember that if you get 
back. He's a figure skater, and a fairly good 
athelete. Good lord... you'd be on him like 
flies on rotting meat.” 
SEE? ISN’T HE COOL? 
Hehe… I love it.  So true, so true. Hide your 
brothers, sons, cousins, and lovers. I’m in 
withdrawal. 
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FREAK OUT 
I have to swim well tonight. And look good 
while doing it. Because we all know I’m so 
sexy when I’m panting, and wet, and pale, and 
my eyes get all red, and my nose starts 
running (Notice how it’s getting progressively 
worse?) Well, that should be interesting. 
Ryan’s sister is going to be there. I get to 
milk her for information. Because I’m like 
that.  
 
16. SWIMFAN 
Just came back from therapy… It was exciting. 
She spoke in jargon, and I get to walk to 
school telling myself positive things instead 
of “negative self talk”… Oh joy. 
BREAKING NEWS 
Alex and his girlfriend have broken up. He 
came to me first to talk about it… 
HERE COMES YOUR (WO)MAN 
He said he needs a date for the dance thing. I 
think I shall do the dance of “Let’s take 
Julia”… Now, how to get a guy to ask you to 
these things… I just want him to feel better 
and stuff… Well, actually, I wouldn’t mind 
going with him. It’s sad they broke up, 
surprising, too. Fun stuff. 
PHELPS IS MY HOMEBOY 
I got into the Juniors clinic. It’s decent, 
and I’m going to be swimming four times a 
week. For four weeks. For a half an hour to an 
hour a day… Then I might go into the team… 
It’s interesting. Swimming, and this guy kept 
on popping into my lane, and saying, “Ok, now 
do this!!!!!” It was strange and unusual, but 
I swam, and I didn’t do anything too bad.. I 
didn’t know what a dolphin kick was, though. 
It’s flopping about with your legs together 
(They tell me now) so I tried it, and I looked 
like a fish. On very strong medication.  
SCHOOL 
Homeroom: Eyed by homeroom teacher. Steve got 
a “sweet” new guitar. Ashley decided to have 
me stalk him for her. And then talked to me 
about this other child she fancies. Mildly 
amusing, I suppose.   
English: Queen of the Harpies squawked a bit. 
I got to speak a bit. I feel so unintelligent 
around her. She belittles my opinions. 
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However, I played into her like of dissing 
rich people in the media.  
Bio: I actually knew some surprising chemistry 
stuff. Is it just me, or is Jeff (“Boy I See 
Everywhere”) everywhere? He raises his hand to 
speak after I do (to give answers to other 
questions.) He did it in English, too.  He’s 
cute, smart, and lovely… Oh dear. I think I 
like him. And he’s friends with Ryan… Well, 
bio was ok. We built molecules. 
French: Participated in class. Gave her my 
sheet of paper. CJ is insane. The teacher is 
nice… She described a “pain chocolate” today, 
and the way she spoke of it in French made me 
felt as if I was eating one. For all of you 
who don’t know what a “pain chocolate” is, 
it’s a chocolate croissant…  And they are 
very, very good. I love them. 
Algebra: I like this class. Decent looking 
children, a decent teacher. She teaches well. 
There is no crap, just leaning.  
Lunch: Ate with Sam, Cassidy, and Diane, and 
these two random children from another grade. 
Heard about Cassidy’s “experiences” in science 
class. Talked about guys. Ate out food. Some 
guy bought a whole pizza, and got a shitload 
of milks, then threw then about. It was 
amusing. 
Health: Learned about “negative self-talk”. 
Found out that I do not have good mental 
health… Big surprise… 
Annex Field: Alex threw himself at me, and 
told me his tale of woe (After I was like, 
“You look morose”) Poor child. Nice of him to 
come out and find me. 
U.S. History: Corrected tests, learned 
American things. Alex corrected my paper. 
Talked with Alex on the radiators for a bit… 
Learned more history… 
Annex Field: Sang “Life Support” with Alex.  
Walked about to gym.  
Gym: Ran around, kicking things that were 
white and black. No, not zebra testicles. 
Soccer balls. But, we can call them zebra 
testicles. Anyway, it was interesting. Did I 
mention, Alex’s chest is a very comfortable 
six pack that I, The Sasquach, can lean my 
head on? I found this out while playing 
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soccer. I actually enjoy it… It’s strange… 
Jamie and I did interpretive dance.  
A MR. Y FRY TONIGHT 
I’m pissed with Wyatt’s lovely information to 
me about what Adam said about me. It was meant 
to be funny, but it just makes me mad. 
MR.Y’S FUCKING EVIL POETRY 
“That said, when I pointed you out to him, he 
nodded, then proceded with his Dice Clay 
impression which I will warn you, is rather 
lewd. It went something like this, (greasy 
italian, new york accent, (also the swears 
weren't bleeped, though I will cause i don't 
like to swear)) "Wouldja look at the f**king 
t*ts on that f**king broad."” 
THE CENSUS 
That bastard. That fucking bastard and his 
fucking friends. 
PARTY 
It’s my stepmother and my stepbrother’s 
birthday tomorrow. We’re celebrating it 
tonight. I got Ted a “Love Voodoo Doll” and 
Johanna some a lovely little Nantucket Briar 
Hand crème and a little key you put on the end 
of it that squeezes the stuff out. My sister 
made a cake. I bought espresso beans in 
chocolate.  
 
17. DRUGS AND CALIFORNIA DREAMIN’ 
School was interesting. It turns out Alex is 
going to Homecoming with his old girlfriend, 
which is awesome. I’m glad that they can still 
go together. Jamie and I did interpretive 
dance for a very long time, and health 
presentations are funny. 
I TALKED TO RYAN!!!!!!!!!!!!!!! 
I saw him in the science wing, punched his arm 
(lightly) and he turned around, smiled, and 
was like, “Hey.” Smiles…. His lovely eyes… 
They are deep and lovely… Glittery, too. 
Anyway, I said “Hey”, and then model walked to 
French… It’s kind of strange looking when one 
has a backpack on, but I’m sure it was lovely… 
Maybe not. Well, I talked to him. And I saw 
him in the “Hawk Walk”, too… He looks nice in 
blue… And the sweatshirt was soft… Yay, yay. 
CALIFORNIA DREAMING 
I’ve been having disturbing dreams lately… My 
stepbrother recently told me some unsettling 
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shit (It’s rather unsettling… I mean, he’s a 
man now, and he can do whatever he damn well 
pleases, but, still, you wonder from baby 
pictures, how did such a small, innocent 
looking child grow into such a thing who would 
do certain things…) Anyway, I had a dream he 
took a bottle of pain killers, and wanted to 
commit suicide because he really was sick of 
it all. I’ve given you enough hints to what he 
does. He’s not depressed, but painkillers are 
crazy if you take them in certain ways. I’ve 
said enough. But, it was an unsettling dream, 
I’m rather fond of him, and it was just rather 
bad. Anyway, that just bothered me a bit.  
MES AMIS 
My friends are awesome. Katie, Christy, 
Nicimo, Maggie, Kara, Avery, Torey, everyone. 
You all rock. But, Katie is extra special 
tonight because she sent a kickass mail to 
Seph. It’s hilarious. We were hyena laughing, 
and my window was open, and all the little 
people outside could hear me-- it was funny.  
My dad’s advisees are coming tonight for ice 
cream. Hehe… It should be interesting. Oh joy.  
SCHOOL 
Homeroom: Steve sat next to me. I like to look 
at him… He’s pretty. Otherwise it was 
listening to announcements, and having my 
homeroom teacher eyeball me… He’s rather 
pervy… Sizing up joints, and petting mouth, 
and wearing white shirts with sweat stains… 
I’m sure he is a lovely man, but something 
isn’t right about trying to eye your students… 
But, he’s probably a talented band teacher… 
Fun stuff. 
English: Ate chocolate chip brownies (“No 
book, you cook”,) discussing metaphorical 
poems, and reading poems by puritan, white 
men. I got to tell her what the poem meant. 
She seemed pissed off I knew what it was. Why 
does she dislike me? Is it because I moved 
here? I mean, seriously, her class is good, 
but she digresses, and she does a bunch of 
stuff that probably wouldn’t be so lovely for 
someone to observe…   Anyway, it was a decent 
class. Eating in class is nice. 
Science hallway:  
French: “Are you the kid who moved from 
Canada?” asked a girl when she heard me speak 
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French. It turns out I have a decent French 
accent.  We did exercises, and partners, and 
typed on laptops (I had an issue with mine. 
Then I fixed it. It was interesting.) Read 
from our books, went over homework, etc… 
Lunch: Sat with people. Talked about short 
skirts, sex, and partying. Basically “drugs, 
sex, and rock and roll”. It’s kind of strange 
for me to be talking about it so much, 
considering I’m a person who does really talk 
about that kind of thing a lot, but I’m kind 
of all talk… I feel comfortable about talking 
about it, but when it comes to actually doing 
things, like just kissing, makes me feel sick. 
Hence, I only kiss… Heavy petting, sex, stuff 
like that isn’t for me currently. I have 
better things to do. Fun stuff.  
Health: Did “negative self-talk” presentation. 
I actually talked a lot, and was called, 
“deep” by a few people. It was strange I got 
that topic because I do “negative self-talk” a 
lot. Part of the reason why I have to do that 
lovely, “Walking to school exercise” is 
because of that. Some of the presentations 
were awesome. They did an improve one which 
was so funny.  
Gym: Double gym rocks. Lots of dancing, sexual 
innuendoes, and soccer. I actually get 
aggressive when I play.. Like making little 
growls and kicking hard… It’s amusing. Did 
“Capture the Soccer Ball” and soccer games. My 
team won. It was very cool. Cassie was really 
horny the whole time… She told all of us this, 
and Alex had to deal with it. He laughed, but 
he was kind of unsettled about it. He looked 
as if he was going to say something to be a 
few times, but then didn’t. Like, he turned 
his head toward me, and opened his mouth (to 
form words) and then got interrupted by 
Cassie’s “I’m so hot right now. I need to get 
fucked.” I don’t know. Something about her 
always telling us things like that might not 
be so great. It’s great that she is my friend, 
and that she makes such an effort, but, 
darlinks, don’t go around telling people you 
wish to get fucked. Especially in gym to a 6-
ft tall child who probably just wants his 
shoulder to feel better, and then go to 
football practice. Then Jamie and I danced, 
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and they wish me to go to Homecoming… He made 
up a club for dance and silent Shakespeare, 
and miming. It’s rather funny. 
 
18. RIVALS TO THOSE SEPTEMBER GURLS 
From September 16, 2004 
My English teacher hates me. Coolness. 
SCREW SUFERS, TRY GUYS FROM CT 
You know what I love? Freshman boys. Or maybe 
just guys from Connecticut. It’s a race of 
tall, brown haired, awesome accented, white-
toothed, sexy, sexy people. 
HIS LAST NAME IS LAWENCE. BUT I CALL HIM, 
“CONNECTICUT” (OTHERWISE KNOWN AS 
“COBBSESSED”) 
Well, I have a freshman who I love. He reminds 
me of Cobb. Like, exactly… It’s scary. Except, 
he’s not Cobb. Which is a positive thing. But, 
here are some freaky similarities… They both 
• Are tall (Same height) 
• Have shaggy, in eyes brown hair 
• Have that freaky, deaky CT accent 
• Played football in their first year of 

freshmaning for the first time 
• Did Algebra 1 in their Freshman year 
• Look decent in white 
• Come from CT 
• Drink occasionally (Except, mine doesn’t 

steal from the storerooms of a church… They 
have medication for that, you know…) 

• Have no idea how to use their calculator 
• Have the same smile 
• Act the same 
• Look alike 
 Except I like the Freshman better… He’s so 
cute. 
 
19. TONGING 
So, Alex called me last night, Jamie just 
asked me for my number, and I saw Ryan at his 
locker. His bike helmet is silver. I wish to 
trounce it. 
READ, BITCHES 
Read my last entry… I didn’t get to put it up 
last night, and there’s hit in there that will 
help this one make some sense. 
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SNOGGING 
Alex asked me if I would make out with him 
today. He’s in withdrawal, too, and he just 
wanted to serious snogging… I didn’t say no, I 
just whacked him on the head with a notebook.  
It’s not that he’s unkissable (He’s lovely, 
really), it’s just that I want it to be the 
right guy, because the last guy I kissed 
wasn’t the right one, and he kind of turned me 
off to snogging in general. Also, Alex is not 
the kind of child I wish to get involved with, 
and I don’t want to kiss anyone and have it 
not mean anything. Because I’m picky, and 
though Alex is awesome, I was afraid I would 
fuck it up. That it would be fucked up… I 
don’t know. I am just too involved with other 
things. 
L’AMORE 
Everybody clap, Wyatt and Mai-Ah are in love. 
Or in snogging. Yes, Mr. Y and Mai-Ah are 
currently in lip-lock, and they can’t seem to 
come undone from each other. They’re stuck. 
You can’t pry them apart… It’s precious, 
really. 
SPIRIT FINGERS (THINK THE MIDDLE ONE) 
So, spirit week is next week. Woo. Here’s what 
the days should look like: 
• Monday: Hawaiian Day 
• Tuesday: 80’s Day 
• Wednesday: Cross-Dressing Day. Boys in 

dresses. Girls in whatever guys wear… 
• Thursday: “Crazy Day” 
• Friday: Uniforms/Class Colors 
Then the little notice reads: 
“CALL BACK CHEER” 
“Find those Voices for Friday’s peprally! 
Scream your hardest!” 
This sucks. Spirit Sucks. Peprallys suck. I 
need a coffee. 
MONKEY DANCE 
I’m pulling a Christy. Everyone who reads this 
gets to comment. Just clicky the little 
comment thing. If you do it enough, it’s 
musical. Make a song while you type. It will 
be better for the world. One step towards 
world peace… Comment bitches. Just comment. 
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SCHOOL 
Homeroom: … Steve. Is. Too. Cute. For. Words. 
Otherwise it was normal. I looked morose, and 
there were announcements… Yay, yay.  
English: That bitch told me that the poem was 
due today. It’s due Monday. I was pissed. Jeff 
is lovely; Other English Boy is wondrous. His 
hair is so thick, and full, and it tumbles 
down in curls… He’s nice…   Did vocab crap, 
found out I was missing a page, ate a huge 
cookie… She was bitchy to me… It was 
interesting. 
Bio: Review packets, found I needed to do 
chapter two, and a thing on article reviewing 
on what makes a living organism. Biology is 
not chemistry, but they don’t know that… I 
hate chemistry. But the teacher is very cool. 
French: Urgh, I hate this class. It’s boring. 
The homework is left to “interpretation”, 
a.k.a. she neglects to tell you what pages it 
is on, so you do the wrong thing… It’s 
annoying. Have to do a skit on what kinds of 
food my partner and I eat. It’s not bad, it’s 
just shitty.  Fun stuff. 
Algebra:  Took test. Connecticut was there, 
looking cute… Curly Haired Harlot was nice to 
me… Freshmen are fun. Test was decent. Word 
problems kick ass. So do exponents. And boys 
from Connecticut… Well, some of them, anyway. 
Actually sort of understanding math is nice, 
too. Yay, yay. 
Hallway: Saw Ryan at is locker. He was wearing 
black. And had a silver bike helmet, and 
looked rather disgruntled. Wanted to talk to 
him, but felt kind of shy… what if he hates 
me? What is the tire swinging was him being 
him? I’m confused… He needs to come over. 
Lunch: Caisse was upset, Sam was ok, Diane is 
kind of boring. The guys who sit at our table 
are kind of jerks. Like, they are funny 
sometimes, but I don’t like them because they 
are kind of red necky, seedy, and scum of the 
earth. Maybe they are really nice, but for now 
they are kind of brain-cell short… I don’t 
like how they treat people. Otherwise, talking 
with Sam, and comforting Caisse… She lost her 
keys, and won’t be let back into the house. 
Talked about psychology… Caisse was really 
upset, though. It was depressing.  
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Health: Madness. WE talked about sex the whole 
time while taking notes on teenage behaviors.. 
Someone sang the scrotum song, and we 
discussed how guy’s penises were today…And 
what “orgasm” sounded like, and it was really 
amusing. Brett was decent. I gave my group 
members my candy, and they were nice 
afterward. Hilary wore her choir robes, hit on 
Brett shamelessly, and sang for us… It was 
funny.  
U.S. History: Alex wanted to snog, and he 
waited for me, and hung out with me during 
class. We sang “La Vie Bohieme” really loudly, 
and when we finished he was like, “Will you 
make out with me now?” Shit funny. Did notes, 
and drew a bit. Danced around, and talked to 
Alex. Told him about Max and his Christian 
Boy’s Camp experience… Hehe. Alex couldn’t 
stop laughing… It was awesome. 
Gym: Played soccer. Talked to Jamie, Alex, 
Caisse, and random children. Danced about with 
the ball. Stretching was interesting. 
“Huckleberry Jesus” moment on Alex’s behalf. 
Jamie asked me for my number, and Alex is 
supposedly going to call me… Soccer rocks. 
Actually getting aggressive, and leaping on 
the ball is funny. Walking in we talked about 
the corporate media, dissed Bush, and did 
interpretive dance. 
 
20. TRICKY 
It’s nice when it’s raining and cold. Wearing 
long sleeves is nice, and it’s so much more 
comfortable. When the sky is gray, and 
everything looks saturated in its light, it’s 
so much better. 
DANCE OF THE TELEPHONES 
Alex called twice today. Whoo. Actually, we 
talked for a really long time both times, and 
he wants me to go to homecoming… Best line was 
when I explained my homeroom teacher hitting 
on me, and I said, “And now I can’t wear 
mildly low cut shirts”. With a ton of sound he 
was like, “Oh no. Sad. That’s terrible… “ 
Like, no sarcasm… Funny shit. Talking to guys 
is easy. Especially when they are mildly 
metro-sexual man-whores. So, we talked for a 
really long time… it’s really fun, and we sang 
songs from RENT… And he knows Ryan. According 
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to him, “He’s a nice guy”. Let the dance 
begin. Hehe. Talking to boys is funny. As for 
kissing thing, he was like, “Don’t worry, if 
you go to homecoming I won’t try to kiss you.  
Well, maybe, but I’ll try to restrain myself.” 
Then there was this whole thing where I found 
out that he is “on” something… So now I get to 
figure out what it is… I have the strangest 
conversations with people. Really, when you 
think about it, I kind of do. The conversation 
ending kind of randomly… As conversations 
usually do. It was like, the whole, “Well, I 
have to go now.” “Ok.” “……” “……” “Bye?” 
“…..Bye” AHHHHHHHHHHHHHHHHHHHH. Talking to 
boys is hard. But funny. 
DANCE, BABY, DANCE 
Then Caisse called, and was like, “Do you like 
bowling?” Me: “No. I suck at it, and I’m not a 
bowling type.” Caisse: “Ok. Bye, then” Me: 
“Wait, did you get into your house yesterday? 
How are you? Are you ok?” Caisse: “Yeah… I can 
only ask you if you like bowling…” Me: “Ok… 
Have fun.” It was random. And I’m worried 
about her. I don’t want to go over to her 
house because of the stuff she has told me. Is 
that bad of me? I just don’t want to be a 
bother to her, and I don’t want to be in that 
kind of situation. I tell her I want to help 
her, but she won’t let me. I don’t know. Fun 
stuff. 
INFO ON HOMECOMING 
Alex gave me the information on it. Basically 
girls wear pretty, but not “over-the-top” 
dresses. Guys wear khakis and collared shirts. 
It is next weekend, not this weekend. Stupid 
me. The dancing took Alex a while to explain. 
I had to, at one time, be like, “You know, 
it’s not like explaining sex to a little kid,” 
Alex was like, “Yes it is. Ok, well… When two 
people…” Basically the dancing ranges from 
swaying about, moving to the music, to full on 
grinding. This year, since we can’t have sex 
on the floor, or grind, he told me that you 
have to be able to support your own weight if 
the other person were to move away from you. 
At St. Mark’s, one would fall over. At most 
public schools, you would be flat on your nose 
within a matter of seconds. Hence, the fabled 
“orgy”. It’s awesome. But here, they are 
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trying to be more like a middle school (which 
is fine. I don’t exactly wake up in the 
morning and say, “Yes. Today I’m going to see 
teenage midriffs/boxers/cleavage.” But then, 
grinding is amusing.  
BISCUIT SIGHTING 
Saw Orion while walking down the street. He 
was actually like, “Hey” with a ton of 
surprising enthusiasm. He is in my English 
class, and is much cuter when the rain has 
fallen, and the world is all wet, and when he 
is in gray, and waving a black umbrella about. 
It was rather exciting. I am in withdrawal… 
Actually, I recall saying I write my papers to 
Bealtes music, and then he wore a Beatles gray 
shirt the next day… Hmmmm… A concept. Well, I 
fancy Jeff a bit better… Jeff is lovely… I had 
a cool dream about Jeff last night… It was 
fun. Just got back from an acapella group 
thing. On the way I saw Orion three more 
times… Freaky. He’s cute, though… Well, 
decent, anyway. Yay, yay. 
ACAPELLA 
So, I just went to an acapella group thing. 
All guys. College age. They have these little 
awesome things at Phillips where they hired 
people to come and amuse the people. Last 
night I went to a show were these people came 
in and made fun of all the great books. It was 
hilarious, and it was the type of thing you 
would see in Boston or New York. But, the 
Acapella was also really interesting and 
funny. One of them was awesome looking… He 
wore a pink shirt, and was just the coolest. 
He sang stuff from U2, Coldplay, and a good 
amount of back round… Then there was one who 
danced about like a chicken. He was a bit of a 
smart ass, but very funny… “You’ll just love 
it” was one of his sayings… I think he was 
drunk. Or something. Anyway, Cute Singing Guy 
was wearing a pink shirt, and looked like 
Ryan. Oh dear. Ryan. That’s an interesting 
issue, too. But, the singing was awesome. They 
sung very well, were very funny, and danced 
about on stage. 
 
21. PENT UP AGGRESION 
I haven't updated in a long time. Is this a 
bad or a good thing? Anyway, people using my 
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starter idea (I love you guys...) and talking 
to people I haven't talked to in a long time. 
Ignoring people I'm better off without (like 
certain boys). I'm feeling fucking 
philosophical because I am putting off my 
homework. Fun stuff. 
WHITE JACKETS AFTER LABOR DAY 
Yes, people, I am insane. Actually, I’m 
feeling really weird now. Just a few weird 
things in my life that are sort of sending me 
over the edge: 
• Alex was feeling up my thigh today. 

Awkward, and enough said. I slapped him.  
• I’m getting into that fucking mode where I 

fucking squeak at everything. Or mew at 
people. 

• I have no control over my actions. I’m so 
social stupid, it’s not even funny. 

• I’m not taking advantage of living in a 
senior boys’s dorm. I should be flogged. 

• I hate the French class I wanted to be in 
so badly. Le Passé Composé needs to go 
crawl into a little hole and die. 

• My therapist says that I should stay a 
distance from Caisse 

• Sam started to cry at lunch, making me 
think how yeasty and wet I must have been 
last year when I was all weepy and bleary-
eyed all over people. Now I’m just angry 
and I have panic attacks, as well as making 
up theories about life and death, and love 
and hate and selfishness. Whoo. 

• Homecoming should be interesting. 
Especially since Ryan might go (his sister 
and mother are beating him with sticks to 
go) and Alex will be there, and all these 
stupid boy things. You know the ones… With 
the penises? Yes, them. 

• I want to be The Lesbian Nun, but can’t, 
due to my stupid like for anything that 
moves. 

• I have a shitload of homework. And I go to 
a public school. 

So, as you can see, I’m sort of over the edge 
right now. 
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MR. RIGHT AND THAT FUCKING WHITE STALLION 
BETTER COME HITHER 
Even though a boyfriend would only further 
complicate my life, and make it even more 
boring for everyone to read (who seriously 
wants to hear me rant about the boy I’m 
dating/dated for another six months? I don’t) 
it would still be kind of nice. But weird. I 
don’t know what I want. I want to curl up 
under my covers, and sleep for a bit. Or, jump 
into one of my old fairy tale books, and act 
out the parts with my little fairy tale 
friends. Alex is nice, but he just wants to 
snog with someone. Ryan is cool, but I don’t 
know. I just don’t know. 
SCHOOL 
Bio: Worked with Paul, and Extremely Funny 
Guy, as well as Stick Creature from the Deep. 
Did a food lab. It was hot. We wore goggles.  
Algebra:  Reviewed lovely things. I’m getting 
an A+ in the class.  Talked with Carly, and 
she read my piece dissing teenage fashion. 
Because I’m such an expert… I was really just 
trashing everything. Especially AE polos… 
Stupid AE polo people. 
Lunch: Sam started to cry, I went to go switch 
my French class back to the old one (which I 
have to do tomorrow because she wasn’t in 
today) and made a duct tape ring for Jen. It 
was insane. Took am to the nurse, and sat 
outside a bit.  
Health: CJ read an interesting poem he wrote. 
For a jock, he is pretty fucking inspired. It 
sounded like more of a rap, but he actually is 
not so stupid as I perceived him to be. 
Discussed things. 
History: Alex felt up my leg. We did maps and 
coloring. Worked on a little test thing. 
Explained the whole, “Put into a bottle and 
pet them” thing to people.  Kind of 
uneventful, except for Alex being like, “Will 
you make out with me?” And the whole leg bit. 
Sketchy shit.) He also has a theory now-- that 
came to him in the shower. You see, the reason 
I don’t want to make out with him is because I 
also know Caisse, who wants his body. 
Therefore, I feel it is bad for me to do it 
(make out with him) because of that. He was 
even like, “You know, I’ve been told I’m 
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pretty good.” In which I started to pace about 
the room, and yell things about Mr. Y saying 
the exact same thing. And then he was like, 
“You just don’t want to do it because you 
haven’t done it in a long time, and the last 
time you did it was with some disgusting kid. 
I’m better.”) What he doesn’t know is the real 
reason I don’t want to make out with him is 
because I just don’t want to.  There is more 
to life than this sort of crap. But really 
there isn’t because all we’re meant to do is 
have sex and repopulate? And that there is no 
point in living? My therapist can’t even 
argue. Ha, ha, I win. But, what do I win, 
because nothing matters. I’m so screwed up. Oh 
joy.  
LE POUSSIN, LE POUSSIN (HE-HE-HE, HON-HON-HON) 
I am doing a swim clinic. It is wet. Ryan’s 
sister is in my level, so we talk (a lot about 
hr brother, actually. And then I act weird, 
and she laughs… I’m trying to make her laugh, 
I think…) and swim around together. Also, 
Carly from my math class is there, too (We 
also swim about like deranged fish). Some kid 
dove into the water yesterday, and his swim 
trucks fell off. It was amusing. No, he was a 
little child. And, no, he wasn’t hot. 
 
22. FLECKS OF MATTER 
Sorry I only write to complain. It sucks, but 
it seems I have time in my hands, and thoughts 
in my head.   This leads to typing my way of 
perceiving the day, and little catch phrases.  
FUCK SPIRIT 
Spirit week sucks. Pep rallies suck. I 
shouldn’t even go to homecoming, but I’m too 
cheap to give my step mother $15 back instead 
of going. I disgusts me that I actually have a 
glimmer of, “Maybe I’ll have a good time 
there.” I’m solely depending on Jamie, Alex, 
Jen, Redhead, and Erica to be there for me to 
actually not freak out and fall over. The pep 
rally depressed me: I don’t want to have to go 
to those things. Enjoy them. I don’t. I see it 
as bleak. Stupid. Pointless, and lonely. 
Everyone else has everyone else, and no one 
needs me here. 
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NEGATIVE SELF-TALK 
 We’re all too disgusting for words. We’re 
blood, sweat, tears, spit, marrow, and bile. 
Skin in fleshy mass, and stupid hair, stupid 
clothes. None of it matters. Relationships 
don’t matter. Materials don’t matter. Nothing 
matters. We all die. “Enjoy it while we can” 
is for people who ignore that. Ignorance is 
bliss. Being jaded is bliss. Where and when 
did I go wrong? I think I died when I was ten. 
When my mom died, I was reborn and I died at 
that same time. Rebirth is like that. You 
start something new only to end something old. 
The new life could suck. The old life I had a 
family, I had safety, and a center. This life 
what do I have? Some friends, and more 
emotions than I can deal with. I’m sorry if 
I’m boring all of you. I don’t mean to. Think 
of this as a vent. A rant. We’re all the same, 
and we all are disgusting, and I need some 
sleep before I bang out another theory. 
WHEN IN ROME 
There are very hot guys running around my dorm 
right now in togas. They are chanting, “TOGA, 
TOGA” and jumping around people who have togas 
on… Hmmmm…. A concept. 
FREAK-OUT (OTHERWISE KNOWN AS “ANTICIPATING 
HOMECOMING”) 
Well, I just tried on make-up, and dresses, 
and shoes for homecoming. I’m afraid of being 
left alone there. Afraid of not having a good 
time. Of being pushed and prodded, and not 
being able to find my friends… Or the dance, 
for that matter.  I am wearing the Fairy Dress 
(Pink with butterflies, and the awesome 
bottom) with a black diamond tank top over it, 
with thick enough straps so it looks very 
cool, and doesn’t “present” my chest in a 
slutty manner. Ryan had better go. And he had 
better talk with me. As well as Jamie and 
Erica, Jen and Redhead, and Alex. If Alex 
tries anything (his ex-girlfriend isn’t going, 
now) I don’t know how to react… Homecoming 
will rock, though. I’ll make it good. In with 
the good, out with the shit. In with the good, 
out with the shit. Fun stuff. 
SCHOOL 
Homeroom: Stupidity. Sat, talked to Ashley.  
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English: Had math testing. I probably failed. 
Hahahaahahahahahahaahhaha, I’m worthless. 
Biology: Sat, worked on random things, did 
some more math testing in the beginning.  
Watch me fail that class. 
French: Did presentation. Got commended for 
pronunciation. I’ll fail French, too. Le Passé 
Composé should just go hide somewhere until 
I’m ready to deal with it. 
Algebra: I’m getting an A+. We’re doing 
matrixes. It’s better. Carly talked with me, 
and it’s a lot of adding and subtraction.  
Lunch: Stupid conversations with people who 
aren’t really my friends. Caisse lies, Diana 
sits there, and Sam tries to act like me, and 
it does not work. Why? Because I’m too weird 
and too hard to imitate. Everyone is. So, 
people, be normal. Or crawl into a pit for a 
while, and stay there, developing a 
personality. They noticed I was upset, and 
they were like, “Why are you so depressed? Why 
are you such a pessimist?” I don’t know. But, 
if I did, I probably wouldn’t tell them why. 
Caisee had some guy come up and hug/tickle me. 
I screamed, and I hit him (not like a petty 
scream and hit, either. I fully socked the 
guy) and I don’t want to be touched by him 
again. He wasn’t gross, but I don’t want 
anyone’s sweat, or cells, or anything else on 
me. Diana was kind afterward… I yelled at her, 
a bit. I feel awful about that, but it worked. 
She talked instead of blinked fish eyes at me, 
and stared. 
Health: Had a test on metal health. Took 
notes. Talked to Erica a bit. She’s like a 
freaky version of Torey, minus the wisdom. 
But, they both do the leg-bouncing thing when 
they take a test. She’s nice. 
Annex Field: Alex told me Sam ditched him for 
homecoming. It’s sad. He poked me in the 
stomach, and when I was like, “Don’t touch 
me…”He was like, “Awww….” I don’t like to be 
touched by guys anymore. Or anyone, really. It 
feels weird. Like an invasion. Of my space. I 
want to be able to talk to people, to reach 
out, but I can’t think of anything to say, and 
I don’t want to run up to people and hug them. 
History: Sat. Wrote definition to my term on 
board. Sat some more. My teacher’s mother has 
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cancer. She talked about chemo in class. At 
the end of class she asked how I was doing, 
and gripped onto my arm wen I told her my mom 
died from cancer when I was little. It’s like 
all my armor has been taken and thrown away. 
And now I’m kind of just standing there, and 
hiding, and asking people for help, and words 
are tumbling out of my mouth, and I can’t help 
it. I feel so weak, it’s funny. 
Gym: Alex and Caisse touching each other. Alex 
ignoring me (I feel bad now… I’ll call him.)  
And Jamie being sad, but wondrous as she 
always is. She laments about her friend (and 
almost-lover) Jess. By the way, Jess is a 
girl. Which makes no difference, but people 
our age need to learn the difference between 
being in love with our best friend (a.k.a. 
Just loving them, and needing them as a 
friend. Treasuring them), or actually feeling 
a romantic (lust) attachment to them. 
Sometimes these things get confused, and when 
that happens, it’s stupid.  I took anger out 
on the soccer ball, and Caisse liked my hair, 
(“You have natural blonde highlights like 
that? Wow.”) Alex pretended to be a monkey. 
Jamie took me under her wonderful wings. 
 Pep Rally: Sat with Jamie, and observed this 
cult-esque tradition. School Spirit does no 
exist. It is not powerful at all. It is boring 
and weak. I saw Ryan, but he isn’t seeing me. 
Stupid boys. His sister, mother, and me are 
all trying to get him to homecoming, and his 
sister called him from my house the other day. 
She made a skit and everything. After swimming 
she came over, and called. I should have 
talked to him, but I don’t know why I didn’t. 
Now I see him, and I feel like an idiot. It 
always seems like a bad idea until later when 
you’re like, “Well, it would have probably 
made a lot of things better.” Talked to Mrs. 
Mahoney after the pep rally about French. I 
have to go talk to my French teacher about my 
potential. And think about a transfer. To 
another school. Mrs. Mahoney drove by my old 
school two days ago. She decided to tell me 
how beautiful it was. If she only knew…  Had 
to promise her I wouldn’t do anything this 
weekend… If you don’t, they tell your parents, 
and that never goes well. Fuck it all. I need 
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to take a nap, or something… I’m getting 
irritable. And I’m tired. And sleep usually 
helps both.  So, hopefully Jamie, Jen, Alex, 
Redhead, and Erica will hang out with me at 
homecoming, and Ryan will make himself go to 
homecoming, and I’ll actually get to talk with 
him. Because I don’t think I’d be able to deal 
with it if they didn’t. Too much stuff to deal 
with right now, and I don’t need to have that 
scale be even more messed up. Oh joy. 
 
 
23. DANCING QUEEN 
Well, it’s the morning after, and I’m still 
pretty much in love with homecoming… Hehe. It 
was awesome. 
HOMECOMING--THE CENSUS (WHEN I CAME HOME)  
I have just come home from homecoming. Sweat, 
wet, and full of stories. 
THE DANCE 
It was hot. Physically, and also because there 
were people grinding, and basically having sex 
on the floor, and it was strobes, colored-
lights, and balloons. Steamers, and balls, and 
gowns and shirts, neckties, and sweat flying 
around everywhere. You could taste it in the 
air…    
WHAT AM I DOING HERE? 
I freaked out before I actually got there. I 
was pretty much pacing about in my attire, and 
putting stuff on my face, and brushing out my 
hair like a madwoman. The whole way there I 
freaked out. Then I entered, saw Redhead, and 
suddenly I was being lead to Alex, and Jamie, 
and The Group. I was so thankful, it was 
awesome and so lucky that I saw her when I 
came in. Yay, yay. 
DANCE THE NIGHT AWAY 
I obviously danced a lot. I mean, I always 
dance my butt off, but this time I was soaked 
with sweat. Dancing is awesome. Burning 
calories, feeling great while doing it… I love 
it.  
ALEX (THE “SEX MONKEY”) 
So, I also danced a bit with Alex. He was 
pretty respectful, and very selective of what 
he wanted to dance with. For example, he 
didn’t want to grind with Caisse. He also 
spurred Jamie… I danced with him twice. I’m 
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not very proud of it… I mean, he’s decent, but 
it’s like grinding with a wall. I don’t feel 
like that towards him. I love to talk with him 
on the phone, but I don’t have a thing for 
him. Anyway, he danced with Jamie once, and 
then she started to cry (when I came back from 
Matt, I found her curled up, alone, and in 
tears.) She was in love with Alex in seventh 
grade, and she broke up with him because he 
was cheating on her. But, even now she still 
loves him. And it upset her that he could only 
dance with her once, and then just be like, 
“I’m gonna go over here, now.” I told her he 
was a Sex Monkey, and that we should chop up 
his balls like onions. And that the dance was 
like a dream, and in a dream she shouldn’t 
think of such things. Realize that it’s old 
emotions coming up, and that she will wonder 
what she was thinking of the next day.  Back 
to my dancing with Alex, we did some light 
grinding. I’m not the grinding type, really. I 
mean, it’s fun, but it’s dry sex. There’s only 
so much that I can take of that realization. 
We swung-danced a bit, and he attempted to do 
the “spin, hold, grind.” Oh joy.  
MATT (THE “SWEET SENIOR”) 
I was dancing around with Jamie and Jess, 
sweaty, and had a fresh coat of lipstick on, 
when I saw a boy behind me. He tapped me on 
the shoulder. “Want to dance?” Suddenly I 
realized it was a guy from my French class…. 
An attractive, but kind of quiet type. So, I 
was like, “Sure.” Let me just say, Matt is an 
excellent grinder. Not too pushy, but sweet 
enough to hold your hands, and squeeze them 
tight, (There was this point where he squeezed 
them really nicely and tightly, and I was just 
like, “That is too precious…” Of course I 
didn’t say that, lest I sound like the lunatic 
I am, but I was thinking it. I also found 
myself wanting to be partly loyal to Ryan. I 
do still like him, and I didn’t want to make-
out with anything, even if it was gorgeous, 
and even if it did hold me the right way) and 
hold you and sit with you while they announce 
King and Queen. Nice enough to dance with your 
for five songs, and not leave you for some 
lovely, little senior when you’re like, “You 
know, you’re really cute… Shouldn’t you want 
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someone prettier, or more your age?” Ah, the 
“Nope” was satisfying. The song, “Madly, 
Deeply, Do” has always been a good song for 
me… Dancing slowly to it with him was nice. 
Here are some things he did and said. 
MATT’S JUDGEMENT (ALSO KNOWN AS “SEX BOMB, SEX 
BOMB”) 
• He asked me if I wanted a ride home. 

(Sketchy shit) 
• Matt is a senior. Just thought I’d throw 

that out there. 
• Matt plays soccer. (WHY IS IT ALWAYS SOCCER 

PLAYERS?!?!?!?!?!?!?!??!) 
• Matt is beautiful. He just happens to be 

really, really good-looking. There’s 
nothing weird-looking about Matt. A little 
taller than me, dark, brown hair, dark 
eyes, cheekbones, a great chest (J’adore 
collar bones de Matt) sensuous lips, and a 
great way of being affectionate… Maybe too 
affectionate…I don’t know. He was ok. 

• He looked at me the whole time we were 
dancing. Most of the time… As you know, I 
have issues with staring at people when I 
dance with them (old Max traumas) even if 
they are aesthetically pleasing. He also 
leaned our foreheads together, and tried to 
kiss me… Well, thought about it, anyway.  
He did lean closer, but I have that fun 
little head turn, so he didn’t. 

• In the first three seconds we were dancing, 
he pulled back for a second. “Ohmygod!!!!!! 
You’re in my French class!!!!!!!!! Where 
are your glasses?” Me: “Yes… C’est moi. I 
took them off.” Him: “You look so different 
without your glasses on!!!! You shouldn’t 
wear them so often.” Me: I’ve been told 
that. ” Later I thought of a great 
response, something about Superman, and 
Clark Kent, and really, we all fantasize 
about Superman (Like Louis Lane), but 
really we know that Clark Kent is hotter, 
and people like Louis Lane just need to 
realize this. Well, anyway, he was 
surprised I look different with out them 
on, and I’ve been told this before. More 
reason for me to get contacts, only my 
parents do not realize this. My sister was 
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like, “They make your eyes look smaller 
than they are.” Which is true. Even Mr. Y 
was like, “We need to get you contacts. 
You’re a different person without your 
glasses on.” Which is true, it is very 
true. 

• His friends won King and Queen. He was very 
proud (Awwwww…..) 

• “When they announced that, he was like, 
“Let’s go sit down” He pulled me next to 
him, and put his arm around me. Not freaky, 
just nice. Then he held my hand in his, 
nicely. He’s a “nice” boy. Soccer players 
are usually “nice”. Which is a good thing. 
Anyway, when the king and queen went to 
their thrones, I pulled him up, and did 
that mad fairy dash I do… The kind where I 
grab their hand, and spirit with them in 
the general direction I wish to go. Except 
it looked so much cooler because of the 
fairy dress.  I’ve done it before with 
Stefan, Cobb, and Wyatt. It’s fun. Banquet 
with Stefan (Where I basically pulled him 
into the girls’ bathroom to dish out the 
stuff about Max just kissing me), Quincy 
Market with Cobb-- running through an army 
of leather jacketed clubbers, and in the 
library to go see goats with Wyatt.  It’s 
fun, really, and it was so good to feel 
like a Rock Goddess in my pink and black 
fairy dress, bare feet, Sex hair, and cat 
eyes. Rowr. 

• He: Held my hands, squeezed my hands, did 
not make an unneeded pass for my boobs, 
butt, or any other areas. He kept his hands 
in mine, or around my waist. Good Boy. 
Though, grinding with him was interesting… 
Some guys like to just grind from behind, 
some from the front (God, that sounds like 
a warped nursery rhyme beginning) but he 
likes to switch. He spun me at one point. 
That was hot. He was wearing a pink shirt, 
and I couldn’t help but think we matched. 
Oh dear… Not that again. 

• He asked, “Do you have a boyfriend?” He 
does not have a girlfriend. At one time I 
remarked I had, “Sex hair” (I told this to 
Jamie and Jess earlier, and it become the 
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theme of the night) and then, being the 
stupid me, I was like, “Not that I’ve just 
had sex. Because we’re too young. And it’s 
stupid. And I don’t believe in it at this 
age.” Then, being the teenage boy he is, he 
was like, “Well, since we’re on topic, have 
you ever had sex before?” Me: (To the point 
of almost whacking him over and leaving) 
“NO!!!!!!!!!! Have 
you?!?!?!?!?!!?!?!?!?!?!?!?!” Him, “No” Me, 
“Are you sure?” (Only I would say something 
so strange, then look deeply into his 
lovely eyes. He hasn't… Good. Except for 
the whole American Pie mentality that 
senior boys have. Oh shit. ) Then, I 
blurted out my whole theory about not 
having sex until college, because we aren’t 
emotionally ready, and lovely things like 
that…  I’m an idiot, but it’s what I 
believe, and if he doesn’t like it, fuck 
him. After that it was kind of awkward, but 
dancing with him, dancing with someone is 
nice. Then, he was like, “I’m going to go 
around… See you later?” Then he put his 
hand out, I put mine in it, and he pulled 
me into a hug. Both arms around him, on my 
part, and then we left each other. Ladies 
and Gentlemen, whatever happens at 
homecoming, stays at homecoming. 

THE HOMECOMING (AND PRETTY MUCH DANCES IN 
GENERAL) RULE: 
If they don’t say, “Hey” by the next day (you 
see them) then you’ll know that it was a one 
time thing. 
For example, take Lex. Maggie and I played, 
“Stalking the Wild Lex” for a while. But, my 
dance with him meant nothing. Sure, it was 
fun, and exciting, and I was thinking that he 
was pretty cool kid, but, I didn’t talk with 
him the next day I saw him, and I actually 
didn’t recognize him, and stuff. However, Cobb 
was different. In a freaky, obsessed way on my 
part kind of different, but I saw him the next 
day, and talked to him in the classes we had, 
and said “Hi” in the halls. Plus Quincy. And 
the “Paranoid date”. Well, anyway, Jamie told 
me that we could just ignore each other in 
class, and pretend nothing happened, because 
of the “Whatever happens at Homecoming, stays 
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at Homecoming” rule, and he could ignore me, 
and that if he says “Hi” in class, then I 
totally have to choice to ignore him, and 
pretend nothing happened. It all depends on 
what we want. So, I have to decide. I mean, 
there’s no way avoiding him--he’s in my class, 
but I have to train myself to not become 
attached, or do anything stupid. Because I 
usually do. I need to sit on my hands, or 
something. Breathe a bit, and practice 
breathing. Well, like Vegas, Homecoming has 
that effect. Yay, yay. 
FRENCH CLASS FAUX PAS (OTHERWISE KNOWN AS, “I 
KNEW WE HAD MET BEFORE) 
Matt is really Matiéux, and is my Clock Buddy 
number 8.  This should be interesting, 
considering I’m trying to get myself out of 
that class, and because we work in-groups 
(pairs, really) a lot in that lovely class... 
HOMECOMING REVIEW 
It was awesome. You all should have been 
there. You would have loved it. At one point 
it was sort of strange: They sang the national 
anthem, and spent ten minutes trying to get us 
to shut up… It didn’t really work. Then they 
played two patriotic songs, both slow, and it 
was sort of random, and stupid, and it’s a 
dance, not a 4th of July Celebration. Ryan 
didn’t go, if he did, then I didn’t see him. 
Jamie and I did “punch runs” to see which ones 
were spiked, (none of them were…) And I danced 
on the bleachers, and we went right in front 
of Alex, and danced like lovely Sex Goddesses 
while he we grinding with some little thing… 
He was looking at us the whole time. I didn’t 
like that when I came to talk to him, he tried 
to grind and talk at the same time… After I 
was like, “I just had an experience…” We did 
talk for an hour today, though, which was 
nice. A lot of pep-talk, and me 
hyperventilating… Anyway, dancing, sweating, 
smiling into the bright lights when they came 
in my direction, and spinning around in the 
fabulous dress. It was a good homecoming. It 
was excellent. It really was. Yay, yay. 
 
  
24. TAKE A GODDAMN VALIUM  



 73

I am really tired. It’s kind of funny how 
tired I actually am. I have a cup of coffee 
with me, and I’m debating whether to put 
chocolate in it, just for the caffeine.  
QUEER EYE 
There are two boys (possibly bright and 
intelligent) outside wrestling for a long 
stick. Homoerotic metaphors never cease to 
amaze me.  
FRENCH (OTHERWISE KNOWN AS “FUCK PASSÉ 
COMPOSÉ”) 
This class is one I hate. I hate very few of 
my classes, but this one pisses me off. 
Actually, I probably hate all my classes to 
some degree. Well, some things are decent, but 
everything that is decent also has a way of 
pissing me off.  Moving on, tomorrow I have to 
go to school at 7 A.M. (unsightly hour) and 
talk to my French teacher, and bring my book, 
and we can have a bonding session of what I 
learned last year. That wasn’t the “Passé 
Composé”. So, that should be awesome. We all 
know how much of a morning person I am… I need 
more coffee. 
LE PETIT PRINCE (MATT) 
Well, I’m the worst person when it comes to 
talking to guys, now. Seriously, I suck. Ok, 
so, I was walking to class, and I grabbed 
Alex, and was like, “Alex, I’m going into 
French. WhatdoIdo?” I put his hands on my 
shoulders, and was like, “Relax.” Just then, 
Matt walked pasty, and there was this eye-lock 
thing… He’s so suave… Not in the slimy way, in 
the Ralph Lauren model way… Minus the 
frolicking. Anyway, in class I kept a bemused 
look on my face. Which is hard in a 1970’s 
language lab, when you have to stutter-out 
“Robert a allé à New York en avant”, write 
down things, and press the freaking rewind 
button 12 freaking times because the lady on 
the machine sounds like she’s trouncing the 
guy on the machine, and that can never be 
good. MOVING ON, he talks to “Henrriet” a lot, 
and I realized he is pretty vocal in class. 
He’s a senior… Stupid me, of course he’s 
vocal… We’re all tiny compared to him. Anyway, 
coming back from the lab, he was standing in 
the row of where my desk is. Talking to 
“Henrriet”, who was giggling, and smacking her 
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insane lips (insane because they are of the 
Nanny Fran, and are speaking at an average 
speed of 830,000,000,000 mph), and batting her 
eyes like she was about to have a conniption 
fit. So, in the three seconds I was standing 
there, his head turned, and his eyebrows went 
up once, and his eyes widened (lovely eyes, 
really...) and I had this flashback to when we 
were slow dancing, and I was looking into his 
eyes, and his into mine, and the feel of his 
arms around me washed over me, and his mouth 
opened into a “Hey,” or a “Hey you.” I scooted 
(yes, I actually “scooted”) past him, and into 
me seat, and felt very funny. Then a moment of 
“WTF?” came into my head. He fucking squeezes 
my hand like some sappy chick-flick movie with 
a perfect guy, almost kisses me, and holds me 
so freaking close, ad I get a “Hey” with wide 
eyes? AHHHHHHHHHHHHHHHHHH. I’m going to impale 
myself with a textbook. Well, there’s always a 
chance that he’ll say more tomorrow. Hahahaha, 
yeah right. Oh joy. 
ALEX’S TAKE ON THE MATTER 
“Julia, stop pacing. Slow down, and stop 
breathing like you’re having an orgasm. Look, 
if he tries to trounce you, I’ll kick him in 
the balls.” Ah, Alex. Yay, yay. 
THE BATTLE OF ENGLISH (OTHERWISE KNOWN AS 
“QUEEN OF THE HARPIES”) 
She needs a big vulture on her shoulder, and a 
cane. She’s like the witch from Snow White, 
when she drinks the potion to make her turn 
into the hag-creature. She gave me some grades 
I don’t agree with. But, I suppose, in the 
long run, she’ll be very inspiration for a 
rant on female English teachers, and woman 
going through menopause. Caw, Caw! (I might 
have start greeting her like that, with a hand 
salutation.) Think: “The Wave”. Fun stuff. 
RYAN SIGHTINGS: 
In the hall in the morning, in the hall in the 
afternoon (before lunch) at the bike racks. I 
need to say “Hi”, or drop kick him. Something 
like that. During swimming his sister came up 
to me, and was like, “So, my brother wanted to 
tell you that he’s sorry for not going to 
homecoming. He was at a birthday party, and he 
would have even skipped that, but he forgot to 
bring the money, and he couldn’t buy a ticket 
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at the door.” Awwwww…    So sweet. Even if he 
is lying, or even if he would have rather not 
have gone anyway, and he thinks I’m some 
insane chick (which I am) it’s nice of him to 
say something.   
SCHOOL 
Homeroom: Sat, talked with Ashley. Sat some 
more. Listened to announcements. It was hot. 
English: Stupid papers back. Stupid metaphors 
on Brittany Spears and Michael Jackson.  My 
teacher needs to be in a program for dealing 
with little children properly. 
Biology: Did a mini lab, got back papers, 
article stuff, sat, talked about proteins. 
Worked with a group. Forming a Communist Cult 
with Jen. We’re going to be awesome in our 
cult wear, which is some hot, diamond-coated 
spandex. Rowr. 
Language Hall: Saw Alex, saw Matt. Weirdness. 
French: 1970’s language lab madness. Matt 
insanity. Talking with teacher about my 
issues. Oh joy. 
Algebra: Homework review, quiz, homework. 
Talked to Carly a bit. 
Math Hall: Saw Alex, ran to him, and started 
to pass. We did breathing exercises, and he 
told to that he would trounce Matt if he 
bothered me. Alex, my hero. Well, sort of. Not 
really. I don’t know. 
Lunch: Talked with guidance counselor. I have 
issues. She knows this. We all know this. 
Anxiety, depression, being manic, being 
confused and strange. That’s me.  We talked 
about lovely things… Like my current 
aggression to my French teacher…. Hehe. That 
should be interesting. 
Health: Had an awesome time with Diane and 
Erica. Jen, too, sort of… It’s a different 
Jen… She wears AE polos non-stop. In different 
colors, to make it less apparent. We were 
basically laughing the whole time, and doing 
“sign-language” and putting up walls, and 
discussing homecoming… It was sweetness. 
“Roadblocks to conversation” is hilarious. 
We’re going to do a skit. 
U.S. History: Sat, drew, turned in homework. 
Got a lollipop. Talked to Alex. He has a new 
cellphone, and he is in love with it. He 
trounced it when it was vibrating. Sketchy.  
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Annex Field: Alex sang to me, and threatened 
to kick Matt in the balls. Can you tell I was 
obsessing over Matt all day? Yeah, sorry about 
that… Remember, I’m just a little crazy. Just 
a bit. He also played with his new cellphone. 
That boy… 
Gym: I hate football. Catching, protecting, 
people whacking into me. You know what? Fuck 
football. It’s not worth my time. It’s better 
to watch with a bag of chips, a soda, and the 
possibility of being able to turn the channel.  
 
25. INTERESSANTE 
I’m down again. It’s like whenever I get up, 
I’m just knocked back down. Even as I start to 
get to my feet, or I reach up my arms, stupid 
stuff happens, and suddenly I’m lying on the 
ground again. 
DARK SHIT 
Yesterday I had a panic attack in the morning, 
and I could barely function. Then this was 
accompanied by learning my mother actually had 
a specific mental disorder, and that I do have 
a history of mental illness on my family, and 
people have kept this from me. In a way, I 
want them to have kept it from me, but then, I 
can’t believe they did. Simple, little things 
get me down now. My supposed favorite class, 
English is hellish, because my teacher is an 
alleged bitch, and I’m not doing so well in 
other things. This lowers my self-esteem 
further, and then we have childhood trauma, 
anxiety disorders, and low self-esteem. Voilà! 
The screwed up child.  I’m not saying feel bad 
for me. I couldn’t give a shit, really. 
Sympathy and empathy don’t make me feel any 
different. Just telling you things. 
DRUG SNIFFING DOGS 
We had a drug raid today at school. It was 
awesome. Drug units from five towns came with 
dogs, and cars, and meatball subs and soda, 
and they went through lockers, and came out 
with brown bags full of drugs, and lined up 
students with guilty faces. There were these 
German Shepherds right outside my math room, 
and they were barking, and the lockers were 
opening, and I couldn’t help but laughing. I 
couldn’t stop giggling. Maybe it was lack of 
circulated air (we had a school lock down so 
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they could search in piece) and the white-
board markers, but I just thought it was 
hilarious. 
FROSHIES 
Freshmen are awesome, and I love them. They 
are my pets, and must be kept with me at all 
times. 
MUSIAC 
I have the song from the credits of “Fight 
Club” stuck in my head. I need to find out 
what it’s called, and whom it is by. So I can 
sing it. All the time. Because it’s amazing. 
TRIVAL STUFF FROM THE PAST FEW DAYS: 
Homework is possibly the downfall of society.  
Teachers who administer large amounts of 
homework, and don’t explain how to find it on 
the Internet, they need to be thoroughly hit 
with flaming, wooden spoons.  
BOYS (ALL I REALLY WANT IS) 
Stupid me, I’m obsessed. Something else to 
think about. Something light, airy-- 
practically porous. To take me away from 
insane verbs, and “Passé Composé” and insanity 
of fractions (I hate fractions) and other 
things. 
HIDDEN MEANING 
Ryan came to get his sister from swimming 
today… She’s like, “Oh Julia, Ryan’s here”… It 
was random. I didn’t see him. Fun stuff. 
OHMYGOD!!!!! (OTHERWISE KNOWN AS “IMPORTANT 
NEWS”, OR “HYPERVENTALATION”) 
So, I found out something interesting today. 
At the dance, when Jamie and I were on one of 
our, “Is the punch spiked yet?” runs, she (and 
me, since we were holding hands to make our 
way through the throng) was pulled by this 
child on my French class to go be set up with 
some guy. He was sitting on the bench, and 
looked a bit desolate. But very cute. He said 
he didn’t really want to dance at that 
particular moment. Well, I just learned that 
that guy was Matt. WTF!?!?!?!?!??!?!?!?!?!?!?! 
He must have thought I was Jamie, or that I 
must have been the wrong person, and I turned 
around instead of Jamie, and he didn’t turn me 
down, and then felt obligated to dance with me 
because he is only wonderful. So, he must 
think I’m as much as a loon as I really am, 
and that he made a mistake by not taking 
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Jamie, and I’m confused. What if he was really 
going for Jamie, thought I was Jamie, and 
mixed us up? So, now Jamie is going to ask her 
friend who was supposed to set them up what 
Matt thought of me. Because I fancy Matt 
currently, but I don’t really want to, because 
it’s awkward, and he’s so much cooler than I 
am… The whole glasses thing… I’m going to wear 
them just to spite him… I’m so screwed up. O, 
what have we learned? Julia is insane (Duh…..) 
Matt might have thought I was Jamie at first, 
Matt then is a nice guy for bearing with me 
for five or six dances, and Jamie is going to 
ask her friend if Matt fancies me. Jen started 
to refer to him as, That guy who likes Julia.” 
It’s insanity. Yay, yay. 
WASN’T THAT TRIVAL? 
Compared to the stuff that happened yesterday, 
Tuesday’s crap seems like, well, crap. Who 
really cares if I heard things about Matt or 
Ryan? Christ, I talk about it so fucking much, 
it’s not even interesting or funny anymore. 
RHYME AND REASON 
The reason I talk about my “love life” (rather 
non-existent, stupid things, stupid me) is 
because I cannot believe it myself. I’ve 
always been like this, always need to be 
liked, always wanted fucking approval, and 
when boys seem to fancy me, it’s a a drug. 
And, like a good addiction, you start thinking 
about it all the time. And you want more and 
more. At first it’s hard to get, and you just 
want it all the time. Then, when it’s easy to 
get, and you have it, the worry starts to set 
in. What if someone finds it? What if this 
high is taken away? Then you fight for it, and 
someone 12-Step programs you, and suddenly you 
don’t need it anymore, and you’re a recovering 
addict. But, right now, I’m just starting. Oh 
joy. 
SCHOOL: 
Bio: I hacked off some of Jen’s hair with 
safety scissors. Worked with the horribly 
intelligent Jeff. He reminds me of my father. 
Suddenly I don’t want him anymore. It’s not 
that I’m ungrateful to my father, but as of 
right now, as of ever, being married to my 
father, a man like my father, would be hell. 
Microscope work. Sitting, answering questions. 
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Hacked the skin off of my thumb to look at my 
blood under the microscope, and then the 
teacher told me I couldn’t. It was exciting. 
Algebra”: Ran around before class looking for 
my locker to get my book. Highly amusing. Did 
test review, had lock-down. Drug-sniffing dogs 
came around our room, and stayed there. 
Lockers banging, policemen, dogs, cars, and 
children caught for drugs. Interesting class. 
Lunch: Sat in the art room with Carly and 
drew. Taught her how to do motion. And people. 
It was ok. I like it better down there. 
Health: Had an awesome time with Erin and Jen 
(other Jen.) Then took a quiz. I like this 
class. It teaches me about myself. 
U.S. History: Test review. Almost fell asleep. 
Worked on homework. Finished homework. Drew. 
Catherine decided to tell me what colors I 
should be wearing, and what color eyeshadow to 
wear. She’s good with color, but I prefer 
black and shimmer as opposed to lilac, pink, 
yellow, orange-pink and light purple. 
 
26. PASSIVE MANIPULATION 
I have visited the shag and snog. And it was 
good. “Where is My Mind” is a rocking song by 
the Pixies (Thank you Kara… I love it. Am in 
love with it.) Aren’t we all just like, “Where 
is My mind?” now and again? Don’t we see 
things like that? Our feet in the air, our 
heads on the ground. I’ll stop talking about 
the Pixies now. Because something more 
interesting happened… 
MY TRIP TO THE SHAG AND SNOG 
Ryan came over for four hours today. I’ll let 
that sink in for a bit. My obsession, his 
“ness” proves for an interesting evening. 
VIOLENCE IS HOT 
We’re both pretty violent people. To get 
closer we put each other into headlocks, punch 
the punching bag, run for long distances, and 
fence. With swords. And masks. 
FOOTBALL 
We went to a school (Phillips) football game, 
and I felt kind of out of it. Then we played 
with a mini bright orange ball for a bit, and 
then went into the JV backfield.  
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WHY IS IT ALWAYS LIKE A MAGAZINE? 
We lay under the trees, feeling the cool air, 
and watching the branches of the trees sway in 
the light, and fending ourselves from spying 
siblings, and he put his arms around me, and 
on my stomach, and held my head a bit.  It’s 
insane how comfortable I feel around him. With 
him. Normally I would be freaking out, but 
with him I’m so calm, and relaxed. Probably 
because he’s more scared than I am. I’m his 
first sort-of-serious person. And I love it. 
The way his heart beats a bit, and the way he 
stares at me, the whole time, and sees me. And 
his naïve questions. The way I’m so much 
younger and older at the same time. It’s 
amazing. 
HERE’S WHAT WENT DOWN 
We didn’t shag. Or snog. Potential moments, 
but I wasn’t ready. He wasn’t ready.  Together 
our being unready is perfect. I need the 
perfect kiss. He needs the first one. To take 
that makes me feel so powerful. Powerless. I 
don’t want to fuck it up. I feel like a guy. 
Anyway, what else… We laced fingers, held each 
other, hugged, lounged on the couch together, 
punched bags (and each other) scootered in the 
basement, talked, ran about, had dinner (his 
has an obsession with red meat…) Compared our 
love of Batman, and cartoons in general. Held 
each other a bit more, he put his arms around 
all parts of me (waist, neck, hips, heads, and 
hands together. Wonderful, really.) 
HE’S JEALOUS OF PECK 
“If you want me to come to dances, you’re 
going to have to teach me how to dance.” With 
pleasure… Hehe… He’s jealous of Peck, too. 
He’s like, “A senior. Wow. Not bad… Do you 
like him (blink, blink)?” Of course I was 
like, “No.” Even though I don’t even know. I 
think I like Ryan. AHHHHHHHH. So conflict. I 
like my music, my art, my writing. If I could 
marry and date it all, I would. Ryan is my 
polar opposite. The jock. But, our love or 
similar music is perfection.   Feeling 
comfortable with a guy is one of the best 
things. 
“SO WHAT DO YOU THINK?”  
His phrase of the night. I tribute the best 
one (overall) to be “ So what do you think…. 
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Do you think we could ever be…” Me: “Yes.” I 
screamed into a pillow when I got home. 
DUDE, HE’S SAT IN MY BED 
Sorry if I’m boring you all. I’m making sense 
of it all. We’re so close, yet so far away. It 
doesn’t feel real. It just doesn’t. I’m 
watching this all. This flesh and bone acts 
these things out for me, puts me where I am, 
and all I can do is blink my eyes like a 
llama, and mew. 
I SWEAR THIS IS MY LAST PARAGRAPH ON STUPIDITY 
“If you’re an idiot, then I’m an idiot.” Let’s 
prove it. “If you’re an idiot, then I’m an 
idiot. Is a perfect “If then” statement. And I 
rocked this in Geometry last year. Let’s go. 
Ok. “If I’m an idiot, then you’re an idiot” 
(False.) “If you’re not an idiot, then I’m not 
an idiot” (False.) Oh dear… Only the statement 
is true. And it might not even be true… Moving 
on, first his sister came over, hung out, her 
bike go stolen, Ryan found it, we invited him 
over on the phone. He came over a half-hour 
later. We punched the punching bag, fenced, 
rode scoters in the basement, sat in the 
common room and talked, crawled out a window, 
went up to my room and hung out, did Tarot 
cards—which kind of freaked him out, looked at 
music, CDs, and stuff, had dinner, went to the 
football game, played football, hid from 
siblings, got asked “Do you have your eye on 
anyone?” and “Do you think we could ever…” And 
I said “Yes.” Walked home, hung out my room, 
he almost saw my blog, messages to people, and 
other things, hugged a bit, spun around, 
hugged, he was like, “You know, you’re 
lovely…”, “I’m not lovely… I’m interesting 
looking.” “Well, then, so am I.” “No, you’re 
lovely” “No, I’m rugged… Like a man.”, “Well, 
ok then... You manly man.”, listened to The 
Beatles, watched TV, and played on the player 
piano… Lounged around, pawed at the remote and 
each other. Cartoons rock. It was awkward when 
his father came to pick him up… Incredibly 
awkward, but amusing. It rained as he went 
home… Even his scrawl looks like him. Reminds 
me, rather. What a weird, wondrous night. Yay, 
yay. 
OK, I LIED. (OTHERWISE KNOWN AS “IN 
CONCLUSION”) 
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Ellen (my stepmother’s good friend, as well as 
mine.) said, “This night was perfect. He’s 
really cute, polite, respectful, funny, and 
wonderful. Tonight was perfect. You didn’t 
expect to see him, and he came over. You guys 
hugged, and it looks as if he’s really into 
you.” Johanna was like, “Yes, this is perfect. 
You don’t want to move so fast. Besides, it 
seems like he really likes you.” Now I have to 
plot on how we are to hang out more often. 
Because I’m insane, and I fancy him. 
DANCING ABOUT 
So, Ellen is staying overnight. She’s a lovely 
woman, and I adore her. She’s so interesting, 
and she gives off such a personality, and is 
so wonderful. Earlier we walked Darwin around 
campus (It’s so like a college, it’s not even 
funny), we all danced and swayed like leaves, 
and she was pointing out all the guys ogling 
my sister and I… My half-sister just asked if 
Ryan was still here… Ok…. Sketchy shit. 
Besides that, Ryan’s sister’s bike got stolen, 
so we had to look for that this afternoon 
(without Ryan), and that was amusing. We 
danced around in my room, and looked at 
things. Played “Bop-it” (The coolest game 
ever.) sang a bit, and rowed, biked, scotered, 
and talked. 
MISSING YOU  
Am I better? No. I still feel detached, alone, 
and very strange. I miss all my friends. You 
guys are awesome, and no matter what stupid 
boys, or new friends I make, you guys are my 
support, backbone, and structure. I need you 
guys, and you all rock.  I’ve I haven’t 
mailed, please don’t hate me. I’m being a 
bitch, and I’ll mail soon. I have stuff on my 
plate, and I need to organize it. So, I love 
you all. If you have colds, feel better. Know 
that I treasure you all, and that I think of 
you all more often than you know. Oh joy. 
AMAZON 
Best line ever. Found while searching for book 
I want-- “I AM A WILD WOMAN OF THE MOUNTAINS! 
O WHERE O WHERE IS THE REAL MAN WITH THE 
COURAGE TO TAKE ME?” The person who said this 
is my hero. Er, heroine. Same thing. Yay, yay. 
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OTHER THINGS 
Mr. Y and I are having a fight. He’s trouncing 
someone, and I can’t talk about my trouncing 
(because it hurts him that I fall so easily 
for so many other people), and we’re both mad, 
and we both think it’s stupid, but it’s fun to 
fight. Being lovely all the time would be 
boring. We all love to hate, and hate to love. 
How do people stay married? Not relating us to 
a married couple, I’m just questioning married 
couples… Everyone I’ve known has had a problem 
with their marriage. And/or gotten divorced, 
and/or counseling. People whose parents seem 
to be fine, wait a while. Ask them. I bet 
you’ll fine all is never well in marriageland 
(A place where married couples in gowns and 
tuxes frolic around in an open green field). 
Well, they’re all just sheep, and wait until 
the shepherd of marital problems comes and 
find them. They are just sheep-- waiting to be 
lamb chops in some messy divorce, or 
counseling endeavor. Sheared of their youth, 
and dating, and hopes of that perfection. 
Objects of training for those dogs. What a 
farm of madness we all live on.  I want to go 
to a concert. And to a city. It’s all very 
nice, peaceful, and intelligence radiates from 
every brain. But, I miss the city. And 
Starbucks. And discussing Communism for hours. 
Ted is going to Prague. I envy him. I have to 
steal his CDs before he goes to a different 
country… Prague is beautiful, though. Art 
everywhere, intelligence everywhere… He’s so 
damn lucky. He’s a shit good writer, and is 
just interesting and interested. It’s been 
good for me to have him around, and I didn’t 
notice this until I started to discuss music 
with him. Drinking coffee at midnight, and 
slurring through passages of religion and life 
in general. We’re both so freaking critical, 
we would just ids things. Alcohol is the best 
thing to put into people to get them to be 
open and talky. It just is.  Learned more 
things about my past, and have been feeling 
really out of it. More dark shit than you 
know. Putting me over the edge, making me want 
to sleep more, listen to music with deeper 
meaning, making me spur anything that makes me 
the least bit nervous, or feel weird. I don’t 
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need that kind of stuff to be added on to what 
I already have... I never needed to feel this 
way. Things make more sense now, but ignorance 
is bliss. Cliché, but true. Fun stuff. 
MY EARS ARE BLEEDING (OTHERWISE KNOWN AS “I’VE 
LISTENED TO ‘THE SONG’ AT LEAST 25 TIMES”) 
What can I say? It’s a good song. 
COFFEE 
I have an addition to it. I need the caffeine, 
the milk, and the sugar. The lipids of it that 
are so good. Plus the drug. Drink so much that 
your hands start to shake. It makes you think 
so fast, and philosophical thoughts shoot 
through your brain. It’s amazing, and it makes 
everything sharper, and you feel less and 
more. And then the laughing. Laughing at 
everything, and not really caring what these 
other people think. It’s glorious. Yay, yay. 
 
27. LOVELY RITA 
Homework is interesting. Except when you don’t 
feel like doing any of it, and you want to 
sleep, and sing, and scream, and write. 
FLASHBACK 
“You know, you’re lovely.” 
AHHHHHHHHHHHHHHHHHHHHHHHHHHHHHHHHHHHH. 
TUNA FISH REVISTED 
Violence is not hot. Playing around is.  
Making that clearer… The news disgusts me; 
everything seems to be so complex with these 
human-monkey actions. 
VEXED 
They are killing off people on “Wolf’s Rain”. 
They killed off the little child wolf-thing. 
The one with the heart, and soul, sensitive 
persona, and everything. And Blue and that guy 
are flouncing around (which is sweet… I like 
Blue…) and Kiba and Cheza are walking about, 
both really fancying each other, but Cheza is 
stupid, and Kiba doesn’t have a penis. And if 
he does, he doesn’t know it yet. Homework is 
pissing me off, studying, people outdoors, my 
emotions, not being able to work on art 
because I’m forcing myself to study and 
homework the afternoon away. Plus I have to 
urg. Like a madwoman.  Then there’s the whole 
Ryan thing, where we dance around each other, 
sisters calling each other, both of us picking 
up the phone, hoping it’s the other, just to 
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find a sibling on the line, requesting the 
other’s sibling. It’s insanity. If it were 
someone else, I would be like, “Just go snog 
him already.” I tried, guys, I really tried. 
He’s totally kissable. No big flaws (he’s a 
biscuit), not really the “pretty boy” that 
draws me to people, but he’s got these 
cheekbones, and these eyes, and this hair… 
“Rugged”… Exotic-looking (Hahahahaahaha, Mr. Y 
and Seph both used to call me that… 
“Interesting looking” with really freaky 
“exotic” eyes.) He’s cool. I’m an idiot. Yay, 
yay. 
POEMS 
“The Love Song of Alfred J. Prufrock” is 
running about my head. It’s from French 
homework, and describing things. Plus ‘The 
Song” and just my own mind. “I grow old, I 
grow old/ I shall wear the bottoms of my 
trousers rolled. Shall I part my hair behind? 
/Do I dare eat a peach?/I shall wear white 
flannel trousers, and walk upon the beach/I 
have heard the mermaids singing, each to 
each.” After reading only a passage of a great 
poem like this, hearing it in my head, 
repeating, beat the sides of my head, hitting 
the walls of my skull, how am I supposed to 
think my French poem is inspired? It’s 
pandemonium…  
TO THE ENGLISH TEACHER 
You bitch. You horrible bitch. I have been 
tended in my writing. Think of it as a garden. 
My English teachers would preen and tend, and 
I would flourish. You are a weed whacker gone 
insane. You are a pestilence. You are madness 
and chaos. You bring me down with one of the 
only fortes I have. Can’t you accept me? Can’t 
you encourage me? Your “What is this about?” 
with a wrinkled nose and furrowed brow just 
makes me hate you more. This does not push me. 
It makes me think of “Teaching Mrs. Tingle” 
and “Killing Mr. Griffin” (Both, I realize 
now, were bitchy English teachers.) and how 
all of those kids in the end turned out ok. I 
want to switch classes, I want a teacher who 
can teach me, not insult me, and who will 
actually let us write. One who will see 
things, actually encourage me. Well, 
hahahahahaahha, I beat you, and you’re nothing 
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to me. Almost as much as I’m nothing to you. 
One more year, one more person. It never 
matters, and I know I’m better than this, so 
you give me my grades, and you talk about your 
love of potatoes, and I’ll try to salvage what 
I have of my strength the go fight the war, 
and when I come back, I know I won’t need you 
anymore. 
FRUMMING 
DoIlikehim? DoIreallyreallylikehim? Stupid 
thoughts running through my stupid head. 
Thoughts of actually starting to kiss again, 
thoughts of jealousy and other things 
consuming me. Alex is right. I need to get 
kissed. And to stop breathing like I’m having 
an orgasm.  Because it’s not cool to 
hyperventilate…  
MUSIC ROCKS 
“Your Woman” by White Town kicks serious ass. 
Listen to it. 
MMM… TASTY 
So, I’ve decided to alter Ryan. Well, his 
musical taste, at least. It’s hot he likes the 
Beatles. I love him for liking the Beatles. 
But, I cannot stand “AC-DC”. They are the 
ultimate Hick Band, and I wish to throw wooden 
spoons at their music, and beat it into a 
fine, pulpy mass. Or beat it with a gun, and 
leave it out in the Oregon plains for a bit to 
die from exposure.  So, I need you all to list 
songs that will create and shape his tastes 
into the ultimate Biscuit. I mean, it’s not 
forcing it, it suggestions, and if he likes 
them, then volià! We have a new band that we 
can both talk about, and like. Because I 
cannot fancy someone with different musical 
tastes than I do. Because it doesn’t work that 
way. But, he likes the Beatles, so that’s hot. 
Anyway, I’m making a mix tape. So, give me 
songs that I can stick onto it… I’ll see if I 
can put my playlist down, and you all can 
select the songs that he will like.  He likes 
Weird Al, too…. Yeah, we’re going to have to 
dance about to that… So, help me, and give me 
musical selections. Because it’s cool. 
Interactive reading. 
FUCK DNA TESTING 
Swimming is ok. It’s a lot of work… But it’s 
good for me. Ted is over for a bit, and we 
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talked. He’s awesome, and he suggested the mix 
tape. I realize I need to make it amusing and 
upbeat, not a bunch of sappy, lovey songs that 
will make him throw up his new obsession with 
steak. Why am I wanting to be with this child? 
Anyway, Ted is awesome, and we discussed 
prose. It was nice to do that. He was 
drinking, so speech flowed. Always does when 
an adult has a glass or a bottle. My dad just 
gave me a DNA test. It was stupid. A few years 
ago we tried twice (involved mouth swabbing, 
hair pulling, and plucking eyelashes) and I 
didn’t have DNA. It didn’t show up. So, now to 
prove to me I’m not an alien (even though I 
am) he has decided to swab my mouth all over 
again, and take cells from my mouth. Oh joy. 
SCHOOL: 
Homeroom: Saw Ryan at locker… I need to learn 
how to drop kick him and hug him at the same 
time.  
English:  Got a B on a paper, not bad 
considering she was like, “What is this 
about?” the first time, and did Benjamin 
Franklin work. Amusing to say in the least. 
She’s an awesome dresser. I love her clothing. 
You can’t even call them outfits. They are 
masterpieces.  
Bio: Laptop labs with Jen. Awesome, exciting, 
and fun. Sort of. I’m a Interpersonal thinker 
and a Existential thinker. I’m the love child 
of Winston Churchill and Mother Teresa. 
French: Class secretary. Absolute hellish 
activity. I hate French. Boring as hell, and 
participation is stupid. 
Algebra: Did homework. Learned things. 
Lunch: Art room with Carly and Erin. Madness 
and funny. 
Health: Jeopardy questions with Jen and Erin. 
We couldn’t stop laughing… It was stupid why 
we were laughing, but we found the situation 
amusing, 
U.S. History: People said I should join debate 
team and model UN. It was this blonde girl, 
this guy and me all fighting for a democratic 
cause with the state representative (he 
actually came in to discuss and educate us on 
issues) and we were all like, “Money, 
environment, and it doesn’t really matter if 
sophomores get special parking, because we 
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won’t need it next year…” They both came up to 
me afterward, and were like, “The three of us 
were awesome. We need you on Debate Team and 
Model UN.” Alex was like, “I’m sure you could 
find a gas mask” when we attacked his stance, 
making him look like an insensitive (but 
lovable) ass. Hehe. It was fun. 
Gym: Attacked the football field. Eyed by 
Terrence. Nice kid, but they all think I’m 
insane because I have 18 grams of sugar for 
lunch before I go to that class (blueberry 
snack bar) and that makes me a tad crazy.  
 
28. I DON’T BELONG HERE 
Well, I managed to fuck things up in areas of 
my life. I always do this. 
SPIRAL STAIRCASE 
That’s what my mind is like right now. I don’t 
know what I’m doing here. I’m lost. Wrote an 
interesting little thing last night. Something 
about stupid people and conformity, and 
filling up a page with darkness and shit.   
WRITNG AT MIDNIGHT 
Depressed poetry bugs me, but I guess what I 
wrote really doesn’t count as that… I might do 
the online writing thing, I might not… So 
conflicted. 
RYAN THE SEX MONKEY 
Ryan grabbed my ass. That little bastard. 
ALL FALLS DOWN 
So, I went over to his house yesterday 
(Monday. He invited me. He even had his sister 
come and get my sister and me) and we were 
just hanging out. We played floor hockey in 
his room, and then he grabbed me and started 
to tickle me. Then we sat on his bed, talked, 
and he lay down, and put his head on my chest 
(Notice, not into my chest. Like, sideways… So 
it wasn’t pervy… So his ear was where my heart 
was) and we talked about things… He was 
totally making passes, and was jealous… He was 
like, “So, I think Alex really likes you…” And 
“So, you were trying on different outfits?” 
Plus he tackled me, and started to tickle me 
numerous times.  Fuck him.  
NO BURNING ATOMS 
Maybe I never really liked him. That’s why I 
felt so comfortable. Maybe there was nothing. 
No butterflies with machine guns, no icy cool 
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feel to a touch. Just these things coated in 
the thick paste of lust. Disgusting. I can’t 
believe I actually let him near me. I suppose 
we’re friends, or something… Oh joy. 
VEXED: THE REMIX 
So now I’m seeing him everywhere. This morning 
while walking to school, he stopped his bike, 
and was like, “Hey… Oh, be like that. Just 
walk right by…” Then in the halls. Then by his 
locker. Then after Health on the way to the 
Annex. Then after school while I was walking 
home. WTF, ladies and gentlemen. WTF. 
TROUNCING 
Ryan is a sick little sex monkey… The boy was 
like, “So, if I was your boyfriend, could I 
grab your ass?” MY ASS IS NOT THAT GREAT. WE 
DO NOT LIKE MY ASS. MY ASS IS MY ASS BECAUSE 
IT’S MY BUTT. IT’S BEHIND ME FOR A REASON.  IN 
THE WORDS OF WYATT, “BUTTS ARE FOR OLD, PERVY 
MEN IN TRACK SUITS.” 
EXPRESSIONS 
“You’re a pisser” has been stuck in my head 
all day. For no reason whatsoever. 
THE NEED TO BE LOVED 
Maslow’s pyramid of needs is my new best 
friend. It totally rocks my world. It was nice 
when I told Ryan, “Oh yes. We could be 
friends, and you could just lie on top of me 
all the time” and he’s like, “Well, we can 
change that,” he gets up, lies down, and 
cradles my head on his chest, and puts the 
other arm around me, “How’s this?” 
AWWWWWWWWWWWW. 
FUCK HIM 
No. Wait, must not go to the dark side. He is 
a pathetic bastard. Not worth my time. I’ll 
make it a project. I don’t know… I just don’t 
know. 
THE THRID LEVEL OF HELL 
School is a beast. Progress reports showed me 
I’m in the A-B range, and stuff. But, English 
is a bitch, Bio is ok, French is an absolute 
beast, Math is quaint, but it has been pissing 
me off. Health is friendly, but I’m shitty at 
tests, good on quizzes. History is history, 
Gym is interesting… Fun stuff. 
PONDERING 
After seeing him only twice (Wednesday) now 
I’m worried he doesn’t like me. And we all 
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want what we can’t have. That’s why guys who 
have girlfriends are instantly appealing. So, 
Even though he was kind of pervy, he did 
apologize… So conflicted… Yay, yay. 
BEACHED WHALE 
I have to do fucking swim team this fucking 
winter so I don’t fucking turn into a fucking 
blue whale. Because I’m currently at buluga 
status. Good-bye freedom of Saturday. Fuck 
swimming. I love how everything crashes down 
around me. 
DADDY ISSUES 
Hate him, hate him, hate him. That sums it up. 
WHY 
Freedoms taken away (like the freedom of going 
online whenever I damn well please because 
Johanna’s article didn’t get published because 
they didn’t recognize the name on caller ID, 
and therefore it was my fault because there’s 
a possibility I might have been online at the 
time. Then he’s like, “You spend too much time 
at the computer” Bullshit. My computer, my 
desk. My music, my word processors. “You need 
to exercise” also bullshit. I do fucking 
exercise. His fucking genes gave me hips and 
boobs. If he doesn’t like it, then he can go 
castrate himself as to not inflict this horror 
upon any other spawn. Besides the fact that 
history is repeating itself. I’m not fucking 
better. I need Sezone, or Prozac. Every 
therapist tells me this. True, they like 
medication, but even those who are opposed 
towards medication are like, “Perhaps you 
should get another psyche evaluation…” Oh, he 
just came in and showed me my grades… And told 
me what a good swimmer I am. Trying joke, 
trying to be funny. Like a screwed up seal. I 
appreciate the effort, I guess. But, I’m 
tired, and I want him to realize that he kind 
of was a jerk. And that beached whales are 
people too. 
ART 
I did do a lot of art this weekend, which was 
awesome. Lots of fairytale things, but really 
warped. I enjoyed it. I’m crazy. Yay, yay 
 
29. MINDSICK 
Homework train of thought. Lots of thinking. 
DISCLAIMER. THING.  
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This entry was written when I wasn't in my 
right mind (am I ever?) It even scares me how 
frocked I can be. So, in this moment of 
sanity, I advise to skip the stuff that looks 
long and threatening. In short, it's about 
mental illness, death, depression, and how 
fucked we all are. But, if you like that sort 
of thing, like reading about psychology, go 
for it. Just remember that I need Prozac, and 
am the Zoloft blob (Yes, Katie!!!!!!!!) that 
I'm kind of weird, and that I'm just strange 
and have unattractive thoughts. Yay, yay. 
EPITOME (OTHERWISE KNOWN AS: “WATCHING DENNIS 
LEARY IS GOOD FOR YOU”) 
Realize what’s going to happen to all of us.  
You know those teachers? You’re going to be 
that old some day. I now know what Gina was 
talking about when she was like, “I don’t want 
to get older than 32.” Realize every minute 
6000 more people die. Scary, huh? Now think of 
this, radiation from sun, the crap chemicals 
they put in our food, untested pills and 
products-- We’re all prime candidates for 
cancer. And if cancer doesn’t get us, 
something else will. Like AIDS. You realize 
that AIDS is huge? That everyone might have it 
when we are actually having sex? The 1960’s 
mentality of multiple partners is gone. 
Suddenly sleeping with a boyfriend of 
girlfriend is like a death sentence. STD’s, 
too. Aren’t we all just sleep waiting for 
slaughter. You don’t want it, but someday 
you’re going to get chemo, radiation. Doctors 
are going to operate on you, and you’re going 
to loose parts of you. Sex will be painful. 
You will have fights with your spouse. Your 
dreams will most likely not happen, no matter 
how motivated you are. Now, don’t we all feel 
a little bit better? 
SLEEP, SOMNUS, MORPHIUS, AND THE REST 
After school yesterday I slept for three 
hours.  Erin told me I felt like I had a 
fever. I didn’t feel sick. I felt dark. And 
tired. Fun, n’est-ce pas? 
CARNIVAL (OTHERWISE KNOWN AS “FLESH FAIR”) 
Sat with Erin at lunch yesterday. It rocked. 
SUNSHINE 
Terrence (who sat at the table with us) has 
nicknamed me “Sunshine.” I wonder where the 
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fuck he got that. I’m not a freaking ray of 
sunshine. I’m not “sunny”, I do not have a 
“cheery outlook”, or a “sunny disposition”. 
When I’m manic I might be giving off a vibe of 
being that way, but those are just the red 
shoes. Oh shut up. I’m always treated like a 
little kid. People have stopped taking me 
seriously, or belittling my whole thing… They 
are like, “You have an inner light.” Waving of 
the arms and smiling, “You’re trying to stifle 
it, but it shows through.” Looks at me, 
smiles, and gives me a “I know best” look. 
Where do they get this? Why can’t I see it if 
it’s so fucking apparent? I’m not a little ray 
of sunshine. I’m a large, jangled mass. Of 
flesh. And bone. And some guts, half of them I 
have no idea what they actually do, other than 
sit there and look cool Well, don’t know what 
they do yet... I’m not airy, or light, or 
graceful, or interesting. So, how do they see 
these things?  
DELUSION 
I read up on delusions. It’s actually quite 
interesting. You can have delusions from a 
varied amount of mental illnesses. Bi-polar, 
mania, depression, schizophrenia, post-
traumatic stress syndrome, just to name a few. 
There are many kinds of delusions-- paranoid 
delusion (believes that others are trying to 
hurt him/her), delusion of reference (person 
believes that events or people refer 
specifically to them when they do not. An 
example is a person thinking a newscaster is 
speaking directly to them, instead of to a 
whole host of people.) Grandiose delusion (a 
person believing that they are famous, or have 
special powers) delusion of control (a person 
believing others are able to control their own 
personal thoughts, feelings, or actions. 
Manchurian Candidate style.) Somatic delusion 
(were a person believes something is wrong 
with their body) erotic delusion (where one 
believes that another is in love with them, 
and there is no evidence to support this.) 
Delusion of jealousy (where a person thinks 
that their spouse or lover is unfaithful, even 
though there is no supporting evidence for 
this.) And now that you’ve read up on it, 
don’t you think that you have one, too? It’s 



 93

DSM-syndrome. The more you learn about mental 
illnesses, the more you think you have one.  
For example, if you were to read the entire 
DSM, one illness per week, each week you would 
think you have that certain illness. You would 
find things. Little things that would make you 
seem like you have it. Try it. Read about 
personality disorders. You’ll find one you 
have. Then try others, and you’ll find you 
have them too. Soon you’ll be walking around, 
thinking, “Man, I am so frocked up. I have all 
these diseases. Why did I never see it 
before?” The symptoms will disappear as soon 
as you think you have another disease. It’s 
the coolest thing.  
READ, BITCH   
Steve Martin’s “Shop Girl” is possibly the 
best book ever. It’s ironic perfection. 
BOY THINGS 
Stupidity about Ryan, CJ, and even Alex. I’m 
jealous now that Alex has a girlfriend, and it 
makes me want him more. Suddenly every time he 
touches me, or is mildly flirty is like 
another point for me. It’s sick, it’s twisted, 
but it helps me from sleeping all-day and 
feeling down. CJ is something to do. He’s like 
a golden Apollo, and I want to have him want 
me. Again, it’s something to do. Even though 
there is some real feeling there. His poetry 
makes me want him, his niceness, and his 
voice… The way we’re kind of perfect for each 
other in an awkward-but-oh-so-right sort of 
way. Ryan is something to do. I’m upset that 
he was so “foreword” but I also want him to 
want me so I can feel like I have some worth. 
LINES 
“I desire you” and “You’re like a ray of 
sunshine. You’re just like sunshine. In fact, 
I’m going to start calling you that. Hey, 
Sunshine”. Oh dear. 
PROJECTS 
Drawing, homework, pictures, and poems. It’s 
good stuff. Interesting, strange, but good.  
 
30.WINTER APPROACHES 
LAST WEEK: 
It’s colder now. My whole world under a little 
blanket of cold… Soon they’ll be ice fishing 
and whacking off fish heads with knives, and 
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swigging down beers… Fall and winter clothing-
- pink cheeks and white skin.  
HEALTH (MENTAL) 
Took the “Beck Diagnostic Inventory”. Got a 
40.5… Not good.  
HEALTH (CLASS) 
Jenna’s best line, “Julia, you could not 
survive in a sorority house. You’d, like, kill 
someone if they washed one of your black 
shirts. You'’ be like, ‘WTF is wrong with you, 
you bitch?!?!??!!?!’ And they would be like, 
‘We washed it and made it gray because it’s 
more happy.’ Then you would, like, eat them.” 
Ah. Jenna. She’s an AE polo-wearing child who 
is awesome. Our table kicks ass. Brett, Erin, 
Jenna, and me. We’re all insane and wild. 
Whoo. We did a “What you should take (in 
order) to the moon base if you crashed and had 
to walk 200 miles with your group.” We listed 
pistols as number 8 out of 15. Oh joy. 
SCHOOL JUNK 
More homework. Going insane…. 
I’M GONNA HEAT YOU WITH SCORCHING FLAMES 
My sister’s perception of how I talk. Oh dear. 
A THOUGHT 
“Go ask Alice” is really written by adults, 
scaring little children into not taking drugs. 
Notice how she never gets pregnant, even with 
all the sex she is having? Notice how it’s not 
very vivid, and how it sounds like it’s not in 
the style that someone is actually writing all 
this down. It sounds like an adult’s 
perception…   
APPLE PIE IN MY THROAT 
Feeling weird. Tired, down, crazy, insane. 
THERAPY 
“I worry about you, Julia. You’re the kind of 
person who develops whatever disease they read 
about. ” Am I developing it, though? Or am I 
seeing that I am it already? Noticing things 
like that. I drew all over my hand again… Long 
day of school. 
SWIMMING (ALSO KNOWN AS “WET HELL”) 
MY new couch is evil. He’s this thick-accented 
Old Russian man who would beat us with sticks 
if it wouldn’t get him arrested. “You need to 
get in shape” he lectured, staring right at 
me. “Do you like ice cream? Do you like pizza? 
Well, you need to get in shape” Except that it 
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sounded like, “Youv neede to git in shapfe” 
and “Doo youv like ice creame?  Doo youf like 
pizza? Wellf, youv neede to git in shapfe.”? 
Team should be just peachy.    
ALEX  
Falling for him. Falling hard. He made me feel 
better after swimming. And he told me things, 
pays attention to me, tells me he’d still love 
me, even if I didn’t have boobs. Now, in my 
book, when a guy says that, that is pretty 
damn good.  
IDIOT BOYFRIEND 
Well, sort of. Ryan is a jerk. A funny, 
amusing, very cute jerk, but as jerk. He 
called me an art freak. Like that’s a bad 
thing. Well, he’s just a dumb jock. Then I 
whacked him in the hall, and said “Hey” and he 
turned around slowly, and shook his head. That 
beast. I have to call him this weekend, and we 
should hang out. I don’t want my friend hating 
me.  Have to make him want me again. I need to 
be needed to feel like I have some worth. Oh 
joy. 
PARENTAL UNITS 
Hatethem. Hatethemhatethemhatethem. Fuck 
parents. 
PARENT BEATING 
My parents are vexing me. My father has put 
Internet restrictions on me. A teenager in 
this century. Bullshit. My stepmother is being 
a shrew. My father is a beast (I’ve adapted 
that name for him around the house. It works.) 
Having to fucking swim. Having to do other 
things. Plus, the fact where I cannot discuss 
anything of importance (to me) with either of 
them without getting chided, or made fun of. 
TIME. SPACE. STUFF. 
On one plane of existence, I’m still living in 
Southboro. Going to St. Mark’s, being able to 
talk to friends and stuff everyday.  
Comforting to think in layered time that that 
is happening. Every choice has that parallel 
universe. Billions and billions of them, for 
everyone. In one universe, you have a pony. In 
another, you are queen of the world. It’s a 
nice theory. 
GYM CLASS 
We sat ion the field in a Breakfast Club sort 
of way, and lay in the grass, and talked about 



 96

life yesterday. Well, sex, drugs, and rock ‘n 
roll, but also some life. Well, ok, mostly 
sex, but that’s what we do. Anyway, Alex’s 
head was on my stomach; Terrence was sitting 
near me; then Cindy, Jamie, Caisse, and Jen 
sprawled out in all directions around us... 
Like flowers. It was exciting. 
SUN THING 
“You outshine the sun”. Terrence’s new thing 
for me. Sweet, but kind of untrue. And cliché…  
SCHOOL 
Long day. Had an Annex lock down yesterday. 
Amusing, but annoying.   Classes were stupid.  
 
 
31. COCAINE IN A $20 BILL 
Weirded out by my own mind, by everything 
around me. Yes I’m here, no I’m not, don’t 
tell me what I am. 
SNIFFING $20 BILLS 
So, I inhaled a $20 bill today, and it 
actually made my nose tingle. I thought I was 
crazy, so I tried it again. And again. Then I 
remembered, some people use them to do 
cocaine. Wow. I am insane. 
SYNOPSIS 
Went to St. Mark’s for a few hours. It was 
amazing. I love you guys. I acted high the 
whole time, surprising myself. I’m not me 
anymore. I’m Seph, Torey, Lauren, Some random 
people, Mirabelle, and the rest of the world. 
People like it when you are like them. They 
like it when you’re so alike that you are 
different. Bossy, outgoing, crazy, insane. 
Impulsive actions make you popular in school. 
And when you get home, watch the blood run 
into the sink as you see how much you can 
bleed. Oh yes, I’m deep, the tortured artist, 
and the manic part of bipolar currently. The 
best stuff comes out when it’s insanity, and 
then it all falls, broken on the floor when 
you’re done. Think of a beautiful crystal 
chandelier, see it fall, crashing on the black 
and white checkered floor. See the diamonds of 
pieces of broken glass.  
SCHOOL: 
Decent, I suppose.  I mean, I go there for a 
mild social life.  
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“MUAH!!!!!!!!!!!!!!!” 
We’re not like, making out with each other. 
But, I get kissed a lot in school. Like, 
random people off the street (er, hall) come 
and kiss me… It is nice. The are air kisses, 
or on the forehead. Top of the head. Stuff 
like that. 
STUPID ME 
Sorry for not updating. I’m a freak and I had 
a lot of shit going on. I need to start 
writing again. It helps with things... 
Y AND X CHOMOSOMES 
They are everywhere. Tame those damn hormones. 
On my list of things to do. Bloody hell. I 
need to trounce something, then I don’t I get 
closer, then I don’t want it anymore, then I 
do, then I don’t, then I do. Oh joy. 
ART 
Drawing, painting, drawing on my hands. It’s 
the only thing to keep the “dark shit” at bay. 
MORE SCHOOL: 
It’s not all that bad… Ok, some of it is. I 
don’t know. Yay, yay. 
 
32. STILL SUNNY 
Listened to a shitload of music today. Didn’t 
do my regular-sleep-all-afternoon thing -- 
talked and drew instead. 
COLORED PENCILS AND CREW BURN 
Wow… I’m going to complete 20 drawings this 
weekend. Damn. I can already feel my fingers, 
like, falling off. 
ROX MY SOX 
Ok, ok. Since all of you are Sox fans, I’ll be 
a fucking conformist: Whoo. They won. The 
curse is over. GET OVER IT. Eclipses are HOT.  
BLACKMAGIC 
Wore cat ears to school. It was insanely 
amusing, and I felt like Catwoman (my personal 
idol… The Michelle Phifer one, not Hallie 
Berry, though she is a “strong black woman”, 
somehow I think that Michelle Phifer was more… 
Robed? ) 
CROQUET 
So, gym class is an absolute orgy of “life 
sports”. Think bacilli, croquet, ropes course 
(for outrunning rabid organisms) and, for some 
inane reason, golf. WHO PLAYS 
GOLF?!?!?!?!??!?!?! Anyway, croquet is, in 
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short, awesome. Think British accents, 
trouncing galore, and lots of wonderful 
sunlight. Because we all know how much I love 
the sun, even if it will blow us up. Ok, 
nevermind. The moon is better…  
I DIGRESS… 
So Caisse came in completely smashed. Well, 
rephrase… A post-smash. She was knocked up (as 
horrid as that sounds) and hung over. I hate 
the guy who did this to her. Like, conjuring 
up dark powers pissed off, but I also don’t 
like how she fucking refuses to fucking get 
help. Well, as horrible as it was, I find 
humor in these things. So, she was swinging 
all over the place; swaggering like a drunken 
loon. Whacking everything else under the sun 
other than the ball. But, she was brutalized, 
and she introduced me to most of my friends 
here, so I am sending my powers of Dark 
Vengeance out to that pre-ejaculate who 
fucking took advantage of her.   
WHRIL, DERVISH 
Croquet was also good because of our song-and-
dance numbers… Hehe. British accents. 
CAN’T FIGHT THE SEETHER 
Shit. Christina Maria, Katidid, do you 
remember the purple palm pilot-type thing I 
have? Well, I just got ♥♥♥♥♥♥♥♥♥♥…  
WHERE DID YOU GO, MY LOVELY? 
Has anyone heard from Nicimo? Christ, that 
girl. I told her to go to St. Mark’s, but no. 
She had to fucking go to the fucking rival 
school. 
“GARP? IT SOUNDS LIKE THE NAME OF A FISH. MY 
DAUGHTER GOT KNOCKED UP BY A GARP.” 
Watching “The Life of Garp” at 3:30 AM. Watch 
or die.  
POLITIK 
Vote Kerry, bitches. Bush is a monkey who gave 
us a huge deficit.  And he doesn’t like 
wolves. Fuck him. 
DIAMONDS 
I should mail and call people. I am so sorry 
if I haven’t mailed, called, or spoken to you… 
I’m a witchy bitch. Let’s see, apologies to 
Christina Maria, Katidid, Maggish, Squib, Mr. 
Y, Brittany, Avery Baby, Torey, Nick, Seph 
(cough, you bastard, cough. No apologies for 
you.) Nicimo, Korea @ SM, pseudo-Goths, and 
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the rest of my hot, sexy, wonderful friends. I 
miss you and love you, and would bring you all 
here if MA didn’t rock so much. Lucky beasts. 
MR. Y’S TALENT 
I’ve decided to put more of Wyatt’s work in 
here. Because he is shit good. 
“SVIWM!!!!!!!!!!!!!!!” 
Ah, Vlad, if only you knew that we can only 
understand 30% of the words that come out of 
your mouth. You can tell what kind of day it’s 
going to be, depending on his attire. Flip-
flops mean relatively laid-back, sneakers mean 
that practice is going to hurt, jeans (faded) 
mean beaucoup de breaststroke, jeans (new) 
mean butterfly. Khakis mean stressed 
freestyle, and his black watch means 
backstroke, stressed. Sliver watch means that 
the man has not had a good day, and will work 
us until our limbs will absorb, and start to 
work off of the chorine in the pool. I have a 
chorine dependency already. Bah. 
YOU CAN’T PUT YOUR ARMS AROUND A MEMORY 
I really should be more social… Sorry for not 
calling and/or mailing. Comment if I need to, 
or if you want me to. Katidid and Christina 
Maria, I am so, so, so, so, so, so, so, so, 
so, so, so, so, so sorry. LOVE YOU GUYS. 
L’HALLOWEEN 
Yeah, that’s tonight. Most likely I’m not 
going to go out. My sister is going with 
Ryan’s little sister, and I somehow do not 
want to see him this weekend. I do want him 
grabbing, or trying anything. Most likely, 
I’ll somehow be forced into going, and he’ll 
attempt to trounce, but idealistically I would 
rather bake brownies and paint. Read t.s. 
Elliott, listening to my little bands, and go 
shopping in my own closet... But, I am a Freak 
of Nature, one who would rather not devour 
candy and have weirder dreams than she already 
does... Watch Rocky Horror, and eat brownies. 
Yes, I think so.      
CONFRIMATION 
Watching “The Life of Garp” confirmed all of 
my theories, fears, my suspect. There is no 
love, only lust. You can’t “love” someone - -
it’s just a term we made up to separate 
ourselves from the monkeys. Like we are really 
any different. Jaded? Me? No. People who 
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“believe in love” are jaded. Resist the 
machine. Garp was the epitome of my fears. He 
sees himself as “in love”, but then is bored 
by marriage, commitment, and he has sex with a 
baby-sitter. Then his wife cheats on him, he 
finds out, and he gets mad (Irony…) and orders 
her to break up with “the other man”. Well, 
she tries, but he wants” one more time with 
her”. So, they are in his car, and Garp is 
driving fast into the driveway, and manages 
crashes into them. Full on, inuring everyone 
at the site. Garp’s wife bites off her lover’s 
penis, ad somehow that brings them all closer 
together. Holding people is just on the way to 
it. There is no resisting it, no stopping it. 
You have children, and you sentence them to 
death. You die every minute. Every second. 
Right now. I need a coffee. 
BRETT HAS GOLDFISH IN HIS PANTS 
Pub songs are exciting. I’ve probably sung 
this to you, or you’ve heard it in Torey’s 
room. But now it will emerge as only a pub 
song can. Drunken, slurring, and slashed onto 
a page.  
GRAB YOUR FLAGON 
Chandelier’s shop (A traditional Irish 
Drinking Song) 
I went into the chandelier’s shop 
Some candles, four to buy 
I went into the chandelier’s shop 
But none could I spy 
So I frummed, 
And some angry words were said 
When I heard the sound of a  
“Clap, clap, clap”  
Right above my head 
Oh, I heard the sound of a  
“Clap, Clap, clap” 
Right above me head. 
 
So I was quick 
And I was slick 
And up the stairs I fled 
And very surprised was I to find 
The chandelier’s wife in bed 
And with her was a man 
(Of quite considerable size) 
And they were having a  
“Clap, clap, clap”  
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Right before me eyes 
Oh, and they were having a  
“Clap, clap, clap”  
Right before me eyes. 
 
When the fun was over and done,  
The lady raised her head. 
And very surprised was she to find me standing 
by the bed 
Now, if you’ll be descrite me boy 
Now, if you’ll be so kind’ 
To give me some of that  
“Clap, clap, clap”  
Whenever you’re feeling kind 
Oh, give me some of that  
“Clap, clap, clap”  
Whenever you’re feeling kind. 
 
So all you merry men beware 
Whenever you leave the house 
Be sure to tie ‘er down 
And give ‘er some of that  
 “Clap, clap, clap”  
Whenever you’re feeling kind 
Oh, give ‘er some of that 
“Clap, clap, clap”  
Whenever you’re feeling kind 
Hey! 
PICTURES IN MY MIND 
So far I’ve done eight sketches, none 
completed, but all are on the way (or have 
already been) painted…  
 
33. “DOOT DOOT” 
Drinking coffee, and drawing. Singing “Drops 
of Jupiter” at the top of my lugs… Hehe. It’s 
amusing. 
NEWFOUNDLAND VS. NEWFINLAND (OTHERWISE KNOWN 
AS: “ARGGHHHH. SCOTLAND!!!!!!!!!!!!”) 
I’m an idiot. Cellphones suck. 
MUSIC.PROZAC.COFFEE 
Songs are running around rabidly in my head. 
Here are some: 
• “Drops of Jupiter” Train (It’s the shit.) 
• “The Bitch is Back” Elton John (Elton John 

rocks my world.) 
• “Yeah!” Zwan (Billy Corrigan’s short-lived-

but-brilliant-post-Pumpkins band) 
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• “A Flavor House Atlantic” Coheed and 
Cambria (Who can resist that guy’s hair?) 

• “The Bad Touch” Bloodhound Gang (“YOU ME 
BABY AIN’T NOTHING BUT MAMMALS/ SO LETS DO 
IT LIKE THEY DO ON THE DISCOVERY CHANNEL”) 

• “Cute without the ‘E’ (Cut from the Team)” 
Taking Back Sunday (Sigh, Sigh.) 

• Every single released by Alannis Morsette. 
Ever. (“I’m a BITCH, I’m a LOVER”) 

• “Bodies” The Smashing Pumpkins (Ah… 
Corrigan’s poetry…) 

• “That’s When I Reach For My Revolver” 
Mission of Burma (My theme song as I walk 
down the hall) 

• “In the Meantime” Spacehög (My other theme 
song… Pinkshirts….) 

• That funny little ditty by Weezer… “Desert 
Holiday”? Or something… (“Doot-doot”) 

• Muse…. (“Time is running out… Don’t let you 
murder it…. Ooooh yeah, yeah, yeah, 
yeeaaah”) 

• Everything Pixies. Especially the very 
breathy “Tame”.  (Base guitar is the 
shiznast)  

• Ben Folds Five (I’m a dork… But have you 
ever listened to “Kate”?) 

• “Right Now” SR-71 (“So what if the sex is 
great…”?) 

THE BENEFITS OF LYING WITH YOUR FRIENDS (A 
TROPE? MAYBE….) 
Well, guys… Alex found my journal. Now I have 
to be more censored. Stupid boys… Always after 
my journals. Fuck. 
HALLOWEEN 
Insanity continues. Halloween is no longer on 
Halloween. It is on the night before 
Halloween. WTF. Just WTF. What is it with you 
people? What kind of twisted upbringing did 
you have? Halloween is on Halloween. Not some 
frocked “day-before” deal. GAGGHHH. 
OH SHIT. 
This journal is not “Boy proof”. Think of it 
as a kitchen with A SHITLOAD of knifes around. 
Now I have to do my damnit dance…. And some 
deleting and/or blocking. 
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“OOOOOO- NANANA NA NA” 
Fuck buddies are dead. Tra tra la la lala …. 
Oh shut up… Some of them are, though… 
ECLIPSE: NOT JUST A GUM 
Lunar eclipse last night. It was very cool. 
Walking outside in the freezing cold in shorts 
(no less) and danced about in the slivery 
light to keep warm. I looked very 
Wiccan/pagan/possessed. Cha-ching.  
A THOUGHT: 
I can sing background vocals on “Love”… Whoa. 
FLASHBACKS (LAST YEAR): 
• Nate singing “I Believe in a Thing Called 

Love”… The really, really high part…. 
Afterward, he croaked, choked “I need some 
water…” Good times. 

• Pirates. Self-explanatory. 
• Shadowing at Algonquin… Hehe… “Sure… Yes. 

I’m going here next year.” 
• Chasing Kara down a fucking hill to get my 

shoes back. And doing it right in front of 
“The Pack”. 

• Cross Country Races. And acting like a Hun. 
• Crew… Hahahahhahahaahahahhahahaha. 
• Library stalkings… Goat walks. Trail runs. 

Yes, Mr. Y. 
• LINCOLN CONSPIRACY!!!!!!!!!!!!!!!!!  
• Trick-or-treating with my awesome amies…. 

“I am Batman, and you are Robin. COME 
ROBIN!!!!!!” 

• Art classes… Mrs. Putnam. 
• Physics and hell…  
• Hockey games. Number four…. 
• Chapel and Sit-down. Oy vey. 
• Reading “Out” in the library… Greek boys…. 
• Mr. Conti, like, chasing me down the hall…. 

Sketchy, sketchy teacherman. Bow ties… 
Ekkk… 

• Seeing Nicimo at all my races. 
• Belly dancing. Hehe. The Groton zebra, and 

pretty things. 
• Grinding for the first time.  Oh man. 
• English class. (“Darling, I feel fait.” 

“Baby, hold me tight”.) 
• Nicknaming everyone and everything. 
• Blasting headphones. 
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• Shopping… 
• CHOIR!!!!!!! SEE BERRYMAN’S HAIR DANCE TO 

MUSIC!!!! 
• Seeing Seph for the first time in a year… 

And loving him even more….  Fuck. 
• New York and the Metropolitan opera.  Coach 

busses at 1:30 in the morning. Having a 
busboy eye me…. Sketchy shit. 

• Shopping with the Koreans. Yay, yay. 
• Waking up to the sunrise and the high tide. 
• Torey’s house. That was awesome…. 
• Going to the ER for an emergency 

evaluation. GOOD TIMES. 
• Insanity of those trips, those classes, and 

those sexy, sexy exams. 
HALF EMPTY 
Idiocy… I’m a coquette, and not a very good 
one. It’s “I Can’t Get No Satisfaction” and 
“Where Are We Running?” in one. Shit shitty 
shit shit. Darkness closes in as I find I’ve 
been impaled with my own sword. To feel 
rejection from self, to have that damn monkey 
laughing in my ears, tormenting me, and 
pulling my hair. Chanting battle cries as I go 
into each day. Bloody hell.   
SCHOOL 
Laughing at myself. I need to put more mint 
under my eyes. Anoint myself with its cold 
kiss…  
Homeroom: Erin waiting in there for me. She 
was vexed I came so late. She stomped over to 
my seat, and threw herself on top of the desk. 
Terrence laughed; got IDS (I looked like 
hell.) Oh joy. 
Biology: Spun around in swivel chairs, and 
talked to Jen about lovely ecosystems. 
Freshwater is nice, but rather boring. And 
tedious.  
Algebra: Freshman rock. Lots of writing, and 
calculating. Then I finished insanely early, 
and drew Vampire… 
Lunch: We’re all crazy…. So many innuendoes… 
So little time. Good stuff, though. 
Health: Took notes on stress… Stress is an 
interesting topic… Whoo… Actually, I love the 
class, and my teacher is wondrous.  
U.S. History: Took notes, listened to Sister 
Squawk, and dreamt of Indian pop music as I 
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drifted away on a piece of driftwood. I have a 
hand cramp from writing. Talked a bit to 
people… Stuff like that. 
 
34. HALLOWEEN 
All Hallows Eve… Damn.  
NICKELS AND DIMES, BOTH YOURS AND MINE 
Listening to music. “Heaven is a Halfpipe” is 
a shit good song… I want to skateboard. Well, 
I can… Sort of. Anyway, listened to WAY too 
much Manic Street Preachers, and Sugarcolt… 
And too much Greenday… Hehe. Irish people are 
funny. 
LOST LOVES  
I need to do a collective dissing of all my 
exs. Phone conversations last night led me to 
thinking about Max, and well, that boy can 
fill up a page… I’m so mean to him. I love it.  
SEMI-CHARMED KIND OF LIFE 
I’ve worn my little Halloween Cat Ears three 
days in a row… Can we say, “insane”?  
EYE SEX AND ARM CANDY 
“She hands him her number with a sigh and a 
twist of her hips, and disappears into the 
wild crowd. Green bottles break, a woman’s 
shrill laugh floats through the air, and the 
shards hit the floor as his eyes graze across 
the stained paper.  
Closing his eyes, he reaches for his drink, 
finding it gone. Slumps into the bathroom, 
pulls his hat over his visage, leans into the 
mirror, pursing his lips for effect.  
Beautiful Adonis shoots up between his toes, 
as to not ruin those perfect arms.  Walks as 
if he’s in a dream, glows with an unknown 
light, stumbling into alleyways with unknown 
flowers whose lips are on his-- their stems 
twisting around his hips. He is the sun, the 
only beautiful thing left.” 
MAN, THAT WAS SHITTY 
Gagh, I can’t write meaningful prose. What do 
I want to say? I don’t even know. I need to be 
Nabrokov for a bit, or send myself to 1920’s 
New York to get smashed, and bang out a 
somewhat decent piece. All while wearing a 
killer red dress, and entertaining some 
wonderfully morose aspiring artist.  
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A THOUGHT 
Wouldn’t it be mildly funny if a morbidly 
obese (rather odious) man got stuck in a 
bathtub and was found by the maid, who 
proceeded to sit on the sink and throw peanuts 
at him?  
JAVA SCRIPT 
I’ve had too much coffee (think 4 to 5 cups) 
and I’m in a more-than-strange mood. 
LE SESSION DE DISSING  
I’m going to be horribly cruel to some people 
here, and it will be incredibly colorful. You 
love it. You’ll just love it. 
Phil (My first real boyfriend): I was five, 
and one sunny morning, he came over, grabbed 
my hands, and asked me to his birthday. I 
contented, we were married by the next week, 
and dug holes to China together. However, he 
smelt of fishsticks, so I divorced him. But, 
before I did, I got a kickass set of pure 
plastic pink jewelry. Hence, my fondness for 
goldiggers. You go, ladies!!!!!!!!!!!!!!!! 
Seph (Past. Future?): My beautiful blonde, 
blue eyed thing. He grew into an Edgar Allen 
Poe minded individual, borderline personality 
disorder, who could probably keep me engaged 
in conversation for hours. Where the hell did 
he go? I get a “Forever you Seph, no matter 
how long the silence” and then silence. A lot 
of silence. I should call. 
Tyler (If I ever find him again, and he’s 
still extremely cute, I’ll marry him): Gave me 
a Polly Pocket, swam with me, and held my 
little hands in his. Thinking back, he is 
probably gay now, but I still have a picture 
of him (we were six) and the boy would be 
gorgy now. 
Max (The boy who I did not need to date.): Ah. 
Max. So many things to say. First off, he 
should have his tongue removed. Seriously, 
people, he was searching for my tonsils with 
it, scraping the back of my gums like a 
dentist.  He shouldn’t be allowed out of the 
house. His dancing was that of a deformed 
scarecrow, and  his palms were forever sweaty. 
I’ll give the guy a little break, and admit 
that I did fancy him at one point, but that 
was because, deep inside, I had rooted 
discontempt for Courtney, and wanted to date 
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him to get at her. FREUD ROCKS. Moving briskly 
along, some movies are ruined for me now, and 
I get rather faint around redheaded guys. Ew. 
Braces, tongues, and his hand on my thigh. The 
question, “Are you wearing a belt?”. 
AHHHHHHHHHHHHHHHHHHHHHHHH 
Nick (The fling thing): Ah, yes, Nick. What 
can I say about him? Well, he was like a 
Backstreet Boy clone, and he was a large dose 
of Virgin Blood.  He actually wore a Jean 
jacket and jeans together. He wasn’t much of 
an actor, and was very naïve. I quote, “I was 
so happy-- I mowed the lawn and did the 
dishes. And then my parents were happy. And 
they made other people happy, who made their 
friends happy. Maybe the happiness we created 
will spread to Iraq, and the war will stop, 
and it will be all because you told me that 
you liked me too.” I’ll let that sink in. 
Done? WTF!?!??!!??!!?!?!?!?! WHO THINKS LIKE 
THAT? FUCK.  Don’t go out with any guy younger 
than you. ARGH. 
Cobb (Oy vey): Ok. We had a word for it. 
Cobbsession (YES KARA.) He was rather 
aesthetically pleasing, quiet, and very tall 
and well mannered. His father was the head 
chaplain at Yale, and some guy I knew actually 
did a huge prank on Cobb’s father, which 
consisted of using the “bible in everyday 
life”, a hellish amount of paper, and a few 
red herrings. He danced well, but talked a tad 
too much. Of course all I really wanted to do 
was stare into those perfect blue eyes, but he 
liked to talk. About himself. All the time. 
His tongue was like Max’s, only it never came 
in touch with mine. It lolled around, forming 
syllables in that freaky CT accent, and 
expressing what he thought about certain 
things, requiring me to reply in a chorus of 
“Mmmm”s and “Ahhhh”s. Insanely gorgy people 
are often overrated. So sad. 
I guess Mr. Y was a fling thing, as was Ryan. 
A “zipless fuck”, not fucking literately, but 
a relationisque thing sort of thing. “Zipless” 
as in no strings, zippers, buttons, glue, or 
spandex attached.  
RANT (OTHERWISE KNOWN AS “NEVER DATE AN 
ANGEL”) 
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I should call Seph. I really should. Can we 
think of bad reasons? Ok, sure, I could get 
badly burnt, but I could always find that he 
still loves me, and that I could get on a 
train, and go see him in Boston… Like an old 
movie… Except knowing me I’d screw it up, and 
people would be pissed, and I’d get pitchforks 
thrown at me. I should live in the present, 
not the past or future. But the past is so 
hard too ignore, and the future is looming. 
The present doesn’t matter. There is so much 
to happen now, but more to happen then. Past 
is all we know. Present is too iffy, and the 
future is too damn intriguing.  I don’t know.  
CLOYED 
So Johanna had to send an article to the 
newspaper.  Just then, Alex calls me back. She 
yells to me that she’s going to go online in 
five minutes, and that I should just wait to 
call him back. She then spends 30 minutes not 
going online, not telling me. I finally go 
into the room to be like, “Er, are you off 
yet?”, and she’s signing in online. Fuck. So 
now it’s 9:00, too late to call him, and she’s 
now in a bitch mood. Fuck her. Needless to 
say, I’m just a tad pissed. I kind of needed 
to talk to someone who usually makes me feel 
better tonight, and now I’m afraid I really am 
going to call Seph, and dance around that 
issue. Fuck, fuck, fuck.  
HAUNTED HOUSE 
We went to go see one tonight and it was shit 
scary. I hate people who work at them. One 
does not need to be traumatized. One does not 
need to see people in masks with chain saws. 
One does not need to have the people with 
chain saws come close. One does not need to be 
eyes by the child in the skeleton suit. One 
does not need these things. I actually yelled 
at one of the people. And screamed. I fancy 
myself as one of those people who can be 
totally calm, cool, and collected in one of 
those situations. Guess what? I can’t. I gave 
myself a stomach cramp when I screamed. Yes, 
GO DEHYDRATION. I need to sleep more, and 
drink coffee less. 
BLACK HAIR GUNK 
I need real hair dye. I have black stuff. When 
one sprays it into their hair it steams, and 
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feels cold and brittle to the touch. It’s 
nothing short of awesome. But, at the same 
time it’s rather annoying that I can’t just 
dye my head like a bird of paradise, and walk 
around like some distorted phoenix. 
HOMEWORK 
Stupid English, stupid French, stupid math, 
stupid History, stupid Biology. I’m so past 
caring, I’m so tired, and school is just this 
bad, stressful constant. 
 
35. MISSING 
Dazed, confused. Slept all afternoon again. 
REALIZE   
So different. Don’t love the person I was, 
but, damn, I miss her.  
ENIGMA 
Even if she was really sad all the time, she 
had these incredible ideas… But, she’s locked 
away from the moment. I needed to build up an 
army, a defense, first, and then maybe I can 
make the mask off. Bullshit. Like that will 
ever happen. She was a mask too. Still, the 
little girl is there… “Little girl” isn’t even 
the term.  I am an enigma. Named, branded, put 
on a shelf, and still there. Sick of things. 
Slicing seems really comforting right now. 
WORLD 
Getting sick of the world. Getting sick 
because the world is dying around me. One, big 
graveyard. You know what kills me? AIDS, HIV, 
Cancer. All these things around, and nothing 
to stop them. Mothers dying in their 
daughter’s arms, children dying, starvation, 
everything is starting to affect m again. You 
can really feel it when the cold comes. And 
who says spring brings life? It only brings 
more death and sadness. New beginnings are 
some other new beginning’s end.  
MONKEY 
Bush won. One word: “How?” 
CANADIAN BACON 
So, I’m moving to Canada with Christy. We can 
ice fish, and have free heath care, and buy 
lots of drugs. But, knowing Bush, he’ll start 
a war with Canada, or something unattractive 
like that, and all the hillbillies with follow 
him around like a pack of rabid dogs behind a 
small, monkey-like child.  
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“WE CAN HAVE THE WHOLE WORLD.” “NO WE CAN’T.” 
“YES WE CAN.” “IT ISN’T OURS ANYMORE.” 
Madness, insanity, utter turmoil. Sick with 
the poison.  Sick to the soul. If I even have 
one.  
“SHE DOESN’T KNOW WHO I AM, AND SHE DOESN’T 
GIVE A DAMN” 
Amazing how people can be. Minds are so 
fucking interesting. Funny how someone could 
actually say things… If he means them, I do 
not know. How could anyone actually care about 
me? How could a boy, no, a guy, actually 
“care”. Ha, “care”. Love is lust, as I’ve said 
before. War chanted it into a belief. A truth 
in my mind. Funny how things fall like this. 
Funny how what I wanted now is there, and I 
can either pick or kill it. Either way, I’ll 
be upset. If everything in our lives were 
perfect, we would still hate something. We 
love to hate. Fucking hilarious.  
OPEN HEART SURGERY 
Alex’s journal entry. About me. Titled, “GIRLS 
SUCK”. Whoo. 
“Is confused on what I must do. I don’t think 
I can properly explain what she does to me. 
She says that she is no Sam, which in a sense 
is true. There is no one like that little 
chickadee, but she is soo…soooo…AHHHH see this 
is what she does to my head. She makes it so 
that when I talk to her, EVERYTHING seems 
clear, and at the same time I cant form 
coherent sentences. A person soo amazing, who 
cant even admit it to herself. Has soo many 
skeletons in her closet. I hope that she knows 
she can trust me with anything. I mean, ive 
told her my entire childhood/historyesc type 
thing. She is like one of 4 or 5 that know. I 
wish that she would just tell me some of the 
things that have happened. I mean, she says I 
don’t know her, which is fair. I feel I know 
her well enough, to trust her. And I wanna get 
to know her better. There are daddy issues 
that she’s toyed around with explainin. And 
she’s flirted with some explinations. What we 
really need is like and afternoon where we can 
just chill, and talk and share. And she can 
Henna me, because she said that she would. 
OMG, her art is AMAZING. I know you people 
must be getting tired of reading shit like 
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this, but if that’s the case stop reading my 
journal, because welcome to my head. Just a 
tiny peek inside. This is a piece of what I 
deal with everyday. I mean, she isn’t all that 
I think about. But I had LARGE periods of time 
where im like WTF, she acts one way, and then 
when she talks she uses Sam or something else 
as an excuse as to why “I don’t really feel 
for her”. And honestly, I think that it’s just 
a ploy, to make herself feel better. That she 
knows she feels the same way, but rather than 
putting on herself the fact that she is 
scared, she makes me unready. I know, you all 
are prolly thinking now, “DAMN!! What a 
fucking egotist” but screw you guys, you don’t 
know the conversations we have. There are 
signals flying besserk. She admits one thing, 
and then openly hides behind another. Hey, but 
you know whatever, in time life will play out 
as whatever greater being that is out there 
sees fit. I personally call him God, my 
“Father” but to each their own.” 
WHAT YOU WANT 
He thinks he knows me. How funny.  
VELVET TONGUE 
This little child came up to us while he was 
hugging me, and said, “Is this her? Your new 
love?” GAGH. Whatever happened to the “Hey.”? 
Fuck. 
SAIS VS. CONNAIS 
Whatever you think, you will believe as true. 
I’m not anything, really, I’m not doing 
anything. You will perceive things. Maybe I’ll 
yield, maybe I won’t. I don’t know. I doubt 
anyone can “know me better” because I don’t 
even know myself.  
DYING MY HAIR ATOMIC PINK 
I have no idea what I should do. None. 
SCHOOL 
Decent. Not really. Actually, everything is on 
my back, breaking me down, bit, by bit. 
People, things, places. Insanity whirlwind of 
classes, teachers, and friends.  
WHY PEOPLE SHOULD WATCH “28 DAYS” 
It is possibly one of the best movies I’ve 
seen. I love all these “crazy people” movies. 
We all love insanity. We love extremes. I want 
to go to a rehab center. Chant, watch soap 
operas, and, of course, get better. Take a 



 112

pill, get all-better. Chant a little, throw 
myself out a window… That’s the way it should 
be.  Well, anyway, watch it.   
EARLIER THIS WEEK 
Back to school after a weekend of madness. 
Halloween has been shut in the closet, and I 
feel really alone. 
ART INSANITY 
Drawing, painting, trying to be skilled. Not 
really working-- my dexterity is kind of 
faulty. Inspiration is everywhere, but I’m so 
jaded I can’t even see it anymore. 
MR. Y’S PISSED 
I’m sorry I haven’t mailed, ok? I’m sorry. 
I’ve been busy.  Besides, you have Mai-Ah, and 
you need to pursue her. Today, actually. 
Anyway, chase her, Bucko, and she’ll love you 
again. Work on your art, you silly child, and 
what nonsense you let through your teeth. 
BLINK, BLINK. OK… (OTHERWISE KNOWN AS “WTF, 
MATE”) 
Reading Alex’s journal. He totally disses me 
in there... Therapy is decent. I like it. It 
helps me. Now, wouldn’t I want my awesome 
friend to feel better, and not have some huge 
episode when he’s older? Yeah, I thought so.  
OTHER… THINGS… 

“And whilst were discussing stuff of 
this nature. I find it frustrating that 
I can care soo much, and be soo shut 
down. I mean maybe I don’t show it 
directly, but I actually care for her 
above the rest. I mean, okay I will 
admit it, I am a major flirt, maybe too 
much, I honestly am trying to stop a 
lil, but its seriously like a drug, I 
cant explain it. But with her, it’s 
different. I feel a compassion to that 
of which I felt for Sam, and I don’t 
think she even knows. I mean, sure I’ve 
proposed some random, indecent make-out 
sessions. Or what not, but as convinced 
as she is that I acting just with my 
penis, I AM acting with my mind and 
heart as well. And if you can figure 
out who you are, then I want to let you 
know that his is a message saying “YES 
I DO CARE, more than you think I do, 
more sincerely than thinking of you as 
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just ‘some rebound chick’. If you give 
me a chance you would be my girl”. But 
who am I kidding, you know. I’m just 
Alex, the flirt. And that’s okay, cuz I 
have fun right. But hey, I just hope 
that there is a time when I get a 
little bit more again. I know that I’ve 
ruined it once BIG TIME a while back, 
but emotions change, and then its 
gotten squashed a couple of other time, 
and I still respect those people two. I 
just pray, that my opportunity will 
come again, some time soon.” 

WHAT…? 
I wonder whom that is about… Hmmmm… Well, 
that’s sweet, whomever it is. (Practically 
falls over. Oy, it’s ME!) May she not be a 
Snuffless? 
SCHOOL 
Longevity in a bottle. Long, tedious, boring, 
stressful, aggravating… 
Homeroom: Almost collapsed. Tired. Melancholy. 
No coffee in my system.  
English: Actually answered things, drew on my 
hand, and wanted to read my t.s. Elliott. 
Long, boring day.   
Biology: Saw some presentations. Drew on my 
hand.   
French: Fuck French. 
Algebra: Finished homework. 
Lunch: Terence: “It’s not quantity, it’s 
quality… (Referring to one’s breasty 
business)” When I asked him what he thought 
about my, er, assets, he was like, “I can’t 
tell you.” Sketchy shit. Otherwise, Erin gave 
me a note, we dug through purses, and danced 
around.  
Health: Pretty boring, Took a group quiz, 
people looked at my sketchbook. 
U.S. History: Sat a lot.  
Gym: Did this insane log activity. Lots of 
staddling… Very funny, and very, very wrong. 
BACK TO THIS WEEK 
Ok, now we’re back in the present. Well, I 
mean, we’re never living in the present, but 
you know what I mean. 
SCHOOL INSANITY 
Another prep rally. Oh dear. Those things are 
very cold, and very strange. Otherwise, school 
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is long, and rather tedious (as it always is.) 
I miss you guys too much, and it affects my 
day… So attached to you all… It’s like cutting 
the strings in my heart… Come and visit, or I 
shall beat you with flaming wooden spoons. 
36. MY NAILS ARE BLACK 
For such a small school week, we have a 
shitload of homework. And testing. 
BLACK NAIL POLISH 
Thomas Cole is my lover. Hudson River School 
Artists rock my world. However, the Catskills 
do not. They are unattractive, and Manhattan 
is better. Anyway, I just spent a half an hour 
on the Met’s website, and oil of canvas makes 
me dizzy and happy. 
BOOZE 
Contrary to popular (Christy) belief, I did 
not get stoned, or drugged, or high. I just 
tried a glass or two of shitty drink, and 
taught myself a lesson: Don’t drink alcohol. 
Since I am not a boy, my father is not going 
to hand me a pint when I am “ready” and say 
drink. I mean, the first time I actually got 
to try alcohol was to get my grandmother to 
down herself in some really good champagne at 
her 50th anniversary. There’s nothing like 
adults asking you to drink. Truly, there is 
nothing like it. ANYWAY, you need not call AA, 
or sign me up for yet another session of 
D.A.R.E. (I already had to take it twice-- 
stupid moving to a new school, but I love you 
all…) I did not snort, slurp, whiff, devour, 
shoot, or scratch and sniff anything, and I 
only consumed a  supervised amount. So, don’t 
worry, be happy. Yay, yay. 
THE TERRORS OF ENGLISH CLASS 
Besides Wheeler-Smith, there is a new terror. 
One that probably would not hurt a mouse, and 
probably walks home with little birds 
fluttering around her, singing sweet songs. 
She’s probably a reincarnation of Snow White, 
or something. But, this little chika has the 
power to make me nothing again. One big bomb 
to set us all back to zero. I am sure she is 
lovely, really, but as for right now, she is 
competition. (This is the part when I stand on 
a rock, and yell: “I am woman, hear me roar” 
but that’s very uncool, and I get bad 
flashbacks from a few years ago when people in 
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my family used to saw that a lot in a sing 
song tone. GAGHHHH….) Anyway, she sits 
opposite me, on the other side, and I guess 
I’m going to have to deal with her... Oy vey, 
I’m evil. 
BRAIN WITHOUT COFFEE 
So, Wheeler-Smith is pacing in front of the 
room like a flamingo in heat, and she suddenly 
stops, turns at me, points, and says, “YOU, 
you’re the artist here. What does a triangle 
mean?” Me: “Eh…. It has three points? Unity? 
Connection? (Please don’t kill me…. I’m sorry 
I’m in your class…. If it were my choice, I 
would have my old English teachers… Hell knows 
they were nicer than you…)” This woman is 
crazy. She either shoots up between her toes 
in between periods, or “Mrs. Benningfield” 
(I’m convinced she has an imaginary friend. 
She’s always like, “And Mrs. Bennigfield told 
me to set a building on fire.” Or “Mrs. 
Benningfield and I sewed scarves, and then we 
threw them at some people in a shopping mall, 
and watched reality TV, and ran over some dog 
with a Catalack.”  ) Right. Ok. So, it’s 
settled. She’s insane. “You either really like 
her, or you really hate her.” I’m afraid I’m a 
latter. I used to have such a passion for 
English, but these last few months have killed 
it. Now I do art. Yay, yay. 
LOVE 
I love Erin. She sent me a beautiful, funny, 
wonderful song. 
“DON’T I JUST BRIGHTEN YOUR DAY?” (OTHERWISE 
KNOWN AS “THE INSANITY OF ERIN”) 
Julia's too sexy for her love too sexy for her 
love 
Loves going to leave her 
 
Julia's too sexy for her shirt too sexy for 
her shirt 
So sexy it hurts 
And Julia's too sexy for Milan too sexy for 
Milan 
New York and Japan 
 
And Julia's too sexy for your party 
Too sexy for your party 
No way she's disco dancing 
Julia's a model you know what I mean 
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And she does her little turn on the catwalk 
Yeah on the catwalk on the catwalk yeah 
she does her little turn on the catwalk 
 
Julia's too sexy for her car too sexy for her 
car 
Too sexy by far 
And she's too sexy for her hat 
Too sexy for her hat what do you think about 
that 
 
Julia's a model you know what I mean 
And she does her little turn on the catwalk 
Yeah on the catwalk on the catwalk yeah 
She shakes her little touche on the catwalk 
 
Julia's too sexy for her too sexy for her too 
sexy for her 
 
Cos she's a model you know what I mean 
And she does her little turn on the catwalk 
Yeah on the catwalk on the catwalk yeah 
She shakes her little touche on the catwalk 
 
Julia's too sexy for her cat too sexy for her 
cat 
Poor pussy poor pussy cat 
She's too sexy for my love too sexy for my 
love 
Loves going to leave me 
 
And she's too sexy for this song 
 
MY “TOUCHE” 
Hahahahahahahha. I love it. The song, not my 
“touche”. 
CHINESE FOOD 
Went out with Catherine, Ellie, Caroline, and 
Carrie. Wow. I felt like I was in another 
world. Like, from a different planet. Anyway, 
it was rather exciting. Originally, it was 
just supposed to be Catherine and me, but she 
decided it would be more fun to have a group… 
It was and it wasn’t. Caroline joined us 
(she’s n my gym and science class, and I 
thought she was nice… Didn’t really know her 
all that well…) Anyway, we waited on the 
corner for an hour or so for Carrie’s 
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boyfriend to come get us and take us downtown. 
In that time I found out a few things: 
1. I am Scary Spice. 
2. Don’t date Paul. 
3. Paul has dated almost everyone in “The 

Group”. 
4. “The Group” has to approve whom you go out 

with. 
5. Carrie’s boyfriend loves her, and thinks 

that she is the most beautiful girl in the 
world….  

6. “Bronze Goddess” lipstick is exciting. 
7. Catherine is a very different person 

outside of school. 
8. Everyone has a “second” life. 
9. Chipped black nail polish is not “in”. 
10. Caroline is a nice chicka. 
Finally, Carrie’s boyfriend drove up in this 
strange-but-interesting black/blue, beat-up, 
pimpmobile. We piled four girls into a back 
seat (hips, butts, boobs, and broad shoulders) 
and drove off (with the bass booming) 
downtown. Caroline sat on my lap, and we 
talked about how the car smelt of pot and men. 
When we got there, Carrie and boyfriend made 
out for five minutes, and Carrie beat her 
boyfriend’s friend with a rolling pin... It 
was insanity. We walked into the restaurant, 
and there were five other groups of girls 
doing the same exact thing. One group gave us 
“A Look” and we almost had a rumble. Whoo. 
CHOPSTICKS 
The whole thing was very Sex and The City. 
Friends out for lunch, each one different, 
discussing guys, and stuff. Well, and stuff. 
It took us a long time to order things… We 
drank tea, and discussed dieting, guys, how to 
pick a guy, and life in general. Caroline 
invited me to see “The Phantom of the Opera” 
with her, which was very nice of her… We all 
discussed her impeccable skin.  People looked 
at my book of drawings, and Carrie got a phone 
call (like some Don… It felt like a Mafia 
dinner.) People asked about were I was from, 
and polite nonsense like that. I taught people 
Chinese, we split the bill, and we left. 
HATS 
We tried on hats downtown… I even tried one of 
those “Skater” hats…. It looked decent. Then 



 118

we went to Dragonfly, and Caroline and I 
smelled all the oils and perfumes. “Musk” was 
popular… “Ocean Breeze” was nice. Then we 
looked at lingerie and it was amusing. 
RIDE THE PONY 
We all piled into the car again, this time I 
was squishing Catherine… Carrie and boyfriend 
made out for ten minutes. Child in black 
Hummer next to us was annoying. We listened to 
rap with the bass so strong that it actually 
almost thrust us out of the car and onto the 
pavement. More beating with rolling pin…  Best 
line was when Caroline turned to me, “Julia, 
you know what this car smells like?” Me: 
“What? Pot?” Caroline: “ Nooo, it smells like 
MUSK.” And we laughed about that for an hour 
or so, finally we started driving… Wow, guys. 
It was insanity.  They all were really nice to 
me when I left, which probably means they hate 
me, and that I am a great leech, and that I am 
annoying and that I will never be accepted to 
that social group. Too bad… I had a decent 
time, though. And, if they like me, then it’s 
good. Yay, yay. 
AQUAMARINE DREAMS 
I am an idiot. I am a fickle idiot. Yesterday 
I denied love, which I often do, and in a fit 
of passion, the person got fed up, left, and I 
felt very sad (either way, I’m not happy) but, 
after twining myself into his arms, it was all 
good again. Now I have to keep it this way.  
IT’S LIKE THAT SUGAR RAY SONG 
What happens when it’s over? Don’t we want to 
prevent not speaking to each other? Do we just 
go out with people so we can get rid of them 
afterward? In reality, the people who we don’t 
go out with the ones we really want to stay 
close to?  Even now I think of him with other 
people and it bugs me. So, how will it be 
afterwards? Shouldn’t we stop things before 
they begin? Can they ever back to the way they 
were? Or, should I just sign up for Putney now 
so that next year I don’t have a conniption 
fit? I’m so confused.  
DRUM SOLO 
And even if I did try to stop it, I couldn’t 
stand it. No, the wheels are already turning, 
and you have to follow through. I could throw 
a rock into the machine, but that would only 
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break it. And then where would I be? And does 
the machine keep on going? Or does it stop? 
Run out of fuel? Break? And I could repair it, 
but that might be too hard. The machine might 
not be fixable. Making amends sucks.  Yay, 
yay. 
YOU’RE GOING TO LEAVE, JUST WATCH YOURSELF 
Listened to “Perfect Day” by Lou Reed at least 
ten times… Piano rocks… Depressing music. 
Whoo. 
DARKWATER 
Swimming was a ton of technique work. Vald 
must have an ulcer, or something… It wasn’t 
too bad, but it’s rather strenuous… 
STARS AND PLANETS, YOUR SKIES AND MINE 
Had a panic attack walking home. It’s not 
death we are afraid of, just how. We’re not 
afraid of not feeling, we’re afraid of how it 
might feel. Just a quiet realization. I’m 
insane. 
  
 
37. COFFEE AND TV 
Finishing all my homework in one day. I need 
an acupuncturist. Or something.  
DISCLAIMER 
I wrote a lot of this when I wasn’t on my 
coffee, or my lip balm, and some of it is 
total shit accumulated for a few 3:30 in the 
morning sessions. So, I have no idea what I 
write, and I love you all, and don’t regard 
anything negative here… 
COME OUT AND PLAY 
Trying to think of graphing like a fun game. 
It’s truly very warped. 
RENEGADE 
I have misplaced my eyeliner. This means I 
will have to use my blue eyeliner or clepto 
yet another one of my stepmother’s kohl-based 
things until I can go to some cosmetics place 
and buy an insanely-expensive-but-so-worth-it 
“black eye pencil”. Sweet.  
POLO WITHOUT HORSES OR WICKETS: PART II 
So, last night I stayed up until four A.M. 
watching TV and drawing. I’m watching some 
music video channel, and now “I See Sound” is 
running about my brain like a monkey on some 
garden-variety LSD. 
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STAND-UP 
Besides being a Ludacris song, “Stand-up” is 
also “stand-up comedy” the other, other white 
meat of the Comedy Channel. There’s this one 
that was awesome… Something about some guy’s 
father… Well, I was in tears laughing… Like, 
so funny, even Wyatt would have laughed out-
loud… Bush would have choked on another 
pretzel, and lactose-intolerant milk would 
have spewed out of Nicimo’s nose. Yeah guys, 
stand-up comedy is shit funny. Comedy bars, 
however, are rather unsightly. Unless they are 
in Boston, and Alex C. drags you up the stairs 
to go see it. Then it’s all good.  
HERE COMES YOUR MAN 
Due to the stress of everything around, I have 
finally decided to become The Lesbian Nun.  I 
would be a kick ass Lesbian Nun.  Really. I 
wear black all the time anyway, and I’m sure I 
could learn to like woman… But it wouldn’t 
really matter, because Nuns are not supposed 
to have any kind of relationship… Yes. It’s 
all solved then. Now, where to find a good 
habit… And how to sing… Fuck.  
GOING INSANE 
Things rushing through my brain. Can’t feel 
things, yet can feel them… Not really wanting 
to feel anything. I set myself up for these 
things over and over. I get tired. Then I fall 
over, and my therapist is like, “So…. How 
about we put you on some nice medication? 
Hmmm? Would you like that?” Then I almost go 
rabid while nodding my head, and the foaming 
stops a bit. I relax, stare up at the lights, 
twirl my fingers around, and sing myself a 
little song-- Until they haul me on a tire 
swing into my new, quiet, white room where I 
can sleep for a bit and stay away from sharp 
objects (like fingernails, pieces of mirror, 
window shards) for a while.  
YOU THINK THIS SONG IS ABOUT YOU (DON’T YOU, 
DON’T YOU) 
Feeling like “the Other Woman” in several 
situations. Which is close to preposterous, 
since I am hardly a “woman”. “Random Girl 
Number 27” is more like it.  Anyway, feeling 
like I could never equal certain other 
chickas, and knowing that as soon as I 
surrender to things, old things will just come 
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back up (like specters in the night!!!!) to 
haunt us all, and led me back to nothing 
again. A pretty picture, but you try living 
it.  
COUR DE L’AMORES 
Fuck. Fuck. I have no idea what I’m doing. I 
can feel myself dialing the number, and 
waiting for the ring, either hearing the 
voice, or not. Waiting for that voice to come 
sneaking up on me, that voice. Or seeing the 
writing in my inbox, the neat Times New Roman, 
and the caring words spilled from his perfect 
fingertips.  
DOLLHOUSE 
Here’s how the conversation would probably go 
if I were to ring one of my best friends 
again. There are a few things I could 
anticipate. 
SCENARIO I 
Phone rings. And rings. And rings. 
Message Machine: Hey, this is Joe. I can’t 
take your call right now, but leave a message, 
and I’ll get back to you. 
Me: Hey… It’s Julia… I actually moved… Can you 
believe it? Well, I didn’t want to loose one 
of my best friends, so call me, or mail. Or 
something. Passenger pigeon? No they’re 
extinct…Er… Moving on briskly, I miss you and 
hope that you’re ok at private school… Stay 
alive. 
 SCENARIO II 
Ring. Ring. Ring-- 
Him: Hello? 
Me: Hey. It’s me. 
Him: Hey. 
Me: Hey… It’s been a long time… 
Him: Yeah. You moved.  
Me: Yeah. Life’s a bitch. How are you? 
Him: Better/worse. You? 
(The conversation continues with formalities… 
Finally, I actually grow balls and ask him) 
 Me: So, what’s the deal? How are you, really? 
Do you still wish to talk with me, or are we 
good just knowing that one another exists 
somewhere else, and that we might never see 
each other again, but that might be a good 
thing, since, really, people just spoil with 
age, and we could always remember each other 
as 14, wind-blown, and rather depressed? 
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Him: _____________ (I have no idea what he 
would say….) 
ICE 
I’m an idiot. I want to call, but I don’t. 
It’s not even about like anymore. I don’t like 
the feeling I get when I think about how 
things used to be, but, then. In a few months, 
I’ll remember life right now, and get that 
same dark feeling in my mind. 
FEEL 
How often do you get someone who actually 
cares about you? I mean really, down-to-earth, 
no bullshit, bridge leaping cares about you… 
Well, not the bridge one, maybe… How often do 
you get that? Instead of some senseless, 
feeling-less, emotionless immature huge of 
turning testosterone thrown into some flesh 
obsessed with baseball (Cough, Ryan, cough) 
one actually gets someone who cares. One who 
makes you try to put up walls, because you 
know you’ll get brunt really badly if you 
dance too close to the flame (cliché, but very 
candid). I would love to forget everything, 
but I’m not going to hurl myself into 
something. Like I’ve said, either way I’m 
hurt. Either way I get weird. Every single 
fucking relationship I’ve ever seen has been 
screwed up. There can’t be much hope for me. 
I’m a vessel, I watch from the sidelines. And 
now I need to go in my closet and drill this 
into my head so it doesn’t hurt so badly when 
I really think about what I just said. 
BLOOD 
Have you ever realized what we are? Truly what 
we are. Screw souls. Think about our guts, 
your blood, and your bile. The acids, the 
bones. The meaty flesh of your brain. That’s 
all we are… Carbon-based pieces… 
RODIN 
My favorite artist. I love him. Feeling 
becomes matter in his work. I used to sculpt, 
but I’m too empty now. Whoo. 
1:00 A.M. REVELATION 
I don’t want to hurt you. I don’t want to hurt 
me. Same thing in my mind. I need coffee, and 
I can’t deal with this right now. 
MUSAIC THAT’S NOT PROSAIC  
Hahahahaha (Falls to the floor, choking on 
salvia from laughing) I made a rhyme… Time, 
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rhyme, prime, Hhahahahaahahhahahahahhahahaha…. 
Sorry. Listening to “I Miss You” because, 
“poser band” or not, The Blink is decent. 
Plus, that video was wicked pseudo artsy, and 
we all know how much I love that kind of 
thing. It helped me get through that spring 
break last year, and we remember that… Sort 
of. Well, ok, I remember that. Anyway, good 
times with The Blink, and listen, listen, 
listen.  
SNOW QUEEN 
I’m basing it on an idea that I used before—
creating two corresponding stories, and 
layering them into one picture… Very cool. 
Anyway, this one has little Kay wrapped in the 
Snow Queen’s embrace, and poor little Gerta 
(not Meda… I’m an idiot… Stupid memory) crying 
and beating on the glass wall that separates 
them.  In the other, Kay is drunken and high, 
and the Snow Queen is this beautiful blonde. 
She holds him in her arms, and Greta comes to 
“rescue” him from a life of meaningless sex, 
drugs, and rock ‘n roll. It’s not as pretty as 
the other one, but, to me, it has deeper 
meaning. Well, ok, the other one did, too, but 
this one is so wondrous in it’s own essence. 
Plus, it’ll start to snow soon, and that will 
be beautiful.  
PARTY 
Just had a family party. I feel like I’m about 
to throw up. 
DON’T DRINK… OR EAT 
I ate too many little grape leaves, and drank 
too much…. Plus, I actually had a glass of 
something…. Some alcoholic thing and I’m 
feeling dizzy. Blah. It was on a dare, and I 
thought it would help me write better. Turns 
out cheap Chardonay is not the shit to drink. 
Luckily, Sprite, cool water, and freezing air 
helps. A lot.  
HOOCHIES 
My cousins are cool. Well, stepcousins, but 
they are all pretty awesome.  
BIOS 
Katie: A skinny, cheerleader. She dyed her 
hair, and she models in cheer magazines. Did I 
mention she’s really skinny? Anyway, she’s 
rather skanky, and her outfit today did not 
disappoint: A pink, long sleeved half shirt, 
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white tank top, her ass parked in a pair of 
really teeny brown/black striped slacks, with 
a pair of stiletto pink boots.   
Nicole: Smart, wonderful, and strange. Really 
likes her friends. Into dressing in prepster 
stuff, goes to private school. Likes to talk 
about how fucked her teachers are, and how she 
only learn things on her own. Helped color my 
hair, and corrupted me into loving make-up and 
stuff. Whoo. 
Chris: My other strange stepcousin. Nicole’s 
brother. Stayed back a year, but would be in 
my grade.  Attempted to kiss me 
(Arkansas!!!!!!!!) when we were 6 or 7. 
Sketchy, sketchy boy. 
Oliva: Cute, but will turn into a hottchie 
like her sister very soon. 
Ryan: Hootchie mama from the planet of breast 
implants, fake nails, dyed hair, and collagen 
lips. Original sin, and Katie follows her 
footsteps into a crypt. 
Johnny: Dyed his hair black, and retains a 
“ganster/goth” image. It is truly the 
strangest thing. The kid is in eighth grade…. 
When he and Chris get together, it’s really 
strange. They compete for my attention, and 
it’s very fucked up. 
Isabelle: She is, like, five, and she wore 
knee-length black high heeled boots. She is of 
the Ryan, Katie, Oliva family. Oh dear god, 
there is no hope for the world now. 
PARTY ON, WAYNE 
Basically we walked around campus a lot. And 
ate. And drank. People, do not mix soda, 
Chardonay, Vodka, and coffee, ok? It is bad. 
Adults drinking all around (beers in hand, 
swaggering, and watching some horrendous 
sports event) too much Greek Food (delicious, 
but not very thought-provoking.) Too much 
chocolate… Too many people… Laughing carnival, 
world spinning, needing to vomit, and people 
pointing at you, and saying, “I likes yours 
outfits”. Oh dear.  
I SEE YOU, BABY  
So Katie, Nicole, and I walked, and talked. 
Katie has stopped giving guys head, and now 
has a freshman boyfriend. Awwwww…. We walked 
past a group of guys, and they did some 
catcalls (one only gets that with Katie) and 
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we just kept on walking. Then we sat on a roof 
of something, and talked a bit. A pizza guy 
came by and was like, “Hey”. He totally eye-
fucked Katie, and gave me a quick once-over, 
then went back to eye-fucking Katie... If 
Nicole hadn’t been wearing a sweatshirt and 
sweat pants, he would have probably ogled her. 
When he left, we all collapsed laughing. Then, 
while walking back, we got the same group of 
guys again. I quote: “Hey, here they come 
again.” “Hey baby, shaking that ass.” “Man, 
look at that ass” “Nice body” “Oh, baby” “Want 
some of this”. Katie flipped them off, Nicole 
hid her face in her hands, and I turned around 
and yelled. What did I yell? Well… “WHAT ARE 
YOU DOING? SERIOUSLY, YOU GO TO ONE OF THE 
MOST ESTEEMED, PRETEGIOUS PREPSCHOOLS, AND YOU 
RESORT TO CATCALLS? COME ON, WHAT THE FUCK IS 
YOUR PROBLEM?!?!?!?!?!” And I actually really 
said that, too. It was just an instinct. It 
really bugged me that they had this nerve. 
Katie’s outfit should not give guys any right 
to call her anything. Guys here should be more 
cultured. Fuck them.  
BLACK HAIR 
Nicole spayed my hair. It looks decent. It was 
cold, though… and it steamed as it when into 
my hair… Really weird, but felt nice.  
SCROLLS 
Hmmmm, what did I write about guys here? 
Hmmm…. I never called Seph this weekend, Alex 
is my wonderful friend, and I don’t know what 
to do with that, and Ryan is an idiot. I 
talked to him tonight, and it was basically 
listening to him dictate. Ha, he thinks that 
he’ll be giving me rides when he learns how to 
drive… Immaturity all bundled up into one 
person, and hurled at humanity. Even his mum 
is like, “WHAT DID I DO TO DESERVE SUCH A 
SON?!?!?!?!” but, his sister is a lovely, 
docile child, and we all love her.  
  
38. SNOW ON THR GROUND  
It snowed. Cha-ching. 
SHORT ENTRY MADNESS 
Just found Alex C’s journal… I love it. 
Livejournal makes me happy. Alex C is a sexy 
beast, and she also makes me happy. Only a few 
people are as cool as Alex C. Not really. It’s 
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really just her.  Well, then there’s Squib, 
and Katidid, and Christinia Maria… And Nicimo, 
if she would update… 
DID YOU FUCKING CALL ME A HORSE? 
Unicorn madness… Oy vey. 
THERE IS SUCH A THING AS FROZEN MUD… I FUCKING 
RAN THROUGH IT.  
A year ago I was running up a freaking 
mountain, freezing my ass off in Vermont. This 
year I had five or ten more pounds of fat, and 
I sat in my room and drew. Yes. 
MR. Y’ S POST 
I get the best mail from this child. I really 
do. He pissed me off, and then he managed to 
salvage what was left of the speaking between 
us with a very nice mail… “The Great One, 
Faithfully Yours, your humble servant, The 
honorable, Sir Whyetholemo W. Rolande 
Glynnethempiei III. Esq. of Grotkirk … I get 
carried away sometimes...” Wyatt is the 
Coolest… 
COFFEE BAN 
My parents put a coffee limit on me. Here are 
the laws: 
• Absolutely no coffee after 3:30. 
• No more than half the cup must be filled 

with coffee. 
• No more than two cups a day. 
I need my coffee. Like, five cups.  A day. 
They don’t understand. GAGH.  
FUCK MY LIFE 
Fuck everything, 
LOVEFOOL 
I’ve had this song stuck in my head for years. 
And I found it. 
THE SONG 
Dear, I fear we're facing a problem /You love 
me no longer, I know/And maybe there is 
nothing that I can do/To make you do/Mama 
tells me I shouldn't bother/ That I ought to 
stick to another man/A man that surely 
deserves me/But I think you do!/So I cry, I 
pray and I beg/Love me love me/Say that you 
love me  
Fool me fool me/Go on and fool me/Love me love 
me/Pretend that you love me/Leave me leave 
me/Just say that you need me/So I cry/And I 
beg for you to/ Love me love me/Say that you 
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love me/Leave me leave me/Just say that you 
need me/I can't care 'bout anything but 
you/Lately I have desperately pondered/Spent 
my nights awake and I wonder/What I could have 
done in another way/To make you stay/Reason 
will not lead to solution/I will end up lost 
in confusion/I don't care if you really 
care/As long as you don't go/So I cry, I pray 
and I beg/Love me love me/Say that you love 
me/Fool me fool me/Go on and fool me/Love me 
love me/Pretend that you love me/Leave me 
leave me/Just say that you need me/So I 
cry/And I beg for you to/Love me love me/Say 
that you love me/Leave me leave me/Just say 
that you need me/I can't care 'bout anything 
but you/(Anything but you)/Love me love me/Say 
that you love me/Fool me fool me/Go on and 
fool me/Love me love me/I know that you love 
me/I can't care 'bout anything but you 
TENDING MY BOHEMIAN OATS 
I bit Alex’s neck… 
HOMEWORK 
Annoying nothingness that rules my world.  
 
39. KISSED 
I just went to the dance. I may be halfway 
drunk. This is the dance entry. 
AN OVERVIEW (OTHERWISE KNOWN AS “THE CALM 
BEFORE THE STORM”) 
Sex on the floor.  A giant orgy. I love it. 
AH, WHEN YOU KISS ME, DOES THE LIPSTICK ON 
YOUR LIPS STICK TO MY FACE? 
Kissed… Hehe. I’m all fucking giddy from that 
and punch. 
REALIZATION 
I smell like him… I can still smell the 
cologne, soap, or whatever… It’s nothing short 
of wondrous… 
WHAT HAPPENED 
Prepped all afternoon. Watched boys for Ally 
(I LOVE YOU ALBERT!!!!!!!!!!!!!!!) One really 
hot guy talked to him, and Yuri stalked us on 
the way home (Keep your friends close, your 
enemies closer) and he actually was a bit of a 
stalker at the dance. Sat around, gave Albert 
some mascara to put on (you looked smashing, 
darthink) and showered, watched “Angel” (it 
calms me) looked about, read a bit… Boring 
compared to the rest of the night. 
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SEX AND CANDY 
Jamie picked me up. It was rather amusing. She 
rang the doorbell for the longest time, but it 
doesn’t work, or I’m deaf, she called me from 
outside my house. Wow…. I’m a sped. Anyway, 
she made me into a Woton Sex Goddess, and I 
love her for it. 
THE ACTUAL DANCE 
Sorry, I digress. A lot. Trounced by many 
different people. Alex, mostly. Ground with 
girls for the first time. Controversy (just a 
little) with other girls dragging me away from 
Alex. Now, that was exciting. Hands in 
pockets-- “I’m in your pants”, grinding with 
Albert, Erin, Jamie, Jackie, Alex (of course), 
Ana, Taylor, Jess, other people.  Watching 
Liam strip… He threw his shirt at me. 
Thoroughly trounced by Alex. Thoroughly 
trounced by Erin…   Alex and Albert danced 
(Ohmygod… That was incredibly hot…. Rowl.) No 
freaky Matt Pecks, no freaky Virgin Bloods… 
Just the Horny and Talented, stripping for 
money, and just in general, removing their 
clothes. Hmmm… Danced with people, danced with 
myself. Drank spiked punch (I love it) had an 
orgy, did some things….  
CHLORINE HAIR 
Fucking swimming. It never leaves me. It’s 
like Vlad is always present, stuck to my head. 
I’m going to start putting mint extract in my 
hair. Gagh. 
PRE-DANCE 
Joe asked me, “So, are you going to dress 
sluttily?” (Crickets… Me shouting 
“No!!!!!!!!!!!!!!”) Wow… 
MUSK 
I had to leave at ten, which was bloody 
annoying. I also “Think too much.”  
BREAK THE SPELL 
So, after two and a half frocking years, I 
actually got the guts to kiss someone. Rather, 
let them kiss me. First time to really kiss 
someone back, and actually mean it. Wyatt, be 
proud. Your little sister thing has grown up… 
Well, sort of.  Anyway, it was a very nice few 
kisses, better than Max. Much better than Max. 
Not sure what to do with the damn swimming 
pool (Metaphor… I’ll tell you all later). 
Anyway, large rush of adrenaline… But, I was 
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an idiot, and didn’t shut up. I mean, I knew 
it was going to happen, but the word of the 
night it “Wow”. 
FETISH 
I love neck bites… Love them. (Drunk Julia… Be 
happy I’m not still as high as I was when I 
got home… That was interesting.) Anyway, in 
short, it was all wonderful. How the hell did 
it go by so fast? Wow. Just “Wow.” 
OTHER THINGS 
Dances rock. They just do. More in-depth stuff 
tomorrow. Johanna and I have to discuss 
certain things, and I have to call everyone 
and start shrieking into the receiver like a 
mad British woman… Hey, hey.  
 
 
40. DIVING IN 
The morning after… Regained part of my 
consciousness, but still kind of lightheaded. 
THE TUNA FISH INSANITY 
Learned how to dive this morning from Vlad and 
Ed. I smell of chlorine. Gagh. It never ends. 
SWAN DIVE 
I don’t care what they say. Diving is not 
graceful. It feels better after you try it 
four times, or so. Afterward it’s strange. 
It’s some grace and beauty, but then your 
goggles slip off of your face, and you find 
yourself felling like a coyote jumping into a 
pit of fire from a cliff (I’ve always been 
like this, by the way). But, just when you 
start to feel, “Hey, maybe I can do this”, 
some little sixth grade twit comes over and is 
like, “I can dive better than you.” So much 
for my little swimming friends.  
INVASION OF THE EVIL ITALIAN GRANDMOTHER  
She’s coming this weekend, and staying past 
New Years. She’s evil. If any of you remember 
last year, I was basically driving myself mad 
when she was here. She’s truly annoying. I 
like my other grandparents, but she’s so 
irritating. She mocks me, not in a good way, 
and she’s all powdery, and slow, and sounds 
like Julia Child, and always resorts to 
yelling if she wants something. Once, she 
yelled my father’s name for a half-hour, and 
when I asked her what I could do, she waved me 
away (in a bad way, not in a funny, “Watch 
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this” way) and continued calling for him. Oh, 
this should be a bloody brilliant vacation. 
Fuck. 
THE WICKED WITCH  
My dad is in Arizona, and I don’t miss him. I 
actually enjoy not having to sneak around, and 
avoid him. Hmmm… A concept. 
SLEEP DEPRAVATION 
 Kept on waking up last night, going, “Wow”, 
and then falling back to sleep… Online 
journals really are for people with no shame… 
Hehe. I love it. 
CHILD 
I am an idiot. Not only do I talk to myself 
like a crazy person in moments of dire 
silence; I’m (probably) immature to top it 
off… Reason will not heed to solution.  I will 
end up lost in confusion. So much for thinking 
too much-- The strobes probably killed too 
many brain cells.   
$50 IDIOT 
So, I have this check from when I was 12, and 
I’ve never cashed it in. I just found it. 
Bloody hell. See? I can save my money… If I 
don’t know it exists. 
MAMA TELLS ME I SHOULDN’T BOTHER 
I’ve learned that everyone is a guru. As they 
should be. I mean, ultimately, it’s (sort of) 
my decision… But help is, well, helpful. 
GORY DETAILS 
Hmmmm… Lots of dirty little secrets. What to 
talk about? Well, I’ve already “kissed and 
told”, but, ah, who was it? Anyway, the 
striptease was possibly one of the more 
interesting things that happened last night. 
Just because it was so cool and strange, and 
different. Very high school. I love it. Also, 
danced sessions, orgies-- I can’t shut up 
about it…  
HOOTCHIE MAN SANDWICH 
 
Hahahahahahahahahhahahahaahhahaahhahaahahhaha. 
Sorry. Memories…  
THE COOLNESS OF ERIN 
“You were, like, raping his head.” (Best line) 
“ We’re watching porn” (Said when sitting on 
the floor with Albert.) Ah, Erin says the 
COOLEST things.   
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CORRECTION 
Before last night, the last time I got kissed 
was two summers ago… So, only two years. And a 
few months. That’s just a bit over 105200 
minutes.  Over 104 weeks. Over 730 days.  Over 
6312000 fucking seconds…  
HELIOS 
Erin and Ally dancing together was like 
watching sun twins. They’re tall, cute, and 
blonde… I felt very short last night-- like 
some freaky dwarfish being in black. They both 
wore light colors, looked very shaggable.  We 
all got sex hair… Whoo. 
SCHOOL 
Yesterday was mildly interesting for other 
reasons besides the dance. Actually talked to 
Jake. We did The Highlander part from Aqua 
Teen Hunger Force (“To become an immortal 
Highlander, you actually have to be a 
highlander first. Ass.”) Ah, Jake.  Then we 
did some nonsense from Arrested Development, 
and the sub got pissed because our table was 
laughing like hyenas on crack. 
RED PEN 
Also, I did things not because I was halfway 
drunk (Remember, I can’t hold my liquor, so if 
I was really drunk, I would have been spewing 
in the bathroom, or something unattractive 
like that.) No, I did things because I meant 
them, and, if they were really scandalous, 
blame Canada.  
EVERYTHING I WANT, EVERYTHING I’M NOT 
Driving to the dance last night, in the back 
seat of Jamie’s car, resting on her lap, being 
pet, and falling into a half sleep, I came to 
a new theory—“Who the fuck am I?” Everyone 
sees me as this THING-- too strange to be a 
girl, too immature to be a woman. No penis, so 
rule out boys, men, and guys.  Definitely not 
sexless, but still some freaky creature.  A 
“crazy chick” to most. But whom do I see 
myself as? It’s just a vessel, really. Sending 
little pulses to my brain. My mind rules me, 
and takes over this mouth. And limbs, 
depending if I’m dancing around, or something. 
Hyper mask most of the time… But then I get so 
worn out. Fuck. I really don’t have a self at 
all.    
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WHY I AM BIPOLAR (OTHERWISE KNOWN AS, 
“DIAGNOSE ME ALREADY, NOONEY”) 
Let’s just hope this high lasts. Things just 
go up to come down… Pessimism is fun. Sweet.  
TOUCHES NECK, AND WRITES ON 
Listening to music… So far I’ve listened to 
ten songs they played last night. Surprising 
how updated (or downdated, depending on the 
song) my playlist is.   
SOME REFLECTION 
Just looked in the mirror at my neck. Sir, you 
are talented. 
GO AHEAD. TAKE A PICTURE. HANG IT UP SO YOU 
CAN TEAR ME DOWN. 
I love being insane. Katidid, Christina Maria, 
Squib, Maggish, other people who I love and 
who read my journal that I haven’t properly 
nicknamed, you’re all sneaking into my next 
dance. That, and you’re coming to my house 
during break. Whoo.   
LA GLASSE 
Ice is my best friend. It just is… 
THEREFORE I LIE WITH HER AND SHE WITH ME, AND 
IN OUR FAULTS BY LIES WE FLATTERED BE 
Just sticking around to see what happens.  
HEART 
Erin, Alex, Ally and I are all having a love 
child…  
MUSIC 
They played “Get Low”. We all know my deep, 
personal attachment with that song.  
PINKQUARTZ 
Let’s just say I think about the dance all the 
time now… I might just call people to talk 
about it. Soon you all won’t be able to stand 
me… But, we’ll all think it’s horribly funny, 
and we’ll make fun of my blunders…  
HOW I GOT SNOGGED: 
It was a good kiss. A short kiss, but an 
awesome one. Much, much, much better than one 
of Max’s “find Julia’s tonsils” kisses, better 
than Phil’s fishstick lips pressed on mine. 
I’m currently listening to the song that was 
playing when we snogged… It will never be the 
same… Anyway, it was really nice just to be 
there, and actually have a connection with 
someone… Yay, yay. 
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MALIBU 
Much, much, much better than THE MUSK. 
Collective sigh…    
TORQUISE YANGZEE DREAMS 
We have to stop meeting like this.  I have to 
stop rushing up to the topic, avoiding it, 
regretting it, and then loosing sleep. See? 
There she goes again. 
SHAG AND SNOG 
I actually did snog him back, though. My face 
muscles are going to be so loose from smiling…  
LOVE BITES 
I do like having my neck bitten… Not to the 
point of begging… Well, ok… If you say so… OH… 
(I love vampires…) 
THE JOY OF (DRY) SEX (OTHERWISE KNOWN AS “THE 
COSMIC HORN”)  
This dance shall be forever called “The 
Dance”, and it is a landmark in history.  
Grinding orgies rock my world. Though, I make 
stupid little moaning sounds when I get my 
neck bitten. At least I don’t just stand 
there, silently. Besides, it’s awesome. Just 
go find some guy off the street, and say, 
“Bite me” while pointing at your neck. 
Granted, there will be no expertise, but it 
still would feel wicked good… (Faints onto the 
floor) I love it.  
THAT’S WHAT YOU GET FOR FALLING AGAIN. YOU CAN 
NEVER GET IT OUT OF YOUR HEAD. 
Did I do anything worthy of scandalousousity? 
Well, yes… Yes I did. I kissed a guy. I may 
have kissed a girl. I did kiss a girl 
(Madonna/Brittany Spears style…) Best of both 
worlds. I ground with multiple partners. And, 
all at the same time as well as separately.  I 
had a shirt thrown at me. A condom shown to me 
(Wow… Shaking head, Wow.) And, yes, I’m just 
realizing all this now.    
MY HALO IS HELD UP BY MY HORNS 
Oh dear… I’m such a bad person.  
THE ARTS   
I have a race tomorrow.  Drawn a few things, 
just to make the regular people who look at my 
sketchbook happy-- they’re getting vexed with 
me. It’s fun though, so I guess it’s ok.  More 
than ok. It keeps me sane. Like writing, 
music, or sports for other people. Interesting 
inspiration for them, though.  
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41. DRAMA FOR YA MOMMA 
Two days of school this week… What is the 
point? I mean, seriously, everyone is doing 
review, and smashing in a shitload of testing. 
Vexing to say in the least. 
I REMEMBER THE MOOD RINGS 
Why the fuck can’t I ever shut up? Really, I 
should be able to shut my mouth, or something 
once and a while. Instead of ranting about how 
this place is a cult, and how the place of 
worship is not really the place of worship… 
Oh, there she goes again… 
THE ATTACK OF ITALY 
So, my evil Italian grandmother thing is here. 
She’s powdery, and slow, and annoying… You 
already know this. Anyway, she come into my 
house, comes up the stairs (aided by, like, 
three people), come over to me, and says, 
“You’re getting chunky again.” AGRHHHHHHHHHH. 
My mouth must have dropped down, since she’s 
not skinny (to put it nicely) and my 
stepmother was like, “Oh, but you like that in 
a girl”. I started frumming, and was kind of 
screwed over for the rest of the night. 
Someone teach me how to get an eating 
disorder. I showed her my waist later, though 
(I was pissed), and she said, “Oh. I meant you 
had a very large chest.” AGRGGHH. She does not 
say the right things. Fuck.  
I CAN’T SHUT MY TRAP: PART II 
So, Alex walked home with me today. Fun, but I 
could not shut up. Silence is wonderful, 
really, but he’s interesting, and engaging, 
and one has to talk, or else one ends up 
sitting in the dark, in complete silence. So, 
I might have gotten shushed a few times, which 
was amusing, and not the totally cliché kind 
of “shush” were the guy grabs you and kisses 
you. Though… ANYWAY, he finally got a ride 
home… And, um, yeah… Parting is such sweet 
sorrow. 
JENNY’S ARSE 
In gym I took a book and whacked it, saying, 
“Jenny, with such a cute tush, you should be 
gyrating it into some guy’s dick.” WHAT AM I 
ON?!?!?!?!?!? 



 135

INDECENT EXPOSURE 
Whilst walking home, Yuri decided to stalk 
Alex and me. Which is fine… Sketchy child, but 
then, I’m sketchy too. My “going” out thesis 
came out…  It’s true, if we don’t go out, then 
we can’t break up. When he gets tired of me, 
then he can just go out with the chicka he 
fancies, and there will be not hurting sort of 
break-up. Because if we call it “going out”, 
I’ll get attached, and that would just piss me 
off. Because I can’t loose him as a friend.  
RUSTIC OVERTONES 
I love my playlist. And it loves me.  
THE GIRL IS LIKE A SUNBURN 
Funny how many people I’m irritating right 
now. Mrs. Supple was like, “So, did you have 
fun at the dance?” Me: “Yes…” Mrs. Supple: 
“Good.” Darlinks, this means that one of my 
favorite teachers was watching me grind… With 
lots of people. And kiss people. Oh dear… 
LIPPY 
Four kisses so far. Making up for lost time.  
I’m such a freak of nature.  
HACK 
Well, Albert and Alex have both gotten their 
hair harvested. Albert’s is cool… He looks 
like a designer. Alex was just plain robbed.  
Don’t get me wrong, you look good, but I liked 
your curls, and being able to “Rape” 
(Hahahaha, Erin) your head. It was like the 
Godzila of your radiating personality… And 
then you cut it for wrestling, but you’re 
quitting. Your head, I suppose, but, darlink… 
And Jamie is having seizures-- “That’s the 
Alex I used to date!!!!!!!!!!!!!!”  
DARK 
It truly doesn’t matter. It’s long, and 
stupid, and people are just bringing me down. 
No, I shouldn’t blame them. It’s me. I bring 
me down. My own stupidity, my own foolish 
needs. I give up.  
WAYS TO TRAP AN EVIL GRANDMOTHER: 
Avoidance is the way… She depresses me more. 
You do not stick an aged woman with a chick 
who has panic attacks about death. You do not 
stick a rude, politically incorrect aged woman 
with a chick who is a tad sensitive. JUST A 
TAD, DAMNIT-- I’M NOT FUCKING CHUNCKY.  Curvy, 
maybe. Voluptuous, um, sure. Chunky is a word 
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reserved for potamuses, or morbidly obese 
children stuffing their mouths with potato 
chips… I don’t even like McDonald’s food.  
HELL IS WET (SOME WORDS FROM THE WEEKEND) 
I have a meet today. Oh joy. 
IT’S DARK OUTSIDE (MORE WORDS FROM “MEET DAY”) 
Yes, it is currently 6:50 on a Sunday morning. 
I woke up at 5:59. It never ends.  
EVERYDAY SHOULD BE A HOLIDAY 
Vacation is soon. A break from reality. But, 
sometimes the surreal is a little harsh. I 
want to crawl up into a little ball and go to 
sleep.  
BURNING THE RIVER 
I have a meet this weekend. It lasts two days. 
Something tells me I might slit my wrists if I 
have to swim any more. 
WONDERLAND (OTHERWISE KNOWN AS: “ALICE AIN’T 
GOT NOTHING ON ME”) 
My Heath teacher (the one who saw me at the 
dance) is going to have a baby… I sound so 
immature in saying this, but I’m actually 
really happy for her. I feel bad that I made a  
“Don’t have kids” drawing, but when she saw it 
saw thought it was funny, which it was meant 
to be. And just because I’m not always happy 
to be here doesn’t mean that other people 
don’t love it. So, I should shut up, as usual.  
ATTENTION WITHDRAWAL SYNDROME 
Forgot how much I need you all. Forgot that I 
need your reassuring kisses, your hands, your 
hugs. Lips like petals on my face, hands 
warming mine. Being able to feel someone 
else’s emotions other than my own. Where will 
I get that now? These days will be hard if I 
can’t see you.  
TRANQULIZER 
Another fear of mine-- I might use this boy as 
a Prozac. I’ve been known to do that… I never 
want to, but I did. True, I was his Prozac, 
too. But, using each other to ebb pain just 
gets someone hurt. Once you get involved, you 
set yourself up for heartbreak. It’s too late 
now, though. I’ve already gotten attached, and 
I have no idea what to do about it. 
THE LADY IS A PUNK 
Dressed in (rather) Gothesque attire for the 
past few days. Well, Artsy Goth, I suppose. Oh 
dear… I’ve turned into the kind of person I 
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used to make fun of. True, I make fun of 
myself every day (because, shit, I am funny. 
People are funny. You could mock anyone, 
really.) Seph’s ex would call it, “Glam Rock”, 
but that’s more silver, rhinestones, bleached 
hair, and band tee shirts… Appealing, but 
rather plastic.  I actually like my 
Goth/Artsy/Depressed/Interessante attire… I 
love black, I really do.  
ROOMS BY THE HOUR 
Got home, and fell asleep. The only reason I’m 
up right now is because I have to swim.  
SCHOOL 
Failing everything. I walk around as a big 
failure. I disgust me. Other things… Albert 
wasn’t here (I LOVE YOU, HUN. HOPE IT WENT OK. 
LOVE.) Jamie was upset all day, and I hope she 
feels better (I love that girl, I really do.) 
Alex dressed in black and was wonderful (Hey 
you… Well, you know how I feel. Words seem 
superficial, and anything I could say would 
pale in comparison, or sound too overused.) 
Jenny and I are JZ (Jenny is Jazeille with a 
“J” and I am Zenobia). Other things… My 
classes are going downhill; I’m going 
downhill. Living in a hole seems really nice. 
Or going to sleep in a little box… I don’t 
really want to feel anything right now. 
ANATHEMA 
Well, someone actually hates me now. Jess. 
Didn’t she say she loved me at one point?” It 
hurts I guess. I mean, she really has no 
grounds to dislike me… Partly because she 
doesn’t know the whole story. You see, she’s 
pissed at me because A) I’m friend with Erin 
and Taylor. Frankly, I like them better than 
her, but I am a bit bitter, and that was 
uncalled for. B) I just want Alex so I can 
snog him. She seriously thinks that Alex and I 
don’t know each other at all, and that I only 
want him for “sexual” reasons. Too disgusted 
with that remark to ever look at her the same 
way. C) Albert wanted Alex too, and me dancing 
with him at the dance (Alex, not Albert) was 
just pushing it in his face (Albert’s face). 
Very pissed about this. First, Albert is my 
friend, too. I’m not that bitchy. And, I 
actually did try to make them work. It did 
not, however. So, I am going to find him 
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another boyfriend. One who is gayer…? And 
better suited. I don’t know, these accusations 
are making me a little sick. Now a rant on 
her: Whodoesshethinksheis? Using the training 
from the random psychology I’ve picked up, 
she’s jealous to some degree. I mean, I hang 
out with Jamie now. I’m “on her turf”. I might 
even replace her. What she doesn’t know is 
that I would love to be her friend, if she 
would fucking let me, and that, for the sake 
of defending myself, fuck, child, your 
accusations and fabricated problems with me 
are incredibly false and rather silly 
sounding. You are a silly, small little 
person, and I’m sorry. I’m just sorry. Look, 
darthink, don’t speak behind my back… It’s 
worse than stabbing. Also, I know when you’re 
doing it, too. This is too much drama for me-- 
Whatever. 
TIME 
Haven’t seen my old friends in so long… I need 
to call. I’m such a procrastinator. And I’m so 
sorry.  
CLASSES 
Read about “How to Get a Boy in a Month” for 
English. It suggested eating apples. Strange. 
Bio was presentations… French was horrid. 
Stupid French. Algebra was awesome: We played 
Pictionary. Lunch was therapy… I’m not 
supposed to talk about suicide anymore, or 
else she has to talk to my parents… Whoo. 
Heath was a movie on obesity… Erin comforted 
me, Bethany needs to break out with that jerk, 
and CJ was like, “Hey” while I was practically 
in tears. Then I told the class about eating a 
whole bag of chocolate chips while studying 
for physics midterms… Good times. U.S. History 
was lectures and accentuating syllables. I’m 
Joe’s second favorite person, and Anna has a 
boyfriend now… I’m very happy for her. Gym was 
walking around out on the field holding Alex’s 
and Jamie’s hands, and paying homage to the 
Sun God. Then I got home and slept.  
 
 
42. THANKSGIVING 
It’s Thanksgiving. A day where we celebrate 
the massacre of millions of turkeys, and the 
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devastation of several Native American races. 
Happy Fucking Thanksgiving. 
LIVING LIFE GETS HARD TO DO 
I hate it when my dad is around. I hate it. He 
yells at me-- Fully attacks me verbally. I 
know we all have Daddy Issues in some way or 
another, but “family” shit pisses me off to 
know end. Parents should take a test. And get 
a 100%. Then people should check up on them 
throughout the duration of that time they are 
parents. And, if there’s one thing wrong, they 
are castrated. Fear is the only way. Don’t 
have kids if you can’t deal with it. 
 FLUOXETINE, SERTALINE, DOXEPIN… 
Had therapy yesterday. Nooney (My therapist) 
told me that she met with my parents. They do 
not want be to get another psycho evaluation. 
Nooney told them that I need medication, and 
then they told her that they felt I would be 
“taken out of their hands”. What bullshit. So, 
I am to go onto medication, but my parents are 
in my way. Fuck.  
I’M JUST A FLOWER IN YOUR HAIR 
Hung out with Jamie and Alex yesterday. 
Watched Rocky Horror Picture Show, sang, 
danced about… Fun.   
ONCE UPON A TIME I WAS AN EVIL QUEEN 
Hehe. Jamie’s house was awesome. 
I WANNA HOLD YOUR HAND IF I COULD BE SO BOLD 
Ok, so, I shall tell you all about Jamie’s… 
Sorry for not being more, er, physical, first 
of all. It would make for a more interesting 
entry, but Jamie and I discussed it 
beforehand, and she told me that she didn’t 
exactly like the idea of Alex and I shagging 
and snogging in her household. (“The Only 
person to get any on this bed will be me”.) I 
have to agree with her, there.  But, anyway, I 
arrived, and they were lying ion the couch, 
playing video games… Then we popped in the 
DVD, and Jamie and I hogged the couch while 
Alex took the loveseat. I pretend I was “The 
Guy” with Jamie for a bit, which was 
hilarious, and then we attacked Alex after he 
came back from the bathroom. We snuggled up to 
each side of him, and we watched Tim Curry 
seduce people in garters, fishnets, kitten 
heels, and a teddy. Yummy. 
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JAH LOVE  
While Jamie got the popcorn to eat while 
watching Van Helsing, Alex and I found 
ourselves alone. He kissed me twice, and yes, 
darthink, I would have kissed you more, but, 
as I said, “We really shouldn’t be doing this 
in Jamie’s house.” She’s so attached, and 
she’s my friend, and I can’t believe this… She 
still fancies you, even though you two broke 
up so long ago. I feel bad doing this, and I 
bet it hurts her. Anyway, we never watched Van 
Helsing, because I wanted to see Jamie’s room. 
We went up there, and played around a bit. 
Alex wore a skirt for a bit, and I saw all of 
Jamie’s painted sculptures (she’s wicked 
talented) cards, books, old toys… We all lay 
down on Jamie’s bed, me in the middle, all of 
our arms around each other, and Alex fell 
asleep, Jamie was on the verge of, and I lay 
there awake, thinking.   
SATANIC MECHANIC 
Jamie’s dad possesses a medieval sword. I love 
this sword. Anyway, I went out of the room 
after Alex bit me, since I had to de-sex hair… 
I closed the door (it was closed before, so I 
closed it again… Not a bit deal, I thought.) 
Jamie’s dad came down the hall, though, and 
was like, “Hey”, and then he knocked on 
Jamie’s door, where Alex and Jamie were in 
there… And Alex was biting Jamie’s neck. “Oh 
shit” would probably be the best phrase. 
Afterward I tried the salvage a bit by talking 
about the sword, and acting like a loon on 
loon tablets. My dad came after we finished 
the popcorn, and I wished I could have kissed 
them both “’bye”, but somehow I doubt their 
parents would have appreciated that…  
CHROMOSOMES 
Children look almost like and nothing like 
their parents. With Jamie’s parents you can 
kind of see it, but she’s prettier than they 
both were. Alex’s mom is truly lovely, and she 
and Alex share the same lips. My father and 
myself… I don’t see it. We both have big eyes, 
I guess. Happy no to have his nose, though. 
Dark circle lines, stress tolerance, stuff 
that pisses the hell out of me I got from him. 
GAGH. Why couldn’t he pass on something 
useful, like his thin torso, and his 
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intelligence? But, whatever, either way I’m 
upset.   
THANKSGIVING 
Just finished all the festivities... Probably 
ate too much. Go me. It was rather relaxing. I 
got up early (11:00) ate pie, my dad only 
yelled at me twice, (so far), and I painted 
all day. Went for a walk, talking about being 
able to date people of choice all the way, ate 
dinner, drank this great Chilean wine, drew 
and painted more. Talked to my two favorite 
guys, Albert and Alex. My double A for that 
wine… Seriously, my stepbrother was like, 
“Look at her, she’s such a little drunk. She 
loves it.” Hmmm… Other things… Talking on the 
phone was lovely. Relaxing was lovely… Stuff 
like that.  
 
 
43. DOOM FOR MY XANGA 
You will never it again.  
SPLASH 
Mermaid madness. I guess I’m swimming now. 
“PINK? I CAN’T SEE YOU IN PINK” 
Ah, Albert. He was awesome to talk to. He 
cheered me up, and I hope I made him happy, 
too. 
ROCKS IN TUBE SOCKS 
A shoutout to my wonderful friend Christina 
Maria, who called me a few nights ago, and who 
I love. And, darlink, if you go out with that 
guy, I shall personally go on the date with 
you, and hold a condom in the air. Then 
proceed to give a lecture on it, using a 
banana as one of the props. The dude is a 
father, an ex-druggie, and a sketch. True, 
it’s nice that he wishes to give you something 
for Christmas, but, hun, no. Just no. 
 BLONDETHING 
And, a “hey” to Erin, who hasn’t mailed me 
back. Boo. 
FLIPPERLESS SALVATION 
No swimming until next week. My legs are 
singing, my joints are happy, and my head is 
in withdrawal from chlorine highs. 
LE JOUR DE DINDON 
More junk about Turkey Day. Hmmm… Ah, a list 
‘o foods. It’s always cool to see what the 
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similarities and differences between your meal 
and someone else’s are.  
THURSDAY, BLOODY THURSDAY 
What our family had (So 1050’s, ain’t it?) 
• Turkey (Er, duh…. Hence, “Turkey Day”) 
• Mashed potatoes (Potatoes don’t scream in 

pain when they are killed… Or do they?) 
• Yams (With cinnamon… Yams make me happy.) 
• Peas (With dill, walnuts, etc… Decent, for 

a vile vegetable.) 
• Rolls (You have got to have the overkill on 

carbohydrates) 
• Several different types of cranberry 

sauces; homemade and store-bought (Who eats 
that, anyway? It’s kind of sketchy…) 

• Chilean Wine (Because we are that cool) 
• Apple pie  
• Pumpkin cake 
• Chocolate pudding pie 
• Some other mysterious pie that we haven’t 

opened yet. It is covered in tin foil, and 
looks rather menacing. 

CARDIAC ARREST 
So, Thanksgiving food was just peachy… I don’t 
wish to out down a great orgy of food… But… 
Face it, we’re all going to get a heart attack 
because of all the junk we eat right now. 
Whoo. 
PAINTS 
So, my awesome grandparents on my mum’s side 
sent me two new acrylic paint sets, a new 
notebook (black bound beauty) and some utterly 
exquisite deep blue coated black pens… Let’s 
just call it an “art orgasm” and spare me a 
paragraph.  
FUCK MY LIFE 
Well, my father found my journal, I can never 
post again, and my Internet at the moment is 
rather suspended in air. You will never read a 
post from me again.  
WHAT VILLIANS ARE MADE OF 
This is definitely how villains are shaped. 
Bad parenting, bad children. He called me 
“evil” “bitch” “manipulative. Then he took me 
to Boston yesterday. Like that is supposed to 
make up for everything.  
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SPIRAL DOWN 
Alex hasn’t called. I’m dying without people 
around me. 
BLOOD AND BONE 
Cut myself. It was wonderful, and I enjoyed 
every shard of skin being scraped off of my 
skull.  
DELUGE 
The day: Went out with Albert, shopped, looked 
at Sex Books for hours, went to a gallery, and 
ate chocolate covered espresso beans. Came 
home to hell. Dad snooped, read, and hated. 
Frothed at the mouth as he yelled at me. More 
hurt for me speaking the truth. Took away my 
entries, took away my soul, took away my mail, 
took away the things leveling me. My 
confidence (façade as it was) is gone. Now I 
have to harlequin it forever.  Listening to my 
playlist, and working off-line. I just need to 
see my xanga, and the I feel a bit better. Not 
posting anymore hurts. Not being able to read 
Alex’s, or Katie’s, or Christy’s burns like 
hell. Cried and cut myself.  
CITY 
When to Boston with Dad. It was more of a 
bribe than anything. But, a very nice bribe, 
nevertheless. Went to Harvard Square, Downtown 
Crossing, Newbury Street, North End, 
Chinatown, etc… I wish I could tell them all 
about it. It would be nice. Bought a beautiful 
pink scarf at H&M.  Saw display windows. 
Thought about how cool it would be to bring my 
friends with me. Actually, thought how cool it 
would be to bring Alex. But, being with Dad 
was nice. It was like a romantic date with an 
awkward undertone. You could tell what he was 
thinking the whole time, he kept on bringing 
it up. Some guy called us “lovers”. Saw a 
Manic Street Preacher. Went into Lush. Had 
Starbucks.  
IRON VIOLINS PLAYING A SYMPHONY ON MY WRISTS 
Just a perfect day, but I can’t believe all 
this happened. I might kill myself now. Wait 
until things get settled down, then surprise 
them all. 
HER DARK REVERIE 
I still have homework to do. Millions of 
things. Little electric impulses shooting up 
and down my brain. I’ll probably die from 
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stress… Sorry, being morbid. Anyway, found a 
CD that I like. It’s an old mix that Ted made 
for me. I’m in love with Zwan’s drums, and 
Billy Corrigan’s distant croon.  
 
44. PROBLEMS ALREADY 
Can’t stand not writing for too long. Probably 
should get over that. 
THE LAW OF NATURE 
When I have something, I don’t want it and 
take it for granted. When I don’t have it, 
though, I want it.  
A WORD (OR SEVENTY FOUR) ON MY RELATIONSHIP 
I want to break up. He kissed me, and I want 
to break up with him. Not because of the 
kisses, the hugs, the attention. I love all 
that. It’s the whole thing. The stress. Him 
wanting to have me. Giving up a part of 
myself, people hating me and loving me for all 
of it. I’m more interesting now because of it, 
and now they can hate me because of this new 
thing...  
KISSMEMYLOVE 
Where the fuck did Ryan go? I saw him today, 
and I want him. I see guys I want to be with. 
I see things I want. What do I want? 
VALIUM 
I really feel like carving shapes into my 
skin. All over my arms and legs. Feeling the 
blood trickle down as only blood can.  Or 
finding all the sleeping pills and aspirin I 
can, and taking them.   
WORDS 
Love is like a knife on the table. Just 
waiting to cut us up inside. 
O.C.D. 
Alex just called to tell me he got home. After 
walking four miles. I don’t really care… Is 
that bad? How does one break up with someone? 
I can’t do this. 
 
45. YOU SAY IT’S YOUR BIRTHDAY 
Had to write… Interesting experiences. 
PARTY 
Went to Jamie’s birthday party. It was 
wonderful. Jess, Bessie (Betsie?) Anna, and 
Alex were there. We went to the movies, saw 
“The Incredibles”, hung out at Jamie’s, and 
danced about.  



 145

CORRECTIVE VISION 
Jess was really nice to me, and it was fun to 
hang out with her. We were going to strip, but 
I had to leave… So I half-flashed them… 
MOVIE 
It was a really great movie. Lots of lovely 
little innuendoes, and lovely little things.  
Sat next to Jess and Alex. Ate Reccie’s Pieces 
M&Ms… Drank water. Alex bit me on the neck a 
few times… Wonderfully orgasmic… We kissed, 
and there was something there… Adrenaline, 
tiny orgasms, something… He held me, whispered 
in my ear, stroked my arms. The neck biting 
was the best, though. Sighing, moaning, it’s 
all wonderful. Falling against him when he’s 
done. I wish there were something I could do 
that feels as good… Not a blowjob, or 
something rather unattractive.  Something like 
stroking the back of his arms, or biting him 
back, or something… I want to kiss better… 
Well, anyway, having one’s neck bitten feels 
orgasmic… 
 RAINBOW CONNECTION 
Albert took it upon himself to tell Alex that 
I didn’t really like him (Alex) all that much, 
and that I wanted to stop dating him. He told 
me he did it because I wasn’t doing anything, 
and that he just wanted to. Even though he was 
like, “You’ll hate me, but I don’t want you to 
hate me.” I’m confused why he did it, but Alex 
didn’t believe him. It’s like whenever ‘m 
going to loose him, I want him more. And when 
I have him, I don’t want him. I’m sick and 
twisted. 
GIRL INTERRUPTED  
Dark thoughts brought me to Rothier’s office. 
She threatened to call my father, because I 
was (am) suicidal. I scared a lot of people 
Friday. Everyone is so used to my manic mood, 
and there’s just this dark cloud, and I was so 
sad. Am sad. I don’t know what to do. Well, I 
do. Stupid promises (she made me promise not 
to kill myself.) In short, the winter brings 
lovely things.  
BOY 
Met Dan, whom I love. He is a freshman, 
dresses in all black, his parents abuse him. 
He talks, he tickles me, and I like him as a 
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person, and want to take him away from 
everything. 
SCHOOL 
It’s school. Same stuff each day, new 
information. Friends, work, sleep.  
SVIMMING 
Swam about in a meet today. It was rather 
annoying to swim almost every day of the week, 
and have to deal with certain things… Like 
getting up at 6:00 A.M. on a Sunday.  
PACKHORSE 
 Swam these events: 
• #25 FREE 50 (L5) 
• #45 BACK 100 (L1) 
• #65 FREE 100 (L3) 
RACY 
Last night I flashed the table just as I was 
about to leave. I had told Jess that we were 
going to strip together (provided my father 
didn’t get there.) So, my dad came early, so 
as I was about to go I was like, “Well, guys, 
I feel really bad, so…” And I pulled down my 
sweater, revealing my black bra and some of my 
(rather low) dress underneath…. Hot, to say in 
the least. They laughed, and you could still 
hear them laughing when we got outside.  
THE PSYCHOLOGY BEHIND WHORES 
Why did I do that last night? What was going 
though my brain? Not caring one way or 
another, really… Not wanting to feel anything, 
being so numb that I could. There is no guilt… 
It only makes me smile… Wondering what they 
must have thought... I want to know… But, 
basically I did it because I could, and 
because nothing really matters in the long 
run. 
 
46. BAD HABBIT 
I feel like I’m about to drop off the face of 
the earth. 
IDIOT WIND 
Broke up with Alex. January 11, 2005. Reasons? 
“Sick and tired of him”. I’ve grown to hate 
him quite a bit. Annoying, and stuff.  I hate 
the way he breathes, the way he dresses, 
walks, talks, and laughs—everything. It’s not 
a “I hate you because I love you” deal, it’s 
an “I hate your visage and your soul for no 
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apparent reason.” He’s malignant in my eyes 
now… I can’t look at him, or talk to him. 
BREAK UP IN A VALENTINE 
So, I made him a “Break-Up” card.  It had 
Torey’s cute Ballerina Lion on it, and it 
said, “We should be friends!!!!!!!!” with tons 
of hearts on the front of it. I felt nothing 
when I did it. I told him during class that I 
needed to talk to him. Then I just walked up 
the gym stair after I got changed, and gave 
him the card, folded up, patted his shoulder, 
said, “Give me a hug”, and them walked away 
without looking back. “She’s Leaving Home” 
echoed in my head, and I felt numb.  
THAT BASTARD 
He’s on major rebound, though. He went to Jess 
for “cyber make-out session” since I broke up 
with him. Très amusante.  He’s also been sad… 
It’s nice to be missed… But, that jerk-off. 
Going to an ex for sexual attention… Damn.  
SISTERS 
Dying because of that, too.  Not fun at all. 
WHERE IS MY MIND? 
A depression checklist… Let me see… 
• Loss in interest in activities subject used 

to enjoy doing 
• Restless sleep 
• Negative outlook 
• “Down” mood 
• Loss in social interest 
• Confusion 
• Stomachaches 
• Social Withdrawal 
• Lack of energy 
• Binge eating (irregular eating habits) 
• Memory problems 
• Poor self esteem (“No one wants me, nobody 

likes me”) 
• Guilt 
• Hopelessness, worthlessness, self-blame. 
• Criticized 
• Deficient, cruel, stupid, phony 
• Delusions 
• OCD 
• Hallucinations 
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WHEN YOU SLEEP 
I probably do have SAD, or something… It has 
gotten worse. Suddenly, that energetic, happy 
person just died when I broke up with him… 
Nothing to talk about, nothing to be a bitch 
to. Superficial bitch. I hate her.  
HEROIN 
We’re decided (Jamie and I) that Alex is like 
heroin. I overdosed, and almost died. Yay, 
yay. 
LOVE (IT’S WHO YOU KNOW) 
Dan likes me. He broke up with Amy. Dan is ok… 
But I don’t like him like that. He said that 
he “loves me”… Oh shit. 
OPIUM 
So Dan is now opium, my new addiction. I want 
him to like me, and I like him when I’m trying 
to get him to like me, but as soon as he does, 
I start to dislike him again. Fun stuff.  
DEADROCKSTARS 
I want to make a tee shirt of Jim Morrison, 
lead singer of The Doors. Why? He was a Sun 
God from Mars, and beautiful to boot.  Plus, I 
feel connected to him for some reason. 
Strange.  
GUITAR LOVE 
Or maybe Jimi Hendrix, just because there’s a 
kickass picture of him that I could do a 
decent job on… Maybe I’ll make a pillow, a 
bag, or something. 
GIRL ANACHRONISM 
Or the Dresden Dolls, just to be cool. 
 
46. DESCRITE 
I cut myself in math class today. Isn’t 
February fabulous? 
THERE SHE GOES AGAIN 
Everything just feels so wrong, and darkness 
is closing in, even though it’s getting 
lighter outside. It’s this closing in pain. 
The grades are getting lower, the sleep 
getting harder to do, the smiles and 
endorphins dying out.  
MATH CLASS 
I got back a quiz. Everything just kind of 
fell down, and I decided, “Hmmmm… My watchband 
is thick. It will hide a little cut”. So, I 
scratched until my wrist bled.  
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ZACK 
I may like him. I’m in Graphics and Advanced 
Drawing and Painting, and we’re in Graphics 
together, and it just seemed like he liked me, 
so I decided to like him.  
FLIRTATION DEVICE 
I mean, I can tell when a guy is flirting with 
me… He was.  
BEING ATTRACTIVE IS THE MOST IMPORTANT THING 
THERE IS 
Zack is lovely. Blonde hair that shakes into 
his eyes, eyes that are blue, normal nose, 
pretty mouth, checkboned, soft, clear face. 
Just really well done, I think.  
PLAN OF ATTACK 
So, I flirted. Like Samantha from “Sex and the 
City”. Obvious, witty, coy… Perfect. And he 
did the same thing back. We can actually talk 
with each other (I think). I don’t want to 
date him (though, that would be cool) I think 
being friends would be fine.  
HOUSE OF YES 
He happens to be Annie’s brother. Annie sits 
across from me, and it seems like she’s 
sabotaging it. Why? She wants her other 
brother to herself.  
BLANK GENERATION (TAKE IT OR LEAVE IT ANYTIME) 
The Klizas are here. It’s amusing. They came 
in the door a bit ago. Hugged, and then did 
dishes. We had a two-hour delay, school, and 
stuff like that. 
TROUBLED 
Can’t take things. Might do something. 
  
48. DEALTH 
Crying right now. Die, die, die, die. 
DEATH  
I feel as if I’m going to drown myself. It 
feels as if my skin is coming inward, and my 
stomach is a great whirlpool, sucking all of 
my insides within it. I want to disappear, or 
die more than anything else right now. Nothing 
matters. 
I can feel how shooting myself in the head 
would feel. It would actually be pretty 
peaceful—just the initial holding it to the 
head thing would be the only shock. Then I 
would pull it, minor pain, and then nothing. 
The bullet, seeing it go through the white 
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membrane, the blood spatter… For some strange 
reason this all seems very comforting right 
now… And I don’t know why.  
Ah, I have some ibuprofen in the cabinet, I 
could just take that. Johanna keeps a stash of 
alcohol in the refrigerator… Easy enough 
access… Just wait until everyone falls asleep, 
and then take it. 
My vacation is the worst yet. I already want 
to kill myself, and find myself in tears. 
Ibuprofen is a pain reliever, and that’s 
exactly what I need right now. I need to get 
rid of this pain.  Do we think 12 will be 
enough to kill me? 
I have the whole “He’ll be sorry, “They’ll be 
sorry” mentality right now.  
There is no reason for me to live.  
“When taken in excessive amounts, ibuprofen 
can produce a potentially fatal overdose 
syndrome, which usually involves vomiting, 
diarrhea, rapid breathing, or rapid heartbeat. 
Alcoholic beverages should be avoided while 
taking this medication.” I was just thinking 
to myself that I would dies in a lot of pain. 
It’s the only way. I would rather kill myself 
than be killed by someone else, or old age. 
I could be a perfect, weightless snow white 
for those moments. I wouldn’t have people 
yelling or hating me, no embarrassment 
anymore, no more work, no more anything.   
“Egyptian people considered suicide a humane 
way to escape intolerable conditions”. Suicide 
is “revenge/hate (a wish to kill), 
depression/hopelessness (a wish to die), and 
guilt (a wish to be killed). 
WHY 
Wrote admission essay. Dad rewrote it. Was 
very very mean about it, and yelled at me all 
day. As soon as I kill myself, things will be 
better.   
OTHER THINGS 
Couldn’t go to a ska concert. 
My dad actually talked about selling me into 
slavery today. 
I miss my mom. 
I miss my old life. 
I miss my grandparents. 
No one cares about me. 
I feel sad and desperate. 
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Death is better than anything else. It’s 
coming for me anyway, why not meet it half 
way? 
NO AMOUNT OF MUSIC COULD STOP ME 
I really have nothing to live for.  
1-888-793-4357 
 
49. YOU ONLY LIVE ONCE 
Snow day. We’ve had a few this year. 
COLD (OTHERWISE KNOWN AS “LA GRIP” OR “RHUME”) 
I have a cold. Runny nose, weird-feeling 
throat, and a headache (total vertigo). I love 
cold pills, though… They are my lifesavers. 
JOYS OF HERMAN MELVILLE 
Does anyone actually know what Bartleby is 
actually about? I’m still not sure.  
PERKS OF A SNOW DAY 
I woke up at 6:00, saw that we did have a Snow 
Day, took my shower, watched music videos, ate 
breakfast, ear drops, then went back to sleep 
around 8:00 until 10:30. 
SWIMMER’S EAR AND ANTIBIOTICS (EARS ARE EVIL) 
So, I’ve had an ear infection for quite some 
time. It went away for a bit, then it came 
back (because I swam without earplugs, and got 
swimmer’s ear.) Think red, raw, total pain in 
each ear canal. So, now I have these splendid 
drops, were I must tilt my head for five 
minutes with the antibiotic in them... It’s 
cool-feeling (actual cold in my ears… 
Soothing, too.) More ibuprofen taken… Fun 
stuff. 
VACATION OVERVIEW 
Went to the Museum of Fine Arts in Boston, 
Katie and Christy came for two days, and I 
slept, finished applications, watched movies 
and waited for vacation to be over. 
LOOKING THROUGH THE GLASS ONION 
Katie and Christy came on the train at 11:00 
a.m. Thursday, and stayed until 5:28 Friday. 
Now that I think about it, I was a bit 
distant, melodramatic, aloof, and just 
strange. Like, I would be weirded out if I had 
gone over to my house…  Anyway, they came, we 
went home, and Katie put on her music, took 
over my computer chair, dumped her stuff on my 
floor, and pulled out pictures. Christy was 
like, “I baked your parents a bread!” and that 
set the mood for jokes for the rest of the 
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visit (We were all like, “Look, Christy, I 
have baked you a bread!!!!”) But, I told her 
it was beautiful, delicious bread, and thanked 
her. I took them around campus (library, gym, 
a bit downtown) we made brownies, ate pizza at 
Sal and Antoine’s (“Biancia” white-sauced 
pizza… Really good.) Watched “Girl 
Interrupted” and I fell asleep and snored. 
They neglected to wake me up. Blah. The next 
day, Christy (a track/cross-country BEAST) and 
I went running for a little over a mile. Katie 
watched Rocky Horror. Then we all got ready 
(showers, food, and stuff) and Albert and his 
new boyfriend Mike (they had sex! Finally! 
Mike kept on saying, “I’m bi, though… He eyed 
my a bit…) came over, and we all went downtown 
to every interesting shop. Bookstore, 
Starlight Express, Dragonfly (I got a black 
and white striped tee shirt) Coffee shop, and 
music store, etc. Katie got the skirt that I 
wanted. She promised to love it forever. Then 
we chased some excellent looking boys around 
town, and went home to listen to Aida, and 
frolic about my bedroom. Then they left. 
INTERESTING THINGS 
• Called Wyatt 
• Met “Dining Hall Boy”. His name is Jared. 
• Mike’s girlfriend broke up with him.  
• New, alternative radio station is my life. 

Sort of. 
• Zack may have sort of kind of asked me out. 

Maybe. 
•  I’m in an art show. 
• I’ve stared running again (on the 

treadmill) 
• March has begun. Shit.  
BEST FRIEND. THING. (OTHERWISE KNOWN AS “Y@”) 
Called Wyatt, who is so freaking supportive, 
and cool. And his voice is lovely. I forgot 
how much I miss him. Haha, maybe he’ll ask me 
to prom. 
DINING HALL BOY STRIKES AGAIN 
“Hey! You go to Exeter High School!” 
“So do you!” 
“Why are you here?!” 
“I’m a fac brat!” 
“A fac-what? Oh, a faculty brat!” 
“Yeah! I saw you in the art room!” 
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“Hmmm… I don’t take art! I was hanging out in 
there, though!” 
“I was talking about how the world sucks! It 
was awesome…! I’m a tad crazy!” 
“So what grade are you in?!? Ninth?” 
“Tenth! What grade are you in?!?!?!” 
“I’m in… uh… I’m a junior! See how I had to 
think about that?! I’m so retarded! So, what’s 
your name?!” 
“I’m Julia!” 
“Julia…! Cool.” 
“What’s your name?!” 
“Me? I’m Jared! Nice to meet you!” 
“Hi Jared! I’ll see you around!” 
“See you!” 
WE’RE BOTH HIGH MAINTENACE (BUT ISN’T HE 
NICE?) 
Notice all the exclamation points? We actually 
seemed really excited to be talking with each 
other. It was awesome.  
ART CLASS ADVENTURES 
So, besides seeing Jared in the art room, I 
also was in school yesterday (surprise, 
surprise…) Poor Mike… His girlfriend broke up 
with him… Which was kind of expected… I kind 
of knew they would break-up, soon. Anyway, now 
I’m worried that Mike will go after me… 
Hopefully he’ll treasure our friendship, or 
something, and shameless flirting is the way 
of life. Mike is quite nice, though. English, 
arts, relatively cute.  Wyatt would be 
jealous—they’re very alike… Mike is tall, big-
boned, and just friendly/cool. 
GOOD-NIGHT, GOOD-NIGHT (THE “HOT, HOT HEAT” IS 
FABULOUS) 
Alternative radio is awesome. I like 
alternative rock, so FNX is perfect for me. 
It’s in Boston as well as New Hampshire, so 
Kara and I both listen to it and love it. 
Plus, it plays stuff I have heard before, 
songs I’ve been missing, as well as new songs 
that I fall in love with. So, it is excellent. 
If only the reception was better, but at least 
I can hear it. Yay, yay.  
BEAUTIFUL BOY 
I walked into graphics yesterday to find that 
Zack had gotten a haircut (I can see his eyes 
now... They are nice…) and new brown Converses 
(non-Chuck-Taylors-- like mine) as well as a 
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new, navy blue shirt from a show he had been 
to. We talked all period (I had already 
finished a lot of my work at home over 
vacation, so it was ok.) Well, we talked about 
music, and things (all things, random things… 
Like old, Russian men and their accents, the 
Broacaviches (?) swimming like bass and pike, 
my grandparents, Paris, French accents (we 
actually did some accents: French and Russian) 
pharmacies, MP3 players, CDs, the Ramones, 
running cross country, New Jersey vs. New 
York, Opera, and the wonderment of new 
clothing and skanking. Oh yes, and my boobs. I 
paced around a bit, too. Fun.) So, after class 
ended, Zack waited around for me, while Anne 
whined for me to hurry up (she was actually 
pretty nice… Weird. She was like, “Look, Zack 
got new clothes!” and “Which picture do you 
like better?”) We spoke like Old Russian men 
while walking out, and swimming like various 
sharks in heat. And “The Red Square”…  
CONVERSATIONS AND MEDITATIONS (TALKING WITH 
ZACK) 
When we got outside (Zack held the door) Anne 
and him usually go through a different door, 
but today he was hanging around me, and Anne 
was like, “Fine, are you going to go with 
her?” Zack, “I have to go to the bathroom” Me: 
“It’s fine… The Annex does have bathrooms, but 
do what you wish.” Zack, “I’ll go with you. 
The bathrooms in this building are kind of 
gross… ” (Now I think he just came with me 
because Annex bathrooms are better…) so we 
were walking, and he was talking about 
bathrooms, and shows, and suddenly there it 
was, “So, next time there’s a show, do you 
wanna go?” Me, (in a totally cool, non-hyper-
active, almost perfect voice) “Yes.” I think 
he started a “I could probably… The shows here 
are hard to find… Most Exeter people don’t 
know when they happen” Me: “We’re all 
sheltered, though. Or we live in caves.”  Then 
we got to the topic of trailer parks (Zack: 
“Yeah, there are multiple trailer parks around 
here…” Me: “They still exist?” Zack, with a 
smile: “You still haven’t seen the trailer 
park, have you?”   Me: “They haven’t, like, 
burnt down already?” Zack: “Well, I did see a 
burnt-out one before…” I probably mentioned a 
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flame thrower.) Then we got to the Annex path—
Zack: “You know, you don’t have to walk in the 
mud… I am giving you enough space beside me.” 
Me: “But the mud rocks! The mud is my friend!” 
Then we got onto the topic of shoes, the whole 
“Mine are cooler!” thing…  Me: “Well mine are 
greener!” Zack: “Well, mine are browner!” Me: 
“Well, mine have stars on them!” Zack: “Um, so 
do mine.” Me: “Fine, your shoes are awesome. 
Much better than mine.” More nonsense I can’t 
remember… We’re going to have a three-mile 
race “when it gets warmer”, because we are, so 
I’m training now, because his stride is 
insane, while mine is just strange... He 
lingered at the History door, though… A “bye” 
with a little wave, and then I walked into 
history where I waited five minutes before I 
shrieked to Emily, “I think he just asked me 
out!” Then she shrieked, hugged me, and told 
me how happy she was for me… It was very 
immature to shriek, but sometimes you just 
have to.   
MORE ABOUT MR. WHITEHOUSE 
• He is lactose intolerant. (I think I called 

him a geek after I told him this… I 
apologized, though… Stupid me.) 

• He likes black coffee. No sugar, no milk 
(duh) and drinks tea. Strong tea.   

• He has been on a plane twice. To Seattle. 
To visit his mom’s friend. 

• He doesn’t like planes. 
• He plays bass guitar as well as guitar. 
• He has multiple guitars.  
• He would rather CVS than Brooks. 
• He has never been to New York 
• He likes Greenday, Ramones, Buzzcocks, etc…  

(Punk and alternative music). 
• Wait, I have told you barely anything about 

him… Well, there’s a lot to tell… 
• He did cross-country in seventh grade, and 

lacrosse in eighth 
• He is a most excellent Flirtation Device. 
• He has done drugs, and does them. Oh well. 
• He takes Latin.   
• He may graduate early. 
• He likes “A Clockwork Orange” 
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• He’s musical 
• He’s artistic. 
ATALANTA (OTHERWISE KNOWN AS: [WHILE SIZING 
UP] “I COULD TAKE YOU.”) 
So, Zack and I are going to have a three-mile 
race. Won’t that be fun? An absolute party. It 
probably won’t happen, but I’ll train to loose 
weight (I don’t have to swim anymore because 
of swimmer’s ear.) and it sounds like a good 
time. Sort of.  
ART 
Mr. Scott (art teacher) Put me in the town art 
show. I’m one of the ten picked out of my 
grade to do it. 
RUNAROUND SUE 
Three miles a day, every day. Around 220 
calories burnt. I can walk, or run, but I have 
to do it. Then ab work afterward. 
MARCH INSANITY 
March has never been a good month. I hate 
March… At St. Mark’s I had most of March off, 
which was fun… I think. I don’t really 
remember if it was or not. It may have been? I 
was incredibly sad, though. My mom died in 
March, so St. Patrick’s day has never been the 
same. We used to make traps and stuff. For the 
leprechauns.  So it is March. 
OTHER THINGS 
School was okay; we were only back yesterday… 
It was nice to have today off.  I got some 
more sleep. 
 
 
50. MY INCENTIVE IS ROMANCE 
Special new-boyfriend entry. With depressed 
undertones. 
IDES OF MARCH 
March sucks. My mom died in March. This is why 
March sucks. 
PATTERNS 
It always seems that whenever I have a friend 
over, or go to a friend’s, my father yells at 
me. I feel just fine, happy even after a 
friend, and then he has to yells at me. 
Something like that always happens. Perhaps he 
is just overworked, but there’s nothing that 
makes you think of suicide like a father 
yelling at you.  
EARS ARE EVIL (PART II) 
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Will it ever get better? It isn’t as bad 
anymore, but it still pangs from time to time. 
Why is it always something?  
NECK PANGS 
Since I’ve been running for two weeks, three 
miles five/four days a week, I have developed 
a neck pain. It’s I the kind that makes it 
impossible to tilt your head to the left side. 
Without screaming. It sucks.  
BRAIN PAINS 
I’m getting worse in school. I can feel myself 
dropping down. Like cement blocks, or bricks, 
or very heavy iron weights tying me down, and 
making it impossible to breathe. My brain is 
suffocating, and I’m so damn tired. All I want 
to do is sleep most of the time… Or stare at 
the sun. I miss the sun.  
SNOW ANGELS 
It snows and snows here. We had a two-hour 
delay on Tuesday, and it’s snowing right now. 
I do love the snow. I do. I like staying 
inside and drawing, but otherwise, I like 
looking at the sun. Just looking at it. 
Feeling the warmth on my skin and hair. It’s 
this invigorating feeling, and I feel 
charged…. Like a solar powered battery or 
something. It’s incredible. 
THE PURSUIT OF ZACK 
Well, it has been weeks and weeks, but finally 
I have him.  I think. “Do you wanna go out?” 
classify? 
CATCHING 
Anyway, there were a few people who made this 
possible. There was Gill, my new best friend 
thing, who is good friends with Zack, and was 
like, “You should ask Julia out” over and 
over. Then there were my “subtle” hint 
droppers, who were excellent. It always works 
to tell a lot of people about guys you fancy.  
WHILE SITTING ON THE KITCHEN FLOOR 
We did a lot on the kitchen floor. We baked 
brownies (Zack is fabulous at cooking) we 
danced (tango, swing, and skank), we talked 
(he asked me out while sitting on the kitchen 
floor) and was complementary (Zack, with big 
eyes, “You know I developed kind of a crush on 
you? Well, you know, you’re kind of cute!”) 
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BODY LANGUAGE 
Whoever studied all of that, I bow down and 
thank. You people are awesome. I brought in a 
chart of body language, and we (the art table; 
Annie, Slevetlana/Courtney/that chick who is 
small and blonde, Zack, me) all looked at it, 
and Zack and I were crazily bouncing back and 
forth signals—it was pretty funny. Wrists, 
eyes, hair, stance, etc… 
WHAT HAPPENED 
After French he waited for me outside my class 
(he takes Latin while I take French.) Then we 
walked, and he was like, “So, you want to hang 
out tonight?” Me: “Yes.” Him: “Okay. Cool! 
Sweet.”  
WHAT TO SAY/DO 
I agonized for hours afterward. “WhatdoI wear? 
Whatdoeshangingoutmean? 
WhatamIgoingtosaytomyparents?” Lunch was 
Catherine and I looking fabulous, vouging 
around school, etc… In graphics I decided to 
give him my number (a.k.a. Me: “You should 
call me beforehand” Him: “What’s you number?”) 
He walked me to History, and then gave me tips 
on how to deal with McGarr… Who is a wonderful 
lady, really. Except for her gum rule. That’s 
insanity. In art I was freaking out to Jill 
and Mike and Erin… Basically the world. Then, 
after school, Catherine and I made me look 
fabulouso. Make-up, running, dancing, eating 
food in my kitchen. Then we looked at books in 
my dad’s study (STUPID IDEA… Dad is now mad at 
me for it) about childbirth and human anatomy. 
We made a checklist (bra, chastity belt, 
fabulousness, beauty {all natural} shirt-muy 
important, pants, below the knee, no skirts, 
lock without key, shoes-cute socks, plucked, 
protection {from the rain-- hahahaha}) Then I 
walked her home.  
EXTREME TELEPHONE TAG 
Zack called five minutes after I left. So, we 
were madly calling each other for the next few 
hours. Johanna said I could not go to his 
house, he could not drive me, etc. We both 
pick up on the second ring. First is too 
eager. Second is just right, third is “I don’t 
give a damn” fourth is “Do I know? You?” Fifth 
the machine picks up, and you’re either not 
home, or you are screening like a fiend. So I 
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was like, “Come here. We will cook here. He’s 
actually decent on the phone. Not freaky at 
all. Just very cool. Laid back. Then, at 7:30 
he came over, met everyone, go accosted by 
Sofia, Laura, and Darwin, we baked brownies, 
we hung out in the basement (fenced) talked to 
random guys from the dorm, he played guitar 
(he is truly awesome at guitar.) No crap. 
Perfection from him. That guitar has never 
been played like that before. I may have to go 
hold it to feel his expert touch again…  
JUST AN HOUR AGO I WAS IN HIS ARMS 
A hug from Zack is wonderful: He’s so skinny, 
but smells of musky something, faintly, tip of 
the tongue word cologne (soap, even. 
Deodorant) And his hair/eyes/fally stuff is 
there, and you have to stand on tip-toe, and 
one’s foot pops a bit, and you hold yourself 
into him, and he leans into you, and it’s 
perfect for a few seconds. We hugged a few 
times, and I was dancing with him for a bit. 
At one point he threw me over his shoulder… 
That was kind of weird… I definitely thought I 
would break his back… But, I didn’t. I hope. 
THE DAY AFTER PERSCPECTIVE 
I can’t forget some of the stupid things that 
I did—like while dancing, we both tripped, and 
his knee cracked, and we had to sit on the 
floor, and it was quite embarrassing on my 
part because I had wounded him… You could tell 
he was trying to be strong, and I felt really 
bad… But, that did give him an opportunity to 
say, “So, I’ve developed kind of a crush on 
you.” My response was “Really?” I felt like 
Wyatt… I hope this doesn’t get screwed up… I 
really do like him. There are periods of 
doubt, but it’s out of fear that he doesn’t 
really like me back, and he’s just fucking 
with me to get fucked.  
SWEET DREAMS ARE MADE OF THESE 
Weird dreams. Actually, I woke up at six, and 
I couldn’t get back to sleep because I kept on 
thinking about last night. It was kind of 
funny. And annoying. I just kept on thinking 
about that time when I was pulled up from a 
dip (when we were dancing), and our faces were 
right together—perfect kiss kind of stance. 
But who wants a first kiss to be in their 
kitchen?  
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REVERIE 
But, anyway, I had a weird dream that Zach 
from my history class (different Zach) kept on 
trying to kiss me. It was kind of annoying, 
and I would put my hand s in front of my 
mouth, and try to guard it. I didn’t want to 
kiss him, and it was weird… So weird to dream 
about that Zach afterward. History Zach hugs 
me a lot, and is relatively sweet, but... It 
was just so strange.   
JOYS OF HERMAN MEVILLE: THE REMIX 
We’re still stuck on him in class. It’s 
annoying.  
GARRET (NOT “JARED”) 
Just went to lunch at school, and Garret was 
there. He told me he had forgotten my name… 
And that he was very sorry, and then I told 
him I forgot his (it turns out I didn’t even 
know the right one.) Then we stalked each 
other thought the dining hall, and he told me 
his ego was fragile, and I told him I thought 
it was pretty big. Then we told each other 
"bye"… Insanity of smiles. Why is it whenever 
you get someone new, suddenly you’re on market 
again?   
LAST NIGHT 
We hung out in the basement, living room, and 
kitchen. Johanna likes him. Dad likes him. We 
all like him. Well, actually, Laura doesn’t 
know him, therefore Laura can’t like him… 
Sofia is mad because she wasn’t allowed to 
watch me make an ass of myself cooking. 
Rather, pretending that I can actually cook… 
Hmmm… I can cook. Sort of. Not a passion of 
mine… He really likes to cook.   
DANCING IN THE KITCHEN 
Around 7:30 he knocked softly on the door, and 
I answered. He looked so unbelievably cute, 
sort of slouching, sort of up upright… Just 
cute. He took off his jacket, met everyone, 
and then we spent ten minutes deciding what to 
bake. We decided on brownies after a long, 
rather tedious, “What do you want to bake, 
well, what do you want to bake?” kind of 
thing.  And he isn’t annoying at all. So, we 
made the batter, watched to oven preheat, and 
then we hung out in the basement. 



 161

SWORDPLAY IS DEFINATLY SEXY 
In the basement, we got on fencing gear, and 
fenced a bit in the hall. Then a few dorm boys 
came downstairs, and I talked to them for a 
few minutes on the drug bust. It was amusing. 
Then we checked on the brownies again, and, 
upon finding out they were not done, we hung 
out in the living room. 
 JEALOUSY OF GUITARS 
So, in the living room he played guitar for 
me...He has been playing guitar since he was 
five, so he’s only a bit insane at it. He 
played some Clash, Greenday, The Ramones, and 
“Johnny Be Good” (that one was for Dad.) I 
loved the way his fingers slid up and down the 
guitar, and how he could look away from the 
stings, and smile at me when he did it. It was 
just perfection. He played “Lucy in the Sky 
with Diamonds” on the piano…  
KITCHEN FLOORS 
I love my kitchen. I really do. Zack and I 
danced after we took the brownies out—he was 
kind of bopping around a bit, and then he 
twirled, and held out his hand. I was sort of 
confused… Did he want to dance? Or was he just 
being random? It turns out he wanted to dance, 
and we twirled around the floor, which was 
incredibly random, but also very fun.  At one 
point he threw me over his shoulder, which I 
kind of laughed, and screamed a bit… I taught 
him to tango, then he dipped me a bit. At one 
point I may have fallen on top of him, or hurt 
him… He popped his knee, and we fell on top of 
each other in a heap on the floor, where we 
had to sit while his knee was healing.  
TALKS 
 So, after apologizing like a fiend for 
killing his knee, we sat up, and sat and 
talked. That’s when he brought up the fact 
that he had cleaned some part of his house 
(actually, he had brought that up earlier, but 
I apologized. He said it was ok, but I felt 
really bad…) and I apologized over and over, 
and he was like, “Hug?” and we hugged. Then he 
was like, “I’ve developed a crush on you.” And 
then the “Do you want to go out?” Then we got 
up, chewed gum, cut brownies, didn’t eat any 
of them, and drank water. 
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SNOG 
So, we were drinking water, talking about how 
good geeks like us are in bed, dancing a bit, 
and after a dip he pulled me up to him, right 
to his face, intense brown/gold eyes, and we 
stared at each other for a bit. But, I 
couldn’t kiss him.  
SNOGGING LESSONS 
The last time I kissed, kissing seemed weird. 
It feels too flesh and gross. Now, I have no 
doubt that he is an excellent make-out 
partner, but the first kiss is too painful. 
What if it’s bad? What if he sticks his tongue 
in my mouth? What if I’m bad? We’ve discussed 
tongue-kissing, and we both hate it, along 
with PDA, but what if one of us has a lapse in 
memory, and forgets this wisdom, and shoves 
the ol’ tongue down the throat? Then what?! 
TURMOIL TWO DAYS LATER 
Whyhasn’thecalledmeyet? Maybe he hated me, and 
he never wants to see me again. Maybe he never 
really liked me. He didn’t look back at me in 
the car. Well, while walking he did… After he 
ruffled my hair. Who ruffles hair? Oh god, I 
may never be the same. Ah.  
LEAN BACK 
I have decided to become more like Avery or 
Alexis. Laid back. Calm. Very cool. I shall 
learn from them. As well as being more like 
Torey. Or at least learning from there ways. 
Like, “The First Wives Club”, ‘I want to be 
just like you! Only me.’ Except right now my 
“self” could use to be pumped up a bit.  So, I 
must learn to be laid back.  
PRACTICE 
Who cares if he doesn’t call this weekend? I 
mean, I only just saw him on Friday night. 
Normally, it would be the whole weekend.  Who 
cares if I didn’t kiss him? We were hanging 
out. (Actually, I probably should have kissed 
him, because that would have been laid back… 
Who cares? )  
SCHOOL 
Ick, don’t even talk to me about stuff like 
that. It’s horrid, and I’m failing everything. 
HOMEWORK 
Too much stuff to do. I have to study for 
French (what the hell are we doing in that 
class, anyway?) write a paragraph on a poem 



 163

for English (looking up the answer online) 
write a science article summary (easy since I 
don’t have to spend time on satire anymore. 
Even though I enjoyed that.) Then study more 
for French. Because, let’s face it, I’m going 
to fail if I don’t... Subjunctive. Gross. It 
means “contingency, the imperative, and 
expresses command” (So it’s like, “I snog; I 
might snog; Snog!” ) 
OBSESSING 
Annie did say that Zack and I were the 
male/female counterparts of each other, 
though.  “Julia, you’re like a girl Zack”. 
Hmmm… Zack does say that he has a large ego. 
Self love? Narcissism? Perhaps… 
 
51.  KISS (IT AIN’T JUST A BAD BAND) 
Post second date…. The morning after, 
actually. 
HOLLY 
Yesterday was the anniversary of Mom’s death. 
It was a little hard. 
WEAK/WEEK 
School this week was not a good idea. Lack of 
focus, not doing things well. Feeling tired 
and dead most of the time.  
ON HOLIDAY 
So, we didn’t have school yesterday (teacher 
meetings), so we got our passports (We’re 
going to Bermuda), I cleaned (Lori and Jordan 
are here) I talked to Kitty, and bought new 
shirts (Zack came over from 3-9 PM.) The 
shirts are actually really cool: one is from 
Express (asparagus green) and the other is a 
shirt with lots of stuff on it (like a 
collage) it’s pink, red, yellow, and I have 
been eyeing it for a long time. The Jackie O 
shirt didn’t fit the way I wanted it to, and 
the Annie Hall one was cute, and I really 
liked it, but it also fit weirdly... Then hung 
out with Zack (walked in the woods, made out 
for a very long time in my basement, talked, 
danced, got stalked by my sisters, read, ate 
Chinese food) and after he left I watched TV.  
PASSPORTS 
We went to go get our passports at the post 
office.  Dad was rather rude, and there were 
many complications. But, mine was valid 
(something about being over 14 years old) so 
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now I have a passport. My first one was cute: 
I was wailing, but looked really pretty...  
That was an interesting, long experience. The 
post master was a middle-aged man, probably 
Catherine’s dad, and  
CLEANING FIEND 
So, I cleaned my room, dust mop and all, 
cleaned the bathroom, and helped Laura put 
clothing away. 
SHOP-A-HOLIC 
Went shopping with Laura in Jai Aylan and 
Dragonfly... Got a green shirt and one with a 
cool pattern thing that is pink, yellow, and 
has red rhinestones… Both very interesting. 
Found a skirt at Friends and Daughters that 
would be beautiful on Laura… It’s $59, but 
she’ll love it. Perfect for her birthday.  
WOODS 
The woods with Zack were interesting. I 
thought he would totally kiss me, but he 
didn’t. We scaled a fence, balanced and walked 
on it, thought about going across the icy 
river, jumped into trees; We swung on some 
swing sets, and I held him because he was 
cold. He put his cold hand on the skin of the 
small of my back... We saw the moon…  
WINDOWS 
After we went outside, greeted Lori, and then 
we went down to my basement. We sat on the 
common room for a bit, (talking and laughing, 
being terribly kiss-me-you-fool-your-lips-are-
moving-but-they-aren’t-moving-against-mine 
action) and then he sort of leaned over and 
kissed me. Then he was like; “You’re wearing 
lip gloss!” Me: “No… (Wipes lips) See?” Zack: 
“Well, it doesn’t matter” and then he kissed 
me again. He then put my glasses on the 
foozeball table. He kind of got on the floor 
while I was lying on the couch, and kissed me 
from there, and gently laying on top of me… 
(Not really on top, sort of on the couch, sort 
of not on the couch.)  After about five 
minutes I was like, “Windows.” With wide eyes. 
Anyone who walked past would see us.  So, we 
got up, I lead him by the hand, and went to 
the room with little to no windows. The 
windows in that room are blocked by various 
construction equipment... Very convenient. 
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WHILE SITTING DOWN 
So, we went to the couch, I put my coat and 
glasses on the Ping-Pong table, and we kissed. 
Then he pulled me onto his lap, sort of 
straddling him, and we kissed, and he bit my 
neck, and I bit his, and I racked my nails 
down his back, and “raped his head” (Ah, 
Erin’s terminology) with my hands… All the 
while I was thinking stupid things like, “He 
was a man of few words” which is not true… He 
talks a lot. And I felt like some Henna Love 
Goddess. When he stopped, he was always like, 
“Wow.” And, “You have such beautiful eyes.” We 
would kiss for a bit, sometimes get hair on 
our mouths, stop when we thought someone was 
coming, and talk for a bit, then go straight 
back to making out. Making out is very fun…  
WALL 
We stopped after a while because we 
“definitely heard someone coming” and decided 
to play pool. There was a lack of balls, 
however, so we “broke” (a pool term… I love 
how I sort of don’t know what the heck I’m 
talking about, but I do at the same time) and 
I “scratched” (got the “eight ball”, which was 
really a red three, into the pocket.) Then 
there was some fiasco about there being water 
on Zack’s pants, or something else… So I 
linked arms from behind, and we sort of 
“fought” about it, and then we broke off, and 
started to kiss again. I dropped my pool cue 
on the ground, and put my other arm around 
him. Then I found my self against the wall, 
and I put my leg around him (Welcome to dry 
sex, everyone) and he put both of my legs 
around him, and we bit, made-out, and it was 
pretty hot, actually. No hair in our mouths 
this time… We had a laugh about that… I think 
I may have faked my first orgasm… Or not… 
Anyway, it was very fun, and making out, 
standing up against a wall is excellent.  
BOOKS 
We both like Children’s Books. Excellent.  
ZACK’S KISSES 
The first one didn’t make my lips tingle. 
Actually, I have to kiss him for a bit before 
they start to (try a few weeks.) But, he lips 
nibbles, and we both have excellent timing. At 
times we pause and look into each other’s 
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eyes, his leaves his eyes open when he kisses. 
And it’s teamwork. He can be assertive, but I 
was the one holding his head in my hands, and 
moving my head around… We were both kissing 
each other; he wasn’t just kissing me. I 
racked my fingernails down his back when he 
bit me… He doesn’t bite as well as Alex… Yet.   
At first he kind of darted his tongue around 
in my mouth, but then he stopped that when we 
left the foozeball room. In the poolroom he 
was a bit more… Assertive? He pulled me onto 
his lap, straddle position, and put his hands 
around me-  
 
52. LOST IN HIM 
It’s Easter. It’s spring. Crocuses everywhere, 
sunlight, etc… I want to have a deck to lie on 
like I used to, and soak up the sunlight.  
EASTER 
Got flip-flops, chocolate eggs, white 
chocolate Reese’s, Cadbury cremes, Starburst 
jellybeans, lip gloss, body butter, and a milk 
chocolate egg.  
DINNER 
Went to Hank and Jody’s for traditional Easter 
dinner. Saw Chris, hung out with Ted. Johnny 
is in love with me, and Chris has a parent 
dilemma (his friend forged a signature, and a 
teacher found out, and now his parents will be 
pissed if they find out.) Drank with Ted and 
talked a bit, got CDs… Ate ham, scalloped 
potatoes, carrots Lionaise, asparagus, and 
Irish bread with butter. And ginger ale.   
MEET THE PARENTS 
Last night I had dinner at Zack’s. I bet his 
parents hate me. I bet they can’t stand me. I 
bet I’m right. I am right. I know I’m right.  
BLUEBEARD, BLACKBEARD, REDBEARD 
Zack’s dad has a hug red beard. Scary, but 
lovely in color.  
WHAT HAPPENED 
Dad drove me over (with very little protest… 
He wanted to drive me. He was like; “I will 
take you. Grr…” Minus the “grr”… But he kind 
of was stubborn about it. ) I met Zack’s dad, 
saw Annie and her mom, saw the house (one 
floor and a basement), kissed Zack a bit 
downstairs, ate dinner (steak, asparagus, 
corn, mashed potatoes, water) went to go see a 
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real trailer park (I had never seen one 
before. I really thought that they were part 
of Hollywood. Actually, that isn’t true. I 
just had no idea what they really looked 
like.) Saw a tattoo party and a bonfire, held 
onto Zack’s hand so tightly that he has nail 
marks, connected with the pets of the 
household, made out with Zack, and talked. 
THE “PARK” 
It was amusing to see. The bonfire, the 
trailers, the trailer skirts. I wasn’t that 
afraid, really, but it was… I don’t know. 
Weird… Saw the moon, the constellations, etc… 
THE DAD 
I can’t figure out if I made a bad or a good 
impression. I wasn’t really that comfortable… 
I was kind of afraid. Not afraid, just 
nervous… Kind of like, “I hope they love me. 
Let them love me” sort of thing.  
THE MOM 
I know Mrs. Whitehouse from school, and she’s 
nice. A tad weird sometimes, but nice. 
Welcoming, and “I hope you come back” and 
stuff. Not Stepford wife at all, not Julia 
Talcot, not Mrs. Barton; just kind of … Hmmm… 
I don’t know. Herself, I guess. 
THE GIRL 
Annie was nice. She left us alone, and sat 
next to me at dinner, and made me feel more 
connected. Ok, now I think the dad may have 
hated me. Joy. 
DRUMSET 
Zack can play the base, the guitar, and the 
drums. Envy. We kissed for about an hour next 
to the drumset, which was very nice. I 
attempted to play it. That sort of worked.  
“HE WAS SEVENTEEN ONCE…” (OTHERWISE KNOWN AS 
“THEY HAVE NO IDEA WHAT WE ARE DOING” “UM, YES 
THEY DO…” “NO THEY DON’T, ZACK. THEY HAVE NO 
IDEA AT ALL.”) 
Zack bit and kissed me; collarbones are very 
fun… He did this thing where he kissed down my 
neck, bit a collarbone/chest area, and then 
kissed back up my neck to my lips. He raked 
his fingernails down my back like I did last 
time, and he made little moaning sounds… He 
also did this really aggressive kiss one time; 
he kind of growled and kissed me…. It was 
funny and cute, and funny. He held me head in 
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his hands, and stroked my hair…. I love how he 
smiles when he take a break, and we just look 
into each other’s eyes. He admired my flat 
stomach, “It’s so flat!” and took off my 
jacket while kissing me (Like, unzipped it 
slowly, and kissed me while pulling it off… 
J’adore... He also touched my boobs for the 
first time. It’s the first time any guy has 
actually touched them. It was with my shirt 
on, but that’s still something. He also felt 
under my shirt on my back, his words were 
surprised after he did--“You’re so warm!” He 
had this stupid line, “Are there any other 
places you like to be touched, besides your 
neck?” Me: “Not that I know of.” Him: 
(Obviously looking at my boobs) “There have to 
be other places…” Me: “Look, if you want to 
touch my boobs, just do it, no ‘are there any 
places you like to be touched’ nonsense. If 
you want to do it, then do it.” He did. Me:“ 
That wasn’t so hard, was it?” Him: “No… You do 
have nice boobs, though.”  Me, “ Thank you.” 
There was also one point where, in a very 
unsexy way, I just put his hands onto my 
boobs, and said, “See, it’s easy.” And he was 
like, “That’s nice, you were ‘gagh’” and he 
place my hands on his chest… It was funny.  
Just hugging him is nice, too…  
ONE WEEK 
Around nine Dad was supposed to pick me up, so 
around nine I was like, “We have to stop. I 
have to put on lipgloss so he can’t tell that 
I’ve been kissing.” We also had to check if 
the marks on our necks would show… There’s 
nothing like a hickey to get you in trouble… 
I’ve never had a hickey, and never really 
wanted one.  We ended up kissing a bit more, 
then threw on lipgloss, talked, and scurried 
upstairs just in time for my dad. It’s another 
school week until I can kiss him again. Bah. 
ART ROOM 
On Monday I get to make a still life for art 
class. Excellent. 
HISTORY CLASS 
My whole history class now knows Zack. We PDA-
ed in front of it all week because McGarr 
wasn’t there. Having subs is fun. 
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MODELING 
Zack and I modeled for Gill. She had me model 
alone for a bit, and then Zack and I got to 
PDA for the camera for her photo project. I 
love the photos... They’re quite cool, and 
she’s using one where I’m swinging in to see 
Zack on the fire escape. It’s very nice. GAGH. 
I sound so weird and strange. I’m not myself 
at all…  
SNOG 
Excellent kissing, though. We stood up while 
making out the whole time, no tongues, arms 
around each other, making little moaning 
sounds when the other would bite the other’s 
neck. He did this weird little tongue sliding 
along my bottom lip thing… He would catch my 
bottom lip in his mouth and then wiggle his 
tongue along it. It was funny, and felt like a 
lizard. He looks into my eyes, and holds my 
chin when he kisses me sometimes (“The only 
reason I let you do this is because you’re so 
cute”—a comment in regard to the nail marks I 
left on his wrist…) 
EMILY 
“I felt a funeral in my brain/ The mourners to 
and fro/ Treading, treading till it seemed/ 
that sense was breaking through/ And when they 
all were seated/A service like a drum/Kept 
beating, beating/Till I thought my brain was 
going numb/ And then a box was lifted/And 
creaked across my soul/ And those same boots 
of lead again/ And space began to toll/And all 
the heavens were I bell/And being but an ear/I 
and silence some solitary race/ Wrecked, 
solitary, here/ And then a plank in reason 
broke/And I dropped down and down/And hit a 
word with every plunge/ And finished knowing, 
then.” 
 
53.  WHEN I STARTED TO LOVE THE ATOMIC BOMB 
Chemical spill at the school. Sort of. 
THE “CHEMICAL SPILL” 
Some kid inhaled bleach at the school.  And 
mixed it with other harmful chemicals…. So, we 
all had to evacuate the school and go to the 
Annex. Then they dismissed us. 
 SPILLING DETAILS 
I was in French class, going over homework 
(utter drudgery) and then we had a fire drill. 
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Met up with Zack and my other friends outside, 
and he introduced me to a bunch of his 
friends. He was like, “And this is Julia.” 
(hands waving about) And “presented” me to 
them. It was kind of funny and unnerving. Then 
we walked over to the Annex, holding hands, 
and had to split up… He went to the gym with 
the juniors, and I had to go to me “Alternate 
Homeroom”. 
GREEN PANTS 
Zack couldn’t keep his hands off me in front 
of his friends. As Emily told me later, I 
looked unbelievably hot in my green track 
pants and tight, white, I Love New York tee 
shirt. Damn straight.  His hands were around 
my waist, and shoulders, and he was like, “I 
could totally pants you with those on.” Me: 
“But you’re not going to.” His hands moved 
closer to the waist-- Me: “Zack!” It was 
amusing.  
LENZY 
Hung out with Ashley Lenz, and talked about 
partying, David Bowie, and re-did my shoes. I 
love that chick. We both get drunk for fun, 
and have parent issues.    She invited me to 
hand out after we got the hell out of there.  
We drew on a paper with pens, and made up 
stuff about a random character.  Tried to 
stick a pencil to the ceiling. Bonding.  
FIELD DAY 
Got dismissed. Had my key and all my books in 
the French classroom in the main building, 
which sucked because I couldn’t retrieve them.  
So, I ran aimlessly around the Annex, and then 
went out to the field. 
TROMP 
Saw Zack with Kyle and some lanky chick, and 
ran over to him. Met the lanky chick, who is 
“Corinne”. She seems nice… Enough.  Ran about 
with them. 
PARKING LOT 
In the senior parking lot there were people 
dancing in the spaces, and people drinking 
soda, blasting oldies, and dancing in the 
backs of their trucks. Chicks tanning, and 
guys comparing cars. I was clutching to Zack a 
bit, and we planned a way to avoid traffic, 
past the teachers, and get out of the school. 
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CAR RIDE 
So, we scaled a fenced, and walked across the 
football field. Mr. Scott came running up to 
us, hands waving, and wringing, saying, “You 
can’t be here” but Zack was all calm and cool, 
and was like, “You’re going to let me take my 
mom’s car.” So, Mr. Scott was like, Ok. Fine. 
But don’t let anyone see you.” So, we got into 
the car (I was surprised that Kyle let me have 
the front seat. Zack later said, “I was 
surprised Kyle let you take shotgun. He always 
sits there.” ) One teacher tried to stop us, 
but it was just a sub, and Zack was like, 
“This is my mom’s car. She’s faculty.”  
ZACK’S HOUSE 
Wicked unsure, and timid. We hung out. Zack 
and Corrine played guitar, we all drank Kool-
aid. Kyle didn’t talk. I talked to Annie and 
Mrs. Whitehouse, and some to Corinne and Zack. 
Watched “Making Fiends” and went online a bit. 
Zack’s mom had a cold, and I made her pinky 
swear she wouldn’t tell my parents that I was 
there (I’m not allowed to ride in Zack’s car 
with Zack driving).   
BATHROOM BREAK 
Had to go to the bathroom really badly, plus I 
wanted to get out of that room were I was so 
uncomfortable. I left, went to the bathroom, 
and went I stumbled out the door, Zack came 
out of his parent’s room, was like, “Hey” and 
them pushed me up against the wall, and kissed 
me hard on the mouth. Me: “Hey.”  Him (again) 
“Hey.” I was like, “That was random” Him: 
Yeah.” and then he went into the bathroom. He 
left me going, “What the fuck?!?!?!” and I 
went back to the room, sat on the couch, and 
looked around.  
COUCH FIASCO 
Annie wanted to sit next to me, but so did 
Zack. So they had a War. Then Zack sat on me. 
Oy. 
PDA 
Zack insisted on holding me, and staring 
deeply into my eyes…. I would have, but it 
felt weird because Corrine and Kyle were right 
there. And Annie was there, going “Gross. You 
two are disgusting!” Then I was like, “Zack, 
we should stop before they throw up.” It was 
nice of him, though. 
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 CAR RIDE PART TWO 
Had to go to therapy, and get my homework and 
books. So, Zack, Corinne, and Annie all came 
with. We piled into Zack’s car, and Corinne 
was such a ditz spaz—covering Zack’s eyes, and 
kicking his seat.  
SCHOOL 
We walked into the school like the bloody 
dream team, or like a bunch of super heroes—
all in a line, feet moving in unison... We got 
all of our stuff, I Buddha-bowed to Mrs. Mack, 
and she Buddha-bowed back to me.   
TUCK AND ROLL 
Zack dropped me off a block from my house, and 
I calmly walked in the door to get the third 
degree. I told them I was with Catherine. I 
almost wish I was, just so I wouldn’t be 
nervous… Plus, Corinne makes me uneasy…     
NOONEY’S OPINON 
I should tell them the truth, says Nooney. It 
will make my stomachache go away. I never did 
tell them.  
FUN STUFF 
It was kind of cool, though. Plus, Zack’s 
house is nicer in the daytime. He has a sun 
window in his living room.  Plus the whole 
kissing thing after I came out of the bathroom 
was weird, but sweet. 
 
54. YOU MAKE ME WANNA PICK UP A GUITAR… 
Daylight savings time. A whole hour foreword… 
Funny.   
ST. MARK’S 
Went back to see Kara and Maggie yesterday 
from 12:00 PM until 3:45 PM. Met them in the 
library around noon, then hung out with Lauren 
while they were at softball practice, then 
went to Applebee’s with Kara and Maggie. It 
was very fun. 
KARA 
Straightened her hair, skinny little thing, no 
braces any more, and she kissed Nate at a 
show, and didn’t tell me. Not in love with 
Alex Field anymore, and still adorable and 
wonderful. In a band with Avery and Lauren… 
They’re actually pretty damn good. 
MAGGIE 
My beautiful sad song of a friend... I wish 
she were happier. She’s pretty good; (they are 
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both doing well in school) and looks good. 
Skinner and deeper than before. Just as 
generous and loving. 
LAUREN 
Crazy squeaking fiend who I love… She had mono 
for a bit, and has now slept with 27 guys… 
That’s my Lauren!  She’s been making out with 
Nate for a while now, and has also given him 
head. Surprising, but not. She thinks Zack is 
“pretty!!!!!!” and that I should “Give him to 
her when I’m done with him”. Wow… She took 
pictures of me, and I took pictures of her, 
and gave her back/neck/head massages. 
STRUT 
A bunch of freshman stared at me as I walked 
in. It was pretty funny and cool. Kara and 
Maggie ran to me. 
APPLEBEE’S 
At spinach and artichoke dip and Buffalo 
wings. Then had ice cream, brownies, and apple 
pie. Delicious.  So was our waiter. On the 
bill, Maggie wrote, “nice ass!” and we gave 
him a big tip. His name was Scotty, and we 
decided he has a passion for the classics. It 
turns out; he was Maggie’s waiter before she 
went to Italy… Cool, eh? 
CAR RIDES 
On the way I sung show tunes with the radio 
and Johanna, preened, and fretted. Then on the 
way back I slept.    
MUFFIN FILMS 
Hung out with Zack last night and made cocoa-
raison-banana muffins. Kissed and talked, too.   
MAKING OUT 
My neck kind of hurts from last night’s biting 
feast. It felt really good, though. He’s 
getting better. 
JAPANESE GIRLS 
Came home, singing, and opened my front door, 
and there was Zack, three minutes early, or 17 
minutes early, if you go by the 15 minute 
rule. My parents weren’t home for 23 minutes, 
though, so we talked, and kissed in my 
kitchen, then moved to the halls… While 
sitting on the counter he kissed me, and then 
was like, “So, how long have you been waiting 
to do that?” Me: “Oh, Thursday, Friday… All 
today…” It was funny; he pulled off his 
jacket, grabbed my head in his hands, and 
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kissed me… Then he was like, “Someone’s 
coming, and we pulled away from each other… I 
was like, “They have no idea” and he laughed. 
BOWER 
We went up to my room to look at pictures but 
that only lasted a few minutes. We made out 
standing up by my bed and my drawers. We 
lifted up our shirts a bit, so when we kissed 
our skin was touching… That feels cool. 
There’s probably some Darwin reason why I like 
it. More biting…  
BASEMENT 
So, we went into the basement and he pulled up 
my shirt while making out… So, my bra was 
showing… More neck biting, more nails down the 
back. More moaning, and grabbing, and pulling 
him into me… At one point I got weak in the 
knees, and may have sort of orgasmed. Whoo.  
BOUDIR 2 
Kissed some more while the muffins were 
cooling. Fun. 
“SOME CHEESY ROMANCE MOVIE” 
Kissed for an extra 10 minutes by his car. 
Very fun. 
 
55. SUNLIGHT IN THE WOODS 
Sunny spring day. Got really depressed, and 
had to leave math class, but that’s all right. 
GRADES 
Getting a C+ in French, which sent me over the 
edge. A in art, graphics, and an A- math. B’s 
(B+ in Science and Social Studies) and B in 
English. 
MATH CLASS 
Had to leave because I began to tear up my arm 
after French. Fun.   
MERMORIZE: PART DEUX 
I have perceived that to be with those I like 
is enough,/To stop in company with the rest at 
evening is enough,/To be surrounded by 
beautiful, curious, breathing, laughing flesh 
is enough,/To pass among them or touch any 
one, or rest my arm ever so lightly around his 
or her neck for a moment, what is this then?/I 
do not ask any more delight, I swim in it as 
in a sea./There is something in staying close 
to men and women and looking on them, and in 
the contact and odor of them, that pleases the 
soul well,/All things please the soul, but 
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these please the soul well./This is the female 
form,/A divine nimbus exhales from it from 
head to foot,/It attracts with fierce 
undeniable attraction,/I am drawn by its 
breath as if I were no more than helpless 
vapor, all falls aside but myself and 
it,/Books, art, religion, time, the visible 
and solid earth, and what was expected of 
heaven, or feared of hell, are now 
consumed,/Mad filaments, ungovernable shoots 
play out of it, the response likewise 
ungovernable,/Hair, bosom, hips, bend of legs, 
negligent falling hands all diffused, mine too 
diffused,/Ebb stung by the flow and flow stung 
by the ebb, love-flesh swelling and 
deliciously aching,/Limitless limpid jets of 
love hot and enormous, quivering jelly of 
love, white-blow and delirious 
juice,/Bridegroom night of love working surely 
and softly into the prostrate dawn,/Undulating 
into the willing and yielding day,/Lost in the 
cleave of the clasping and sweet-fleshed 
day./This is the nucleus—after the child is 
born of woman, man is born of woman,/This is 
the bath of birth, this the merge of small and 
large, and the outlet again./Be not ashamed 
women, your privilege encloses the rest, and 
is the exist of the rest./You are the gates of 
the body, and you are the gates of the 
soul./The female contains all qualities and 
tempers them,/She is in her place and moves 
with perfect balance,/She is all things duly 
veiled, she is both passive and active,/She is 
to conceive daughters as well as sons, and 
sons as well as daughters./As I see my soul 
reflected in Nature, /As I see through a mist, 
One with inexpressible completeness, sanity, 
beauty,/See the bent head and arms folded over 
the breast, the Female I see. 
SCREAM 
How will I remember all this? 
STATUE 
Met Zack at 3:20 for a walk by the statue in a 
park. Interesting statue of a woman and a man. 
Rather, Victory and a soldier. 
ZACK WALK 
Went for a walk in the woods with Zack. Went 
to a clearing; kissed. Cool tingly feeling 
when he kissed me. He carried me over a puddle 
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once… I used the phrase; “I’m WAY too close to 
nature right now.” A lot. Stepped into the 
lake/river at one point. Pushed him up against 
a tree and kissed him.  
GENTLE IS GOOD 
Basement kissing. At first we took off our 
shirts, kissed for a bit like that, then 
decided, “Hmmm… What if they found us…” 
Actually, I thought that... He was more into 
getting my shirt off, or on, as the case was… 
Anyway, we kissed, he unhooked my bra, felt my 
boobs (My first time with that. Weird… He was 
kind of lost, and stuff, but whatever. ) Then 
we got up for a bit (we heard noises and 
people) kissed some more, but this time I was 
on his lap in a chair, and he went down to my 
neck, and I was like “No, no… Please… It just 
healed.” And he was like, “No, no…” then in a 
quiet tone, unlike anything I’ve ever heard 
from him,  “Just gentle. Gentle is good” and 
then kissed my neck, and collarbones, and 
shoulder blades. It turns out he likes gentle 
stuff more. So, instead of biting and 
scratching, it was more holding, stroking, 
rubbing, long, tender kisses, etc. I think he 
came at once point- the kisses were harder, 
and I pressed him to me, and he pressed me 
harder to him, and his, cough, boner went 
away, and he was breathing faster. His knees 
got weaker… And he got kind of embarrassed, 
and there were some semi- moist spots on my 
jeans… Hmmm.  Afterward he put his hands in my 
pockets, and I put my hands in his, and we 
lightly kissed some more… And held each other. 
More neck kissing, too. Which is excellent, 
and tingles.   
CALYPSO (OTHERWISE KNOWN AS “YOU DON’T HAVE TO 
LEAVE”) 
After he had, er, come, he was like, “What 
time is it? I should probably leave.” Me: 
“Noo…” Then I sat down on the urg, and he sat 
on it, we kissed lightly, and held each other 
a bit. He asked, “So is gentle good?” And then 
he was like; “Gentle can be good, too.” More 
light kissing and holding. Then he sat on top 
of me (on my lap, sort of), and we talked. 
Then he was like, “I really should go…” So, we 
went to the front hall, and I kissed him, and 
told him to leave before I broke something (I 
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knocked over an umbrella.) Kissed him, and 
said, “Bye”. 
 
56. IN (LOVE) LUST 
The morning after a hot date. Whoo.  
DIVINE NIMBUS EXHALES 
The poem I had to memorize by Walt Whitman is 
my new love. I ended up performing it six days 
after was supposed to… I still screwed it up a 
bit, but now it’s in my head pretty much all 
the time. 
THE WILLING AND YIELDING DAY 
For instance, last night with Zack I was 
thinking about it. Lines like, “Hair, bosom, 
hips, bend of legs, negligent falling hands 
all diffused, mine too diffused/Ebb stung by 
the flow, flow stung by the ebb, love flesh 
swelling and deliciously aching/Limpid jets of 
love hot and enormous, quivering jelly and 
delirious juice/Undulating into the willing 
and yielding day/lost in the clasp and cleave 
of the sweet fleshed day ”  
ROOF TOP SHOUT IT OUT  
Updates: Laura turned thirteen last weekend, 
Catherine and I went shopping for her in town, 
Zack went to Maine for a day and didn’t tell 
me, Laura has a bad cold thing (canker sores 
in her throat! Is that possible? Poor thing…)  
SCHOOL 
School’s ok… English is Mark Twain, Biology is 
hereditary and inheritance (I blame my 
parents), French is “Le Petit Prince”, Math is 
parabolas, Lunch is eating with Catherine and 
discussing Wyatt, Graphics is printmaking and 
talking with Zack, History is WWII, Advanced 
Drawing and Painting is a monochrome still 
life. 
SHOPPING  
Last weekend got Laura two Gossip Girl books 
and pretty light pink and green dangle 
earrings. She loved them. 
CATHERINE 
In love with Wyatt, excellent shopping and ice 
cream partner. Went downtown, shopped around, 
met Ben in the ice cream place (who is her 
cousin!) talked shopped some more, walked 
around, went to Carrie’s, shopped after that, 
they walked me home, and I learned some guy 
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thought I was really hot the last time we went 
out for Chinese...   
WYATT  
Withdrew from St. Mark’s, but pleaded to be 
put back in.  Now talking with Catherine 
(online dating!) and he thinks she’s over 
confidant… She’s been acting like me to get 
his attention because he was like, “You’re 
sort of like Julia” The thing here is that he 
really wants me, and Catherine has to started 
changing herself to become more like me… Which 
is not good, but she’s getting Wyatt with her. 
It’s cruel on his part and stupid on hers… He 
dyed his hair blonde because I told him that 
Zack was blonde… Scary, no? Weird… But, I’m 
glad he’s back on track… Poor guy. Catherine’s 
really enamored to him, though.  
ELLE S’AIME 
Catherine really likes him without meeting 
him. The sad thing is he doesn’t really want 
to give her a chance… Something about her 
nose… I mentioned something, and he took it 
the wrong way. She’s pretty. I’ll take 
pictures of her for him... 
PHONE CALL 
Talked with Wyatt last night for two hours. 
There was an initial bit of phone tag, but 
then we really talked. I told him about my 
Zack and Garrett dilemma (a conundrum) and he 
told me about his Italy trip. We flirted 
shamelessly, and told each other how wrong and 
right we are for each other. He told me I was 
unique, a fine wine, and an enigma. We sang to 
each other (He sung, “Kiss the Girl” from the 
Little Mermaid and I sung, “I Will” by the 
Beatles.) We talked about the Gorillaz and 
Beck. He gave me relationship advice, and I 
told him about Catherine’s master plan. A 
pretty good phone call, but it reminds me too 
much of last year and the stuff I was going 
through. Like our walks were good, I suppose, 
but I had some issues to get through, and 
remembering them brings back the old stuff I 
wanted to forget.    
OFF TO MAINE 
So, Zack went to Maine Wednesday and told only 
Mike. I was kind of freaked out about that.  
Catherine told him on Thursday how freaked I 
had been. And how insecure I am… Hehe (I am 
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pretty insecure…) and he came to lunch… (I was 
told he might be there for two days… I was 
like, “Ek!”) When I saw him I hugged him, and 
put my lips to his neck, and was like, “You’re 
here, you’re here, you’re here” and lunch 
pretty much followed suit… My arms around him 
most of the time, his arms around me, me on 
his lap, his hands in my back pockets, my 
hands in his… He kissed me on the top of the 
head, we (Catherine, Zack, myself) all looked 
at pictures of Alex Field and Wyatt online. He 
kissed my forehead and my cheek, and I kissed 
his check and his neck. I adore that boy.    
WISTLE BRITCHES 
Zack’s new band. I’m going to Virginia the day 
his show is, though.   He’s the lead singer 
and lead guitar… They’re doing the “I want you 
to want me” song… What a party. 
DINING HALL BOY (OTHERWISE KNOWN AS “GARRETT 
IS A FIEND”) 
Garrett sort of wants me. It’s amusing. He’s 
always like, “So, how’s it going with Zacky? 
Not that well, huh?” A couple of days ago he 
wanted me to “strip for him” I laughed him 
off. It’s fun flirting, though. Yesterday he 
got me a coffee cup, and he tickles me, and 
he’s always like, “I don’t have a girlfriend” 
and “Wait for me afterward and we can hang 
out.” Oh yes, flirting is fun.    
A FIENDISH FIEND (WITH FINGERS) 
Last night after dinner Garrett wanted me to 
wait for him, and we talked a bit. I walked 
with him to his car, and there he was like, 
“Let me see if this works…” and turned me 
around, and made little circles with his 
fingers on the back of my neck. “Anything 
happening?” He asked. “Yes….” It felt pretty 
good. Not like biting, but it was cool. Like 
little shivers. Expected. Then we talked some 
more (me being like, “I swear, Corinne is the 
bane of my existence” and him reassuring me I 
was much hotter. It was like; Me: “I mean, I’m 
hotter than she is.” Him: “I wouldn’t argue 
with that.”)  Then he was like, “Let me see is 
this works…” and this time he drew circles on 
my hipbone, and he was like, “Anything?” Me, 
“Not so much… My neck is the best place.” Him, 
“Oh, ok.” And let his fingers across my 
stomach, where the pants meet the stomach, and 
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a little under my pants, so he grazed my 
underwear…  I grabbed his fingers away… But, 
it was pretty cool.  
DATE #5 
He came over at seven, and we made out until 
nine.  
DETAILS 
He came, we kissed, we talked, and we kissed 
some more. We lay there with our arms around 
each other, half-asleep, half-awake for a 
while. Then we kissed some more.   
ACT ONE- THE DOOR AND THE DINING ROOM 
He knocked on the door, Laura answered. 
Laughed about her not being able to talk and 
interrogate. Talking in the dining room about 
one of his friends who is god at stashing 
things (like pot and a knife under is desk 
with duct tape, getting searched, and then 
getting the pot and knife back when he 
returned from under his desk.) Then we went to 
go look at a picture of Ted.  
LIVING ROOM LIVELINESS 
Looked at pictures of Ted, (Zack said he 
doesn’t look like anyone he knows, but his 
complexion is more like my dad’s than mine 
is.) He sat down and played piano a bit, I lay 
on the couch, he came and sat with me, I bit 
him on the neck, he kissed me on the lips, and 
I kissed him back, then I was like, “My dad is 
in the next room.” Him: (whispering) “I know. 
Where do we go?” Me: “Come on” We went to the 
kitchen, and I explained that we needed to 
have an activity… Like fencing. So, yes, for 
the record, we were talking, fencing, and 
dancing about downstairs. 
BOY IN THE BASEMENT 
“Fencing with our tongues, you mean,” he said, 
as we stepping into the basement room, and I 
wrapped my arms around him and kissed him. We 
kissed a bit standing up, and his back was 
really tense, so then I gave him a massage 
(he’s never gotten one before, he says) then 
he wrapped himself around me, we kissed some 
more, then I cracked his back (and it cracked… 
It was pretty cool.) Then we kissed some more, 
still standing, and then I made him get on the 
ground, and gave him a back massage (I still 
can’t believe he’s never gotten one before.) 
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THE GROUND 
After massaging him a bit, I lay down on the 
ground, and kissed him. He then pulled me on 
top of him, and we kissed. He was like, “You 
like being on the top, don’t you?” Me: “Well, 
yes…” (Kiss) “You did pull me on top of you 
though…” Then he asked me about experiences 
with Deniez, and I told him. Then he went on 
top of me, and we kissed, and he was like, 
“You like the ground, don’t you?” Me: “It’s a 
guilty pleasure.” Him: “Why is it guilty?” Me: 
(kissing him) “It’s not.” Lost in the clasp 
and cleave of the sweet fleshed day… Then he 
pulled up my shirt, and kissed my stomach, and 
up my chest, up my neck and back to my lips…  
STAIRS 
Since we kept on hearing noises, and thought 
that my parents were coming downstairs, we 
kept on having to stop making out, and get up, 
get composed, only to find that no one was 
coming downstairs, and that we just wanted to 
make out more. After making out a bit more, we 
thought we heard someone really coming down 
the stairs, so I got pillows, and we lay down.  
STARING AT THE CEILING 
We talked while we were on the gray pillow 
(the ones with the really small white and pink 
“flowers” that are really just lines, but look 
quite cool) from the old Cambridge apartment. 
He told me about getting high when he was 
younger, and the time he couldn’t stop 
laughing in Japanese class. We laughed about 
that for a long time… Talked about Beck and 
how they look alike. He told me I almost kneed 
him in the groin a couple of times… I laughed 
and apologized… I kissed his curls and his 
hair, and he kissed my forehead. He showed me 
how hard I was holding him into me… Then we 
talked about my issues with PDA, and how I am 
a bit of a PDA fiend sometimes (“But only 
because I like you so much” and because “It’s 
hard not to touch you” in which he replied 
“It’s the same from over here” regarding me… 
Yay, yay.) Hmmmm. Told me about buying “Dime 
bags” and what he wore when he was a freshman 
(Pac Man shirt, green Dickie’s shants, and 
Vans) and more about him…  
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STEPS… 
I turned to him, and our lips touched, and our 
hands were together, and his hand in mine was 
kind of by my crotch, and he was like, “Oh… 
You probably don’t want my hand right there 
right now.” Me: Oh… I’m fine with it, but 
whatever.” I kissed his arm lightly, and he 
kissed my forehead. Our faces together, 
breathing and looking into each other’s eyes… 
Gave him a butterfly kiss, and he rubbed our 
noses together (Eskimo kiss?) And he put his 
arms around me, and I put my arms around him…  
LOVE BRAID 
Then I buried myself in his neck, and our legs 
intertwined, and our arms were around each 
other, and our lips touched lightly, and our 
breathing became one, and we just lay there, 
half-asleep, half-waking (for fear my parents 
might come busting in) Every so often he would 
kiss my lips, and pull me closer to him… I 
think there I was about to say I loved him, 
and it felt like he was saying to too…  Like, 
sometimes we’ll talk with our eyes, and we 
don’t have to speak, and we know already… But, 
I’m just being immature, but I adore him. I 
do.     
DANCED ALL NIGHT 
I think I could have fallen asleep in his arms 
if we had enough time.  And no parents to 
worry about… 
DAMN CLOCKS 
He looked at my watch, and had to go at 9:15, 
so we sat up. He put his hand on my stomach, 
and kissed me, and felt my abs, and we sat up, 
and he was like “Karma Sutra!” (Our legs were 
pretty weirdly placed…)  and he pulled me back 
on top of him, and I cradled his head in my 
hands, and we kissed. 
CLIMAX (OF THE STORY…) 
We kissed, and we kissed, negligent hands 
falling all diffused, mine too, diffused.  We 
then went backwards, sitting now in our little 
Karma Sutra positions. Then went backwards, so 
I was now on the bottom. We kissed like that, 
and my legs were around him, his hand on my 
thigh, his other hand on my back, and in my 
hair, my arms around him, in his hair, pushing 
him into me. Then he started to kiss my neck, 
and bite. (My neck still kind of hurts today 
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on the left side…) Then he started to bite and 
kiss harder and harder, and I pretty much 
moaned, and sighed, and he was like, 
“Breathing a bit hard there, aren’t we Julia?” 
Me: “Oh shut up” and kissed him even harder. 
More kissing and biting, love flesh swelling 
and deliciously aching. My legs fully around 
him, his holding me there, bridegroom night 
working surely and softly into the prostrate 
dawn, undulating into the willing and yielding 
day. Pressing himself up and down me, me 
pressing myself into him, holding him to me, 
never wanting him to get up. Suddenly my back 
arched, and I collapsed into him, and he still 
bit me and kissed me, harder and harder. Then 
he was like, “How was that? What happened?” 
Me: “None of your business” and kissed him 
hard on the mouth.  
RESOLUTION  
Then I was on top of him again, on his lap, 
straddling, and his hand was between my legs 
for a few seconds (it was coming from another 
place, either my back or my thigh, and he kind 
of grasped my crotch for two seconds, and I 
gasped, and then his hand went somewhere else… 
My leg, perhaps?) Then I pulled him on top of 
me again, biting, kissing, rolling on top of 
each other, hugging, holding, limitless limpid 
jets of love hot and enormous, quivering jelly 
of love, white blow and delirious juice.  His 
hand went between my legs again, but this time 
I moved it, I didn’t really want to, but I 
felt compelled to… More biting, kissing, back 
arch, and falling into him. 
AFTERWARD 
I was dancing around, and he was asking me 
“What happened?” (Like he didn’t know) and I 
tried to make him stay. I danced, and twirled, 
and kissed him.  I helped him tie his shoes, 
and kissed him while on the urg, and blocked 
the door, and kissed him… He was like, “You’re 
happy, aren’t you Julia?” Me: Yes, Zack.” 
Tried to block the door some more, put my arms 
around him, and held him close, and kissed 
him.  
UP THE STAIRS 
Playfully kissing him “You don’t have to go 
home now, do you?” Kissed him in the hall… 
SO YOU’RE NOT GOING TO LET ME OUT, ARE YOU? 
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Then we went back upstairs to the apartment, 
and got our stuff, and Johanna was like, “Are 
you in for the night?” Me: No, Zack’s still 
here” Johanna: “Oh. Hi Zack…” Zack: “Hi.” Got 
on flip-flops, coat, he got his cell phone and 
keys. I walked him to his car. 
DELIRIOUS 
Outside the night was black all around, the 
stars were pretty much shooting out of their 
spheres, and the moon was bright. We walked 
down the path, and kissed, and almost crashed 
into a tree. We laughed, and looked at the 
sky, looked at the red hall of a girl’s dorm. 
I pouted that he had to leave, and he was like 
“Don’t pout.” I helped him with the brake (I 
had to get in the car and press it…) Then I 
kissed him by his car, and he was like, “I do 
have to go….” I left him, but then came back 
to kiss him again. Then I was like, “Bye 
Zack,” and he looked as if he was debating 
another kiss, and then he was like “Goodnight 
Julia” and I twirled away from the car, and 
waved to him as I stood in the lamplight. He 
waved back.  
“AW, YOU’RE IN LOVE. NO, WORSE, YOU’RE IN 
LUST” 
Inside Johanna was like, “Did you have a good 
time?” Me: “Yes.” Her: “What did you do?” Me: 
“Talked…. Fenced, danced about… Played 
guitar.” Her: “That sounds fun.” Minutes later 
I asked her if I could bake muffins. She was 
like, “No… But you can clean. You have a lot 
of energy now, don’t you… You’re all smiles. 
You’re in love.” Me: “Not really” Her: “No, 
worse, you’re in lust” Me: Noooooo… Not 
really….” (Grinning like a fiend) Her: “I 
clean when I’m… Agitated or high energy.” So, 
yes, I cleaned the bathroom because I was 
about to shoot off in rocket. Later she was 
like, “Have you come back down to earth now?” 
Me: “Nope.” Her: “Oh, geez.” I giggled like a 
maniac, and was fiendish for the rest of the 
night. Very amusing. 
 
57. THE BEAUTIFUL LETDOWN 
Long time passes. Went to Virginia for a week, 
got dumped, got kissed by another boy. A lot 
changes in a few weeks. Funny, huh? 
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VIRGINIA 
Part of the reason why I’m so sad is because I 
miss them all. Saw Grammy, Grandpa, Auntie 
Bonnie, André, Anne Day, Michael, Ms. Lee, 
Tom, Auntie Helen, and Toscan. Did all sorts 
of museuming, visiting, dinners, and shopping 
(21 new articles of clothing.) Felt good to be 
there. Miss it like hell. 
DINNER DATE 
Two Fridays ago had Zack over for dinner. 
Talked, he acted weird, talked, ate, kissed a 
bit, kissed without shirt, dad knocked on the 
door, and it opened. Foggy after that.  
SHIRTLESS 
Dad caught me without my shirt on while I was 
making out with Zack. Lecture and yelling 
ensued.  
THE BREAK-UP 
He broke up with me after school today. He 
walked into art class after the bell, and 
said, “We need to talk” and then said “I think 
we should go back to being friends.” Nice 
lines… Sound familiar? So, we went out for 
exactly: 1 month and 21 days.  Longest yet, I 
think. (From March 11 to May 2.) I sort of 
laughed, and agreed, and was kind of numb, but 
laughed. 
EX-GIRLFRIEND 
I cried for a bit when I got home. I also 
stuffed my face (four Oreos, cereal, yogurt, 
milk, and Nutella) called Erin crying, and 
called Catherine.  
BURN 
Catherine and I are going to torch all his 
pictures and remnants from the break-up on 
Friday... Bliss. 
KISS AND TELL 
So, I told my tale of woe to Zack (dining 
hall) Bobbie (dining hall) and Dining Hall Boy 
(Garrett), who has been asking me to break-up 
with Zack forever. I told them, and Zack was 
sympathetic (hugs, compliments, “It’s him, not 
you!!!!!”, “You have a gorgeous, glittering 
personality”) Garrett asked me to meet him at 
7:30. 
LIBRARY 
While waiting, went to the library. Got 
“Sellivision”, “Breathe” and “A Question of 
Attraction”. Met one of Dad’s students-- who 
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is a gorgeous boy, and should have his own TV 
show.  
KISSING… 
So, talked to Garrett (he met me by the 
library) and talked to him by his car. Then he 
invited me in (I’m a bit chaffed from Dad’s 
yelling, so I was like, “Hmmmm…. No…?” But 
eventually settled in. Then he drew circles on 
my neck for a bit, and went down to my hips, 
and then we looked at each other, our heads 
leaned in (not a surprise for me… I knew I was 
going to kiss him today after Zack dumped me… 
It’ll piss the hell out of Zack. And it’s 
action, which always makes me feel better.) 
Kissed Garrett, who uses tongue, and is rather 
boring to kiss, but that’s ok. It’s action, 
remember? So, we kissed. I learned that he has 
panic attacks, is addicted to tea, has condoms 
in his car (I really should stay away from 
this dude) that his favorite ice cream is mint 
chip, favorite book is some nonsense by Steven 
King, class would be his free period (or 
history), and that he is in no way good for me 
other than to assuage the pain of a stupid 
break up. 
SONG FOR THE DUMPED 
Ok, yeah, I should have done this a month ago. 
At the first sign of trouble, or decreased 
PDA, I should have done it. When he acted 
weird, I should have done it. I’ve felt it for 
so long, why didn’t I just do it? 
SCHOOL 
Doing pretty well. A’s and B’s... Whoo. I’m 
glad he broke up with me before testing 
started (it always turns out that way… Before 
exams, I always break up with someone.) French 
class insanity today—Had to present a chapter, 
and I thought I failed, but it turns out I got 
a 100% on everything. Surprising and glorious.   
HE’S JUST NOT THAT IN TO YOU 
I should have seen the signs everywhere. 
Articles in magazines about getting over guys, 
the movies I picked (“Eternal Sunshine of the 
Spotless Mind” is about a girl who gets her 
relationship memories erased) his weirdness, 
my weirdness. I should read into comments. I 
should date people with more than two 
emotions. The sad thing? As soon as we broke 
up, we talked so much easier. It’s more of a 
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happy, thing, really. With the whole shirtless 
thing, I’m not allowed to date until I’m a 
year older, so I would have had to do it 
anyway. Besides, it’s not like I would marry 
him, or anything. Plus, I proved everyone 
wrong. And, here’s a secret—maybe I just liked 
him for the sex. Besides, just kissing some 
guy is better than emotional crap. Yes, I am 
over him. 
DEALING WITH IT 
Listening to “These Days” by Nico, which is 
excellent, and sad. It includes the line, “I 
had a lover/I won’t risk another again.” 
Eating, sleeping, not eating, more sleeping, 
running helps A LOT. Art, not so much. Writing 
does wonders. Kissing does some. Sleep and 
running are very therapeutic, though.   
TESTY 
Sophomore testing tomorrow. Joy.  
RELIZATION 
I want to be locked up in a hospital. I’m so 
angry with myself that I may kill me. Not 
because of break-up, because of the build up. 
Everything needs to go away, and I’m the only 
constant here, so it must be me. I’m going to 
take some aspirin in the near future, and I’m 
going to take a bottle. With milk, and most 
likely some sort of alcohol, so it’ll actually 
work correctly. And I’m going to put a bag 
over my head. And I’m going to relax. I can’t 
stand it anymore, and it’s just me.  Why do I 
always get the worst when Nooney is not here? 
I’ve always hated the person that I am, I 
can’t decide what I want to do with my life, 
and there’s always going to be the darkness? 
I’m getting a stomachache from all of it, and 
I can’t stand the other people or myself 
anymore. 
 
 
58. GUESS JEANS 
I can’t stand it all, and it’s all so boring 
and stupid. What’s the point of living, 
anyway? 
BETTER 
Talked to Zack in graphics and realized that 
I’m just not that into him as a boyfriend. 
That being friends allows us to talk, and 
there’s no weird-talking thing where we can’t 
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talk and stuff.  We talked, and joked, and he 
tried to gross me out, and if I had never gone 
out with him, I would think that he likes me, 
and that I like him, but realize now that 
dating him is a bad idea because things get 
weird after you date people. Better to be 
friends with them, and just talk. It’s like 
trading the kissing for talking.  
PROGRESS 
Went out for Chinese with Catherine and 
Carrie. We had the Poo-poo (yes, I’m actually 
spelling it that way) platter and some 
noodles. It was, er, good. We talked, and 
laughed.  
CARRIE’S HOUSE 
Decided to go back to Carrie’s, then get ice 
cream. Ended up calling for rides for an hour 
and a half while straightening hair, and 
looking at old yearbook pictures of people. 
GARRETT 
Asked me to “hang-out” Wednesday night, but 
didn’t I show up. Partly because I couldn’t, 
and partly because I don’t really want to do 
Garrett. Also, that day he came to my art 
class, and talked to Megan (Pags) the whole 
time… Only looked at me a few times. But, it’s 
something.   
STUPID GIRL (OTHERWISE KNOWN AS “I’M ONLY 
HAPPY WHEN IT RAINS”) 
Stupid thing to do—looking at old entries. I’m 
trying to forget everything, then I look at 
old entries where I’m like, “Hugging is just 
nice. /We can really talk./He thinks I have 
beautiful eyes!”  Har har.  
SOME ROCKER CHICK 
Listening to music by Nico (“These Days”), the 
Strokes (“Reptilia”), the Beta Band (“Dry the 
Rain”), The Clash (“Spanish Bombs”.) While the 
Yeah Yeah Yeahs and their “Maps” echoes in my 
head. 
BEAUTIFUL HUNT 
You know what? Being his friend is better, 
though. Talking to him normally for once was 
really good today. Mocking each other, we can 
breathe; no fear of the other party breaking 
up with you, just normal. Besides, we both 
like “the thrill of the hunt”. 
 
59. DOWN THE HATCH 
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I’m probably going to kill myself in a week. 
NOONEY THREATS 
Have to go to a psychiatrist at some point. 
Since I’m so close to suicide. Party all the 
time. 
MEETINGS 
Nooney met with Dad and Johanna, my school 
person called, and Dad is now trying to spend 
more time with me, and I’m cutting more than 
ever. I think about suicide most of the time. 
DAD 
Saw “Hitchhiker’s Guide” again with him. 
Walked around, dissected a frog. And then he 
yelled at me for being morose. So, I’m hiding 
my cuts with a black sweater, and staying away 
from him the best I can. 
DISSECTION (A PROBABLE TROPE) 
Dissected a pig in biology. May be in like 
with Paul, but only because I have to. I don’t 
really talk to him, anyway. Anyway, he was in 
my dissection group, and we did the brain 
together, and he nudged his whole body into 
mine, and was like, Stop sticking the probe up 
the pig’s nose, and he liked my eye tattoo. 
He’s decent. Gorgeous, lovely hair, lips, 
eyes, perfect nose, plays drums, smart, clear 
skin, dates everything with a vagina and a 
decent face. Plus, it’s fun to whisper to my 
friends, “It’s Paul!”  But, I doubt the dating 
thing, simply because I don’t know him. 
FLIP SIDE 
Nothing came from the Garrett thing. Nothing 
should have. He’s pretty groaty, and I’m so 
obviously not good for any guy. 
RHUMES 
Had a cold in Virginia, and now I have another 
one. And I take vitamins, drink orange juice, 
and wash hands like a fiend. And still this 
happens.  
ZACK  
I think he may like me again, or something 
like it. In art he brings up old relationship 
stuff, we flirt constantly, and we’re talking 
like we did before we got together (like, 
right before he asked me out) and the way we 
did within the first few weeks we were dating.  
Maybe it’s still a flirtation device. 
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DRUM LESSONS 
My first one starts next week. I’m ambivalent. 
It’s good news, but I’m planning to kill 
myself, so what am I supposed to do? 
HOW TO USE EZ BLADES PROPERLY 
New ones make perfect cuts. Annie and Zack 
both kind of freak out at me during graphics 
for having the cuts, and Zack is like, “What 
would make it better? What are you missing 
from your life?” Ok, doesn’t that sound like 
he thinks it’s him?  
HE’S SO VAIN 
Maybe he just cares, maybe he gets some hero 
complex, and maybe it’s nothing. There’s 
nothing else to talk about, so I’m talking 
about him. 
THE VOID 
It’s that I don’t have a parental presence in 
my life. So I draw attention from guys. I must 
have one at all times so I feel like I’m worth 
something, and that I’m being taken care of. 
I’m one of those girls who needs a guy to make 
her life complete. I should be self-
sufficient. I’m too weak. 
WARPED CHICK 
I thought about having cancer. I think about 
it. Maybe I have a tumor. I almost want to 
have one, so there’s a reason to die, and so 
no one will feel bad.  
WHY? 
I’m bored, and nothing is getting better. 
Well, ok, some things are, but what gets 
better, always gets worse. Let’s think of the 
main areas: 
AREAS  
Family- Dad’s trying to be nice, Johanna is 
being two-faced, Laura is an attention-hogging 
child, and she can take it, Sofia is still 
alive. Ted’s half-dead.   
Hobbies- Dead 
Work- Haha, that’s funny. No job. 
Relationships- Who knows? 
Friends- I talk to them when I have to. 
Sports- Running three miles a night again. 
Homework- I do it. 
PANIC ATTACKS 
They’ve almost all gone away. When you don’t 
fear it, you don’t fear it. On the 28th I will 
try to do it. I’ll take the pills, and make it 
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all go away. What’s the point of living, 
anyway? You die, nothing else happens. And 
signs pop up everywhere, episodes on TV with 
suicides, Girl Interrupted playing in my head. 
I took a quiz on how I would die on the 
Internet, and it said “Suicide.” It’s so 
tragic, a perfectly healthy body, and a decent 
mind deciding to pop some pills. Well, I’m 
tired of waiting for things to get better.  
WHAT TO SAY? 
I intend to kill myself. Nothing more to say. 
Except: Will I have enough strength to do it? 
 
60.BLEAK 
Nooney made me promise I wouldn’t do anything 
on the 28th, like I had planned. I ended up 
panic attacking, and going to a dumb dance at 
the academy with two girls I barely like or 
know.  
DANCE 
They danced on the steps, and the girls didn’t 
even want to try to join them. We ended up 
talking and watching them. Then we walked 
around, sat on swings, and lay on blankets.  
THAT DAMN BOY 
He’s hanging out with a green-haired, four 
foot tall troll who likes the Dropkick Murphys 
and probably doesn’t know what she’s talking 
about.  And no, I’m not jealous at all. 
WATTA CATCH 
Ok, I don’t even remember liking him all that 
much, but now that that security is gone, I’m 
like, “Shit”.  The fact that he may be having 
sex with one (or all) these idiot bimbos is 
bugging the hell out of me. The green-haired 
troll (I knew I suspected her!) I mean, the 
conversations we had defiantly declined, and 
he is anything but hot when you take the hair 
off his fore head. And the fact that he once 
had a mullet (consciously) makes him less 
appealing. I think I’m pissed because he broke 
up with me. And because I was thinking of 
dumping him beforehand. It was not right for 
him to be distant from me. And the sad thing 
is that I’m going to get him back. I already 
know this.  
DOCTOR JONES 
 It’s a feeling; it’s a sign. Like I already 
know what’s going to happen. Like when I know 
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that Zack was not just a flirtation device. 
The thing is that he still fancies me, and 
can’t stand to think that I may not fancy him. 
Do I fancy him? No, not really. It’s the idea 
of him—those first few weeks. The fact is that 
we both need the action, and that he really 
doesn’t like kisses with tongues down his 
throat—and I’m probably the only chick who 
doesn’t do that. Plus, this beloved (ha, ha, 
hardly) troll was Garrett’s before she was 
slinking up to Zack.  
PATTERNS 
The world follows a pattern, just as history 
repeats itself. The cycle has already started 
again. I am getting over a cold, and have 
started to do 3 miles a night again. If I keep 
up the running at night then I will get him 
back.  Then I will be able to use him for what 
I need him for, and them I can break up with 
him. Because we’re getting back together. And 
I probably like him. For no reason. Besides 
the fact that I know him, and I want not one 
else but me to have him.   
SCARY, EH? 
Yeah, my mindset is weird right now… Hehehe. 
THIS WEEKEND 
Watched TV, attempted to do homework, baked 
muffins, and snickerdoodels, and urged, and 
walked, and listened to a lot of music.  
Working on perfection. 
 
60.5 MED-HEAD 
I’m on Prozac now. Joy. 
DR. KORN’S FUNHOUSE 
Went to psychiatrist yesterday. I missed the 
first two double periods in school. We drove 
to the office (Johanna, Dad, and myself) and 
went in, filled out forms, read magazines, and 
then The Appointment. 
DR. KORN 
An old guy with messy, thick white and gray 
hair. Tall, 60’s, glasses, and bright blue 
eyes. Messy teeth. Thin, and tanned. Wrinkles 
and crinkles in his face (crow’s feet) from 
smiling.   
PART ONE: PARENTS AND JULIA 
We walked in… I surrounded myself with 
pillows, and tried to make myself smaller. I 
answered questions about my mental heath and 
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suicidal thoughts. And my family. My parents 
call my depression “Moodiness and anger”.  
They talked about my mom and how I seem angry 
and moody, but not depressed. And how they 
never saw my unhappiness. 
PART DEUX: JULIA AND KORN 
When he made them leave, I was like, “Thank 
you” with big eyes. I showed him my scars and 
cuts, and told him my thoughts. He told me 
about his depression, divorces, and daughter.  
Then he was like, “I’ve got the cure for you: 
medication. You need to be on it.” I told him 
my fear of it, and how I never wanted it to 
“change my head”. He assured me that it was 
fine. We also talked about my horrid 
relationship with my parents.  He told me he 
would keep them for getting mad with me. After 
a while I was like, “Ok. Fine. Whatever.” 
PART THREE: SHOWDOWN—KORN VS. DAD 
They came back into the room, and Dr. Korn was 
like, “I’m going to be frank: Your daughter 
needs to go on antidepressants. Now. She has 
severe depression. Then he and dad started to 
fight, and yell at each other. Insulting each 
other’s intelligence, profession, each knowing 
more than the other. I just sort of sat there. 
Dr. Korn was pretty “unprofessional” though 
when he turned to me, and said, “I see now, 
Julia. This is what you were talking about 
with your dad getting angry...” It was 
uncomfortable, and in the end I was prescribed 
10 MG of Prozac a day for the next week.  
OH BOY 
So now I’m taking the medication, and it all 
feels the same. True, it’s only a half a 
tablet, and it takes a week…  
BIG EYES AND CONTACT 
So, Zack is big eyes, smiles, face touching, 
wrists open, shoving headphones up to my ears, 
mentioning relationship, watching me, glances, 
feet toward me, walking with me, and drumming. 
I told him I now like the drums and play the 
drums. Also, that I’m sick of dating guitar 
players, and want to date a drummer. Suddenly 
he is drumming all the time. I told him I like 
blue on him. Behold, he buys a blue sweatshirt 
and a blue sweater from the Gap. Signs, 
anyone? Or maybe it’s just him, but, I don’t 
know.    
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SCHOOL 
Ends in a week for me. Going to Bermuda for 
the week after (The Sunday, actually… Two days 
after.) So, exam changes and overloading work. 
Stressing small stuff…. Stressing.  
SUMMER LOVE 
I need a really god boyfriend this summer. A 
best one ever kind of deal. It’s weird—I know 
that Zack and I are going to get back together 
at some point, but could he be The One this 
summer? Or is a beautiful Psychology savvy in 
my class? A painting Pacassio love savant in 
my painting class? A boy in the library with 
almond green eyes and curly black hair… Or is 
it still that skinny, pale, lankster boy with 
golden wave-curls like mine, those light brown 
eyes, sneer-like smile (that brightens into a 
chipmunk smile when he’s really happy) who has 
the perfect everything for me? Who knows. 
 
61. I MISS YOU 
Second day of Prozac… It won’t work for 
another week. 
THE WAY THINGS WORK 
Ok. Here are the things… Suicidal thoughts? 
Yep. Panic attacks? Haven’t had one in a while 
(two days…) Daily depression? Only when I 
realize during the day that I’m scratching up 
my wrists. 
GET BACK 
May be “friends” with Alex again. Can tolerate 
him, anyway. He’s really touchy, grabby, 
feely, though. 
MALLING  
Went to the mall. Walked about for two hours. 
Saw people I know. Bought batteries at CVS, 
and peppermint breath spay at Vicki’s. Got 
eyed by people. Sweet. 
VICKI’S (OTHERWISE KNOWN AS “ODE TO 
UNDERWEAR”) 
I love that store… All things underwear are 
good. Plus, their make-up department is 
lovely… 
PRIMORDIAL SHIT 
Going to “Family Counseling” on Thursday. 
Shat. Shat of a cat. 
LOVE 
My new CDs that my drum teacher, Eric, gave to 
me. It is brilliance… I’m humming “Cissy 
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Strut” in Math, “Cold Sweat” in the field, and 
“All Along the Watchtower” the rest of the 
time.   
ZACK ATTACK 
Ok, a lovely little list of reasons why I 
think he may like me again: 
• Body language (We have open wrists, big 

eyes, hair and face touching, physical 
contact, feet pointed towards me, open 
legs, open arms, listening, eye contact, 
talking, open mouth, leaning in, etc…) 
Yeah. Body language. 

• Bringing up our relationship and stuff we 
did. 

• Trying to make me jealous. 
• Remembering things I’ve said. 
• Opening doors for me. 
• Walking me to the Annex (and this time he 

had no reason to go over.) 
• The fact that now when I’ve said I like 

drummers, he talks about drumming all the 
time. And “air drums”.  

• Taking my stuff, using it, playing with it, 
listening to it. Keeping it with him. 

• Showing me his art. 
• Teaching me how to do stuff “properly”. 
• Playing with my hair. 
• Sitting closer to me. 
• Constantly talking with me and bringing up 

relationship. Like me biting him, and the 
wall thing was discussed, and biting, blood 
sucking, the fact that he is talented at 
such things, but “doesn’t like to do them 
that much”.  Rather, “Not that into them.” 

• Buying blue Gap stuff after I’ve told him I 
like him in blue and that I like him in his 
bright blue Gap tee-shirt (which is MIA at 
the moment.) 

• Still paying attention to my boobs.  Cha-
Ching. 

• His mom mentioned something that I said, 
the “Grandma Alabama” thing… That means I’m 
talked about at home.  

• He was like; “Ferras called me and was like 
“If you pick me up from Portsmouth, I’ll do 
what ever you want’” I sort of was like 



 196

“Zack! No!” And must have made a fist, or a 
sign of pain, or something.  Then he 
quickly saved it, and said, “I was like, 
‘Um, no, that’s ok…”  

• We’re talking more. 
• Tries to make me laugh. (Foot and “Jaws” 

Hehe. Yes.) 
• Talks to me like we talked right before he 

asked me out… (Exact phrases, too. ”Julia, 
you are such a girl.”) 

• Notices little things. Like, “Julia, you’re 
wearing blue” or “You’re wearing Exeter 
flip flips.” Or, “What did you do?” Me: 
“What?!?” Him: “You look different… 
Something you did… What did you do?” (in 
regard to eye liner) Me: “What, does it 
look bad?!?!?!” Him, “No, no… Different… 
Cool. Me: “Does it look ok?” Zack: “Yeah, 
it looks good. Fine. It looks fine.” 

• Me: “My favorite color is electric blue” 
Zack: “I have a guitar that’s electric 
blue.” 

• Looks over at me a lot. With big eyes.  
• Cares about the cutting thing. 
• Me, “I don’t like the new Star Wars-es” 

Him, “Neither do I”.   (Have the same 
interests… Still…) 

• Runs up to me, and slams head phones up to 
my ear, holds them there, and then 
untangles them form my hair, but makes me 
listen to the song. It’s Weezer, and it’s 
some love balled. He watches me listen and 
dance with happy eyes and smiles...  

• If I say I like a certain song, he sings 
it. Over and over.  

• He was like, “So, you only can go on IM in 
Virginia?” Looked rather upset. (The only 
reason he would have mentioned this is 
because he wants to talk to me over the 
summer. Then, “Remember when you said, 
’This old guy was staring at my boobs!”?  
Well, I think a lot of other people were, 
too. They’re kind of noticeable. Even I, 
from time to time, have looked at them. 
Though, not as much as Annie.” 
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• He was like, “Oh yeah, I’m a total pimp, 
hunkster, stud. I mean, I landed you, 
right?” Me (giggly…) “Yeah… You did…” 

• I make him laugh. 
• He makes me laugh. 
• We both talk about the relationship so 

much; it’s almost like we’re still dating. 
AHHH. 

• We’ve both stopped working in Graphics. 
• Annie has started to say, “Julia is the 

female version of you.” And, like I’ve said 
before, Zack is a total narcissist… Self 
love, anyone? And he still says that we 
have the same hair. Constantly.  

• I know we’re getting back together. All 
signs point to it. Talking about him in the 
hall with Erin, and have his mom pop out of 
nowhere and start talking to me about the 
“Grandma Alabama” thing. Seeing the Beck 
CD, feeling him at the movies. 

WAYS TO LEAVE YOUR LOVER 
To think I actually thought I was over him for 
a few days… It’s so stupid to fancy him again. 
And to think he fancies me.  
CRAZY FIELD FUN 
So Zack walked me to the Annex, and we were 
talking, and being funny and weird… His friend 
Matt came up to him at one point, “Zack, I got 
cake all over my lightsaber.” Zack, “Um, 
that’s great, man.” Then I was like, “Man, you 
two will have an awesome band. With comments 
like, ‘Dude, I got cake all over my 
lightsaber.’ Imagine shows.” Zack, “I know. 
He’ll be like, ‘Zack, I’m drunk’ and I’ll be 
like, ‘Matt, shut up.’”  Then Jackie yelled, 
“Julia, is that you walking with your ex-
thing?” and he was like, “How does she know…?” 
Me: “I’m pretty sure everyone does… Plus, 
she’s in my French class, and you used to 
frolic in there.” Him, “I did?” Me: “Yeah… You 
were like, ‘Godamnit, Julia, why are you 
taking so long? Except I don’t think you said 
‘Godamnit’ ” Him: “Knowing me, I probably 
did.” Then Alex bounced up, and attempted to 
grab me. Zack and I were taking, and Zack kept 
on trying to ask, “So what—“ But then fucking 
Alex would fucking cut him fucking off. I was 
ready to fucking kill fucking Alex in the 
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fucking face. I said fuck a few times when 
Alex was like,” Julia you’re wearing boy 
shorts”, and I was like, “Fuck you if you 
don’t like them.” Then the white male comment, 
and more stuff like that, and on Monday he’ll 
probably hate me again, and I’m falling into 
that pit again, and I want to stop, but I 
can’t. So Zack started to complain about 
feeling as if he was going to faint, or fall 
over. I got rather worried… I was like, “Are 
you ok? Are you going to die?” (Wanting to 
touch him so badly… Earlier I sort of petted 
his hair… Which he didn’t comment to…) I 
didn’t notice Alex was trying to talk with me 
at the time, and finally Zack was like, “Alex, 
you realize no one is listening to you, 
right?” I sort of laughed, and looked at Zack, 
and he looked at me… Him: “I should go sign 
in… Paper…” Fa. La la. La. 
ANNEX INSANITY (OTHERWISE KNOWN AS “DÉJÀ VU”) 
Argh. Fuck. Ran in screaming, “My boyfriend’s 
back. Hey now, my boyfriend’s back” With 
clapping. And hugging. I am insane.  
RECORD PLAYER 
Dad bought a new record player. So my vinyl 
friends can be set free. We listened to some 
Blondie, Pink Floyd (who I don’t like very 
much…) Some guy with an album, “Song for Juli” 
Finally the Beegees and the rest of “Saturday 
Night Fever.” It’s good stuff. 
RYAN 
Talked to him for a first time in a while. I 
was walking home, and he stopped, turned 
around, walked over to me, saying,. “ Haven’t 
seen you in a while. How have you been?” I 
told him everything, like I always do, and he 
was like cool. He’s been ok…. This year was 
better for him. It was a good talk, I suppose. 
PILLS, PILLS, PILLS 
I have to take them at similar times in the 
day…. So my normal weekend sleeping patterns 
(which are quite irregular) have to be 
modified.  
TALKS  
“A gentleman never talks about his love life.” 
“Well, you’re going to start talking about it 
right now to me!” (A better response, “Well, 
you aren’t a gentleman.”) Déjà vu, anyone? 
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EXPERIENCE (“I BET YOU PROBABLY CARE IF YOU 
DIE A VIRGIN”) 
“What did you do with that girl?” Even now he 
still asks about this.  
WEDDING 
Annie invited me to her uncle’s wedding as her 
lesbian date. To freak out everyone. Tra-la-
la. 
SCHOOL 
Ok, here we go. English is shit; Biology is 
fun times. French is a bunch of final oral 
stuff that should suck.  Math is new stuff 
that is rather confusing, but I don’t care… I 
probably know how to do it. Graphics is over, 
and is basically flirtation device time. 
History is protest and the swinging 60’s. 
Advanced drawing and painting is just my final 
project getting over with… White on black 
paper. Oh, cool. In all, freaking out about 
exams while maintaining a very chill, manic 
exterior. 
NEWS 
Seniors graduate Sunday. I’ll be a junior on 
Monday. Whoo. 
THINKING 
“You know, we could just take our shirts off”. 
Funny how he was always trying to get me shirt 
off, or I’d look down, and it would be pulled 
up to show my bra, and I wouldn’t even notice 
it. Or how he was so fond of trying to get our 
chests to touch. “Not that into that sort of 
thing” my ass. Plus, he let me bite him… And 
he keeps on mentioning it too. And he bit me, 
kissed me, and definitely had his hand between 
my legs at two points… Hands in pockets, arms 
around each other. Yeah, I’m getting him back.   
DRUMMING 
Have been practicing a lot. I actually like 
it, which is rather weird for me. I tend to 
hate to do stuff. I guess it’s the fact that I 
may be in a band, or that my beautiful boy 
will love me if I’m in a band, or in his band, 
who ever he is, whatever he is, wherever. The 
boy who is supposed to make me see love… Or 
something like it. And I wonder if I’ve met 
him already…  
SIGNS (CROP CIRCLES AIN’T GOT NOTHING ON ME)  
Yeah, ok, “The Lover” was just playing. 
Patterns and signs, people. 
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62.  SUMMERTIME 
Back from Bermuda. Bored for another week. 
SUMMER 
Finished all my exams in two days, and said 
good byes to all of my friends and classes. 
Then headed off to Bermuda. My summer looks 
like this—One week of boredom (this week), 
then five weeks of summer program Exeter 
school of nonsense-I’m-Julia-and-I’m-taking- 
psychology-and-painting. Then it’s a week of 
boredom (maybe—if we don’t go to Virginia 
first.) then Virginia for two weeks, then a 
little time of boredom, then school.  
IDEA 
I’ll ask dad to take me to Boston! We’ll walk 
around and eat Chinese food, and go to the 
Coup and I’ll drag him into Oona’s for weird 
shirts. North end to look around, and China 
town past the chickens and moon cakes.  
ALL THE LOVE SONGS NEVER PREPARED ME FOR THIS 
It was hard, I guess, to say good-bye to 
graphics. The let-go there was tough. He 
talked to me all the rest of class after the 
exam. We really spent the whole class spinning 
around each other, and talking and laughing, 
and being weird. But then, afterward, we just 
walked away with Annie, and she was like, “Bye 
Julia”. He didn’t say anything, and walked off 
with his sister...  And I walked away with a 
smile glued to my face, clutching my art 
papers, whispering, “It’s all right. He has 
nothing on me”.   
BERMUDA CRUISE 
It still feels like I’m the ship. The bumpy, 
floaty feeling when the ship goes over waves. 
I can feel it when I’m sitting still, or lying 
down, going to the bathroom, or taking a 
shower.  
THE SHIP 
I was in a room with Dad, Johanna, Laura, and 
Sofia. I slept on a bed that came off the 
wall, and it shook, and you could feel the 
waves and the boat moving. The boat had eleven 
stories, and we were on the third floor. Our 
room was small, and we got a few channels on 
the TV.  Everyone smoked, and drank, and there 
were lots of old people. IT smelled like 
cleaner and fried food. Mirrors everywhere. 
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Our room had a wall like the shag and snog—one 
wall of mirror. A trick they use to make you 
believe the room is bigger than it really is.   
CRUISING 
The boat moves, but you don’t notice it until 
you wake up in the middle of the ocean. The 
two days that were spent in the middle of the 
ocean are the worst. But, I found that going 
up to the top deck, and sitting in a sun 
chair, reading, and listening to my little 
player helped.  
TEENAGE IDIOTS 
The teen group on the boat was stupid. 
Teenagers are a bunch of idiots if you come in 
late. Plus, Laura was glued to my side. Now 
I’m afraid about summer school. I probably 
won’t make any friends, and I’ll be alienated 
and bored. 
TEEN GROUP SUM UP 
Met Steve, who was 16, dull, and thought I was 
amusing. I asked Steve a lot about Steve, yet 
he didn’t know how to ask me any questions. 
Stupid, boring, dull Steve. Kind of like the 
teen group. It probably would have been better 
had we gone to the Jacuzzi with the cooler 
kids instead of watching the show with Steve 
and the group heads... Who cares? The teen 
group was stupid.  
SHOW BOAT 
The entertainment on the boat was really 
decent. They had a dance group that did 
Broadway stuff, an acrobat who was a little 
crazy (“I like you!” in a funky Italian 
accent) and a comedian who was mono-toned and 
very dry.    
BERMUDA 
In Bermuda the water is turquoise and 
aquamarine, and everyone carries a 
Trimingham’s bag (it’s a big department store 
chain exclusively on the island). Instead of 
seagulls they have “longtails” which are like 
doves and seagulls combined. Everyone rides a 
vespa, or a small European car, and there a 
children with school uniforms on, and 
businessmen in blazers, work shirts, long 
socks, Bermuda shorts, and loafers. Big, pink 
buses take you anywhere you want to go on the 
island, and the music there is like rap and 
Rasta, and tropical R&B. The flowers are the 
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size of hands, and are open and mostly bright 
pink or yellow, and sometimes white. The 
houses are small, and have white roofs, and 
are white, and pink, and blue, and green, and 
yellow, and red, and purple, and orange. The 
sand is white or pink (depending on the beach) 
and there are shops everywhere.  
WHAT WE DID ON THE ISLAND: 
Day One—Got off the boat, the ship’s 
photographers took a million pictures, and we 
walked up to a half completed church, and then 
to Tobacco Bay. We stayed at the beach for 
four hours, and it was lovely. Just lying in 
the sun, swimming in the warmest bath water 
imaginable, seeing fish and chasing them with 
snorkels, reading, and looking at beautiful 
boys with golden shoulders jumping off tiny 
cliffs into the water.  
 Walked around shops after lunch and until 
dinner.  
Day Two—Bermuda burnt me badly. Bought bus 
passes and went to the aquarium and zoo. 
Walked around crystal caves, and saw fish in 
the ocean water.   
Day Three-Rode the pink bus everywhere. Went 
to Hamilton and around St. George. Saw 
glassblowers, and rum cake makers.  Took a 
ship around the various islands, and took 
artsy pictures with gardens, and old movie 
star glasses, and lizards, and broken down 
monuments. Window shopped in Trimington’s, and 
ate crackers while watching a cruise take 
off... 
APRES 
Now everyone is asking me if I enjoyed it, and 
didn’t I have fun, and wasn’t it memorable, 
and didn’t it stick out in my memory, and 
didn’t I want to stay. The whole time I wanted 
to go back home. Sleep in my own bed, run, 
scream, watch my own TV, I even thought about 
calling Zack, who I now I am going to make 
myself get over. He’s obviously over me, so 
why stick with it?  
BOYFRIEND 
I need a pouncable boy who knows me, and who I 
don’t have to tell all my problems to, because 
he makes me forget them, and he’d be ok with 
just kissing, or hugging me, and knowing 
exactly what I mean, and being about to talk 
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with his eyes, but also being able to talk 
with me, and be really smart. Oh yeah, and if 
he was cute. Ok, he has to be attractive. He 
can’t have problems, and we need to like the 
same kind of music.  
WHAT A WORLD 
Sadly I’ve just described Zack. Bloody hell.  
SKIN 
I’m peeling now. It feels like every time I 
change in some way, I get burnt. Like I’m 
shedding my skin, and taking off the old part 
of me, and letting the new part live. The 
summer before ninth grade I was burnt badly in 
Cape Cod. I peeled. I changed between eighth 
grade and ninth grade. Now, after tenth grade, 
I’m peeling again. I’m changing again.   
TODAY, TODAY 
Today I got up around 10:30, ate, watched TV, 
showered, read, wrote a bit, read some more, 
ran three miles while listening to Chicago, 
showered, ate a tuna fish melt on a 60 calorie 
pita, read some more, watched more TV, thought 
about friends, listened to music. Dad’s 
assistant person is coming for dinner tonight. 
I hope she’s nice, or amusing, or something. I 
also hope she is fat, because I’m in a mindset 
right now where fat people are jolly, and I 
also feel that I need to be skinner than 
someone. But, I bet she’ll be nice. Hopefully.  
THE INTERN 
She’s a lesbian! She’s a real, live lessie! 
She’s around 25, looks older than that, and 
wore no make-up, had short hair, and had a 
less-than shape fitting dress on. I know for a 
fact that she’s a lessie (which is absolutely 
fine) because she was like, “Yeah, I dated a 
girl who worked in the kitchen here”.) She was 
really into the equal treatment of staff, and 
kept on asking us if we knew the people who 
worked in custodial and the kitchens and 
stuff. She likes animals… Obsessively so. She 
was pretty nice, and very into getting me to 
read feminist books. She writes, she’s a 
writer, and works at a school in Iowa, or 
something. It’s a “poor school” (her words), 
and the students and teachers have to clean up 
their own messes, and take care of the animals 
on campus.  I don’t think I would like this 
school.  
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REST OF THE DAY 
Baked brownies, watched TV. Talked to Grammy 
and Grandpa. We’re going to Virginia from the 
6th to the 20th of August. Excellent. Grammy 
also wants to go to the museum of modern art 
with me, and go to the Metropolitan museum, so 
that’s really good. 
 
63. THE BACK OF LOVE 
I have a doctor’s appointment in a little 
while (10:45.) Ick. 
WEIGH IN 
I hate getting weighed. Hate it. Plus, I 
gained weight on the dumb cruise. There’s 
nothing like getting weighed to depress me 
further. I bet I’m 160. Or worse.  
BEACHED WHALE 
I’m such a fat lard. I bet I’ll break the 
scale.   
TB TEST 
I have to get one. Oh well. I’ve done worse to 
myself. I may cut myself beforehand just to 
prove that the cut I do to myself is worse.   
PEOPLE I NEED TO CALL (YES, THERE’S A LIST) 
Katiedid, Jill, Erin, Nicimo, Adrienne, Jamie, 
Kara, Maggie, Wyatt, Mike (maybe), Seph (?).   
MY SUMMER (NOTES) 
OK, so I have this week of boredom, then five 
weeks of summer school (starting the first. 
Maybe.) Then on the sixth I go to Virginia for 
two weeks (until the 20th.) Then it’s a week of 
boredom, and then school starts.  
GIRL AT THE ROCK SHOW 
Cha-Ching! Zack’s show is at the end of the 
summer… That will be amusing. I imagine myself 
waltzing up to him, or him coming over to me, 
and me going, “That was slam-bam fantastic. 
You were excellent!” If I’m even allowed to 
go… 
DOCTOR DOCTOR 
Turns out my appointment was at 1:45. Go 
figure. 
APPOINTMENT 
Got three shots. A TB test, blood test, and a 
meningitis vaccine. Joy. Also got measured and 
weighed. Weight: 151. Height: 5’6.   May have 
a thyroid problem. My have to take a ten day 
medication to regulate my 15 day period. It’s 
because I’m unbalanced hormonally. Go figure.  
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I’m worried it might make me less feminine, or 
change me, though. I like being super 
feminine, and having that great “Attractive 
the week before a period thing” all the time.  
The doctor was excellent. 
SHOTS 
Had to hold onto Johanna, but was laughing 
hysterically the whole time. Rather weird.   
DRUMS 
I have good rhythm, says Eric. Cool. 
 
64. FORESHADOW 
Thinking of joining an online writing group. 
One writes a novel. 
PHONE TALK 
Talked to Terrence for an hour last night. 
Good for my self esteem… He was like, “You’re 
the most gorgeous girl in this hemisphere.” 
He’s so weird, though. Oy vey. He told me that 
I was much better looking than Zack, though. 
In fact, he was like, “Zack is ugly. You were 
too hot for him.” I wish I felt that way. 
THERAPY 
Nooney says I seem better.  That’s good, isn’t 
it? Do I feel better? I don’t even know.   
THUNDERSTROMS  
Walked home in lighting and rain. It was like 
being baptized and reborn into rain again. 
Great. I’m changing all over again—my skin is 
coming off, and I’m transforming in the rain.  
EXTREMITIES 
My left arm hurts from where I got three 
needles stuck in for various vaccines and 
tests. You can see the holes. Some are 
bleeding. Joy.   
THREE NEEDLE ROCK 
Ted made me a CD. He came by last night, and 
had dinner with us. The CD has The Cars, David 
Bowie, The Clash, The White Stripes, The 
Doors, and The Pixies on it. Cha Ching.  
DISC LOVE 
He’s bringing me more… I feel slightly like an 
addict… 
FREAK OUT 
I found that I am hardly over Zack. I was 
reading Gill’s online journal, and she was 
like, “Zack, Eric, Mike, and I all hung out.” 
“Zack and I danced on the beach with Britt and 
Andy.” “Zack and (random guy. Andy?)  were 
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making out. There are pics.” When I saw the 
last one I started to cry. Big, dry, choking 
sobs. I feel out of  the chair, onto the 
floor, and clutched my head in my hands, 
moaning. Then I got up, and looked further 
into her journal. It turns out she was talking 
about Zack Winn, who is not my Zack.  I 
cheered, and felt thankful, and had this whole 
display of relief. Sadly, this brings up the 
fact that I’m still totally attached, and 
that’s bad.  
APPLE PEELS 
Peeled dad’s back for him last night, and 
talked about cancer (and mom…. Which was 
weird.) We danced around, read about thyroid 
conditions, and he played drums with me 
afterward whole listening to The Cars. Helped 
me do dishes, too. Which was nice.  
THYROIDS 
Don’t have a thyroid problem… The blood test 
came back. I’m not anemic, either. So, I could 
do the ten days of hormonal balancing. I don’t 
want to, though…. Is that bad?   
REENTRY 
Just wrote what actually happened the day of 
the chemical spill. The day where (I feel) 
Zack and I started to fall apart. I need a new 
boyfriend.  
IT’S NOT THE RIBBONS IN YOUR HAIR 
May be obsessed with The Cars. And “Muddy 
Sneakers” Ice Cream.  
THE CARS  
Excellent to drum to. I intend to be a Shasta 
Rasta ultra cool drummer chick.   
RUNAWAY 
Ran three miles to Chicago again. I must keep 
this up.    
FUCK 
I write better when I’m depressed. I’m feeling 
better now, but fuck. Fuck. This means I’m 
going to write shitilly. Seriously—I looked 
back on old entries when I was at my lowest. 
Now that I’m feeling a bit higher, I can’t 
write. At all. Fuck Fuck Fuck.  
PAGE 26 
When I first met Zack. On 104 I’ll get him 
back in some way, or I’ll get a new one. I 
hope I meet a boyfriend at summer school. I 
knew I would meet one in the middle of the 
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year, and I can feel it now. I need a 
boyfriend.  
BOOK 
I need to start reading like a fiend again. I 
miss reading obsessively. I need to read “Born 
Confused” again, too. Just to be cool. 
 
65. SNAKE 
Feeling new and different. Weird, too. 
FRESH START 
After watching America’s Next Top Model, 
sleeping until after 12:00, and taking a 
shower, I’ve realized that I need to transform 
again.  
SHEDDING SKIN 
I’ve decided to get back to being 120 pounds 
again. I hope I can do it. It means loosing 30 
pounds.   
FAT LARD 
So, I’m running three miles a day, and doing 
ab exercises. A guaranteed flatter stomach 
(not that my stomach isn’t already flat. It is 
flat. But it’s better toned, and it’s 
maintenance, and pound loosing that I’m 
worried about…) in 21 days.  
BREAD AND WATER 
I’ve also decided to put myself on a stricter 
diet. Thing. I get to eat a piece of whole 
wheat bread for one of my meals, a normal meal 
(like pizza, or a tuna melt, or something 
along those lines) and then a normal dinner. 
When it’s back to the dining hall, I’m going 
to have to really maintain this. That means 
dinner is going to be harder. Perhaps a strict 
simple sandwich every night. 
GOOD LORD, BRANDON FLOWERS IS BEAUTIFUL 
Listening to the radio, “Mr. Brightside” just 
came on. Baby-sitting Sofia tonight… Getting 
paid, which is good…  
LOST LONELY LOVELY 
Maggie mailed me today, and she sounds 
incredibly sad and alone.  I need to call her 
soon. 
 
66. LONG, LONG, LONG 
Happiness is months behind me. I think I feel 
obligated to feel upset. 
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TEARS 
My eyes burn. I want to cry so badly, but I 
can’t. 
SHE’S A BRICK 
Nothing has happened. I can’t even get horny 
anymore for fear that I might think about 
stuff I’ve done with him. 
HEART SHAPED BOX 
I don’t even know what to think anymore.   
I’M OVER YOU, I’M OVER YOU 
I hate that I have to start all over; hate 
that I lost all that time over something that 
I liked the idea of.  
HATE YOU 
I hate myself.  
PHONE CALLS 
Talked to Christy. Was upbeat and chipper for 
her in the 93 minutes we talked. Talked to 
Maggie. Was strong for her, and told her how 
important she is to me. I love her, I do, but 
the fact is that everything, especially 
friendships, feel so forced. I don’t really 
want to talk to anyone. But I know that later 
I will, so I have to keep up these things.  
MUSIC, MAN 
Went downtown to the music store with Laura to 
get “Fever to Tell”… ‘Lo and behold they 
didn’t have it. Go figure. They didn’t even 
have The Strokes there. In short, I was pissed 
off. 
SUMMER PROGRAM. THING. 
Tomorrow I register. Joy. I’ll go over with 
Dad, or something.  
HAPPY BIRTHDAY MR. PRESIDENT 
My dad’s birthday yesterday. He turned 48. I 
made him a card (with a bottomless pit on the 
back of it and a black sheep with fancy 
writing and a comment about how much coffee he 
drinks.) I gave him a Led Zeppelin CD (the one 
with “Stairway to Heaven” on it… “That’s the 
best one”) and he drooled over it. He was 
thrilled. I’m glad he liked it. 
SONGS 
Listening to “Karma Police”, and it’s going to 
make me cry. 
OF THE PLACES I’VE BEEN AND THE PEOPLE I’VE 
MET (OTHERWISE KNOWN AS “I LOVED YOU MORE”) 
Thinking of Nate for some strange reason. His 
“I’ll, like, kiss you”s and all the times I 
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had to tell him to wash off his yogurt-covered 
lips, being his fairy godmother, giving him 
head massages, seeing goats together, him 
singing “I Believe in a Thing Called Love”, 
the fact I still have his CD. I adored that 
boy. I still do… The weirdo. 
ABDOMEN 
I’m doing ab exercises with Laura every night. 
Exciting.      
LITANY 
Made a strawberry shortcake for Dad’s 
birthday. Mom used to do that for my dad. 
Strange that she still loved him even after 
she divorced him. It feels like poison being 
injected into my heart when I think about it. 
I SHOULDN’T BE THINKING ABOUT THIS AT DINNER 
Tonight I thought about the day my mom died, 
and the few weeks right beforehand. That time 
when we were driving down the highway, and the 
sun was setting (all white and yellow and pink 
and blue) telling my dad about hr latest 
seizure, and then to the night when we ate 
dinner at home-- Listening to the woman who 
sings “Strumming my pain with her fingers, 
singing my life with his words…” Wanting to 
stave myself, and go into my room, and lock 
the door. Knowing that I would never be able 
to sleep in my real bed again. That night I 
choked myself with tears, and clutched onto my 
bats and bears. My pain engulfs be, and in the 
end I’m all alone.    
LOVERBOY (THE PRISON OF ROSES CHOKED SLEEPING 
BEAUTY, YOU KNOW) 
The reason why I’m so promiscuous is because 
I’m trying to fill a void. Feeling wanted is 
one of the most important things to me. It all 
comes down to me feeling ten years old all the 
time, feeling like I’m nothing, and powerless. 
Then this “love” and “like” that I feel is new 
and old at the same time. It’s glorious, and I 
want it so badly all the time. I need it. I 
crave it.  
PROZAC THAT’S NOT WORKING 
It makes my leg bounce, and fails to make me 
forget. I’m kind of glad it’s not working. 
DREAMS 
Dreamt that I lowered myself into a cave with 
a male companion of mine (dark hair. Very 
cute) We found the ruins, or an old tomb, or 
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something along those lines. Suddenly I was 
running into one of the rooms, and he tried to 
stop me... It was cavey, but also bright. Like 
a bath house. There was a mirror on the wall, 
and I saw my face was painted white. I ran 
into a room filled with steam and it was 
yellow and red walled. The floor had stone on 
it. There were solders made of stone, and they 
were moving. They had snow on their faces, and 
it was melting into the steam, which turned 
into the pool of water on the floor. I asked 
one of the guardians if I could bathe in the 
water. I started to wash the white mask off my 
face. Then female guardians started to wash my 
hair and my body. The boy didn’t want them to 
touch him (he was afraid, and he didn’t want 
them to touch me, either.) Afterward I 
transformed into a greater being (because of 
the water.) The dream before that one had been 
of the boy and a different companion with him. 
I was watching. The second dream I had (the 
one with the white mask and me) had come 
before this one, but I had that one after I 
had had the one were I was just observing.    
In this dream the boy seemed intent on washing 
himself in the steam stream, and looked like a 
warrior as the guardians washed off his war-
painted face. 
 
67. PINK BULLETS 
Just got back from summer school’s 
registration. Freaking out. 
CUTE BOYS (OTHERWISE KNOWN AS “SYNTHESIZER 
SOLO: ‘OH HONEY, I’M FROM NEW YAWWWK’”) 
Met AJ from New York. Cute guy going into 
junior year (like me!) Then there was Preppy 
Pink Shirt Boy, and two dark artists. One 
gorgeous rocker boy who stared at me. Cha 
Ching.  
SMILE PRETTY 
Smiled at people. When I caught this girl’s 
eye, we both smiled, and I said “Hi”. I’m 
trying to be friendly and make friends. I hope 
it works.  
CATERPILLERS 
Good lord, I need to tweeze my eyebrows. 
EXETER SUMMER SCHOOL 
I’m in, aren’t I? I’m about to go to dinner… 
It’s so weird that I’m actually going here.  
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MAPS 
Dad still needs to show me the school. Shat. 
Shat of a cat.  
SCHEDULES  
• I have Psychology from 8:30 to 9:20 Monday, 

Tuesday, Thursday, and Friday. On Wednesday 
I have it 8:30 to 10:00. 

• I have Painting from 11:10 to 12:55 Monday 
and Friday, and on Wednesday I have it 
10:05 to 11:35.   

• Whooo… 
THE MAN WHO SOLD THE WORLD 
Just realized that that’s a David Bowie song. 
I know it from Nirvana’s version.  But, no, 
it’s David Bowie. Exciting.  
MEET ME, BABY 
Wyatt wants to see me before he heads off to 
college. I’m to tell my parents I’m “giving 
blood” if they won’t let me go… I want to see 
him, I do. But it’s also kind of weird and 
stuff. I mean, we’re close, and he’s leaving. 
Weird that we’re so close, too. Since we don’t 
see each other all that much… 
FROCK 
Have to start going to the dining hall again. 
Pissed off, to say in the least. Despise the 
dining hall with a fiery passion. You have no 
idea.   
MY GOODIES 
You can see my black bra right through my 
bright orange polo. I love it. 
MALE MAN 
Mailed Seph for the first time in almost a 
year. Scary thought. I forget about him, 
sometimes. It’s weird, looking back on all my 
boyfriends. I just thought (remembered) Nick a 
few days ago.  
CATHERINE CHESTER 
Called me last night. I’ve called her back 
three times. Pissy. I’m vexed with her, still, 
but I also need a friend at summer school.  
BOSTON 
One perk to summer school—we go to Boston on 
day trips. Un-chaperoned day trips. Do I hear 
a “cha-ching”? 
BOYS (COME HITHER) 
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I want a cute, beautiful, smart, nice 
boyfriend. I want lots of boy friends (guy 
friends), too... 
LITTLE LOVELIES 
I want friends, too. I want lots of friends. 
Who love me. I have to start acting like 
Torey. 
 
68. SWEET BUTT CLUB 
One week of Summer School. Past by already. 
SHAT. SO MUCH TO SAY 
Good friends, good times. We’re all pretty 
tight. Four weeks left. Hopefully we won’t eat 
each other by then.  
ROCK SHOW 
Last night was the rock concert, and we danced 
and screamed. Head banging insanity. Wild 
night. Bought stuff. Jay hotness. Talked with 
Slick Willy, one of the three bands. The best. 
They had the hottest bassist ever, Jay. A sex 
beast who was lovely. They signed my shirt. 
Except for the drummer. Because he was a butt. 
One of the band guys snapped my bra. Hot.  
WALMART SHOPERS  
Walmart trip yesterday. It was awesome. Cart 
riding, shoe trying, snack buying, CD taking, 
wild crazy fun. Tali, Lynn, Sarah (?) and 
myself. Good times.   
FROCKED FIELD DAY 
Field Day today. Sucked for the most part. 
Lots of activity. Had to wear tie-dyed shirt. 
Blah. 
PARIS SMOKER 
Met Mar, from Paris. Mar smokes, and wanted a 
safe place to do it with her friends. So I 
showed her the woods. I told her I smoked and 
did drugs (as I usually tell people. For shock 
value.)  Mar is so beautiful cute, and I 
couldn’t let her get caught. Besides, she 
brought a cigarette for me. I left her in the 
woods with her friend, though, because I 
didn’t want to stick around.  Fun stuff. 
“THE BOY” 
Evan is our group Boy Bitch. Lynn and I told 
him to come sit with us (he was alone at a 
table) and we’ve been hanging out with him 
since. Has two moms. Interesting child, and 
likes my music. Thank God. 



 213

FRIENDLY NEIGHBORS 
Close Friends: Lynn (New York), Allison 
(Minnesota) , Laura (Germany), Evan 
(California), Tali(San Francisco), Jen (Is 
that even her name? New Jersey) Whoot. 
FRIENDLY JULIA 
I was incredibly outgoing the first few days. 
I said “Hi” to everyone, sat in people’s laps, 
melted in mouths, was the epitome nice girl, 
awesome chikka, “I have some, do you want 
some?” Girl. Now that I’m comfortable, I can 
just chill, and relax.  
AQUA TEENS 
Watched Aqua Teen Hunger Force on the lawn on 
Lynn’s laptop today. After brunch and before 
Walgreens. Good stuff.  
LIBRARY 
Frolicked with Evan every where. Wanted to 
kiss him, hold him, hormones ragging inside of 
me, I swear I can feel them crawling under my 
skin.  Cold Light, Hot Night business.   
“I’M GAGE” 
Lynn’s in love with Gage, a tall, floppy 
haired, Maine Man. One word: LOBSTAS. 
EIGHT TO NINE 
I hang out at school from eight in the morning 
until nine at night. And that’s just weekdays.   
BOYS (OTHERWISE KNOWN AS “THE MANY”) 
Jeremy: From Paris. BEAUTIFUL BOY. Whom I 
actually talk with. Somewhat. I may love him. 
Dark hair and eyes. Tan skin. So lovely. Heart 
Flutter. We talk in painting and on the bus to 
Walmart. LOVE. I want him most of all.  
AJ: Talk to him quite a little bit. More than 
Allison, who fancies him beaucoup (gotta 
practice for Jeremy) Cute enough. 
Evan: Ish. He has braces. Icky. But, easy 
access. 
Aaron: Not really. In my painting class. 
Skateboards. Is cute. Whoo. 
Martin: From South Africa. Cool. Lovely. 
Blonde boy. So fine. It’s almost hard to 
believe such an Adonis is walking about. 
 PSYCHOLOGY 
Other South African boy is in my class. Met 
one of my dad’s old students, Sophia, who is a 
proctor for the class. I like her. She’s 
spunky. Mr. Witherspoon is delightful, 
wondrous, and a “big, cuddly, burly bear.” 
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Alice is a Seattle Anti-Social. Friendly 
Freaky. Lots of African Americans in my class, 
which is cool. “Sev”, who is French, and 
“Blonde Idiot”, who should SHUT THE FUCK UP. 
(Can we tell I no likey blonde girl?) The 
class is reasonably good, however. Strange, 
but good. 
PAINTING 
Did I mention Jeremy is GORGEOUS? He is. Truly 
is. He is a one canvas away from me. I love 
it. The class is decent. The intern is not. 
The guy (teacher) is just doing his job. The 
people all suck, but are very nice. The girl 
next to me is decent, and she knows my name. 
She’s pretty, and popular, and gets along with 
everyone, and I have no idea what her name is. 
Yes.  Painted bottles and a pepper, and some 
fan. In brunt umber and white. Looks good.  
POLAR BEAR ME 
Tomorrow is the Polar Bear Swim. Cha-Ching. We 
dive into the freezing cold Atlantic. Whoot. 
YEAH YEAH YEAH 
Bought Fever to Tell with Lynn. Obsessed with 
“Pin”. Wouldn’t you know, “Things are feeling 
thin? Well I know I know, I know, I lost my 
seat again, I’ll go, I’ll go”? 
VENDETTA 
Lynn no longer likes Tali and Jen (Name? Fla.) 
She thinks them annoying, immature, and pissy 
offy. I agree.  
TIMES 
We all meet at 1:00 for lunch, and 5:45 for 
diner.  Fabulous. 
WALGREENS 
Walked there twice in the past week. Once with 
Alice, AJ, and Allison. Today I went with 
Allison, Lynn, Laura, and Tali. We bought Ex-
lax. It was a party. We even took a picture. 
Hot stuff.  
PARTY BOY 
Lynn and I are getting really close. She’s 
just so good with that sort of thing. Like an 
Avery Torey Love. I love it. She’s wonderful.  
We Party Boy EVERYTHING. Grab each other. Hug, 
run, kiss, love, grab each other’s boobs and 
butt. It’s all so good. 
LAST NIGHT 
Band members wanted top sleep with us, Lynn 
got her expensive Seven Jeans signed, head 
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banged, danced and sang. Saw Mikey, and 
screamed. I think he’ll tell Zack about me 
being there, and the fact that I know he 
thinks I’m doable makes me happy. I hate that 
I’m like, “I hope he tells Zack about me”. I 
should get over that.   
 RIVER JUMPERS 
Sarah and I jumped off the bridge, and into 
the Exeter River after Volleyball practice. It 
was AWESOME. Slimy, seaweedy, buggy, dirty, 
sketchy, but awesome. 
VOLLEY BALL 
It’s something to do. Leave me alone. 
PARIS BOY 
Can’t get over how gorgeous Jeremy is. 
Goodness, he is lovely. Attractive. Really 
attractive. And friendly. And smart. I want 
him. 
 
69. SCARSDALE 
Hell on earth. My medication has stopped 
working, or something. 
SUCICIDAL TENDENCIES 
I feel like killing myself again. Not good. 
The feeling that UI would have after being 
thrown into oncoming traffic is comforting me.  
CUT RIGHT IN 
Cut myself. The Prozac isn’t working.  
DREAMS  
Dreamt about Zack last night. He was in a car 
with Kyle, and Zack’s hair was short, and he 
looked all geeky (the chipmunk smile) and he 
told me that I should call him. Suddenly the 
world was bright again. Then I woke up. Fuck. 
DRUMS 
Practiced with Lynn yesterday and today. Fun 
stuff. 
THAT BOY IS MINE 
AJ will be mine. He always says “hey”, and is 
delightful. I just need to hang out with him, 
or something. 
NO NEED 
Never mind. I don’t need anyone. I’ll end up 
unhappy and alone. 
PHONE SERVICE 
Talked to Wyatt this afternoon. He’s building 
a hobbit-hole.  I’ll probably end up marrying 
Wyatt. Joy. 



 216

DAD ISSUES 
He’s been a jerk, and just made me cry. To 
think that I could ever feel better. 
SLEEPING PILLS 
I’m back to where I’m seriously thinking of 
taking them. Good for me. 
Y CONTROL  
Learned how to play some of the drum part to 
“Maps”. Excellent.  
PRETTY GIRL 
Why does no one like me anymore? Why did 
anyone ever break up with me? Am I not pretty 
anymore? Was I ever? Did everyone lie to me? 
I’m ugly ugly ugly, and no one wants me, and 
no one loves me.  
TEST 
Psychology test tomorrow morning. I’m freaking 
out, and I have no idea how I’m going to do it 
all. The vocab is excruciating, and I made a 
study guide for people in my class. Yet, I 
don’t know what to do. I’ll study and hope 
it’s all ok. 
CRY 
Cried for the first time since Zack broke up 
with me. I need a new boyfriend. Why will no 
one rescue me? Why doesn’t anyone love me? Why 
is it so hopeless and difficult? I can’t think 
anymore. I’m going to overflow. 
 
70. STRAWBERRY ICE CREAM AND RAINBOW SPINKILES 
I need to get the meds upped. Or something. 
NAPS 
Have you ever noticed that when you go to 
sleep during the day and don’t dream, it’s 
like being dead?  Being exhausted from Polar 
Bear this morning, I collapsed into bed after 
Psychology, and woke up at 12:30. It’s weird 
to know you’re alive.  
PRETTY BOY 
Talked to Terrence from Psychology. It turns 
out he’s a freshmen in college who is going to 
Bowdoin, and he comes from Washington D.C., 
and he wants to be a brain surgeon. Coolness. 
DRUM LOVE, LOVE DRUM 
Practiced for a really long time last night 
with Lynn. Fun stuff. 
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GIRLIE NONESENSE 
I have such a girl crush on my friend Laura 
(the German one).  She’s just so lovely in so 
many ways. 
PARTY BOY 
One of the dining hall guys, Steve, asked me 
to come to his party next Friday night. I was 
like, “Um, my parents probably won’t let me” 
(which is true, but also Steve is the sketchy-
looking and acting one, and I don’t like him 
very much. He’s scrawny and small, and weird 
looking. I’m sure if I got to know him better, 
he would be nice, but as of right now I don’t 
want to get to know him better, and I 
definitely don’t want to go to his party.) So 
he gave me his number, and I’m supposed to 
call him if I can come. Being the horrid 
person I am, I threw out his number. 
OTHER REASONS 
Steve fancies me (perhaps. A theory) and this 
party is a way to get me drunk, get me into 
his bed, and have sex with me. I love when 
guys assume I’m older than 15 and that I would 
want to sleep with them.   
OTHER SIDES 
Then a horrid maggot thought popped into my 
head. Zack might be there. The reason why 
Steve wants me to come is because Zack is 
going to be there, and Zack asked Steve to ask 
me to go. But then I thought a bit more, and 
realized that Zack doesn’t really talk to 
them. Damn it.  
LOVE ME LOVE ME 
I’ve given up on the whole insanely hopeful 
thing. Fuck it. All of it. I’ll be nice and 
whatever, but I give up. I have friends, 
anyone else is added on. I don’t care about 
most of them.  
 STUPID GIRL 
Called Zack’s house last night. To “ask about 
the party”. Got his mom, or Annie, because 
Zack was out. My heart aches, and I fear he 
has another girlfriend.  
FAC BRAT STRIKES AGAIN 
Do I was in the library waiting for my friends 
to finish up their essays, and to get 
Clockwork Orange. However, I couldn’t find it. 
Lynn even looked for it. So, I decided to ask 
the boy working at the library desk 
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THE BOY BEHIND THEM COUNTER 
About my height with willow hair, and a grin. 
Eyes that stare intensely into yours, and no 
freaky shyness, or unfriendly business. 
Perfect teeth. Traces of scraped off red nail 
polish on his nails, and a loose chain around 
his neck. Cute shorts and normal tee shirt. He 
was looking at Punk websites and IMing a 
friend. At first I thought he could be 
potentially gay, but then realized that it’s 
ambiguous.  I have no idea if he’s gay. To be 
his friend would be fabulous. He’s so bright, 
and there was that glow around him. 
AIDE-MOI 
So I walked up to him, and told him the 
plight—I desperately needed “A Clockwork 
Orange”, and I couldn’t find it. So, he looked 
it up, wrote it down, and then we went 
upstairs (he let me go through the door 
first.) Then we (he) found the book, and on 
the elevator he held it, and flipped through 
it, and we talked about the fact that he goes 
to the academy during the school year, and 
that he’s watching movies more now, and that 
he has to read this book, and see this movie.  
CHECK OUT 
So he checked out their books, and then 
checked out “A Clockwork Orange” to me, and 
looked at my photo, typed in my name (“I like 
to type things in instead of scan”) and I 
complained about how ugly it was, and how 
school pictures tend to suck, and how much I 
hate them. Then he told me that his picture 
this year was actually decent. Then I was like 
(somewhat in context… We talked for quite a 
bit, actually) that my dad teaches here, Then 
he was like, “I’ve never seen you around here. 
That’s so weird.” That he is going to be in 
eleventh grade, and I told him that my dad 
works here. Then I thanked him, and he said, 
“See you around.” 
ROUND TWO 
Later Lynn and I went to go check on Laura, 
who was typing a paper on dreams, and their 
importance and interpretations. We hung out 
there for a bit, and then we got ready to 
leave. Just as we were walking out to the 
stairs, I waved to the Boy, and he beckoned me 
over with two fingers. He was like, “I’m a 
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faculty kid too. What does your dad teach” Me: 
“Science” Him: “My mom teaches French. Her 
name is _____ .My last name is ______.” Then 
we talked about where he lives (he lives right 
by campus.) Then he told me he would see me 
around.  
REALIZE 
I don’t even know his name. I’ll check the 
Face Book. 
POINT TWO 
He knows my name… That’s so weird. And 
wondrous.  
POINT THREE 
I may be in love with the boy who I have no 
idea of his name. He may even be gay.  I hope 
he isn’t… I think I’m in love. Again. 
HELLO, I LOVE YOU 
That song is playing in the background. The 
Who had it right—“Hello, I love you, won’t you 
tell me your name?”) 
ULTIMATE LOVER 
He will be mine. I’ll even give up the hope of 
ever being with Zack again if this boy becomes 
mine… 
 
71. SHOT BY EROS 
Going to Boston today. Fun stuff. 
MODERN ROMANCE 
Library Boy mailed me, and wants to hang out. 
I may be in love. 
HAPPENING PLACE 
So last night my friends wanted to hang out in 
the library, which I had to objection to 
because I was like, “Library Boy will be 
there… Hopefully.” So, I checked my mail when 
he wasn’t there, and, lo and behold,. There 
was a mail from a “Christoph”. I didn’t want 
to get too excited, because it was probably a 
teacher, or something, but UI opened it, and 
there it was. A mail from Library Boy. 
THE MAIL 
Hey Julia, it's Christoph from the library. 
Just thought I'd drop you a line. Do you want 
to hang out some time (if you're not too busy 
with summer school)? I hope to see you again 
at the library, Christoph 
SHREIK 
So I replied, “Yes, yes, and more yes”, and 
tried to sound all cool and calm. Then I 
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jumped about, and all my friends were happy 
for me… It was cool.  
BOOK FINDING 
So then Lynn, Laura, Tali, Alison and myself 
went upstairs, and talked to Nate, and stuff 
like that, and then Laura was like, “He’s 
here!”  
LIBRARY BOY 
So we talked, and he got my number, and he 
called me, and I’m in love, and we’re hanging 
out tomorrow at one, and tonight at the dance. 
We talked from 9:00 until 11:30 last night 
which was amazing.   
SERENDIPITY 
I’ve seen him before. Once on a half day when 
I was sitting in a tree with Adrienne, this 
girl named “Joel” walked by with her BEAUTIFUL 
boyfriend, which I thought was strange, since 
Joel is not that attractive. People seem to 
really like her. I’ve never gotten it, but I 
suppose she might be really nice or kind, or 
both.  I remarked to Adrienne that I was in 
love with this boy, and that he was in short, 
“beautiful” and I was very much in love. 
Joel’s boyfriend was Christoph. They broke up 
a while ago, and I’m now in love with him. 
REASONABLE DOUBT (OTHERWISE KNOWN AS “NOT 
COUNTING CHICKENS”) 
He may just want to be friends. But, somehow I 
don’t think so. The way he looks at me, and 
how he reminds me of myself—not trying to 
offend people, wanting to know my opinions, 
etc… Wow, I hope he likes me. 
HIS OTHER MAILS 
• Ummm hmmm maybe tomorrow or Sunday? I am 

working Mondays and Fridays from noon to 8 
and then Tuesday thru Thursday from 8 to 4 
but I have drivers ed those nights. I'll 
try giving you a call tonight. Talk to you 
soon, Christoph 

• Right after talking with you, I called my 
mom (go me) and unfortuantely since I'm not 
enrolled in the summer school I can't go to 
Boston but she did confirm that the 
family's not doing anything till Sunday 
night soooo...how does Sunday sound? Again, 
I will definitely call tonight. Christoph  

YOU’RE PRETTY GOOD LOOKING (FOR A GIRL) 
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Going to Boston today with friends. Hoping 
that will be fun. 
 
72. SLINKSTERCOOL 
Went to Boston. Went to the dance. 
BOSTON 
Went to Boston Common, Starbucks, Newbury 
Street, Quincy Market, and H+M shopping 
district.  
ROCKSTAR FABULOUS 
Bought flip flops and two tank shirts—one 
black with rainbow wings on the back, and the 
other is white with rock star graffiti on it. 
The flip-flops are white and have stars drawn 
on then (like sketchbook style) and I love 
them. 
FUNNY THING ON THE WAY TO THE COMMON 
All the French and foreign students were 
smoking, and loaded up on packs of cigarettes 
and such. It was pretty funny to get there and 
see Mar puffing away. Then Jeremy did it, and 
a German guy, and the rest of them. The 
Americans were all like, “Ok…”  
BUS RIDE 
The bus driver on the way there was pretty 
incompetent. She took so long, got lost, 
crashed into a car in China town, and in 
general was rather annoyingly long taking. 
Zunc, my German Love sat a seat away from me, 
and was so big that his legs had to go a bit 
onto my seat space. At one point I grabbed my 
boobs and he was looking at them. It was quite 
amusing.  
ALICE IN CHAINS 
Alice slipped and fell, and had a hard time 
keeping up with us. It was sort of sad. I was 
pretty moody all day. Alison was ditzy (a.k.a. 
regular  Alison), Lynn was Lynn, Tali was 
Tali, and Laura was Laura.  
JUST WHAT I NEEDED 
Christoph kissed me. Held me. Hugged me and 
danced with me. Played with a balloon with me. 
KISSES 
He kisses me exactly how I want to be kissed—
no tongue and wonderful holding. 
 
73. YOU’RE BEAUTIFUL 
I think I may have a new boyfriend. Maybe. 
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BOY TOY 
Christoph is pretty cool. I think I may like 
him. 
YOU ME BABY AIN’T NOTHING BUT MAMMALS SO LETS 
DO IT  
Christoph fucked Joel, however. More than 
once.  
MOVIE (OTHERWISE KNOWN AS “FIRST DATE. SORT 
OF.”) 
 Went to see Charlie and the Chocolate Factory 
with friends and Christoph. Fun movie. 
SHEAR 
Shaved my vagina area… The “Vuv”. I like it 
better then some beastly batch of furry hair. 
LES BISOUS 
Kissed Chirstoph in the library, in the art 
room, on the stairs, in the shelves, and 
against the wall.  
UNDER PRESSURE 
I wish I could run away from all of this. I 
wish that I didn’t need to have a boyfriend at 
all times, that I didn’t need to feel wanted 
all the time. I sometimes wish I had never 
taken off my shirt with Zack. I wish I didn’t 
have to sneak around with Christoph. It’s 
almost too much pressure building up, and I 
may explode, or overfill.  
ADDICT 
I’ve overdosed on Zack, and now I need a 
detox. Being friends with him was like being 
put in rehab, with just a little heroin each 
day, just to make sure my body could take it. 
But now I’m fully off of it, and all I want to 
do is go back. 
ODE TO ZACK 
He made me laugh. I could actually talk with 
him. He tried to please me. He was weird 
looking, but cute. I almost loved him. I made 
myself think I loved him for too long. The 
first heartbreak is the worst. Why did you 
have to leave me all alone? 
FUCK (PART TWO) 
I’ve realized I’m still not over Zack. I need 
to listen to “Survivor” at least twenty times 
as punishment. Then “I Will Survive” and get 
my disco on while getting over Boy. 
CHRISTOPH 
He’s a nice kid. Really. He is. But there 
wasn’t that initial attraction like there was 
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with Zack. Ok. Sure, I mean, I saw him, and I 
fantasized and whatnot, but, in truth, I 
almost wish he had gotten to know me a bit 
better before the kiss. Plus, he’s already 
talking about sex. Sure, Zack and I discussed 
such things, but it was never really an issue. 
Not that it is now. Well, Zack was a virgin. 
Christoph is not. 
GO 
The song stuck in my head. My little ear worm. 
“One, two, three. Everybody run back to your 
fantasy. Just go. Go, go, go.”  
ACCEPTANCE 
I need a twelve-step program for this. Perhaps 
I’ll learn to love Christoph. Perhaps they’ll 
be some doubt with him, and I’ll feel so 
unwanted, I’ll make myself love him so that 
he’ll love me again. There’s a reason I’m 
manipulative.  
MATER LUNA (SIMPER CRESCHIS) 
I think if I had a mom, it wouldn’t be this 
bad. Us motherless daughters either shun men 
entirely, or over-date them. Get too close, 
need too much. It’s this gaping hole in my 
chest, it’s a space and the only thing that 
can fill it is a guy. I tell all my girl 
friend I love them a bit too much, and if any 
of them ever left me I would be devastated. I 
need and feel too much. What a world. 
 
74. LA BELLE VIE 
A lot has happened. Summer school ends in a 
week. 
WEEKEND 
Went to the deeper woods of New Hampshire for 
the weekend. Would have stayed in the dorms, 
but that didn’t work out well. AKA I got 
really depressed that it didn’t work out, had 
to go, missed a lot of stuff that happened.  
Pissed off, in short. 
MOOSE LAND 
Slept, read all of Harry Potter, stared essay, 
watched Garden State and Euro Trip, listened 
to Coldplay’s Parachutes while looking at the 
stars until midnight or later. Play video 
games, talked with Chris, Katie, and Johnny. 
Somewhat with Olivia. Went to this sketchy 
hick fair, fairis wheel, and ice cream 
(Bishop’s Bash, baby!) Paced, and looked at 
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old cars and airplanes. Roasted marshmallows, 
and listened to more Coldplay. Read by the 
river. Lobbied to go home early. Ate pesto and 
veal, slept a lot more than I should have 
(think 12-10:30, then a nap for an hour and a 
half, and then 11:30 to 10:00 with a two hour 
nap today) Hopefully I’m rested.  
HALF-SLEEP HALF-WAKING 
Life is real in a dream. My dreams are getting 
more candid. Everything that happens in them 
could and has happened in life, or would have 
happened had I said something else, or 
something like that.  Situations happen in my 
dreams that I daydream about.  
LAST LAMENT: ZACK 
Well, I’m in love with Christoph, but I can 
still think and be pissy about Zack. I dreamt 
about him a few nights ago. We got back 
together. He loved me. I woke up thinking 
this, and then was like, “Shiiiiiiiit.” 
BLANKETS 
On of my favorite books. Craig Thompson is a 
genius with comics.  
HARRY POTTER 
Fun shit. Poor little wizard thing. 
LIBRARY FUN 
Christoph felt my boob today. It was amusing. 
He chose the one that Zack did. Amusing, but 
not arousing.  
BOOBS 
Alison and I took a bunch of quizzes today, 
and my boobs names are “Siegfriend and Roy”. 
SHAT. SHAT OF A CAT 
I’ve forgotten when my therapy appointment is. 
Fuck. Fuck shit fuck shit fuck. I need to find 
that card. 
EH. 
I’ll just mail her. I think, though, that it 
is on Wednesday at two. I think. I hope. I 
pray.  
IN LOVE, IN LOVE 
I may love Christoph. We say it to each other 
all the time. He has blue eyes. 
ELVEN LORE 
He looks like an elf. He’s so pretty, though. 
Cute as hell. Black brown straight hair, tall, 
skinny, blue eyes, smart, good teeth, bi 
polar, and loves me.  
FUCK 
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The fire alarm just went off. Idiots.    
ROCKING THE CASBAH 
Chris (stepcousin) gave me a burnt Clash CD. 
I’m ecstatic.  
YOU’RE SO CUTE WHEN YOU’RE SEDATED, DEAR 
Didn’t take my pill this morning. May stop 
taking them. 
DO ANYTHING 
Ethan and Lynn hooked up, and Joe and Tali 
hooked up. I’m excited. Happy for Ethan and 
Lynn, and dealing with Tali and Joe.   
HEARTS AND STARS 
Haha. Well, Ethan and Joe liked me first, but 
I wouldn’t date either of them. It’s true, you 
know. It sounds horrible, but it’s true. 
Besides, like I said, I’m happy for Ethan and 
Lynn. However, Joe and Tali… Well, that’s just 
bad judgment on Joe’s part. 
HOWEVER 
I have a boyfriend, whom I am in love, and I 
love him, and it’s all good. Right? 
CLASSES 
Going well. I’ve done about three paintings, 
and I adore my psychology teacher.  Mr. 
Weatherspoon is my life.   
PALER SHADE OF WHITE 
Had coffee with my advisor and walked about. I 
love her. She’s a college kid, ad very hippie. 
I quote, “I’m gonna become one of those people 
who is like, ‘No. Screw you. Don’t build that 
there, build it here. That way it’s safer for 
the animals.’” I may love her. She bought me 
two shots of espresso, listened to my rant, 
and will write… Interesting things about me 
for comments. Oh, I’m excited. 
CHEEKY LITTLE BASTARD 
I don’t like Johnny any more. He’s an ass.  
FAT LARD 
Talked to Phil online. He wanted to see 
pictures of my, and talk about sex, and drugs. 
Because, apparently I put everyone under the 
impression that I’m a party girl bad chick. I 
love it. He’s such a pig, and I’m so high in 
his mind. It’s horrible, but I don’t exactly 
like him being like, “so how many guys have 
you done hahaha”. Ignorant bastard.  
I FOUGHT THE LAW 
Told my advisor I’m going to dance on top of 
the Harkeness table and light my hair on fire.  
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Graffiti everything, and that making out 
topless is fun. Everyone should do it. The 
world would be a better place.  
POLAR BEAR 
It’s hard to wake up so early and get going. 
You have no idea. May not go for the next two, 
and then make the last one. I’m tired. Plus, I 
have to write a paper. On a rape. Cha-Ching. 
MASTRO-WHAT? 
Gagh. Partly not wanting to take stuff anymore 
because I have no sexy drive. Like, zero to 
none.  
PENIS GAME 
So, I have this deep fear of penises. I do not 
like them. I am prone to freaking out when 
around them. However, Christoph thinks it 
amusing to see me freak out… Plus I want to 
get over this phobia. So we do the “ten second 
hold through the jeans in which Julia is 
allowed to scream and screech, but has to do 
it otherwise no one will ever love her, and 
she’ll grow up alone and will never get laid, 
and besides it’s good for you because who has 
ever heard of being afraid of a penis?” thing.  
FAT 
I need to run ten miles and burn off my ice 
cream binges.  
WEAK WEEK 
One week until summer school is over. 
Depressed about that. Though, since everyone 
is hooking up, they’re very moody. Plus, Tali 
is just a bitch. Good times with Alison and 
Laura, though. I need to take pictures.  
DRUMS 
I’m a slam-bam magnificent drummer chick 
queen. Maybe. 
SCHOOL YEAR 
Hyperventilation about next year. Like, 
freaking out. College is soon, and senior year 
I intend to go to the academy. I need to be 
excellent. I will be. Under Pressure, anyone? 
BOOKS 
I have 12 books out from the library. 
Excessive, yes? I love it all. 
TODAY, TODAY 
Packed up, watched some of I, Robot, left, 
drove home, stopped at an antique store, 
called Lynn, met her, Laura, and Alison 
halfway at laundry, carried the bag back for 
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them, heard hook up stories, talked, sat, ran 
about, partied with Alison, ate dinner (smoked 
salmon sandwich!) danced about, read, quizzed, 
ran, danced, jumped, frolicked.   
TONIGHT 
Kissed with Christoph, talked online, danced 
about, tool quizzes, and painted. Listening to 
the Clash, and staring at my pill. 
 
75. LAST NIGHT 
Last day of camp. Sad. 
THONG 
Is it supposed to go up your butt? Why the 
fuck can’t underwear lines just be 
fashionable. 
CHRISTOPH 
Don’t love him, he loves me, and made out with 
him this morning. He’s a good hook-up. 
MIKEY 
Started to talk to Mikey, one of Zack’s best 
friends. Very exciting. He’s pretty awesome. 
Zack used to tell him about me, like, “Dude. I 
pain all over. Julia bites so hard.” Hehe. 
Excellent. 
VIRGINIA 
Going to DC tomorrow. Excited. 
SAVE THE LAST DANCE 
Banquet and dance tonight. Wearing the black 
flowey dress, flippers, and a bag with a 
camera. Fuck being fashionable. I’m wearing a 
thong. That’s enough. 
 
76. THE SCREW OVER 
Back from Virginia already. Go figure. 
BRIGHTER EYES  
Haven’t cried since I’ve gotten home. I cried 
a whole lot this vacation, however. Not fun.  
ZACK ATTACK (OTHERWISE KNOWN AS “BEING NICE IS 
WHERE IT’S AT”) 
Talked to Zack for four or five hours on IM 
about my mom and why we broke up, and stuff 
like that. I cried, and he was understanding, 
and it made me feel better.  
BROKEN STERO 
Broke up with Christoph. I finally couldn’t 
take it anymore. Now he’s sending me mails, 
and writing me songs, and being stalkerish and 
emo. I feel horrible. But I can’t lie about my 
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feelings. I don’t like him. I don’t love him. 
I can’t do that. 
SING AND SING THOSE AWFUL THINGS 
His songs for me. Because you have to see 
them. Mon Dieu. 
TEAR AND TEAR YOUR HAIR FROM ROOTS 
Left Virginia today. Two whole weeks there. It 
went too fast. 
WHAT WE DID 
We went to the Corcoran, Hirshorn, Georgetown, 
Nicimo stayed over, shopped, watched movies, 
had Chinese food and lobster, talking on AIM, 
walked about, Bonnie’s Birthday, ate Chocolate 
Bomb, Sackler, Freer, and gift shops galore. 
SLEEPING BEAUTY 
Slept a lot over vacation. That punctuated a 
lot of my trip. Also the amount I cried. It 
was pretty insane. 
MATIN 
Slept until 1:30 PM this morning. Excellent. 
MALL CHICK 
Went shopping a lot. Got a ton of clothing.  
FRENCH FILMS 
Saw “Le Papillion” and “Love Me If You Dare”, 
a French Film about two children who have 
“dare” as a game, and as they get older fall 
in love, and go their separate ways, only to 
be buried in concrete in the end. It was 
beautiful. Really. 
OTHER FILMS NOT SO FRENCH 
Saw “The Life Aquatic”, “Garden State” and 
others. 
ADRAIN 
Met Bill and Teresa’s (The Australian 
ambassadors) son, Adrain. He is gorgeous. And 
an Aussie. He’s pretty cool, too. Talked about 
his studies and hair colors.  
NICIOMO 
Worked on myspace pictures, she brought me 
CDs, ate Sushi, talked, shopped, laughed, 
slept in the same bed, ate, partied until 4:30 
in the morning, and had fun. I miss her 
already. 
BAND 
Saw a band for Derek’s birthday. They were 
excellent, and reminded me of how much I like 
Sublime. I fell in love with the singer and 
bass guitarist. The guitarist was decent, too. 
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The drummer looked and sounded like Max. 
Weird.  
MYSPACE 
Became a myspace whore over vacation. 
Excellent. 
 
62.  SUMMERTIME 
Back from Bermuda. Bored for another week. 
SUMMER 
Finished all my exams in two days, and said 
good byes to all of my friends and classes. 
Then headed off to Bermuda. My summer looks 
like this—One week of boredom (this week), 
then five weeks of summer program Exeter 
school of nonsense-I’m-Julia-and-I’m-taking- 
psychology-and-painting. Then it’s a week of 
boredom (maybe—if we don’t go to Virginia 
first.) then Virginia for two weeks, then a 
little time of boredom, then school.  
IDEA 
I’ll ask dad to take me to Boston! We’ll walk 
around and eat Chinese food, and go to the 
Coup and I’ll drag him into Oona’s for weird 
shirts. North end to look around, and China 
town past the chickens and moon cakes.  
ALL THE LOVE SONGS NEVER PREPARED ME FOR THIS 
It was hard, I guess, to say good-bye to 
graphics. The let-go there was tough. He 
talked to me all the rest of class after the 
exam. We really spent the whole class spinning 
around each other, and talking and laughing, 
and being weird. But then, afterward, we just 
walked away with Annie, and she was like, “Bye 
Julia”. He didn’t say anything, and walked off 
with his sister...  And I walked away with a 
smile glued to my face, clutching my art 
papers, whispering, “It’s all right. He has 
nothing on me”.   
BERMUDA CRUISE 
It still feels like I’m the ship. The bumpy, 
floaty feeling when the ship goes over waves. 
I can feel it when I’m sitting still, or lying 
down, going to the bathroom, or taking a 
shower.  
THE SHIP 
I was in a room with Dad, Johanna, Laura, and 
Sofia. I slept on a bed that came off the 
wall, and it shook, and you could feel the 
waves and the boat moving. The boat had eleven 
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stories, and we were on the third floor. Our 
room was small, and we got a few channels on 
the TV.  Everyone smoked, and drank, and there 
were lots of old people. IT smelled like 
cleaner and fried food. Mirrors everywhere. 
Our room had a wall like the shag and snog—one 
wall of mirror. A trick they use to make you 
believe the room is bigger than it really is.   
CRUISING 
The boat moves, but you don’t notice it until 
you wake up in the middle of the ocean. The 
two days that were spent in the middle of the 
ocean are the worst. But, I found that going 
up to the top deck, and sitting in a sun 
chair, reading, and listening to my little 
player helped.  
TEENAGE IDIOTS 
The teen group on the boat was stupid. 
Teenagers are a bunch of idiots if you come in 
late. Plus, Laura was glued to my side. Now 
I’m afraid about summer school. I probably 
won’t make any friends, and I’ll be alienated 
and bored. 
TEEN GROUP SUM UP 
Met Steve, who was 16, dull, and thought I was 
amusing. I asked Steve a lot about Steve, yet 
he didn’t know how to ask me any questions. 
Stupid, boring, dull Steve. Kind of like the 
teen group. It probably would have been better 
had we gone to the Jacuzzi with the cooler 
kids instead of watching the show with Steve 
and the group heads... Who cares? The teen 
group was stupid.  
SHOW BOAT 
The entertainment on the boat was really 
decent. They had a dance group that did 
Broadway stuff, an acrobat who was a little 
crazy (“I like you!” in a funky Italian 
accent) and a comedian who was mono-toned and 
very dry.    
BERMUDA 
In Bermuda the water is turquoise and 
aquamarine, and everyone carries a 
Trimingham’s bag (it’s a big department store 
chain exclusively on the island). Instead of 
seagulls they have “longtails” which are like 
doves and seagulls combined. Everyone rides a 
vespa, or a small European car, and there a 
children with school uniforms on, and 
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businessmen in blazers, work shirts, long 
socks, Bermuda shorts, and loafers. Big, pink 
buses take you anywhere you want to go on the 
island, and the music there is like rap and 
Rasta, and tropical R&B. The flowers are the 
size of hands, and are open and mostly bright 
pink or yellow, and sometimes white. The 
houses are small, and have white roofs, and 
are white, and pink, and blue, and green, and 
yellow, and red, and purple, and orange. The 
sand is white or pink (depending on the beach) 
and there are shops everywhere.  
WHAT WE DID ON THE ISLAND: 
Day One—Got off the boat, the ship’s 
photographers took a million pictures, and we 
walked up to a half completed church, and then 
to Tobacco Bay. We stayed at the beach for 
four hours, and it was lovely. Just lying in 
the sun, swimming in the warmest bath water 
imaginable, seeing fish and chasing them with 
snorkels, reading, and looking at beautiful 
boys with golden shoulders jumping off tiny 
cliffs into the water.  
 Walked around shops after lunch and until 
dinner.  
Day Two—Bermuda burnt me badly. Bought bus 
passes and went to the aquarium and zoo. 
Walked around crystal caves, and saw fish in 
the ocean water.   
Day Three-Rode the pink bus everywhere. Went 
to Hamilton and around St. George. Saw 
glassblowers, and rum cake makers.  Took a 
ship around the various islands, and took 
artsy pictures with gardens, and old movie 
star glasses, and lizards, and broken down 
monuments. Window shopped in Trimington’s, and 
ate crackers while watching a cruise take 
off... 
APRES 
Now everyone is asking me if I enjoyed it, and 
didn’t I have fun, and wasn’t it memorable, 
and didn’t it stick out in my memory, and 
didn’t I want to stay. The whole time I wanted 
to go back home. Sleep in my own bed, run, 
scream, watch my own TV, I even thought about 
calling Zack, who I now I am going to make 
myself get over. He’s obviously over me, so 
why stick with it?  
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BOYFRIEND 
I need a pouncable boy who knows me, and who I 
don’t have to tell all my problems to, because 
he makes me forget them, and he’d be ok with 
just kissing, or hugging me, and knowing 
exactly what I mean, and being about to talk 
with his eyes, but also being able to talk 
with me, and be really smart. Oh yeah, and if 
he was cute. Ok, he has to be attractive. He 
can’t have problems, and we need to like the 
same kind of music.  
WHAT A WORLD 
Sadly I’ve just described Zack. Bloody hell.  
SKIN 
I’m peeling now. It feels like every time I 
change in some way, I get burnt. Like I’m 
shedding my skin, and taking off the old part 
of me, and letting the new part live. The 
summer before ninth grade I was burnt badly in 
Cape Cod. I peeled. I changed between eighth 
grade and ninth grade. Now, after tenth grade, 
I’m peeling again. I’m changing again.   
TODAY, TODAY 
Today I got up around 10:30, ate, watched TV, 
showered, read, wrote a bit, read some more, 
ran three miles while listening to Chicago, 
showered, ate a tuna fish melt on a 60 calorie 
pita, read some more, watched more TV, thought 
about friends, listened to music. Dad’s 
assistant person is coming for dinner tonight. 
I hope she’s nice, or amusing, or something. I 
also hope she is fat, because I’m in a mindset 
right now where fat people are jolly, and I 
also feel that I need to be skinner than 
someone. But, I bet she’ll be nice. Hopefully.  
THE INTERN 
She’s a lesbian! She’s a real, live lessie! 
She’s around 25, looks older than that, and 
wore no make-up, had short hair, and had a 
less-than shape fitting dress on. I know for a 
fact that she’s a lessie (which is absolutely 
fine) because she was like, “Yeah, I dated a 
girl who worked in the kitchen here”.) She was 
really into the equal treatment of staff, and 
kept on asking us if we knew the people who 
worked in custodial and the kitchens and 
stuff. She likes animals… Obsessively so. She 
was pretty nice, and very into getting me to 
read feminist books. She writes, she’s a 
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writer, and works at a school in Iowa, or 
something. It’s a “poor school” (her words), 
and the students and teachers have to clean up 
their own messes, and take care of the animals 
on campus.  I don’t think I would like this 
school.  
REST OF THE DAY 
Baked brownies, watched TV. Talked to Grammy 
and Grandpa. We’re going to Virginia from the 
6th to the 20th of August. Excellent. Grammy 
also wants to go to the museum of modern art 
with me, and go to the Metropolitan museum, so 
that’s really good. 
 
63. THE BACK OF LOVE 
I have a doctor’s appointment in a little 
while (10:45.) Ick. 
WEIGH IN 
I hate getting weighed. Hate it. Plus, I 
gained weight on the dumb cruise. There’s 
nothing like getting weighed to depress me 
further. I bet I’m 160. Or worse.  
BEACHED WHALE 
I’m such a fat lard. I bet I’ll break the 
scale.   
TB TEST 
I have to get one. Oh well. I’ve done worse to 
myself. I may cut myself beforehand just to 
prove that the cut I do to myself is worse.   
PEOPLE I NEED TO CALL (YES, THERE’S A LIST) 
Katiedid, Jill, Erin, Nicimo, Adrienne, Jamie, 
Kara, Maggie, Wyatt, Mike (maybe), Seph (?).   
MY SUMMER (NOTES) 
OK, so I have this week of boredom, then five 
weeks of summer school (starting the first. 
Maybe.) Then on the sixth I go to Virginia for 
two weeks (until the 20th.) Then it’s a week of 
boredom, and then school starts.  
GIRL AT THE ROCK SHOW 
Cha-Ching! Zack’s show is at the end of the 
summer… That will be amusing. I imagine myself 
waltzing up to him, or him coming over to me, 
and me going, “That was slam-bam fantastic. 
You were excellent!” If I’m even allowed to 
go… 
DOCTOR DOCTOR 
Turns out my appointment was at 1:45. Go 
figure. 
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APPOINTMENT 
Got three shots. A TB test, blood test, and a 
meningitis vaccine. Joy. Also got measured and 
weighed. Weight: 151. Height: 5’6.   May have 
a thyroid problem. My have to take a ten day 
medication to regulate my 15 day period. It’s 
because I’m unbalanced hormonally. Go figure.  
I’m worried it might make me less feminine, or 
change me, though. I like being super 
feminine, and having that great “Attractive 
the week before a period thing” all the time.  
The doctor was excellent. 
SHOTS 
Had to hold onto Johanna, but was laughing 
hysterically the whole time. Rather weird.   
DRUMS 
I have good rhythm, says Eric. Cool. 
 
64. FORESHADOW 
Thinking of joining an online writing group. 
One writes a novel. 
PHONE TALK 
Talked to Terrence for an hour last night. 
Good for my self esteem… He was like, “You’re 
the most gorgeous girl in this hemisphere.” 
He’s so weird, though. Oy vey. He told me that 
I was much better looking than Zack, though. 
In fact, he was like, “Zack is ugly. You were 
too hot for him.” I wish I felt that way. 
THERAPY 
Nooney says I seem better.  That’s good, isn’t 
it? Do I feel better? I don’t even know.   
THUNDERSTROMS  
Walked home in lighting and rain. It was like 
being baptized and reborn into rain again. 
Great. I’m changing all over again—my skin is 
coming off, and I’m transforming in the rain.  
EXTREMITIES 
My left arm hurts from where I got three 
needles stuck in for various vaccines and 
tests. You can see the holes. Some are 
bleeding. Joy.   
THREE NEEDLE ROCK 
Ted made me a CD. He came by last night, and 
had dinner with us. The CD has The Cars, David 
Bowie, The Clash, The White Stripes, The 
Doors, and The Pixies on it. Cha Ching.  
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DISC LOVE 
He’s bringing me more… I feel slightly like an 
addict… 
FREAK OUT 
I found that I am hardly over Zack. I was 
reading Gill’s online journal, and she was 
like, “Zack, Eric, Mike, and I all hung out.” 
“Zack and I danced on the beach with Britt and 
Andy.” “Zack and (random guy. Andy?)  were 
making out. There are pics.” When I saw the 
last one I started to cry. Big, dry, choking 
sobs. I feel out of  the chair, onto the 
floor, and clutched my head in my hands, 
moaning. Then I got up, and looked further 
into her journal. It turns out she was talking 
about Zack Winn, who is not my Zack.  I 
cheered, and felt thankful, and had this whole 
display of relief. Sadly, this brings up the 
fact that I’m still totally attached, and 
that’s bad.  
APPLE PEELS 
Peeled dad’s back for him last night, and 
talked about cancer (and mom…. Which was 
weird.) We danced around, read about thyroid 
conditions, and he played drums with me 
afterward whole listening to The Cars. Helped 
me do dishes, too. Which was nice.  
THYROIDS 
Don’t have a thyroid problem… The blood test 
came back. I’m not anemic, either. So, I could 
do the ten days of hormonal balancing. I don’t 
want to, though…. Is that bad?   
REENTRY 
Just wrote what actually happened the day of 
the chemical spill. The day where (I feel) 
Zack and I started to fall apart. I need a new 
boyfriend.  
IT’S NOT THE RIBBONS IN YOUR HAIR 
May be obsessed with The Cars. And “Muddy 
Sneakers” Ice Cream.  
THE CARS  
Excellent to drum to. I intend to be a Shasta 
Rasta ultra cool drummer chick.   
RUNAWAY 
Ran three miles to Chicago again. I must keep 
this up.    
FUCK 
I write better when I’m depressed. I’m feeling 
better now, but fuck. Fuck. This means I’m 
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going to write shitilly. Seriously—I looked 
back on old entries when I was at my lowest. 
Now that I’m feeling a bit higher, I can’t 
write. At all. Fuck Fuck Fuck.  
PAGE 26 
When I first met Zack. On 104 I’ll get him 
back in some way, or I’ll get a new one. I 
hope I meet a boyfriend at summer school. I 
knew I would meet one in the middle of the 
year, and I can feel it now. I need a 
boyfriend.  
BOOK 
I need to start reading like a fiend again. I 
miss reading obsessively. I need to read “Born 
Confused” again, too. Just to be cool. 
 
65. SNAKE 
Feeling new and different. Weird, too. 
FRESH START 
After watching America’s Next Top Model, 
sleeping until after 12:00, and taking a 
shower, I’ve realized that I need to transform 
again.  
SHEDDING SKIN 
I’ve decided to get back to being 120 pounds 
again. I hope I can do it. It means loosing 30 
pounds.   
FAT LARD 
So, I’m running three miles a day, and doing 
ab exercises. A guaranteed flatter stomach 
(not that my stomach isn’t already flat. It is 
flat. But it’s better toned, and it’s 
maintenance, and pound loosing that I’m 
worried about…) in 21 days.  
BREAD AND WATER 
I’ve also decided to put myself on a stricter 
diet. Thing. I get to eat a piece of whole 
wheat bread for one of my meals, a normal meal 
(like pizza, or a tuna melt, or something 
along those lines) and then a normal dinner. 
When it’s back to the dining hall, I’m going 
to have to really maintain this. That means 
dinner is going to be harder. Perhaps a strict 
simple sandwich every night. 
GOOD LORD, BRANDON FLOWERS IS BEAUTIFUL 
Listening to the radio, “Mr. Brightside” just 
came on. Baby-sitting Sofia tonight… Getting 
paid, which is good…  
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LOST LONELY LOVELY 
Maggie mailed me today, and she sounds 
incredibly sad and alone.  I need to call her 
soon. 
 
66. LONG, LONG, LONG 
Happiness is months behind me. I think I feel 
obligated to feel upset. 
TEARS 
My eyes burn. I want to cry so badly, but I 
can’t. 
SHE’S A BRICK 
Nothing has happened. I can’t even get horny 
anymore for fear that I might think about 
stuff I’ve done with him. 
HEART SHAPED BOX 
I don’t even know what to think anymore.   
I’M OVER YOU, I’M OVER YOU 
I hate that I have to start all over; hate 
that I lost all that time over something that 
I liked the idea of.  
HATE YOU 
I hate myself.  
PHONE CALLS 
Talked to Christy. Was upbeat and chipper for 
her in the 93 minutes we talked. Talked to 
Maggie. Was strong for her, and told her how 
important she is to me. I love her, I do, but 
the fact is that everything, especially 
friendships, feel so forced. I don’t really 
want to talk to anyone. But I know that later 
I will, so I have to keep up these things.  
MUSIC, MAN 
Went downtown to the music store with Laura to 
get “Fever to Tell”… ‘Lo and behold they 
didn’t have it. Go figure. They didn’t even 
have The Strokes there. In short, I was pissed 
off. 
SUMMER PROGRAM. THING. 
Tomorrow I register. Joy. I’ll go over with 
Dad, or something.  
HAPPY BIRTHDAY MR. PRESIDENT 
My dad’s birthday yesterday. He turned 48. I 
made him a card (with a bottomless pit on the 
back of it and a black sheep with fancy 
writing and a comment about how much coffee he 
drinks.) I gave him a Led Zeppelin CD (the one 
with “Stairway to Heaven” on it… “That’s the 
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best one”) and he drooled over it. He was 
thrilled. I’m glad he liked it. 
SONGS 
Listening to “Karma Police”, and it’s going to 
make me cry. 
OF THE PLACES I’VE BEEN AND THE PEOPLE I’VE 
MET (OTHERWISE KNOWN AS “I LOVED YOU MORE”) 
Thinking of Nate for some strange reason. His 
“I’ll, like, kiss you”s and all the times I 
had to tell him to wash off his yogurt-covered 
lips, being his fairy godmother, giving him 
head massages, seeing goats together, him 
singing “I Believe in a Thing Called Love”, 
the fact I still have his CD. I adored that 
boy. I still do… The weirdo. 
ABDOMEN 
I’m doing ab exercises with Laura every night. 
Exciting.      
LITANY 
Made a strawberry shortcake for Dad’s 
birthday. Mom used to do that for my dad. 
Strange that she still loved him even after 
she divorced him. It feels like poison being 
injected into my heart when I think about it. 
I SHOULDN’T BE THINKING ABOUT THIS AT DINNER 
Tonight I thought about the day my mom died, 
and the few weeks right beforehand. That time 
when we were driving down the highway, and the 
sun was setting (all white and yellow and pink 
and blue) telling my dad about hr latest 
seizure, and then to the night when we ate 
dinner at home-- Listening to the woman who 
sings “Strumming my pain with her fingers, 
singing my life with his words…” Wanting to 
stave myself, and go into my room, and lock 
the door. Knowing that I would never be able 
to sleep in my real bed again. That night I 
choked myself with tears, and clutched onto my 
bats and bears. My pain engulfs be, and in the 
end I’m all alone.    
LOVERBOY (THE PRISON OF ROSES CHOKED SLEEPING 
BEAUTY, YOU KNOW) 
The reason why I’m so promiscuous is because 
I’m trying to fill a void. Feeling wanted is 
one of the most important things to me. It all 
comes down to me feeling ten years old all the 
time, feeling like I’m nothing, and powerless. 
Then this “love” and “like” that I feel is new 
and old at the same time. It’s glorious, and I 
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want it so badly all the time. I need it. I 
crave it.  
PROZAC THAT’S NOT WORKING 
It makes my leg bounce, and fails to make me 
forget. I’m kind of glad it’s not working. 
DREAMS 
Dreamt that I lowered myself into a cave with 
a male companion of mine (dark hair. Very 
cute) We found the ruins, or an old tomb, or 
something along those lines. Suddenly I was 
running into one of the rooms, and he tried to 
stop me... It was cavey, but also bright. Like 
a bath house. There was a mirror on the wall, 
and I saw my face was painted white. I ran 
into a room filled with steam and it was 
yellow and red walled. The floor had stone on 
it. There were solders made of stone, and they 
were moving. They had snow on their faces, and 
it was melting into the steam, which turned 
into the pool of water on the floor. I asked 
one of the guardians if I could bathe in the 
water. I started to wash the white mask off my 
face. Then female guardians started to wash my 
hair and my body. The boy didn’t want them to 
touch him (he was afraid, and he didn’t want 
them to touch me, either.) Afterward I 
transformed into a greater being (because of 
the water.) The dream before that one had been 
of the boy and a different companion with him. 
I was watching. The second dream I had (the 
one with the white mask and me) had come 
before this one, but I had that one after I 
had had the one were I was just observing.    
In this dream the boy seemed intent on washing 
himself in the steam stream, and looked like a 
warrior as the guardians washed off his war-
painted face. 
 
67. PINK BULLETS 
Just got back from summer school’s 
registration. Freaking out. 
CUTE BOYS (OTHERWISE KNOWN AS “SYNTHESIZER 
SOLO: ‘OH HONEY, I’M FROM NEW YAWWWK’”) 
Met AJ from New York. Cute guy going into 
junior year (like me!) Then there was Preppy 
Pink Shirt Boy, and two dark artists. One 
gorgeous rocker boy who stared at me. Cha 
Ching.  
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SMILE PRETTY 
Smiled at people. When I caught this girl’s 
eye, we both smiled, and I said “Hi”. I’m 
trying to be friendly and make friends. I hope 
it works.  
CATERPILLERS 
Good lord, I need to tweeze my eyebrows. 
EXETER SUMMER SCHOOL 
I’m in, aren’t I? I’m about to go to dinner… 
It’s so weird that I’m actually going here.  
MAPS 
Dad still needs to show me the school. Shat. 
Shat of a cat.  
SCHEDULES  
• I have Psychology from 8:30 to 9:20 Monday, 

Tuesday, Thursday, and Friday. On Wednesday 
I have it 8:30 to 10:00. 

• I have Painting from 11:10 to 12:55 Monday 
and Friday, and on Wednesday I have it 
10:05 to 11:35.   

• Whooo… 
THE MAN WHO SOLD THE WORLD 
Just realized that that’s a David Bowie song. 
I know it from Nirvana’s version.  But, no, 
it’s David Bowie. Exciting.  
MEET ME, BABY 
Wyatt wants to see me before he heads off to 
college. I’m to tell my parents I’m “giving 
blood” if they won’t let me go… I want to see 
him, I do. But it’s also kind of weird and 
stuff. I mean, we’re close, and he’s leaving. 
Weird that we’re so close, too. Since we don’t 
see each other all that much… 
FROCK 
Have to start going to the dining hall again. 
Pissed off, to say in the least. Despise the 
dining hall with a fiery passion. You have no 
idea.   
MY GOODIES 
You can see my black bra right through my 
bright orange polo. I love it. 
MALE MAN 
Mailed Seph for the first time in almost a 
year. Scary thought. I forget about him, 
sometimes. It’s weird, looking back on all my 
boyfriends. I just thought (remembered) Nick a 
few days ago.  
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CATHERINE CHESTER 
Called me last night. I’ve called her back 
three times. Pissy. I’m vexed with her, still, 
but I also need a friend at summer school.  
BOSTON 
One perk to summer school—we go to Boston on 
day trips. Un-chaperoned day trips. Do I hear 
a “cha-ching”? 
BOYS (COME HITHER) 
I want a cute, beautiful, smart, nice 
boyfriend. I want lots of boy friends (guy 
friends), too... 
LITTLE LOVELIES 
I want friends, too. I want lots of friends. 
Who love me. I have to start acting like 
Torey. 
 
68. SWEET BUTT CLUB 
One week of Summer School. Past by already. 
SHAT. SO MUCH TO SAY 
Good friends, good times. We’re all pretty 
tight. Four weeks left. Hopefully we won’t eat 
each other by then.  
ROCK SHOW 
Last night was the rock concert, and we danced 
and screamed. Head banging insanity. Wild 
night. Bought stuff. Jay hotness. Talked with 
Slick Willy, one of the three bands. The best. 
They had the hottest bassist ever, Jay. A sex 
beast who was lovely. They signed my shirt. 
Except for the drummer. Because he was a butt. 
One of the band guys snapped my bra. Hot.  
WALMART SHOPERS  
Walmart trip yesterday. It was awesome. Cart 
riding, shoe trying, snack buying, CD taking, 
wild crazy fun. Tali, Lynn, Sarah (?) and 
myself. Good times.   
FROCKED FIELD DAY 
Field Day today. Sucked for the most part. 
Lots of activity. Had to wear tie-dyed shirt. 
Blah. 
PARIS SMOKER 
Met Mar, from Paris. Mar smokes, and wanted a 
safe place to do it with her friends. So I 
showed her the woods. I told her I smoked and 
did drugs (as I usually tell people. For shock 
value.)  Mar is so beautiful cute, and I 
couldn’t let her get caught. Besides, she 
brought a cigarette for me. I left her in the 
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woods with her friend, though, because I 
didn’t want to stick around.  Fun stuff. 
“THE BOY” 
Evan is our group Boy Bitch. Lynn and I told 
him to come sit with us (he was alone at a 
table) and we’ve been hanging out with him 
since. Has two moms. Interesting child, and 
likes my music. Thank God. 
FRIENDLY NEIGHBORS 
Close Friends: Lynn (New York), Allison 
(Minnesota) , Laura (Germany), Evan 
(California), Tali(San Francisco), Jen (Is 
that even her name? New Jersey) Whoot. 
FRIENDLY JULIA 
I was incredibly outgoing the first few days. 
I said “Hi” to everyone, sat in people’s laps, 
melted in mouths, was the epitome nice girl, 
awesome chikka, “I have some, do you want 
some?” Girl. Now that I’m comfortable, I can 
just chill, and relax.  
AQUA TEENS 
Watched Aqua Teen Hunger Force on the lawn on 
Lynn’s laptop today. After brunch and before 
Walgreens. Good stuff.  
LIBRARY 
Frolicked with Evan every where. Wanted to 
kiss him, hold him, hormones ragging inside of 
me, I swear I can feel them crawling under my 
skin.  Cold Light, Hot Night business.   
“I’M GAGE” 
Lynn’s in love with Gage, a tall, floppy 
haired, Maine Man. One word: LOBSTAS. 
EIGHT TO NINE 
I hang out at school from eight in the morning 
until nine at night. And that’s just weekdays.   
BOYS (OTHERWISE KNOWN AS “THE MANY”) 
Jeremy: From Paris. BEAUTIFUL BOY. Whom I 
actually talk with. Somewhat. I may love him. 
Dark hair and eyes. Tan skin. So lovely. Heart 
Flutter. We talk in painting and on the bus to 
Walmart. LOVE. I want him most of all.  
AJ: Talk to him quite a little bit. More than 
Allison, who fancies him beaucoup (gotta 
practice for Jeremy) Cute enough. 
Evan: Ish. He has braces. Icky. But, easy 
access. 
Aaron: Not really. In my painting class. 
Skateboards. Is cute. Whoo. 
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Martin: From South Africa. Cool. Lovely. 
Blonde boy. So fine. It’s almost hard to 
believe such an Adonis is walking about. 
 PSYCHOLOGY 
Other South African boy is in my class. Met 
one of my dad’s old students, Sophia, who is a 
proctor for the class. I like her. She’s 
spunky. Mr. Witherspoon is delightful, 
wondrous, and a “big, cuddly, burly bear.” 
Alice is a Seattle Anti-Social. Friendly 
Freaky. Lots of African Americans in my class, 
which is cool. “Sev”, who is French, and 
“Blonde Idiot”, who should SHUT THE FUCK UP. 
(Can we tell I no likey blonde girl?) The 
class is reasonably good, however. Strange, 
but good. 
PAINTING 
Did I mention Jeremy is GORGEOUS? He is. Truly 
is. He is a one canvas away from me. I love 
it. The class is decent. The intern is not. 
The guy (teacher) is just doing his job. The 
people all suck, but are very nice. The girl 
next to me is decent, and she knows my name. 
She’s pretty, and popular, and gets along with 
everyone, and I have no idea what her name is. 
Yes.  Painted bottles and a pepper, and some 
fan. In brunt umber and white. Looks good.  
POLAR BEAR ME 
Tomorrow is the Polar Bear Swim. Cha-Ching. We 
dive into the freezing cold Atlantic. Whoot. 
YEAH YEAH YEAH 
Bought Fever to Tell with Lynn. Obsessed with 
“Pin”. Wouldn’t you know, “Things are feeling 
thin? Well I know I know, I know, I lost my 
seat again, I’ll go, I’ll go”? 
VENDETTA 
Lynn no longer likes Tali and Jen (Name? Fla.) 
She thinks them annoying, immature, and pissy 
offy. I agree.  
TIMES 
We all meet at 1:00 for lunch, and 5:45 for 
diner.  Fabulous. 
WALGREENS 
Walked there twice in the past week. Once with 
Alice, AJ, and Allison. Today I went with 
Allison, Lynn, Laura, and Tali. We bought Ex-
lax. It was a party. We even took a picture. 
Hot stuff.  
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PARTY BOY 
Lynn and I are getting really close. She’s 
just so good with that sort of thing. Like an 
Avery Torey Love. I love it. She’s wonderful.  
We Party Boy EVERYTHING. Grab each other. Hug, 
run, kiss, love, grab each other’s boobs and 
butt. It’s all so good. 
LAST NIGHT 
Band members wanted top sleep with us, Lynn 
got her expensive Seven Jeans signed, head 
banged, danced and sang. Saw Mikey, and 
screamed. I think he’ll tell Zack about me 
being there, and the fact that I know he 
thinks I’m doable makes me happy. I hate that 
I’m like, “I hope he tells Zack about me”. I 
should get over that.   
 RIVER JUMPERS 
Sarah and I jumped off the bridge, and into 
the Exeter River after Volleyball practice. It 
was AWESOME. Slimy, seaweedy, buggy, dirty, 
sketchy, but awesome. 
VOLLEY BALL 
It’s something to do. Leave me alone. 
PARIS BOY 
Can’t get over how gorgeous Jeremy is. 
Goodness, he is lovely. Attractive. Really 
attractive. And friendly. And smart. I want 
him. 
 
69. SCARSDALE 
Hell on earth. My medication has stopped 
working, or something. 
SUCICIDAL TENDENCIES 
I feel like killing myself again. Not good. 
The feeling that UI would have after being 
thrown into oncoming traffic is comforting me.  
CUT RIGHT IN 
Cut myself. The Prozac isn’t working.  
DREAMS  
Dreamt about Zack last night. He was in a car 
with Kyle, and Zack’s hair was short, and he 
looked all geeky (the chipmunk smile) and he 
told me that I should call him. Suddenly the 
world was bright again. Then I woke up. Fuck. 
DRUMS 
Practiced with Lynn yesterday and today. Fun 
stuff. 
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THAT BOY IS MINE 
AJ will be mine. He always says “hey”, and is 
delightful. I just need to hang out with him, 
or something. 
NO NEED 
Never mind. I don’t need anyone. I’ll end up 
unhappy and alone. 
PHONE SERVICE 
Talked to Wyatt this afternoon. He’s building 
a hobbit-hole.  I’ll probably end up marrying 
Wyatt. Joy. 
DAD ISSUES 
He’s been a jerk, and just made me cry. To 
think that I could ever feel better. 
SLEEPING PILLS 
I’m back to where I’m seriously thinking of 
taking them. Good for me. 
Y CONTROL  
Learned how to play some of the drum part to 
“Maps”. Excellent.  
PRETTY GIRL 
Why does no one like me anymore? Why did 
anyone ever break up with me? Am I not pretty 
anymore? Was I ever? Did everyone lie to me? 
I’m ugly ugly ugly, and no one wants me, and 
no one loves me.  
TEST 
Psychology test tomorrow morning. I’m freaking 
out, and I have no idea how I’m going to do it 
all. The vocab is excruciating, and I made a 
study guide for people in my class. Yet, I 
don’t know what to do. I’ll study and hope 
it’s all ok. 
CRY 
Cried for the first time since Zack broke up 
with me. I need a new boyfriend. Why will no 
one rescue me? Why doesn’t anyone love me? Why 
is it so hopeless and difficult? I can’t think 
anymore. I’m going to overflow. 
 
70. STRAWBERRY ICE CREAM AND RAINBOW SPINKILES 
I need to get the meds upped. Or something. 
NAPS 
Have you ever noticed that when you go to 
sleep during the day and don’t dream, it’s 
like being dead?  Being exhausted from Polar 
Bear this morning, I collapsed into bed after 
Psychology, and woke up at 12:30. It’s weird 
to know you’re alive.  
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PRETTY BOY 
Talked to Terrence from Psychology. It turns 
out he’s a freshmen in college who is going to 
Bowdoin, and he comes from Washington D.C., 
and he wants to be a brain surgeon. Coolness. 
DRUM LOVE, LOVE DRUM 
Practiced for a really long time last night 
with Lynn. Fun stuff. 
GIRLIE NONESENSE 
I have such a girl crush on my friend Laura 
(the German one).  She’s just so lovely in so 
many ways. 
PARTY BOY 
One of the dining hall guys, Steve, asked me 
to come to his party next Friday night. I was 
like, “Um, my parents probably won’t let me” 
(which is true, but also Steve is the sketchy-
looking and acting one, and I don’t like him 
very much. He’s scrawny and small, and weird 
looking. I’m sure if I got to know him better, 
he would be nice, but as of right now I don’t 
want to get to know him better, and I 
definitely don’t want to go to his party.) So 
he gave me his number, and I’m supposed to 
call him if I can come. Being the horrid 
person I am, I threw out his number. 
OTHER REASONS 
Steve fancies me (perhaps. A theory) and this 
party is a way to get me drunk, get me into 
his bed, and have sex with me. I love when 
guys assume I’m older than 15 and that I would 
want to sleep with them.   
OTHER SIDES 
Then a horrid maggot thought popped into my 
head. Zack might be there. The reason why 
Steve wants me to come is because Zack is 
going to be there, and Zack asked Steve to ask 
me to go. But then I thought a bit more, and 
realized that Zack doesn’t really talk to 
them. Damn it.  
LOVE ME LOVE ME 
I’ve given up on the whole insanely hopeful 
thing. Fuck it. All of it. I’ll be nice and 
whatever, but I give up. I have friends, 
anyone else is added on. I don’t care about 
most of them.  
 STUPID GIRL 
Called Zack’s house last night. To “ask about 
the party”. Got his mom, or Annie, because 
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Zack was out. My heart aches, and I fear he 
has another girlfriend.  
FAC BRAT STRIKES AGAIN 
Do I was in the library waiting for my friends 
to finish up their essays, and to get 
Clockwork Orange. However, I couldn’t find it. 
Lynn even looked for it. So, I decided to ask 
the boy working at the library desk 
THE BOY BEHIND THEM COUNTER 
About my height with willow hair, and a grin. 
Eyes that stare intensely into yours, and no 
freaky shyness, or unfriendly business. 
Perfect teeth. Traces of scraped off red nail 
polish on his nails, and a loose chain around 
his neck. Cute shorts and normal tee shirt. He 
was looking at Punk websites and IMing a 
friend. At first I thought he could be 
potentially gay, but then realized that it’s 
ambiguous.  I have no idea if he’s gay. To be 
his friend would be fabulous. He’s so bright, 
and there was that glow around him. 
AIDE-MOI 
So I walked up to him, and told him the 
plight—I desperately needed “A Clockwork 
Orange”, and I couldn’t find it. So, he looked 
it up, wrote it down, and then we went 
upstairs (he let me go through the door 
first.) Then we (he) found the book, and on 
the elevator he held it, and flipped through 
it, and we talked about the fact that he goes 
to the academy during the school year, and 
that he’s watching movies more now, and that 
he has to read this book, and see this movie.  
CHECK OUT 
So he checked out their books, and then 
checked out “A Clockwork Orange” to me, and 
looked at my photo, typed in my name (“I like 
to type things in instead of scan”) and I 
complained about how ugly it was, and how 
school pictures tend to suck, and how much I 
hate them. Then he told me that his picture 
this year was actually decent. Then I was like 
(somewhat in context… We talked for quite a 
bit, actually) that my dad teaches here, Then 
he was like, “I’ve never seen you around here. 
That’s so weird.” That he is going to be in 
eleventh grade, and I told him that my dad 
works here. Then I thanked him, and he said, 
“See you around.” 
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ROUND TWO 
Later Lynn and I went to go check on Laura, 
who was typing a paper on dreams, and their 
importance and interpretations. We hung out 
there for a bit, and then we got ready to 
leave. Just as we were walking out to the 
stairs, I waved to the Boy, and he beckoned me 
over with two fingers. He was like, “I’m a 
faculty kid too. What does your dad teach?” 
Me: “Science” Him: “My mom teaches French. Her 
name is _____ .My last name is ______.” Then 
we talked about where he lives (he lives right 
by campus.) Then he told me he would see me 
around.  
REALIZE 
I don’t even know his name. I’ll check the 
Face Book. 
POINT TWO 
He knows my name… That’s so weird. And 
wondrous.  
POINT THREE 
I may be in love with the boy who I have no 
idea of his name. He may even be gay.  I hope 
he isn’t… I think I’m in love. Again. 
HELLO, I LOVE YOU 
That song is playing in the background. The 
Who had it right—“Hello, I love you, won’t you 
tell me your name?”) 
ULTIMATE LOVER 
He will be mine. I’ll even give up the hope of 
ever being with Zack again if this boy becomes 
mine… 
 
71. SHOT BY EROS 
Going to Boston today. Fun stuff. 
MODERN ROMANCE 
Library Boy mailed me, and wants to hang out. 
I may be in love. 
HAPPENING PLACE 
So last night my friends wanted to hang out in 
the library, which I had to objection to 
because I was like, “Library Boy will be 
there… Hopefully.” So, I checked my mail when 
he wasn’t there, and, lo and behold,. There 
was a mail from a “Christoph”. I didn’t want 
to get too excited, because it was probably a 
teacher, or something, but UI opened it, and 
there it was. A mail from Library Boy. 



 249

THE MAIL 
“Hey Julia, it's Christoph from the library. 
Just thought I'd drop you a line. Do you want 
to hang out some time (if you're not too busy 
with summer school)? I hope to see you again 
at the library, Christoph” 
SHREIK 
So I replied, “Yes, yes, and more yes”, and 
tried to sound all cool and calm. Then I 
jumped about, and all my friends were happy 
for me… It was slinkstercool.  
BOOK FINDING 
So then Lynn, Laura, Tali, Alison and myself 
went upstairs, and talked to Nate, and stuff 
like that, and then Laura was like, “He’s 
here!”  
LIBRARY BOY 
So we talked, and he got my number, and he 
called me, and I’m in love, and we’re hanging 
out tomorrow at one, and tonight at the dance. 
We talked from 9:00 until 11:30 last night 
which was amazing.   
SERENDIPITY 
I’ve seen him before. Once on a half day when 
I was sitting in a tree with Adrienne, this 
girl named “Joel” walked by with her BEAUTIFUL 
boyfriend, which I thought was strange, since 
Joel is not that attractive. People seem to 
really like her. I’ve never gotten it, but I 
suppose she might be really nice or kind, or 
both.  I remarked to Adrienne that I was in 
love with this boy, and that he was in short, 
“beautiful” and I was very much in love. 
Joel’s boyfriend was Christoph. They broke up 
a while ago, and I’m now in love with him. 
REASONABLE DOUBT (OTHERWISE KNOWN AS “NOT 
COUNTING CHICKENS”) 
He may just want to be friends. But, somehow I 
don’t think so. The way he looks at me, and 
how he reminds me of myself—not trying to 
offend people, wanting to know my opinions, 
etc… Wow, I hope he likes me. 
HIS OTHER MAILS 
• Ummm hmmm maybe tomorrow or Sunday? I am 

working Mondays and Fridays from noon to 8 
and then Tuesday thru Thursday from 8 to 4 
but I have drivers ed those nights. I'll 
try giving you a call tonight. Talk to you 
soon, Christoph 
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• Right after talking with you, I called my 
mom (go me) and unfortuantely since I'm not 
enrolled in the summer school I can't go to 
Boston but she did confirm that the 
family's not doing anything till Sunday 
night soooo...how does Sunday sound? Again, 
I will definitely call tonight. Christoph  

YOU’RE PRETTY GOOD LOOKING (FOR A GIRL) 
Going to Boston today with friends. Hoping 
that will be fun. 
 
72. SLINKSTERCOOL 
Went to Boston. Went to the dance. 
BOSTON 
Went to Boston Common, Starbucks, Newbury 
Street, Quincy Market, and H+M shopping 
district.  
ROCKSTAR FABULOUS 
Bought flip flops and two tank shirts—one 
black with rainbow wings on the back, and the 
other is white with rock star graffiti on it. 
The flip-flops are white and have stars drawn 
on then (like sketchbook style) and I love 
them. 
FUNNY THING ON THE WAY TO THE COMMON 
All the French and foreign students were 
smoking, and loaded up on packs of cigarettes 
and such. It was pretty funny to get there and 
see Mar puffing away. Then Jeremy did it, and 
a German guy, and the rest of them. The 
Americans were all like, “Ok…”  
BUS RIDE 
The bus driver on the way there was pretty 
incompetent. She took so long, got lost, 
crashed into a car in China town, and in 
general was rather annoyingly long taking. 
Zunc, my German Love sat a seat away from me, 
and was so big that his legs had to go a bit 
onto my seat space. At one point I grabbed my 
boobs and he was looking at them. It was quite 
amusing.  
ALICE IN CHAINS 
Alice slipped and fell, and had a hard time 
keeping up with us. It was sort of sad. I was 
pretty moody all day. Alison was ditzy (a.k.a. 
regular  Alison), Lynn was Lynn, Tali was 
Tali, and Laura was Laura.  
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JUST WHAT I NEEDED 
Christoph kissed me. Held me. Hugged me and 
danced with me. Played with a balloon with me. 
KISSES 
He kisses me exactly how I want to be kissed—
no tongue and wonderful holding. 
 
73. YOU’RE BEAUTIFUL 
I think I may have a new boyfriend. Maybe. 
BOY TOY 
Christoph is pretty cool. I think I may like 
him. 
YOU ME BABY AIN’T NOTHING BUT MAMMALS SO LETS 
DO IT  
Christoph fucked Joel, however. More than 
once.  
MOVIE (OTHERWISE KNOWN AS “FIRST DATE. SORT 
OF.”) 
 Went to see Charlie and the Chocolate Factory 
with friends and Christoph. Fun movie. 
SHEAR 
Shaved my vagina area… The “Vuv”. I like it 
better then some beastly batch of furry hair. 
LES BISOUS 
Kissed Chirstoph in the library, in the art 
room, on the stairs, in the shelves, and 
against the wall.  
UNDER PRESSURE 
I wish I could run away from all of this. I 
wish that I didn’t need to have a boyfriend at 
all times, that I didn’t need to feel wanted 
all the time. I sometimes wish I had never 
taken off my shirt with Zack. I wish I didn’t 
have to sneak around with Christoph. It’s 
almost too much pressure building up, and I 
may explode, or overfill.  
ADDICT 
I’ve overdosed on Zack, and now I need a 
detox. Being friends with him was like being 
put in rehab, with just a little heroin each 
day, just to make sure my body could take it. 
But now I’m fully off of it, and all I want to 
do is go back. 
ODE TO ZACK 
He made me laugh. I could actually talk with 
him. He tried to please me. He was weird 
looking, but cute. I almost loved him. I made 
myself think I loved him for too long. The 
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first heartbreak is the worst. Why did you 
have to leave me all alone? 
FUCK (PART TWO) 
I’ve realized I’m still not over Zack. I need 
to listen to “Survivor” at least twenty times 
as punishment. Then “I Will Survive” and get 
my disco on while getting over Boy. 
CHRISTOPH 
He’s a nice kid. Really. He is. But there 
wasn’t that initial attraction like there was 
with Zack. Ok. Sure, I mean, I saw him, and I 
fantasized and whatnot, but, in truth, I 
almost wish he had gotten to know me a bit 
better before the kiss. Plus, he’s already 
talking about sex. Sure, Zack and I discussed 
such things, but it was never really an issue. 
Not that it is now. Well, Zack was a virgin. 
Christoph is not. 
GO 
The song stuck in my head. My little ear worm. 
“One, two, three. Everybody run back to your 
fantasy. Just go. Go, go, go.”  
ACCEPTANCE 
I need a twelve-step program for this. Perhaps 
I’ll learn to love Christoph. Perhaps they’ll 
be some doubt with him, and I’ll feel so 
unwanted, I’ll make myself love him so that 
he’ll love me again. There’s a reason I’m 
manipulative.  
MATER LUNA (SIMPER CRESCHIS) 
I think if I had a mom, it wouldn’t be this 
bad. Us motherless daughters either shun men 
entirely, or over-date them. Get too close, 
need too much. It’s this gaping hole in my 
chest, it’s a space and the only thing that 
can fill it is a guy. I tell all my girl 
friends I love them a bit too much, and if any 
of them ever left me I would be devastated. I 
need and feel too much. What a world. 
 
74. LA BELLE VIE 
A lot has happened. Summer school ends in a 
week. 
WEEKEND 
Went to the deeper woods of New Hampshire for 
the weekend. Would have stayed in the dorms, 
but that didn’t work out well. AKA I got 
really depressed that it didn’t work out, had 
to go, missed a lot of stuff that happened.  
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Pissed off, in short. 
MOOSE LAND 
Slept, read all of Harry Potter, stared essay, 
watched Garden State and Euro Trip, listened 
to Coldplay’s Parachutes while looking at the 
stars until midnight or later. Play video 
games, talked with Chris, Katie, and Johnny. 
Somewhat with Olivia. Went to this sketchy 
hick fair, fairis wheel, and ice cream 
(Bishop’s Bash, baby!) Paced, and looked at 
old cars and airplanes. Roasted marshmallows, 
and listened to more Coldplay. Read by the 
river. Lobbied to go home early. Ate pesto and 
veal, slept a lot more than I should have 
(think 12-10:30, then a nap for an hour and a 
half, and then 11:30 to 10:00 with a two hour 
nap today) Hopefully I’m rested.  
HALF-SLEEP HALF-WAKING 
Life is real in a dream. My dreams are getting 
more candid. Everything that happens in them 
could and has happened in life, or would have 
happened had I said something else, or 
something like that.  Situations happen in my 
dreams that I daydream about.  
LAST LAMENT: ZACK 
Well, I’m in love with Christoph, but I can 
still think and be pissy about Zack. I dreamt 
about him a few nights ago. We got back 
together. He loved me. I woke up thinking 
this, and then was like, “Shiiiiiiiit.” 
BLANKETS 
On of my favorite books. Craig Thompson is a 
genius with comics.  
HARRY POTTER 
Fun shit. Poor little wizard thing. 
LIBRARY FUN 
Christoph felt my boob today. It was amusing. 
He chose the one that Zack did. Amusing, but 
not arousing.  
BOOBS 
Alison and I took a bunch of quizzes today, 
and my boobs names are “Siegfriend and Roy”. 
SHAT. SHAT OF A CAT 
I’ve forgotten when my therapy appointment is. 
Fuck. Fuck shit fuck shit fuck. I need to find 
that card. 
EH. 
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I’ll just mail her. I think, though, that it 
is on Wednesday at two. I think. I hope. I 
pray.  
“IN LOVE, IN LOVE” 
I may love Christoph. We say it to each other 
all the time. He has blue eyes. 
ELVEN LORE 
He looks like an elf. He’s so pretty, though. 
Cute as hell. Black brown straight hair, tall, 
skinny, blue eyes, smart, good teeth, bi 
polar, and loves me.  
FUCK 
The fire alarm just went off. Idiots.    
ROCKING THE CASBAH 
Chris (stepcousin) gave me a burnt Clash CD. 
I’m ecstatic.  
YOU’RE SO CUTE WHEN YOU’RE SEDATED, DEAR 
Didn’t take my pill this morning. May stop 
taking them. 
DO ANYTHING 
Ethan and Lynn hooked up, and Joe and Tali 
hooked up. I’m excited. Happy for Ethan and 
Lynn, and dealing with Tali and Joe.   
HEARTS AND STARS 
Haha. Well, Ethan and Joe liked me first, but 
I wouldn’t date either of them. It’s true, you 
know. It sounds horrible, but it’s true. 
Besides, like I said, I’m happy for Ethan and 
Lynn. However, Joe and Tali… Well, that’s just 
bad judgment on Joe’s part. 
HOWEVER 
I have a boyfriend, whom I am in love, and I 
love him, and it’s all good. Right? 
CLASSES 
Going well. I’ve done about three paintings, 
and I adore my psychology teacher.  Mr. 
Weatherspoon is my life.   
PALER SHADE OF WHITE 
Had coffee with my advisor and walked about. I 
love her. She’s a college kid, ad very hippie. 
I quote, “I’m gonna become one of those people 
who is like, ‘No. Screw you. Don’t build that 
there, build it here. That way it’s safer for 
the animals.’” I may love her. She bought me 
two shots of espresso, listened to my rant, 
and will write… Interesting things about me 
for comments. Oh, I’m excited. 
CHEEKY LITTLE BASTARD 
I don’t like Johnny any more. He’s an ass.  
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FAT LARD 
Talked to Phil online. He wanted to see 
pictures of my, and talk about sex, and drugs. 
Because, apparently I put everyone under the 
impression that I’m a party girl bad chick. I 
love it. He’s such a pig, and I’m so high in 
his mind. It’s horrible, but I don’t exactly 
like him being like, “so how many guys have 
you done hahaha”. Ignorant bastard.  
I FOUGHT THE LAW 
Told my advisor I’m going to dance on top of 
the Harkeness table and light my hair on fire.  
Graffiti everything, and that making out 
topless is fun. Everyone should do it. The 
world would be a better place.  
POLAR BEAR 
It’s hard to wake up so early and get going. 
You have no idea. May not go for the next two, 
and then make the last one. I’m tired. Plus, I 
have to write a paper. On a rape. Cha-Ching. 
MASTRO-WHAT? 
Gagh. Partly not wanting to take stuff anymore 
because I have no sex drive. Like, zero to 
none.  
PENIS GAME 
So, I have this deep fear of penises. I do not 
like them. I am prone to freaking out when 
around them. However, Christoph thinks it 
amusing to see me freak out… Plus I want to 
get over this phobia. So we do the “ten second 
hold through the jeans in which Julia is 
allowed to scream and screech, but has to do 
it otherwise no one will ever love her, and 
she’ll grow up alone and will never get laid, 
and besides it’s good for you because who has 
ever heard of being afraid of a penis?” thing.  
FAT 
I need to run ten miles and burn off my ice 
cream binges.  
WEAK WEEK 
One week until summer school is over. 
Depressed about that. Though, since everyone 
is hooking up, they’re very moody. Plus, Tali 
is just a bitch. Good times with Alison and 
Laura, though. I need to take pictures.  
DRUMS 
I’m a slam-bam magnificent drummer chick 
queen. Maybe. 
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SCHOOL YEAR 
Hyperventilation about next year. Like, 
freaking out. College is soon, and senior year 
I intend to go to the academy. I need to be 
excellent. I will be. Under Pressure, anyone? 
BOOKS 
I have 12 books out from the library. 
Excessive, yes? I love it all. 
TODAY, TODAY 
Packed up, watched some of “I, Robot”, left, 
drove home, stopped at an antique store, 
called Lynn, met her, Laura, and Alison 
halfway at laundry, carried the bag back for 
them, heard hook up stories, talked, sat, ran 
about, partied with Alison, ate dinner (smoked 
salmon sandwich!) danced about, read, quizzed, 
ran, danced, jumped, frolicked.   
TONIGHT 
Kissed with Christoph, talked online, danced 
about, tool quizzes, and painted. Listening to 
the Clash, and staring at my pill. 
 
75. LAST NIGHT 
Last day of camp. Sad. 
THONG 
Is it supposed to go up your butt? Why the 
fuck can’t underwear lines just be 
fashionable. 
CHRISTOPH 
Don’t love him (I can’t.. what is her leaves 
me?), he loves me, and made out with him this 
morning. He’s a good hook-up… I just can’t 
allow myself the feelings. 
MIKEY 
Started to talk to Mikey, one of Zack’s best 
friends. Very exciting. He’s pretty awesome. 
Zack used to tell him about me, like, “Dude. I 
pain all over. Julia bites so hard.” Hehe. 
Excellent. 
VIRGINIA 
Going to DC tomorrow. Excited. 
SAVE THE LAST DANCE 
Banquet and dance tonight. Wearing the black 
flowey dress, flippers, and a bag with a 
camera. Fuck being fashionable. I’m wearing a 
thong. That’s enough. 
 
76. THE SCREW OVER 
Back from Virginia already. Go figure. 



 257

BRIGHTER EYES  
Haven’t cried since I’ve gotten home. I cried 
a whole lot this vacation, however. Not fun.  
ZACK ATTACK (OTHERWISE KNOWN AS “BEING NICE IS 
WHERE IT’S AT”) 
Talked to Zack for four or five hours on IM 
about my mom and why we broke up, and stuff 
like that. I cried, and he was understanding, 
and it made me feel better.  
BROKEN STERO 
Broke up with Christoph. I finally couldn’t 
take it anymore. Now he’s sending me mails, 
and writing me songs, and being stalkerish and 
emo. I feel horrible. But I can’t lie about my 
feelings. I don’t like him. I don’t love him. 
I can’t do that. 
SING AND SING THOSE AWFUL THINGS 
His songs for me. Because you have to see 
them. Mon Dieu. 
TEAR AND TEAR YOUR HAIR FROM ROOTS 
Left Virginia today. Two whole weeks there. It 
went too fast. 
WHAT WE DID 
We went to the Corcoran, Hirshorn, Georgetown, 
Nicimo stayed over, shopped, watched movies, 
had Chinese food and lobster, talking on AIM, 
walked about, Bonnie’s Birthday, ate Chocolate 
Bomb, Sackler, Freer, and gift shops galore. 
SLEEPING BEAUTY 
Slept a lot over vacation. That punctuated a 
lot of my trip. Also the amount I cried. It 
was pretty insane. 
MATIN 
Slept until 1:30 PM this morning. Excellent. 
MALL CHICK 
Went shopping a lot. Got a ton of clothing.  
FRENCH FILMS 
Saw “Le Papillion” and “Love Me If You Dare”, 
a French Film about two children who have 
“dare” as a game, and as they get older fall 
in love, and go their separate ways, only to 
be buried in concrete in the end. It was 
beautiful. Really. 
OTHER FILMS NOT SO FRENCH 
Saw “The Life Aquatic”, “Garden State” and 
others. 
ADRAIN 
Met Bill and Teresa’s (The Australian 
ambassadors) son, Adrain. He is gorgeous. And 
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an Aussie. He’s pretty cool, too. Talked about 
his studies and hair colors.  
NICIOMO 
Worked on myspace pictures, she brought me 
CDs, ate Sushi, talked, shopped, laughed, 
slept in the same bed, ate, partied until 4:30 
in the morning, and had fun. I miss her 
already. 
BAND 
Saw a band for Derek’s birthday. They were 
excellent, and reminded me of how much I like 
Sublime. I fell in love with the singer and 
bass guitarist. The guitarist was decent, too. 
The drummer looked and sounded like Max. 
Weird.  
MYSPACE 
Became a myspace whore over vacation. 
Excellent. 
 
77. DISNEY WORLD 
Just got back from Florida and Disney World. 
Amazing. 
DISNEY 
Rode Space Mountain four times, and Test Track 
three. Fabulous roller coasters, and Peter Pan 
flying was interesting. Cute boys, awesome 
rides. 
FLORIDA 
Little lizards everywhere, and a California-
esque skyline.   
WYATT’S NEW PASSION  
Her name is Beryl, and she is beautiful, and 
exotic looking, and she smokes and doesn’t 
give a damn. 
WHAT I WROTE ON BERYL 
She was a skeleton-like thing; a harsh-looking 
hunny-hunny wrapped in a fur coat and smoking 
a cig in the snow. Funny that this Beryl 
creature could make me feel so insecure. 
SCHOOL 
Starts tomorrow. Oh, I am excited. 
Y@ 
I may call him… Just to check up. And make 
sure he hasn’t smoked himself to death. 
TOMORROW 
Will see Zack and Mike. Walking to school with 
Christoph. Hopefully in classes with Zack, but 
doubted.  Alas, will see Alex. And other 
people. Seeing Erin and Adrienne, which is 
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glorious, and exciting. Freaking out about 
other things-- like classes, and what to wear, 
and if lunch will be good (in terms of 
seating), and just being my usual 
hyperventilating self. I probably won’t have 
any friends, and everyone will hate me. 
BEACHED WHALE 
Feeling like a fat lard. And it doesn’t help 
that I had ice cream a tad earlier. I feel 
quite ill. 
LO-LEE-TA 
Finished it. Nobrokov is a genius, and I love 
him. One of the funniest books I have ever 
read. 
RAINDROPS 
The Raincoats are a fabulous band, and I love 
them. Belle and Sebastian, too.   
DHARMA BUMS 
“I think it’s all lovely hallucination but I 
love it sorta”.  The Story of My Life, man. 
NERVES 
I’ll wear my brown flowster skirt, and black 
tank thing. And flippers. Silver earrings? 
Perhaps and maybe. 
 
78. FOR YOU I BLEED MYSELF DRY 
Second day of school. 
I HAVE NO FRIENDS 
I mean, I have Erin (sort of…) and Christoph, 
and Sarah and Lenzy. But otherwise it’s more 
acquaintances, and no one talks to me, and I 
feel stuck up and stupid a lot of the time, 
and like all eyes are watching me, and 
everyone is judging me.  
JUST LIKE HEAVEN 
Why can’t it be like DC, or the Airport when 
everyone looks at you, and everyone hits on 
you, and tries to have eye sex with you, and 
stuff? That was good for my self-esteem.  
GOLD SHOES 
Killed my feet today. My right foot stings, 
and has at least three huge blisters. 
CLASSES 
Homeroom- I partied with Lenzy and Terrence. 
The past few days I haven’t really been in 
there, due to the fact of blisters, and not 
knowing when announcements start. 
Economics- A decent class I have with Joe, and 
Terrence, and a nice girl from History last 
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year. Downside—Jess is in there, and sits 
right behind me. I hate her. Beaucoup.  
Myth and Folklore- Switching out of it. 
Tomorrow I start Theater. But, the teacher in 
Myth and Folklore is quite young and nice, and 
likes good movies (“Garden State”) and watches 
good TV. The people in this class were slacky 
and kind of stupid. I feel bad, though,. 
Because a child named Ed was friendly. I quote 
a girl, though, “This class looked like the 
easiest English”. 
Study- With Erin and Christoph and Gill. 
Amazing, except when Gill talks about Mike and 
Zack.  
AP French- I love Madame Murphy, and I love 
this class. Somewhat.  
British Literature- Smashing. I have Gretchen 
and Catherine in my class, and it rocks my 
socks. We draw pictures of monsters and 
heroes, the teacher loves Shakespeare, and 
drama, and she “can tell” I’m an artist, and I 
finished Beowulf.   
Geometry- Have a fat lard blob teacher, but I 
finished my homework in class. I hate 
Geometry.  
Chemistry- My teacher is a friendly beached 
whale, and Lenzy has this class with me. We 
get to strip if we get chemicals on our 
clothes.  
BOYS 
There is this one boy in my economics class 
and chemistry class whom I may love. 
And then there’s The Doors Tee-Shirt Boy, who 
has decent musical taste, and tasteful hair.  
ZACK TALK 
Talked to him in the field yesterday, and felt 
nothing. However when Gill talked about him 
today, I wanted to slug her, and shut her up.  
RANDOM OCCURENCES 
A guy came up to me today, and asked if I 
lived next to his friend who got in a car 
crash, and wanted to know if they were ok. I 
was very confused, told him “No” and then he 
looked at my boobs for a very long two 
seconds, and I was like, “Ok then”. 
MAHONEY LOVE 
Switched my classes for me. I love this woman.  
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IDIOT NATE 
Called at 12:55 last night. Stupid Nate. I 
have to yell at him for being an idiot.  
RADIO SONGS 
The radio seems to be playing excellent music. 
Like Gorillaz and Modest Mouse excellent. 
Sweet.   
TOREY 
Talked to Torey the night before school 
started from 9:30 until 11:30. It was an 
excellent chat, and I miss her. She’s stuck in 
Maine with the freaky people who happen to be 
toothless. Strange.  
WHAT TO WEAR 
Wore black tank top thing and long brown and 
white sequin skirt on the first day. Good 
stuff. 
MISSING… 
Lynn, Wyatt, Torey, Kara, Maggie, Nate, 
Alison, and lots more.  
BIRTHDAY 
My birthday is in two days. I am turning 16, 
and it’s really weird. 
 
79. YOU SAY IT’S YOUR BIRTHDAY 
Birthday today. I’m now 16. 
SMART 
Got above average on my testing for reading, 
and the middle of average for math…Goodness, I 
am smart after all. 
CRAMPS 
Have really bad cramps. For the first time 
since ninth grade. Weird.  
GIFTS 
Aunt Ruth gave me three mini-wool purses, a 
bracelet, a ring, and earrings, as well as 
$20. Grammy and Grandpa gave me three cards, 
and a fashion magazine from the New Yorker. 
Erin gave me Truth or Dare Janga, Curious 
George Band-Aids, and Lindt chocolates. And 
Laura bought me a birthday ice cream. That’s 
it, so far. 
DARK LADY 
I’ve just realized that no matter how light I 
think I am, I will always be the Lady Noir.  
CRAMP UPDATE 
It feels a bit better after an aspirin, 
caffeine, and acedomenifine combined with 
ibuprofen. Excellent.  
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BIRTHDAY KISSES 
Christoph gave me four kisses on the cheek. 
Perhaps I’ll ask him for lip later. He did 
kiss me on the lips yesterday by Nooney’s 
office.  
GUESTS…? 
Johanna invited Ted, Hank, and Jody. Hank and 
Jody never come for my birthdays. It’s absurd 
to have them here.  I like them, but they 
haven’t come to my birthday since I was in 
fifth grade. 
DÉJÀ VU  
This year feels like a repeat of fifth grade. 
The feeling is the same. I think that someone 
is going to die, and my life will be uprooted, 
and I’ll have to leave everything behind. 
Again. I’m just waiting for it to happen and 
devastate me. 
STRANGE 
Alex Hummel held onto my hand today, and 
wished me a happy birthday, and I remember 
liking him to hold my hand, and when he acted 
cool he was quite all right. Then I saw Zack 
three times, but for some reason, I don’t 
really want to get back with him. I mean, I 
think I do sometimes. But really, I don’t.  
AMERICAN BEAUTY 
Nooney mentioned it yesterday in session, and 
related me to the blonde chick. Interesting.  
SALLE DES CLASSES 
Homeroom: Erin gave me my presents, and people 
wished me happy birthday. Annie, Zack, and 
Mrs. Whitehouse did, too. Twice. So did 
Supple.  
Economics: Lectures again. CJ stared at me, 
and Joe gave me a birthday hug.  
Theater: Lecture book getting, and game. My 
group had to demonstrate a tractor. Then on 
Tuesday we have to do a pantomime.  
Study: Played “Truth or Dare” Janga with 
Christoph, Erin, and Gill. Sat on Christoph’s 
lap, acted like Cindi Lauper, yelled “pot in 
the corner” talked to strange boys who are 
probably quite friendly, belly-danced, rubbed 
noses, kissed people, tickled people, and blew 
a raspberry on Erin’s belly.  
French: Went over homework and vocab, and 
danced though actually knowing the answers. 
Amazing.  
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English: Quiz on Beowulf, and discussion.  
Lunch: Hung out with Christoph and Erin. Ate 
“Chick-Kan” from Erin’s salad, and Ben 
scratched my head. 
Geometry: Got a birthday pencil, and reviewed 
homework. Then practice nonsense.  Comforting 
Algebra is creeping back into my life. 
Chemistry: Did lab nonsense, and Lenzy looked 
scene.  
GOLD DIGGER (BY KANYE WEST) 
That damn song and its music video are playing 
in my head, and will not cease. 
UTTER INSANITY 
And not I’m listening to “College Dropout” 
(his CD).  Oh, the joy of rap.  
DESIRES 
At 16, what do I want? I don’t even know. 
Things are supposed to make more sense, and 
I’m supposed to relate to adults better, and 
become more clear and concise. I don’t feel 
any different. Ambivalent, I suppose.   
CARRER CHOICES 
Erin and I established we want to become 
actresses.  Looking at the New York Fashion 
Magazine, I want to write for that, or become 
a designer. Or a music producer. Or a movie 
director.  I want these glamster jobs, and a 
glitterati lifestyle for my prima donna moods.  
CUTE BOY 
This guy. This really cute guy. In the theater 
class. This guy has short brown hairs, and is 
probably a tad young for me, but nevertheless 
seems cute, and competent. And I’ve hugged him 
before. Excellento.  
PRECISION 
I’ve decided to write a novella called, 
“Historical Fiction” and send it to NaMoDo.  
And the novella? This series of entries in 
book form, edited for decency and connection. 
Because I need to be amused.  
GROOVESTER  
Wore my gold and black sunset beach shirt and 
handmarky on the pockets jeans with my Van-
like op-art shoes and Exeter fabulous flippers 
WHAT I NEED (“OTHERWISE KNOWN AS: WE DON’T 
NEED OXYGEN”) 
A drumset, man. I’ll go all absurd on and 
awesome on it.  
WHAT I’VE GOT (SO REMEMBER THAT)  
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My presents: 
• A digital camera (I love it so much. It 

makes video and has a screen. It is 
amazing, and I love it so.) 

• Curious George Band-Aids 
• A battery charger 
• Rechargeable batteries 
• Depeche Mode “Songs of Faith and Devotion” 
• “Truth or Dare” Janga 
• Diamond and silver earrings 
• An I.O.U. for a present (a delightful note 

for Laura saying I can have whatever I 
want, like a manicure and pedicure, or CDs, 
or clothing. 

• Chocolate covered coffee beans 
• A teddy bear 
• A Book of French Fables 
• A promise for a drum set 
• Head phones 
• A memory card 
• Lindt chocolate 
• A promise for some hallucinogens  (har har) 
DAMN UTRETO 
Still have cramps. Oy. 
DOWNLOADED SOFTWARE 
But it’s three, and I set up all my camera 
software, and managed to get rather drunk with 
Ted, so it’s all good. 
PRETTY GOOD LOOKING (FOR A GIRL) 
Ted thinks I’m attractive, and very bangable. 
This makes me feel good. 
 
79.5 CRAMPS OF STYLE 
The Day after my birthday. Magnificent. 
ONE CARESS 
So Christoph still wants to get me a birthday 
present. Excellento. 
FACUTY PARTY 
Going to the faculty party tonight on the 
beach. Sweet butt club.  
DEPECHE MODE 
An excellent little band of morose grungy 
looking fellows with wavy voices. Lovely 
violins, and decent drumming.  The lyrics are 
pretentious, but that’s expected.  
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LIT MAG 
Mahoney said I could start it. I need teacher 
supervision, but besides that it’s splendid. 
ADDICTION 
Living off coffee beans and ibuprofen right 
now.  
BUZZ SAW 
Got slightly buzzed with Ted last night, and 
he promised me 15 mg, and up to 25 mg, and 
well as some cigs. I just want to try them.  
IN YOUR ROOM 
The magazine that Grammy and Grandpa gave to 
me is fabulouso. I love it very much.  
THE KISS 
So, tonight at the faculty party, Ryan Matlack 
kissed me. Twice. And felt my chest and such.  
BEACH PARTY 
It was a party on the beach. I wore my Love 
tee shirt and jeans and looked emo stoner-
esque in my sunglasses. Right away Ryan came 
over to me, and we all played soccer, and 
football, and he listened to my player. Then 
we hung out on the rocks, and talked about my 
chest for a bit, and laughed, and talked about 
random stuff.  Then he grabbed my boobs a lot, 
I flashed my bra at him (a dare), which I am 
technically fine with (though I feel kind of 
ill thinking about it now) and then leaned 
down and he kissed me. And he was like, “I’m 
sorry, I’m a terrible kisser. And I was like, 
“Well, you do get better with practice.” Then 
he laid down on the rock I was lying on, and 
pulled me closer to him, and kissed me for 
longer, and nuzzled my check, and started 
talking about “Do you mind hickeys?” And I was 
like, “I’ve never gotten one. Usually I’m 
bitten by talented people.” Then I bit him on 
the neck, and he moaned. Like, full on moaning 
and sigh. Like, “Ahhhhhh… Uhhhhh...” And then 
we just talked some, and we were both like, 
“So, um, we’re not going out, ok?”  
AFTERMATH 
So I listened to “Pin” really loudly, and want 
to start smoking, even though I hate the smell 
of cigarettes with a passion, and it makes me 
feel nauseous. It’s one of those times when 
you want to start smoking. Amazing that once I 
actually fancied him. Heh, tonight I just 
needed some.  
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DATING 
I wouldn’t date him. Personally, I’m sick of 
all guys, and now I’m looking for the perfect 
one, whom I have not found yet. Even though I 
like to think sometimes that I have. 
CAMERA  
Did I mention I love this digital nonsense? 
Well, I love it. 
SIXTEEN CANDLES 
At 15 my resolution was to get as many guys, 
and kiss a lot, and get pretty far, and have 
an excellent time. Ok, my resolution for 16—
the same, but more clean.   
GUYS WHO HAVE KISSED ME 
Max, Alex, Zack, Garret, Christoph, and Ryan.  
Sweet. 
GUYS PEOPLE THINK I HAVE KISSED 
Seph, Ramsey, Alex, Ryan, Zack, Garret, 
Christoph, Max, Theater Camp Boys, etc… 
LUNA CHICKS 
Best store in town. New and swanky. 
PEAK 
Best orgasm ever last night. Spec-ta-cu-lar. 
Getting off makes cramps feel a hell lot 
better. 
 
80. ONE CARESS 
At lot of interesting things happen in a few 
days. Curiouser and curiouser.  
LITTLE GIRL  
I feel like I’m ten and ninety and a hundred. 
All at once. And it’s all a little too much 
for me indefinitely.  
THE VICTORIAN MONOLOGUES 
I feel myself changing, wanting to cover up, 
wanting to burst out, and wanting to be 
silent, but scream, and cry. Wanting to trip 
really badly on something strong, but then 
just wanting to sleep and be dead. 
BOHO-A-GO-GO 
I’ve just noticed how tired I really am, and 
how incredibly bohemian I’ve become. 
SETTE VOLTE DONNA 
“I’m a million different people from one day 
to the next, I can change, I can change, I can 
change…” 
PRIMA DONNA PERSONA 
What a little actress I am. What have I 
become? The twisted insides of my mind 
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dripping on the floor, dripping everywhere. 
Thinking myself talented, brave, outgoing, and 
smart? Who am I to make such decisions? Who am 
I not to? 
DUMB CHRISTOPH 
Finally excommunicated the ass hole. I’m glad 
I did. No more hurt. I can’t get hurt now. 
Right? 
IS SHE WEIRD? 
I’ve decided to get Zack back. I will do it. 
He is mine. He is my blood. I will get him 
back, I will. And I will keep him this time.  
TALKS 
Talked to Adrienne and Erin, and I love them 
both too much for words. 
BOHEMIAN LIKE YOU 
Painted Karen O (from the Yeah Yeah Yeahs) on 
my pink tee shirt, and a slinkster cool chica 
brandishing a sword and a cut off head 
HAIRS 
My hair is much lighter due to the fact that I 
kind of bleached it with awesome amounts of 
sunlight, lemon juice, and chamomile tea. I 
plan to put more in my hair tonight. 
Excellento. 
MOD SQUAD 
Put a load of kohl-esque eyeliner on, and it 
makes me look like a rocker model stripper 
chick... I may love it. 
HAPPY BIRTHDAY MR PRESIDENT 
Erin turns sixteen tomorrow.  I’m so excited 
for her.  
MEDITATION 
Meditated outside today. Felt very Zen Master 
cool.  
LOVE BITES 
I wonder if Ryan will even see me tomorrow. I 
hardly care, I just want to see his reaction. 
A NEW MIKE 
So, there is this beautiful boy named Mike who 
is in my homeroom, lunch, math, and various 
hallway experiences. This boy likes The 
Smashing Pumpkins. And film. He wants to be an 
actor. He likes Angela Jolie. He wants to 
direct. He likes good music, and is totally my 
type. I may be in love, and I am in definite 
hot pursuit of boy.  
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A DEMON WITH FINGERS 
Sharpened my nails to look like claws. It’s 
quite excellent.  
UN AN 
I’ve been typing in this for over a year. 
Amazing.  
BIG INDIAN 
Wyatt mailed from Savanna, and told me he 
loves me lots. Ah, Wyatt. I miss that boy 
beaucoup. 
FRENCH FIEND 
Read my book of French Fables, and want “Love 
Me If You Dare” on video. 
MYSPACE OMNIPITENT 
I will now start on making the supreme and 
god-like myspace site. I will be the most 
musically adept, more well read, most-movie 
talented in viewing ways chica, and everyone 
will tremble with fear and envy at my powers 
of coolness. 
MY FUTURE CARRER 
To write for the New York Times Fashion 
Magazine. That magazine is my life, and if I 
cannot be an actress, then I shall write for 
it, and wear delightful Prada and Marc Jacobs, 
and Dior.  
NEW MAIL (ON THE SIDE) 
Slinkstercoolchica@yahoo.com   …Ubercool.  
Angel2 
 
81. HOW AM I NOT MYSELF? 
Well, it’s the first Friday of the school 
year. It followed usual suit. 
FISH ON FRIDAY 
I slept all afternoon, and watched TV, and 
loaded my new Sublime CD. 
A USEFUL BOY 
Christoph is now my master CD burner. I love 
it. And he burnt me Gorillaz and Demon Days. 
SANTERIA 
Sublime is a decent ska surf band. I have 
found I know a lot of their songs from radio 
and this summer.  
LES GAMES D’ENFANTS 
Garrett called me “Kid”. I love how detective 
movie it is. I also can’t believe he has 
kissed me. 
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QUIZZICAL 
I’ve had lots of quizzes this week. In 
Economics, English, French, Geometry, and 
Chemistry.  
SINGULAR THINGS THIS WEEK 
I’ve managed to fight with Christoph, Erin 
turned sixteen, a kid was an ass about my 
awesome painted pants, had a shitload of 
quizzes, and had to start eating at the dining 
hall. 
ACID ON A WOUND 
Said “hey” to Zack this morning (he goes from 
Debate, and I go to Theater.) I punched his 
arm, and he put a hand to wave to me. I only 
feel punched in the neck now. Funny that when 
I’m around him I really don’t fancy his ass, 
yet now when he’s nowhere near, I do. 
DEATH OF A MONITOR 
My monitor died. It was depressing. I was so 
confused. 
HAWK POUND 
Junior Class meeting today. We attacked 
administration, I want our class president, 
and debated going out with Carrie and getting 
cigarettes, and snorting stuff. But didn’t.  
SEX APPEAL 
So, this week at therapy, Nooney and I did an 
exercise that involved me telling her what I 
thought other people thought of me. I told her 
that people think that I’m quiet at first, but 
then I get really loud, and I’m outgoing, and 
kind of strange and histrionic, but can be 
supportive, friendly, melancholy, and willing 
to pretty much kick anyone’s ass who bugs my 
friends. She told me that I perceived myself 
well, except that she told me I forgot “sexy”. 
I squeaked “sexy?!” and she told me, “Yes. 
Sexy. You are sexy.” When I denied it, she was 
like, “Well, what would Erin say?” and then I 
looked at her and said, “Erin’s my best 
friend. She has to say it. It doesn’t count.” 
I AM PRECIEVED… 
Also, she told me that I’m intimidating 
sometimes. People probably don’t know how to 
talk to me, and that’s why I’m so sensitive 
sometimes. Like thinking everyone is staring 
at me, and freaking out because of it. 
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VIDEO 
I made two videos of myself. One was singing 
“Santeria” and one was dancing to “Doin’ 
Time”. I look so weird… Like a babydoll alien. 
I blink really well, though. And I even look a 
tad sexy when I am dancing. With glasses. 
Strange. 
CLASSES 
Economics: Quiz. I may have failed. 
Theater: Pantomime time. I typed at a 
computer, and turned on an iPod.  Then we 
discussed a bit of “Here We Are” which is a 
amusing play by a sarcastic woman who 
committed suicide... 
Study: Was going to go do stuff with Carrie, 
but went to class meeting because I didn’t 
want to leave school. 
French: Worked with “Jean” who told me he 
thought was a senior because I “look older”. 
Then I was like, “Is that a bad thing?” and he 
was like, “No, no.” He was rather flirty and 
helpful. And I’ve seen him looking at me 
before. 
English: Peer edited “Beowulf” and Grendel 
essay with Jeff. It was fun. We talked about 
the other being “pretentious”, and I told him 
I thought he was a good writer and he was 
like, “Well, thank you.” It was a laugh. 
Lunch: Danced around singing “How Bizarre”, 
and Christoph took photographs of me. 
Geometry: Worked on midpoint and endpoint 
nonsense. 
Chemistry: Went over homework, procrastinated, 
and our class was just pretty funny. 
SLEEPING BEAUTY 
Slept after school again. It felt delicious. 
BOYS I FANCY 
Study Hall Boy: Taller than me, brown hairs. 
Hot Hazel eyes, and looks at me. Style is 
prepster. Looks excellent in white. As far as 
I know he could be an ass. But his very pretty 
to look at. After a fire drill, we walked up 
the stairs next to each other. He takes 
Spanish.  
Evan, our class president: Brown hairs, brown 
eyes, tan skin. Smart, funny, nice, into 
acting. Sits behind me in French, and is 
helpful. I love the way he moves, and his lips 
move, and his voice. 
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John, the ecstasy addict: Willow-colored brown 
hair. Tan skin. Brown eyes. Basically, he’s 
just nice to look at. And he likes to act. And 
is decent at it. 
Paul Friedman: My beautiful drum love from 
last year. Supple lips, green eyes, curly 
brown hair, My height. Cute smile, and smart. 
Funny, and decent personality. I may love him. 
He is gorgeous, cute, and cool. 
Christoph… Damn it. 
LETS DON’T THINK ABOUT A LOT OF CHINESE  
Talked to Katie and Christy. Should talk with 
them again since I had to go early and never 
called them back. 
YOU SAY IT’S YOUR BIRTHDAY 
Erin’s party is this Sunday. I must go. 
Johanna is being bitchy witchy because she 
planned her birthday and Ted’s birthday on the 
same day, but now it’s canceled and she told 
me she was “Pissed that I would rather go to a 
friend’s birthday party than her 50th 
birthday.” Baby, if it isn’t happening, then I 
can go to my best friend’s party. Erin = Best 
Friend. Come now, let us be reasonable.  
OP ART 
Pictures on Monday. Oh joyous occasion. I 
refuse to smile. If they make me smile, I will 
tell them that I am a recovering Goth child, 
and my mouth does not go up in that direction. 
CIGGYS 
May get to smoke tomorrow. Oh, I am excited. 
CARESS ME DOWN 
He makes an orgasm sound in this song. It is 
quite amusing. 
HOMECOMING 
Erin invited me to go as her date. I don’t 
know if I should wear The Green Dress, or the 
Max Studio one. So conflicted. I just want to 
have fun and dance about. 
 
82. GORGEOUS 
Back to school. Again. 
ERIN’S PARTY 
Got carried around by Caleb, kissed by 
Christoph (I should monitor myself), raped by 
Cindy, hugged by Erin CJ, Terrence, Gill, and 
Sarah. Eyed by a Goth kid, and every other boy 
there. The others didn’t matter.  



 272

CHILL OUT 
It was basically a hang out party. “If you 
build it, they will come.” So we built a 
discotheque. We played twister, beat each 
other up, ate hamburgers, potato salad, and 
pink frosted cake. Then we drank soda, and 
played party games like this “Who am I?” one 
with impersonations and questions. It was 
amusing… 
PRESENTS 
Laura finally gave me an awesome birthday 
present—An “I Love Love” perfume and body set. 
It smells of oranges, and I love it.    
MMMMM… TASTES JUICY 
Adrienne and I got ice cream, and she bought 
me Juicy Couture knee socks. I love her.   
WARPED BASELINE 
I’ve decided top go off the Prozac for a bit. 
No, I’m not telling my doctors. Or parents. Or 
therapists. Or friends. I feel like I’ll do 
better work in school if I’m really depressed. 
MOVIES 
So, I’ve become obsessed with making movies. I 
made one of Adrienne in downtown Exeter, where 
she turns around (she says she looks like Big 
Foot, I tell her she’s crazy.) There’s one of 
me singing Santeria. Then there’s a twister 
male porn-esque one, and one of Terrence being 
Jack Nicolson.  
CLARID DREAMING 
My dreams have been too real lately. I wake 
up, and have to assure myself of reality. 
Sometimes it’s a good thing, sometimes it’s 
not. 
MONDAY OF THE FIRST FULL WEEK 
Picture day. Wore black dress, op art shoes, 
and didn’t smile. 
CLASSES 
Economics: Lectures. I believe notes, too. I 
was quite sleepy, however, I yawned a good 
part of the class. 
Theater: Worked on “Here We Are”. My partner 
is Hillarie, and she’s a doll. But a squeaky, 
false artsy doll. Oh well. Decent, anyhow. 
Pictures taken. Ew. 
Study: Got eyed when I took off my little 
black jacket. There was this one guy 
constantly eyeing me, and trying to catch my 
eye and smile, and it kind of freaked me out, 
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but it also felt very American Beauty. 
Basically sat there while Gill drew pictures 
of me looking seductive and very sexy. Lots of 
guys checked me out, and it was amusing.  
French: Something to do with “La Frache de 
Myocarde”… And reviewing sheets from the 
movie... 
English: Boasts and pictures. My boast was 
horrid, and I’m failing everything. 
Geometry: Homework review. Notes. Worked on 
homework. 
Chemistry: Caleb played with my zipper for a 
bit. Reviewed homework. Got labs back. I feel 
like dying. 
AFTER SCHOOL 
Alex hugged me for some strange reason. He was 
like, “My love!” 
SHE FAILS 
Failing everything. I feel so stupid. It’s 
awful. 
MIDNIGHT WRITES 
I’ve been writing because I cannot contain 
myself before I go to sleep. I feel panic 
attakcy—like death is creeping up on me, 
grabbing me, strangling me, and pushing down 
on my very soul. An overload in my mind, I 
reach for a pen, and write furiously.  
HELP ME 
I’m so afraid of being stupid, so afraid of 
being slutty. My self-confidence is depleted. 
I am no more. 
REASONS WHY 
I feel so dumb because my father yelled at me 
Friday about being dumb with summer school, 
and not treating it as school. And that I’m 
not ready for Phillips. And never to cut 
again. 
SLASH 
Sadly, this made me depressed, and even more 
willing and ready to cut. Which I did. And do. 
SIGN 
Just went to a familiar scene of cooking, 
dancing, and swordplay. Something is in the 
works here. I saw him thrice. 
TRED 
I need to start running again. When Laura 
starts swimming, I will. 
 
83. LITTLE BLACK DRESS 
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Had disturbing dreams last night. Like every 
night, I suppose. 
DREAM THEATRE 
Dreamt that we were moving to a boarding 
school in Connecticut, and that I was leaving. 
I cried, and screamed that I hated my father, 
and the apartment we moved into was small and 
dark, and we had to use the bathroom in a 
coffee shop. I woke up, and was glad it was a 
dream. But when I went back to sleep, there it 
was again. I screamed, and told them that I 
knew it was just a dream, but everyone there 
told me it was real. I couldn’t stand it, and 
decided to wear an eye tattoo for the last day 
of school. 
HIT ‘EM UP STYLE 
So in study today, the guy who was staring and 
smiling at me yesterday had his friend come up 
to me and tell me that he fancied me, and that 
I should flirt with him because “This kid 
thinks he’s a pimp, and he likes you. It’ll be 
funny if you flirt with him.” I told him I 
liked fucking with people’s minds, but then I 
didn’t do it. Why? It seemed awkward, and 
cruel, and I don’t like guys in G-Unit Wear, 
wearing diamond bling earrings, and who look 
at me like they want to have sex. 
WHY DON’T WE DO IT IN THE ROAD? 
I’ve decided I fancy Zack again. He will be 
mine. Knowing me, I won’t get him back. But I 
want him so badly. It’s not even funny.  
TIMELINE 
I could have kids with him. He is the only guy 
who I can see myself having kids with. 
Something about his, “Get married, have kids, 
raise them to be happy” really stuck with me. 
And he listened. And doesn’t hate me for being 
“intense” or “deep”.  I feel comfortable with 
him. We just fit. I could talk with him. What 
the fuck. What the FUCK. 
GILL’S PART 
So I did what I did last time. I told Gill. I 
told her I wasn’t over him. I told her 
everything. How I needed a guy like him. How I 
wanted her to help me again. How I needed 
this.  
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LA FRACTURE DU MYOCARDE 
My heart feels bruised and open. I’m tight in 
my chest. Then I remember his heart is broken 
in a different way.  
EVERYMORNING (OTHERWISE KNOWN AS “WHEN IT’S 
OVER, IS IT REALLY OVER?”) 
I eat Smart Start every morning, which was the 
cereal he ate when we went out.  Don’t blame 
me, my stepmother got it. Goodness, I’m not so 
stalkerish. I recently realized it is for a 
“healthy heart”. Over the summer he told me 
that his family has a rare genetic heart 
disorder, and that he could die at anytime. My 
chest gets tighter, feels drowned. Imagines of 
storybook Fifi and her bug-loving husband 
float through my head. He died of heart 
trouble too, and was covered in white 
butterflies. If he got married, would it be to 
anyone else except me? I can’t see it. I see 
myself as his one and only girlfriend. In many 
ways I see him as my one and only boyfriend. 
Knowing this, now he’ll go out with someone 
else, and I’ll be left to cry again. Which I 
don’t want. 
ONE WEEK 
Last week walking back from therapy, I saw his 
car. And he was in it. I knew it was him. 
Somehow I just knew.  
LOVEFOOL 
It’s like that damn Cardigans song. He still 
thinks I’m sexy, he still talked to me a while 
ago.   
CHOKE 
I’m dying on all these words, though. And I 
need it to stop. 
ON THE LIGHTER SIDE OF LIFE 
Some guy checked me out this morning, and that 
was amusing. It was a distinct head nod. And 
then guys in study checked me out (like the 
Gangsta Gang, Prepster Boys, and Study Hall 
Boy.) I straddled Kyle during lunch, and we 
kind of flirted. Math class buddy boy flirted 
with me, and he’s like a gentle giant. Very 
kind, and easily amused.  CJ was looking at me 
in economics, and so was the guy sitting 
behind him. I could tell because I would look 
over, and suddenly we would look at each 
other, and they would turn away their eyes 
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very quickly. I adore CJ to no end, just like 
last year… But, who knows? 
SEXY SADIE 
So during study Gill took pictures of me, 
looking like Rapunzel, and she, Erin, and even 
Christoph tried to convince me I was sexy. 
 
84. BAD KARMA 
Fucked up world. What a world. 
ROYALLY PISSED AT GILL 
So Gill talked to Christoph about me, and they 
had a hate-fest. And she talked to Zack, who 
doesn’t have any interest in me, whatsoever.  
LAST ZACK ATTACK 
So, I’ve decided to get over him. Dreamed I 
was with him last night. But now I’m listening 
to Death Cab for Cutie, and I’ve realized that 
he is not going to work out, that he’s too 
asexual, that there’s nothing between us. And 
that there won’t be. I’m sixteen. I need to 
get over it.  
MEAN MAIL (FROM CHRISTOPH) 
“So today, I finally went over the edge.  
I can't believe I could ever feel this much 
hatred towards someone as I do toward you.  
Awww, is poor little baby upset Zack isn't 
interested in you?  
Here's the scoop, boys only like you for your 
looks, you're beautiful. Once they get to know 
you and see what a horrible and messed up 
person you are, then they become uninterested. 
See, I could have dealt wth the messed up 
part, it keeps things interesting, but you've 
hurt me more than I could ever stand. I don't 
know what else to say but yes, the main point 
of this e-mail was to say "I hate you." There 
really wasn't a need to send this but I will 
because I can.” 
HELP ME IF YOU CAN (I’M GOING DOWN) 
I want to be out of all this. I want to have a 
clean slate. A new mind. A new memory. Do they 
really think I’m that bad? No more anti-
depressants for me-- It makes me too 
confident, too full of myself. I’m disgusted. 
Besides, if I kill myself it would be ok.  
STUDY HALL DRAWL 
I can’t believe I listened to Gill bitch a 
whole period about exes just for her to 
backstab me. I can’t believe that she would be 
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so seventh grade. I cannot believe Christoph 
is not over me. I can’t believe any of it. The 
Sign Waves have left me, there’s nothing left. 
That’s my lament.  
ALL THE THINGS SHE SAID 
She said I was cruel, and told him even worse 
things about me, and they wanted to gripe and 
bitch and moan about me, and it makes me 
pretty sick my friend would turn on me like 
that. Erin stuck up for me, though.  
STUDY HALL STARES 
Christoph stared at me all study hall. And 
Gill was like, “You’re pretty hung up on her 
still, aren’t you?” Him: “Yes”. He told me he 
was over me. Fuck. Damn. Shit. Piss.   
CALLS  
I feel like calling Alex. I think he could 
make me feel a bit better for some inane 
reason.  I already left a message for Torey, 
telling her to “get all Buddha on my butt” and 
to tell me to “Let Go.” 
BIRTHDAY WISH 
I want a boyfriend. I want to find a guy who I 
actually like, and who likes me back. I want 
him to kiss me, and fancy me, and talk with 
me, and make me laugh. And he needs to be 
cute, and I need to be attracted to him. And I 
need him soon. 
 
85. HELP ME IF YOU PLEASE (I’M GOING DOWN) 
Eh… Icky week. 
BOYFRIEND 
My birthday wish… I need a perfect boy. 
THE PERFECT BOY 
I need a photo taking,  
Almost anorexically thin 
Paled to perfection 
Pink haired boyfriend,  
Who happens to be an art fiend. 
Who reads Nabrokov and plays his base. 
With whom I can discuss satire in the nude. 
PURE MORNING 
I hate my school. I hate most of the people 
there. 
HAPPY TALK 
Got a 90 and a 100 on my Geometry quizzes. 
Just watch me fuck up this year, though. 
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BAT OUT OF HELL 
I’m so tired. Depressed. And wanted very much 
to sleep for a hundred yeas, wake up 
beautiful, marry a prince, and have life fixed 
for me.  
ATOMIC PINK 
Ben said he’d get some for me. Excellento.  
TESTS 
Had a chemistry one today, and geometry 
quizzes galore, and I should have a theater 
one Monday, and English ones, and it’s a 
little too much, and I don’t like it, and 
we’re sinking further and farther, and I’m 
drowning, choking, dying.   
SE7EN 
Absolute worst movie of all time. Interesting 
concept, but the script and the shooting just 
killed it all together. 
RATTLE SKIN 
I hate Catherine. I hated Gill for a bit. I 
hate a lot lately. What’s wrong with me? 
SOCIOPATH 
I’ve decided that I am one to some degree. 
Manipulative-wise, hatred of most people. 
Wanting to harm others. Thinking of harming 
others. Harming myself. I’m not really. I have 
a lot of self-hatred though.  And I hate 
others because I constantly think they hate 
me.  
HEART-SHAPED BOX 
I miss Lynn. I mail her almost everyday, but I 
still miss me strange and wonderful iPod 
chica. 
WAR OF THE ROSES 
I was ivory and pink clad today. I crushed 
rose petals in my hands, and dripped the juice 
into my palms. 
HOLD YOUR HEAD UP YOU SILLY GIRL (LOOK WHAT 
YOU’VE DONE) 
Perhaps it’s just that I’m snobbish this year. 
Eh. I couldn’t really care less. I like being 
able to discriminate. Besides, I know whom I 
want around me, and I know whom I don’t want 
near me at all. Most of the population of 
Exeter High? Don’t want them near me. HOWEVER, 
it would be decent to  have a delightful 
boyfriend to make the time pass easier. 
Granted, I have friends. But a Boy would be 
nice. 
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NOT JUST A BOY, BUT A GUY 
I need a guy. No one will dance with me at 
homecoming I bet. And I’ll never have another 
boyfriend. It’s awful.    
L’ADVICE DE TOREY 
She told me to mail Christoph a nice mail 
apologizing and making it so that I had the 
upper hand. 
THE MAIL 
“Hey Christoph, 
I got your mails. 
I just wanted you to know that I’m sorry I 
hurt you, and that I didn’t mean to. 
I guess I didn’t articulate that I wasn’t over 
Zack. 
I was wrong to lead you on, and I should have 
been more careful. 
Even though I found your mails hurtful, I 
understand the feeling behind them. 
However, no amount of hate mail can change the 
past. 
I guess I just need to say, frankly, since our 
break-up, my business is now my own. 
I apologize and I hope you have more success 
in later relationships. 
Julia” 
YOU CAN’T PUT YOUR ARMS AROUND A MEMORY 
In which he replied “whatever”. I’m glad it’s 
done with. 
PICTURES 
I found that there’s this cartoon-modifying 
thing on my pictures. So I’m having a wondrous 
time with that. Absolutely smashing.  
SEPTEMBER 14, 2005 
I think I got over Zack finally because Gill 
and Erin told me he was no longer interested. 
It’s a weird feeling, but I don’t want his 
pity, and I don’t need him. I need the pink-
haired, base playing, reading, writing, photo-
taking boy. With whom I can discuss satire in 
the nude. 
FRENCH MUSIC 
I love how my French class smells. I love the 
langue. I love the boys, the city, and the 
culture. Everything. I need Paris.   
WHORING MYSPACE 
People to add from San Marquis: KT and the 
rest (Johanna, Ray, etc…) 
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People to add from Exeter High (emphasis on 
high): Anyone who looks cool, as well as my 
“friends” who I haven’t added yet. 
People to add from other people’s site 
(scalping is the way to go): Beryl, Cary, CJ’s 
cousin, Heather, Kara’s cool friends etc…) 
People to Add from Phillips: That really cute 
boy who lives in the dorm across from us. That 
would be smashing.  
And anyone who looks unbelievably scene. 
NUTTY AS A FRUITCAKE AND HAPPIER 
Just made one of my cuts bleed… Blood is 
gorgeous.  
RUN, RUN, RUN 
I have decided to start running off my fat-
lardiness again. While Laura goes to swimming, 
I’ll run three miles. Every night.  
SIXTEEN RULE 
Adrienne told me that everyone sees their 
future husband once before they turn sixteen. 
This is a very interesting concept. Since I am 
very worried about being alone. It’s my 
greatest fear—not being loved or wanted by a 
guy.  Make that many guys. But one perfect guy 
in particular.  
YOU’RE SO VAIN 
I’ve realized that if my face got slashed up, 
or burnt, or I was disfigured in some way, and 
someone offered me sleeping pills, or the 
chance to live but I would stay horribly 
deformed, I would probably kill myself. (That 
comment was brought to you by “Se7en”, the 
worst movie ever made.) 
DARK SUNGLASSES (OTHERWISE KNOWN AS “VANITY”) 
I hate myself and I’m overly obsessed with 
myself. Not cool at all.  
ERIN 
Got upset today because I told her I might be 
leaving to go to PEA next year. Then she felt 
embarrassed because she’s a virgin and in 300 
Chemistry. The fact is that I’ll fail 
chemistry this year, I’m a virgin (not girl-
wise) and that I would never leave her (it’s 
one of the reasons PEA sounds like a bad idea 
to me.) 
COMIC STRIP 
I’ve decided to use this photo feature to help 
me create an awesome comic book, graphic 
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novella. Something along the lines of 
“Blankets”, “Chunky Rice”, and “Jimmy”.   
BIRTHDAYS  
Ted and Johanna’s birthday’s yesterday. 
Johanna turned 50, and Ted is now a 23. Or 22. 
I forget. Ah, 23. He’s 23. It was such a 
bohemian birthday, really. We listened to Neko 
Case, ate carrot cake, took films, got flat 
screen monitors, critiqued art, got prints, 
received Zoot suit pin-striped jackets, and 
got books about eccentric art-collecting 
heiresses. 
CHAUNCER 
Bugs me. “Canterbury Tales” is not bad… But it 
kills me that we have to do a project on it. 
I’m the doctor. Peachy freaking keen. 
ECONOMICS MISCHEIF 
Since it was “Constitution Day” (hooray for 
the US and bogus holidays) in Economics we 
discussed how people are trying to stop public 
smoking, drinking, and eating of fatty foods. 
When called upon, I told the class I thought 
the author was an awful writer, that people 
were stupid, and that the airports had a good 
idea of closing off the rooms that smokers are 
in. And that if people are so offended by the 
eating of fatty foods they should just deal 
with it, and not look at people eating their 
triple “cheesebuigors” with mayonnaise and 
bacon and drinking their cokes... Other 
people’s business is their own, and public 
drinking is not a bad thing. Drinking can be 
quite pleasurable, and people should recall 
the prohibition era if they actually think 
such things are a good idea. Then I stated 
that self-mutilation was a good thing, and 
there should be no laws preventing people from 
harming themselves. I also grinned like a 
fiend when he was like, “Are there any smokers 
in this class? You can tell me, you’re safe.” 
People (like CJ and the guy who sits behind 
him) looked at me so now they all think I 
smoke like a chimney. I love deception. 
 
86. SIGH, SIGH 
More school. Homecoming is on Saturday. 
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DRESSED TO THE…  
I’m wearing the Max Studio dress, and the same 
Mudd shoes I’ve been wearing to formals 
forever. 
BLOGGER 
Christoph is writing things like, “I’ll love 
her forever, even if she doesn’t love me.” In 
Latin. Oy vey. 
WHITE STRIPE 
Going to their concert tomorrow. I am pumped. 
PRETTY PICTURES 
Taking lovely photos of Laura and myself 
decked out in make-up, and kissed with gold 
and slathered with mascara.  
FLAPPER WOMAN 
Wore the flapper dress today for “Flashback 
Day”. And a mile of eyeliner and dark eye 
makeup with red red lippy.  
ANNOYANCES 
Catherine Chester is pissing me off. She sits 
next to me into two classes, and I swear I’m 
going to pull my hair out in anger if she does 
one more thing to piss me off. She won’t shut 
up, and thinks she’s so brilliant in French 
(when really she’s pretty dumb…) She thinks 
she knows everything,. And thinks she’s so 
deep. Eh. She just pisses me off nowadays. I 
don’t owe her anything anymore. 
LIPPY 
Jaime kissed me full frontal on the lips 
today. And said I looked very pouncable. 
DATE RAPE 
Going with Erin to homecoming. I clutched her 
bosom today. She screeched. 
LA FEMME 
During study a blonde boy who looked like 
Zack, but wasn’t, was sitting behind me. He 
was pale, thin, and wore a brown shirt. And 
kept staring at me. I may be in love. I want 
to meet him, talk to him on the phone. Dance 
with him, run around with him, and kiss him 
until he smiles. I don’t care if he’s a senior 
or f he is a freshman. I want him, and that's 
all. I’ll say “Hey” to him tomorrow if he sits 
behind me again. Let him (this beautiful boy) 
sit behind me.  
WHO’S THAT GIRL? 
Gill and I both wore flapperish things that 
were slinkster and black. She took a picture 



 283

of me for the Talon, and people stared at the 
two of us walking about.   
LENZY 
Lenzy wore 70’s garb, and feathered hair. I 
love her… She’s so damn cute and spunkster.  
DREW 
We talk all the time on myspace, but in class 
we hardly look at each other. Can you say 
awkward? 
DEMAIN 
Western Day. I may be a cowboy. I may be an 
Indian. I may just flip the whole thing off.  
CHRISDOPH 
Walked with me to school to “return the favor” 
from yesterday. Yesterday I walked with him 
because he was wearing a skirt, and he felt 
“uncomfortable walking alone”. What? What? Yet 
he still managed to survive the day wearing it 
without my company. Strange boy.   
SCHOOL 
Homeroom: Instead of the target Marilyn 
Monroe, Terrence said I looked like Marilyn 
Manson. That Little Bitch. At least Lenzy and 
the rest liked it.  
Economics: Notes. Boring notes. And “Tucker”, 
a slightly amusing movie. Got stares and 
compliments. Before class Jaime proclaimed me 
pouncable, and kissed me.  
Theater: One of the worst theater classes. 
Yesterday’s was more fun. Ryan and Steve 
almost ground with me (we were dancing close) 
and it was just a better class in general. 
Study: People looked at me, talked with my 
little group (Erin, Gill, and Christoph)  
French: Catherine was a witchy, annoying, 
bitch. I hate les, lui, and leur. En and y 
suck, too. 
English: Presented that pilgrim of mine (the 
doctor). I’ve already written my Disney 
Pilgrimage Paper Poem. I think I have a vocab 
test tomorrow. I should probably get on that. 
Lunch: Drew things with Erin. We currently 
have a love child named Moon-Unit 
Warrenamaranto, with a tall torso, huge boobs, 
hourglass hipster hips, long leggy legs, a 
cool face, and fabulous hair... 
Geometry: Test. I may have failed. 
Chemistry: I want to trounce Ryan. He’s so 
damn cute. And annoying. But cute, 
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nevertheless. Terms, sig figs, and my 
calculator is dead.    
Walk Home: Going to kill Christoph. Hugged my 
Alex Hummel, though,. We were both in 20’s 
garb. Hotness. I remember now, he gives 
excellent hugs. Otherwise, I talked with 
Christoph, and got angry with him. Found my 
dropped lippy tube.  
VOGUING AT MIDNIGHT 
Took pictures late last night. The fire alarm 
went off. Dressed in flapper and flannel wear, 
took awesome photos of glamazon proportions.   
FRANZ FERDINAND 
“I blew him before you did.” 
Hahahahhahaahhahahaha. I love them and their 
silly sayings. Plus the video takes place at a 
modern art exhibition… It’s very very funny.  
NO BASE 
Goodness, what does one wear to a White 
Stripes concert? I must consult Ted and Lenzy…    
FAT LARD (PART FOUR) 
I really should start running again. Ah. I 
really really should. 
BEACHED BULUGA 
However, even if my whale thighs, and no-
longer-tight-tough-tumster-tummy are good 
incentive, I always end up putting the damn 
thing off. Gagh.  
SLOW HANDS 
At least I looked pouncable (says Jaime, 
Gretchen, Catherine, Chelsea, Erin, Christoph, 
Acting Class Chick, Alex, Joe, Mr. Kennedy, 
Liz, and Chemistry-Ryan’s-Friend-Girl, Gill, 
and Lenzy.) 
 
 
87. RED SQUARE 
Feeling like death. If I go through anymore of 
this, Prozac or not, I’m going to kill myself. 
STUCK IN REVERSE 
Went to the White Stripes concert. It was 
excellent. Bought a tee shirt. Which lead to 
my downfall. 
KILL YOURSELF OVER A SHIRT 
Johanna told me that if I bought a tee shirt, 
that I could pay for the whole concert. So now 
she’s pissed at me. 
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BUDDHA 
So I paid her. In an envelope labeled (dumbly) 
“The Right Thing to Do”. I can never please 
them. 
IT’S LIKE MALIBU  
It was all ok. All fucking wonderful and 
happiness until I came and asked Dad for $15. 
He started complaining about me buying a 
shirt. Then he told me he takes care of me, 
and pays for my doctor appointments. I felt 
like screeching that I was his child, but my 
throat was stuck in guilt, and I couldn’t 
defend myself.    
BRING THE SORROW FROM YOUR EYES 
Now Laura has to pay for her dance too. I feel 
like shit.  
DEATH OF ME 
I’m just going to stop taking Prozac. I feel 
nauseous and I threw up. My vivid dreams are 
from the Prozac. My elevated mood makes it so 
no one likes me. I’m not smart any more. And 
hardly as appealing. I’m sick. And I should 
just stay sick. 
HOMECOMING 
All I can say is that it had better fucking 
rock. It had better be worth my $15, that will 
make my monetary situation go back to  $5.  
FREAKANOMIC 
I’m so disgusting. What do I even spend my 
money on?  Clothes, cheap things, ice creams,  
batteries. Trinkets. I’m too disgusting for 
words. 
BASH 
Gill was talking to Zack, and was like, “Yeah, 
and she’s, like, memorized all your facial 
contortions.” Why not just tear out my heart? 
The wall have ears, my dear.  
WALLOWING IN SELF PITY 
What do – 
 
88. HOMECOMING 
Homecoming tonight. Who’s excited? 
TWEEZED 
I have just tweezed, plunked, and shaved to 
perfection. I feel like a hairless cat rat. 
EXCELLENT, EXCELLENT 
Watched some of “Wyane’s World”. Goodness, I 
love that movie. 
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FLAGRANT LESSIE 
Kissed by Jamie and Livve on the lips 
yesterday. Groped by Cindy, Sarah, Jamie, 
Livve, Erin, and more.  
FROND OF SEAWEED 
Elated about dancing tonight. Hopefully it 
will be good.  
STUDY HALL BOY 
A prettier study hall boy for me. He’s blonde, 
blue-eyed, and skinny. Dresses in American 
Eagle nonsense, and wears a conch shell surfer 
necklace sometimes. He works and looks at me 
often. I may be in love. 
DESERTMENT OF THE UTERAN WALL 
I have killer cramps. Coffee, aspirins with 
caffeine, and powerful painkillers only do so 
much.  
HARD NIGHT 
It will probably suck. Homecoming will be a 
bore, no one will ask me to dance, and I’ll 
end up wandering about, wondering if the punch 
is spiked or not. The music will suck, and no 
boys will like me and ask me to dance.   
SHEER 
At least I’m shaven. Like a sheep. 
AMUSING 
Chrisdoph is listening to music I like, and 
Alex is wondering why I want to clear my 
karma. Dan is looking at me, looking away, and 
grabs his arms around the nearest punk Goth he 
can find. Zack is looking at me with confused 
eyes, and Ryan does the same (with a self-
satisfied smirk). I screech to a halt when I 
see all of them, and my little lady next to me 
(whoever she may be, I have so many) become an 
extra part of me, as I throw my arms around 
her, and we kiss and hug. I swear half the 
school thinks I’m a lessie. 
PEPPER  
Pep rally yesterday. I hate Corinne and her 
band of cheerleaders (though I’m sure they are 
all really nice). I may have mocked them a 
lot, and cavorted around with my numerous dry-
sex PDA peeps, and yelled and acted cool.  I 
hate school sprit and this “blue hawk pride”. 
 
 
89. SECRETLY IN LOVE 
Monday again. After homecoming. 
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DRESSED TO IMPRESS 
Wore my Max Studio dress that everyone 
pretended to love, and that I truly did adore.  
FLOORING 
Jumped about sexily, wiggled hips and chests, 
and threw and thrusted up hands.  
WINDOW TO THE WALL 
Played My Song. How I adore it. It has deep 
sentimental value.  
ERIN’S EVASION  
Erin got sick at homecoming and had to leave. 
I stayed in the bathroom with her, and put 
cold water on her neck, and got her drinks and 
food. 
DIRTY DANCING 
Danced with Christoph. Ending up making out 
and such… Sigh. And now we are “secretly in 
love”.  
DISCO TRUMPET 
Why can’t I stop going back to him? I’m just 
going to get hurt. I don’t want hurt.  
‘SPLAINING 
Look, all I know if that I wanted him at the 
dance, and I’m too jealous to have him wanting 
someone else. And he’s geekster cute. And if I 
look past all his annoying stuff, he really 
fancies me. 
KILL GILL 
Gill keeps on talking about me to Zack. Not 
cool. Really uncool. 
DEAD LEAVES AND THE DIRTY GROUND 
All of a sudden it’s fall. Leaves in different 
dead hues, and wearing pants is suddenly a 
good thing. 
STARES (I MAY NOT CARE) 
Saw frigging Zack all fucking day. After 
first, after second. In study. Before lunch. 
After lunch. Heard about him during Bio.  
MESSAGE TO FATE 
Look, El Fateo. If you are going to get us 
back together, do it tomorrow. If he all of a 
sudden wants me again, or something, just make 
it happen. If a switch has been pulled, if you 
are giving me mad signs, JUST DO IT. Bring it 
on. Do it now. However, if he doesn’t, and if 
you don’t have a plan, I don’t want to see him 
so often. It cuts at my soul, Mistress Fate. 
And I’m quite sick of it.  
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THE FRANZ (OTHERWISE KNOWN AS “WELL I BLEW HIM 
BEFORE YOU”) 
“Oh well I woke up tonight and said I I'm 
gonna make somebody love me I'm gonna make 
somebody love me And now I know, now I know, 
now I know I know that it's you You're lucky, 
lucky You're so lucky! Oh well do you, do you 
do you want to? Oh well do you, do you do you 
want to, want to go Where I've never let you 
before? Oh well do you, do you do you want to? 
Oh well do you, do you do you want to, want to 
go Where I've never let you before? Well he's 
a friend and he's so proud of you He's a 
friend and I knew him before you, oh yeah Well 
he's a friend and he's so proud of you You're 
famous friend well I blew him before you, oh 
yeah Oh well do you, do you do you want to? Oh 
well do you, do you do you want to, want to go 
Where I've never let you before? Oh well do 
you, do you do you want to? Oh well do you, do 
you do you want to, want to go Where I've 
never let you before? Well here we are at the 
transmission party I love your friends they're 
all so arty, oh yeah Oh well I woke up tonight 
and said I I'm gonna make somebody love me I'm 
gonna make somebody love me And now I know, 
now I know, now I know I know that it's you 
You're lucky, lucky You're so lucky! Oh well 
do you, do you do you want to? Oh well do you, 
do you do you want to, want to go Where I've 
never let you before? Oh lucky lucky You're so 
lucky Lucky lucky You're so lucky Lucky lucky 
You're so lucky Lucky lucky You're so lucky 
Lucky lucky You're so lucky Oh lucky lucky 
You're so lucky Yeah!". 
SAMURAI VS. PIRATE 
We had a “Samurai vs. Pirate” Day. It was 
exciting. Except not.  
KARMA-CLEARING CALL 
Supposedly going to talk to Alex tonight. 
Because I like to. And he amuses me.  
PINKHAIREDBOY 
I just may get Christoph to dye his hair pink. 
Goodness, I need to give him a sexy nickname. 
Like Seph.  
BUZZING HONEYBEE GUITARS AND STARS 
So tired all day, and hamster wheels of PJ 
Harvey and Queen Adreena circulate through my 
head. 
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90. TRUTH BE TOLD 
STUDY HALL DRAWL 
Gill told us that Mike was still fucking Sarah 
after they broke up, Zack talks about me 
almost every class, and Gill is still in love 
with her ex. Apparently Chrisdoph has an 8-
inch penis. As does Zack. 
PLANS 
So Gill and I planed that I would frock 
Chrisdoph is in bathroom. He didn’t want to, 
though. Because I’m still too “obsessed” with 
Zack.  And as to not hurt him, I’m going to 
keep it that way. Ah. My heart.  
LAID 
I want to have sex. I’m extremely horny. Or, I 
want rid of my hormones. But then again, that 
wouldn’t be good either.  
FUCKADY FOX 
I need to parle à Lynn.  
GOTH DEATH METAL 
Loading My Dying Bride’s “Like Gods of the 
Sun” onto my computer. Oy. I hate it, but 
perhaps I’ll like it… Someday. It remind me of 
my little blue haired friend. Muse makes me 
happy, though.  
DÉJÀ VU 
Extreme déjà vu right now. The songs I’m 
listening to, I must have dreamed this before. 
I’ve notice my dreams getting more vivid to 
the point where I’ll dream someone will call, 
and when I wake up they call. It’s so weird. 
Things have starting happening, and I see them 
beforehand. 
CLAIRVOYANT  
It would seem I am that now.   
THE DEATH CARD 
Dad has been complaining about Phillips again. 
And he did this often in ninth grade. Everyone 
has been relating this year back to ninth 
grade. I relate it to fifth. I have the worst 
fear he’s going to die on me. And I’ll be left 
alone. Bounced around relative to relative. 
Parent-less, I am in fear. Sometimes I want it 
badly, but it seems like that year so much. Or 
maybe the end and death I feel coming is my 
own.   
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DEMISE 
I feel that the world is coming to an end. 
Sometime in my lifetime, the world will blow 
up, or we’ll all be killed. Nice stuff to 
think about, eh? No panic attacks, though. 
Just dark thoughts. 
 
91. DEATH CAB FOR CUTIE  
Hellish weirdness. It all feels like some 
stupid dream. 
DAZED AND CONFUSED 
Everything feels like a mix of my dreams. 
Everything is too weird. It feels more real 
when I’m a sleep then when I’m awake.  
DININGHALL BOY 
Garret invited me to “hang out” with “him and 
McBride” after 7:30. Went, but didn’t hang 
around long enough. Went to the library 
instead. 
WHEN MY LOVE SWEARS SHE IS MADE OF TRUTH 
That Shakespeare poem is the story of my life. 
ANTI-CHRIST 
Zack attacks. Saw him twice, and when I got 
home his photo fell out. Jumped and moaned. 
Oh, my aching heart. 
QUIZZESS. TESTS. OH WHAT PESTS. 
 School has been vicious in those departments. 
The fact that I’m, uneasy with the material 
just makes me want to die. 
SUNBURN 
Gill told me that Zack brings me up often. 
Strange. Why would he do that? We bring each 
other up often. It’s so strange. I can’t even 
reach out to him anymore. It’s too awkward.  
MADE YOUR BED 
I’ve brought this all upon myself. I’m the 
sin, the problem, the wrong here. Whatever is 
the matter, I caused it.    
WHEN IN ROME (OTHERWISE KNOWN AS “HIS BLOGS 
ABOUT ME”) 
“Fleo. Lacrima de meo ore cadit. Iam modo 
amici sumus sed ea amo. 
Haehae, iam non scripto. O vir, id occidum 
iri. Numquam amor diutina est. 
Quisquis. Fortasse amor firmior verba est.” 
FRUMMER 
I wish I could not have to translate such 
things. I almost don’t want to know what they 
say.  
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TO UNMAKE A SITUATION 
I must kill myself to be rid of it all. There 
is no assuaging. No talking it out. 
DO YOU WRONG 
I’ve led the poor guy on again. I really 
wanted him that night, though. What’s wrong 
with me?  
MUSCLE MUSEUM  
Why can’t I just let it alone? Why can’t I get 
over him? Fuck you, Fate. (Thrusts up a middle 
finger) It’s not fair. It’s not fair. 
CLUTCH 
Muse is a good “angst-and-in-love” band.  
FELL IN LOVE WITH A GIRL 
I’m in love with the world. I’m too Emo. I 
hate it all, and I feel ubër French because I 
want a cigarette really badly.  All day, it’s 
just been like, “A neeeed a cigarette”. That, 
and “Frock Fate.”  
BARGAIN 
Ok. Listen up, Ms. Fate. I obviously want him 
back. So here’s what you are going to do. Give 
him to me. I’ll follow all the same steps I 
did before. I’ve seen all the signs. I’m half-
dead in soul from waiting. It’s impossible for 
me to love Christoph, and I don’t want to hurt 
him. I know I bargained Zack for Christoph 
before, but I cannot do this anymore. Seeing 
Zack is a form of torture. Not being able to 
touch him. Remembering him on top of me, 
against me, his cold fun hands linking mine. 
The way he could crawl into my soul, and stay 
there for a while.  This summer when he talked 
to me about my mum. I want to be with him, and 
fight his heart disease. I would love him even 
with that damned heart disease. I cannot stand 
not being with him. Let him want me. If he 
thinks of me sexually, if he thinks me pretty. 
Let him be mine once again. It hurts too badly 
not to be with him.  
BUT… 
Its hurts not to have Chrisdoph… 
RETRIBUTION 
And if this is how Christoph feels, I don’t 
know what to do. I don’t want to hurt him. I 
don’t. I would rather be a friend. It hurts. 
It hurts. To escape this I need to throw 
myself off something, or into something.  



 292

FALLING DOWN 
I just need out of here. I just need to kill 
my hormones. I don’t need friends. I don’t 
need boyfriends. I don’t need enemies. I only 
need myself. I only need me. Nothing else 
matters. I don’t matter. We’re all the same. 
It’s all the same.  Only Laura matters. Keep 
her safe. 
MATE VS HATE 
I just need to get over it. Shake it off. 
 
92. FEEL IT BOY 
A Sunday night before school. Recap. 
MUD MASK 
I have a cucumber and walnut mask on my face, 
and am listening to “When You Sleep” from 
Loveless. 
REMINDER 
It is reminiscent of Right before Zack and I 
dated, and when we were dating (the first 
stages of.) For some reason those déjà vu 
feelings have been showing up, and biting me 
in the ass.  
NOVACAINE  
For instance, listening to Dresden Dolls and 
then Eel’s “Novocaine for the Soul” puts me in 
that basement, on the couch, up against a 
wall, and walking down the street, seeing him 
drive by.  
HE’S ON THE MAP 
Ted and Soushia are now going out. They meet a 
few months ago in Boston, had sex, and then 
she invited him to sleep with her anytime if 
he was in New Yawwwk. She he went for a day, 
then stayed a week with her at her apartment.   
REALIZATION 
I’m soon to have nieces and-or nephews, aren’t 
I? Gross. 
GIRLIE SAYINGS 
She called him “Beautiful” likes his “smell” 
and hair. At one point I was mocking this, and 
he was like “Shut up, you sound like her, and 
it’s scaring me.”  
FILM NOIR 
Watched “The Girl from Paris” this afternoon. 
They shot a pig. I may not eat pork for a 
while now. 
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LOOMER 
Had a half day on Wednesday. Walked about, 
hung out with Livvie and Kay. 
 
93. FAILING LIFE 
So starts another week. In my tiny, depressed, 
obsessive life. 
FIGHT CLUB 
Fighting with Erin. Again. Godfucking damnit. 
Over Kay, of all things. 
GANGSTA 
In the Hip-Hop and Rap mood. Excuse me, street 
hopping is a better term. 
SHE FAILS, FLAILS. FALLS INTO A PIT 
Failing chemistry. It’s pathetic, and I want 
to die. 
TANGO 
In a twisted love triangle with Kay and Erin. 
So confusing.   
THREE GIRL RUMBA 
I miss Lenzy. I haven’t seen her in three 
days. 
RUN, RUN, RUN 
I need to start running again. Sadly, no one 
is currently calling me a “Fat Lard”, so 
there’s no incentive. 
BRAIN POWER (OTHERWISE KNOWN AS “LACK OF”) 
I have too many tests this week. It’s inane.   
SHOOT THE SONGBIRD 
Alex started to sing (like a loon) “I Wanna 
Fuck You Like An Animal” today. Amusing.    
WHERE IS MY MIND? 
What am I doing here? I don’t know what I’m 
doing here. It’s all pointless anyway. I 
shouldn’t have woken up this morning.  
THE GENTLE ART OF CHOKING 
I got teary listening to “Bad Habit” and I 
started to scratch at my arm. What’s happening 
to me? 
DOWN THE RABBIT HOLE 
“biting keeps your words at bay/tending to the 
sores that stay/happiness is just a gash 
away/when i open a familiar scar/pain goes 
shooting like a star/comfort hasn't failed to 
follow so far.../and you might say it's self-
indulgent/you might say its self-
destructive/but, you see, it's more 
productive/than if i were to be healthy/& pens 
and penknives take the blame/crane my neck & 
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scratch my name/but the ugly marks/are worth 
the momentary gain.../when i jab a sharpened 
object in/choirs of angels seem to sing/hymns 
of hate in memorandum/and you might say it's 
self-indulgent/and you might say it's self-
destructive/but, you see, it's more 
productive/than if i were to be happy/and 
sappy songs about sex and cheating/bland 
accounts of two lovers meeting/make me want to 
give mankind a beating/and you might say it's 
self-destructive/but, you see, i'd kick the 
bucket/sixty times before i'd kick the habit 
/and as the skin rips off i cherish the 
revolting thought/that even if i quit/there's 
not a chance in hell i'd stop/and anyone can 
see the signs/mittens in the summertime/thank 
you for your pity, you are too kind/and you 
might say its self-inflicted/but you see 
that's contradictive/why on earth would anyone 
practice self destruction?/and pain opinions 
are sitcom feeding/they don’t know that their 
minds are teething/makes me want to give 
mankind a beating/i'm tried bandages and 
sinking/i've tried gloves and even 
thinking/i've tried Vaseline/i've tried 
everything/and no-one cares if your back is 
bleeding/they're concerned with their hair 
receding/looking back it was all 
maltreating/every thought that occurred 
misleading/makes me want to give myself a 
beating....” 
GET BACK 
I need to get off really badly. Gagh. 
MP3 MADNESS 
Working on a playlist of perfection. Sadly, it 
is kicking my ass. 
 
 
94. A NO-MARK IN STYLE   
Chemistry test tomorrow. I could be studying, 
but I’ve given up hope. 
TRUCE 
I really want to take pictures of subway punks 
and village rockers right now. 
TO SCREW 
Kay asked me if I wanted to. I do, but I 
don’t. 
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ALL THINGS CHANGE 
A moment of silence for Zack de-friending me 
on myspace. And you now what? I’m fine with 
it.  
GIVE MANKIND A BEATING 
Three cheers for my “bad habit”. I want it 
back badly. I’ll find a way. I always do. 
OH BOY 
Let’s never mention him. Ever again. It’s 
embarrassing.  
P-I-N-K-Y 
My skin has raged war upon my face. Break-out 
everywhere. I blame stress, and those late-
night make-up extravaganzas.  
RUBY SOHO 
Supposed to go to New Yawwwk this coming 
weekend with Grammy. Will it work? We shall 
see… 
KOHL  
I realize I look better as an Emo chikka 
tikka.  
I’M ONLY HAPPY WHEN IT RAINS… 
I feel better when I’m upset. I feel I should 
be. Right now I’m disgusted with myself for 
ever being happy. How could I be? I’m ugly, 
stupid, and not talented. Disgusting, and only 
Kay wants me. And he’s crazy. But so am I. 
PRETTY PAPER, PAINTED FLOWERS 
Sure, people say nice things, and send me 
messages, and call me beautiful, and sexy, and 
cute, and loving, and cool. But they lie. It’s 
some need they need to feel. We only self-
serve. They want me to do it back. 
WITH MAYO 
I now have started eating fucking tortilla 
chips with mayonnaise. That’s so gross. Yet 
so… Good. I need to become… Something that 
doesn’t eat mayonnaise.  
SCREECH 
I wish I were born in the earlier 80’s so I 
could have enjoyed the 90’s high school years. 
I would have been a hot grudge chick, dressed 
in flannel and Doc Martins. Smoking and 
wearing that red lipstick while clicking my 
tongue ring against my teeth, and swaying to 
the Nirvana, Smashing Pumpkins, Butthole 
Surfers, and Hole.  
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SCREAMY MEEMIE 
No, I’m in the 00’s. Waiting and masturbating, 
too afraid to try a ciggy in the woods, too 
afraid to get laid, too afraid to defy. Too 
self-absorbed and disjointed to care. Wearing 
bizarre tee shirts and jeans, op art shoes, 
condemning myself to converse and lame some 
friends, taking my Prozac, and playing my 
drums. Attempting to ease myself out of my 
Siamese dream, spinning with the twin boy cats 
I used to own, and the mother I half-had. 
Still in the mist of gauze from the princess 
dresses, kissing Deniz on her bed, and playing 
dollhouse, and watching the orange and blue of 
the trees and sky outside my window in fall 
until my eyes hurt. 
CEMENTED SHOES 
I’m obsessed with what once was. My home. 
Another past life. I’m dead already. This is 
the afterlife.   
GROUNDING 
Float me up higher so I can see that window in 
my mind, a shelf higher than the rest. I hid 
my memories here. The bush of tiny white 
wedding flowers, and the fat, lush blossoms of 
Mom’s garden, that I used to behead and drop 
into the turtle swimming pool. Summer nights 
of soaking myself with water, and praying to 
the gods of nature, to the sky, to the 
mosquitoes, to the cool and the hot, to life 
and sky and everything constant with the 
purity of it all. My bed, those white walls, 
the clicking of the light when it turned on. 
My carpet of blue and woven fibers. The 
closet. My closet with a mirror, and a 
separate place with a window where I would 
sit, and meditate, or talk on the phone for 
senseless hours with my girl friend about our 
future husbands, and coming into our own 
sexuality. The Playmobile, the Christmas 
trees; the gardens at church. The thorn bushes 
and the roses. The swings at the park, and the 
giant sand pit, and the prince who would find 
me and free me every night before I slept, and 
dreamt that I was a Snow White and Sleeping 
Beauty.   
VAMPIRES AND TYPEWRITERS 
My life changed. Gone were the posters of Jim 
Carry, and kittens, and Alice and Wonderland 
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in my shelves. A skeleton for a mother, and a 
surrogate crazy grandmother. A miniature 
housemaid, and a reclusive grandfather. My 
cats became my cat, and my friends seldom came 
to play. Visits to the hospitals, seizures, 
and smoking nurses. Watching Zoom, and hoping 
she would stay alive just this once. 
Darkening, pulling out my hair, and picking at 
my gums. Obsessive behaviors. Dreams she would 
die. Talking to Breen, and playing chess. 
Fooling everyone around me. Deniz moved away. 
We consistently saw each other. Her mirrored 
house, her pool, the dead mouse, the smell of 
flesh and bedpans. The cleaning smell, the 
hypodermic needles. Soda with lime, and Virgin 
Marys. Watching movies in her room (once hers, 
then mine, now hers!) Faking a period to make 
her happy. Living with the consequences. 
Sculpty, and meeting handsome friends. 
Cousins, and family over, crying, and hospital 
beds. Night. Eating ice cream and raspberry 
sherbet on the steps. Counting cars, and 
lusting over Ramsey and any boy who gave me 
time of day. Hiding from my fears, reading, 
never finishing my work, excuses, never lying. 
Hugs, spaghetti, pizza, and cookie dough 
kisses and Masterpiece Theater with steamy sex 
scenes and fatalistic novels.   
END 
Her big belly, weakness, the coming winter. 
Feeling the death. Fearing the death. Falling 
asleep waiting for it to happen. Not wanting 
it, feeling it, indifference crumbling my 
world. Not wanting to leave her, never wanting 
to let her go. Dinners brought over, more 
concerned looks from teachers, more pity from 
people. Sadness enveloping me. Painting 
pictured of tears when I really felt 
indifference. Liking pity, because it was the 
only positive thing. Feeling young, and 
unadvanced, inexperienced. She came, she went. 
Her wig was in the closet, the mannequin head 
still on the shelf.  Kissing her, reminding 
her “I love you” several times when I saw her. 
Her forgetting simple things. Forgetting my 
name. Forgetting to speak. Forgetting to know 
me. Turning into nothing but the shell of what 
she had been. Turning red that night. Holding 
me too tight. Me too tightly holding her. Her 
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death—Quiet, sunny spring day. Soft footsteps, 
and her body. White, skinny, pale. Lifeless, 
numbing, mind buzzing,. That damn song in 
opera falsetto playing in the background. I 
would have seen her alive the next day. 
Kissing her temples, cheeks before they burnt 
her. Her eyes, opened stared glassily at me. 
So cold. Freezing. Dead.  
BUCK UP 
Well, that was lofty. I’m going to watch Sex 
and the City top keep myself from throwing up 
with sadness. 
 
95. DECAY 
Drawing on my hand again. Hitting myself with 
a sharp pencil because it feels like ice 
sparks shooting into my skin. 
REASONS TO BE BEAUTIFUL 
I am enamored to my school picture. It makes 
me deliriously happy. To the point where I’ll 
whip it out at passer-bys and random street 
people. But not really. More like I’ll just be 
not prone to forgetting it when I go to 
museums, and be more willing to whip out Ids 
at school and the airport and such.  
PICTURE BOOK 
In the picture my skin is clear, and I glow. 
I’m not smiling, and my hair is blown dry and 
back with an invisible fan. I’m staring right 
at the camera with movie-star posture, and a 
look of serenest purity and depth is on my 
face. 
A.K.A… 
I look like a fish modella baby-doll alien. 
UNDER PRESSURE 
My tests this week consisted of a chemistry 
test (hard and I failed) a French test (hard, 
and I failed) an English test (Which I most 
likely failed) and a Geometry test tomorrow 
which I will fail, and people will laugh at me 
for.  
FIGHT NIGHT 
Had a mini-online fight with Kay. But I think 
it’s better. 
WINDOWS TO WALLS 
I pushed Kay up against a brick wall this 
morning and kissed him. Now it sends sparks 
and throbs through me, but afterwards then I 
felt kind of… Nothing. 
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PASSION TO BE TEENAGE 
Sick of this place. Sick of everyone and 
everything around me. I want to shave my head, 
dye it pink, and would if I didn’t have those 
ass holes at my lunch table, whom I’m afraid 
of. Wear the wildest hippie French chick 
stuff, and gloss my eyes with golden shadow.  
BUGLE CALL 
Today Erin and I ate chips out of each other’s 
mouths (one of us would hold a chip in their 
lips, and the other would bite the chips from 
their lips.) It was amusing, and there is a 
picture. 
OUTGOING 
Since when do I have a fear of what losers 
think? I’m individual. I’m different. I just 
don’t happen to be an idiot or really care 
what they think. Just because I’m afraid of 
them doesn’t mean I’ll stop. It just means 
I’ll be more reserved.  
RUN, RUN, RUN 
Did a mile tonight. I am very proud, and 
everyone should commend me and tell me how hot 
and skinny I look. 
BLUNTER 
Sadly I look as fat lardy as ever. Disgusting, 
and I should really wash my face. 
CHOKE 
I feel like becoming bulimic. Tennessee 
Williams choked on his own vomit, you know. 
Not that he was bulimic, but the sick sadness 
upset unhappy that I feel right now makes me 
want to crash and burn.  
STREETCARE NAMED DESIRE 
Watched that today in drama. Which I’m 
obsessed with. I read the part of the wife who 
gets raped in “27 Wagons Full of Cotton”. Some 
people told me I was really good, and that 
they actually thought I was crying. It made me 
feel really nice. 
OCTOBER IN FULL-BLOOM 
Update: The leaves are changing and falling 
all over the place. I’m anticipating wearing a 
cooler wardrobe, and things getting a bit more 
interesting.  
DRAMA FOR YOUR MAMMA 
I’m sick of a lot of the high school drama 
that I have. I am a drama queen, but this 
nonsense is, well, nonsensical.  Too many 
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“immature” people. Too much time. Too many 
hormones. 
BOARDING SCHOOL 
I really want to go back to St. Mark’s for 
senior year. Or Phillips Exeter. Or that arts 
school in Vermont.  
DEATH OF ALL MY DEVICES 
My mp3 player died. I’m going to cry and have 
a funeral service, and see if I can’t 
reincarnate it.  
STORM IN THE FORM OF A GIRL 
I’ve been pretty angsty lately. And tired.  
AMBITION 
I’ve decided to become an actress. I’ve always 
wanted to be. What have I been talking about 
before—This nonsense of therapy, and the arts? 
I think I’d kill myself if I had a nine-to-
five. It’s a known fact, too. I wouldn’t be 
happy. I’d feel wasted. I’m worried about 
feeling miserably inadequate when I grow up. 
It sickens me that I’ll never be happy.   
TWELVE STEP 
1. Get skinny (Run like crazy, ab work, eat 

less, etc…) 
2. Grow up hair (I’m thinking down to my 

breasts on hips). 
3. Keep on doing what I’m doing to my hair in 

the crafts of lightening. 
4. Meditate. 
5. Read more often (like I used to.) Also, 

art. 
6. Stop caring what people think at all. If I 

want to shave my goddamn head, then I’ll 
shave it. 

7. Study like a fiend. 
8. Sleep more. 
9. Hurl myself into a fantasy world. 
10. Be charming, seductive, and manipulative. 
11. Keep my wits about me. 
12. Attempt to refrain from killing myself. 
SOFT 
Looks left, turns right. Staring into space, 
thinking about thinking something important. 
Thinking nothing at all. Focusing on the music 
behind me. Music that constantly echoes in my 
brain.  Felt a funeral in my brain. The box 
dropping through the floor.  It’s “The Belle 
Dame Sans Merci”, And “La Belle Russe” meets 
drums lessons and eating cereal drenched in 



 301

yogurt and honey. And chocolate chip pancakes 
and lilac shirts, and calling best friends’ 
current obsessions, and The Raincoats and the 
Smashing Pumpkins, and remembering what fall 
and life is supposed to feel like, and 
constantly wondering if all this is a dream, 
and I’m still an infant, and if I’ll ever ever 
die, and if I’m already dead.  And then how 
she’ll die, and if I’ll remember I died, if it 
really will be like sleeping. And all that 
constant panic and worry will go away and the 
repetition repetition repetition and my 
beatnik ways will get the best of me, and I’ll 
tumble down on the ground somber and sobbing 
and alone and awake. Everything will be in 
shades of gray, and spines will come out of 
the earth to stab me, vines will choke me, and 
bore me down until I surrender, die, turning 
cold in that blue and white sunlight. Then 
she’ll whisper something soft, and I’ll come 
up for air, and there won’t be anything but 
white and her oak and sun hair on my face 
mixed with daffodils and tiny onions and 
earthy smells and rain and lush rotten roses. 
And blood coming from my gums, and little 
pieces of paper, and oriental rugs hanging out 
on walls, and throwing up yellow bile because 
there isn’t anything in my stomach. The cellar 
doors open their gray hinges, and invite me 
into their wooden rooms, and the dust must 
crawls up and down my shoulders, and smoothes 
my hair with its loving hands. My tree that I 
would stand by ants crawling into my hair, and 
my feet in the colder parts of the damp sand. 
Sleeping with the wind, and getting tousled 
hair. Listening to the mellow music on the 20 
miles of boredom, and watching the places I 
love disappear one by one. Screeching into 
pillows and wash clothes, and eating until I 
felt sick. Wanting attention. Being a pocket 
sized princess, or trapped in my own sepulcher 
on spender, waiting for some handsome charming 
to kiss me, or to wear a dress sew from the 
leaves that I lay on top of, and mine the 
rocks and jewels around me into shoes and 
crown. All deeply analyzable, I realize. 
Disconnected by smiles, lost in translations, 
breaking in myself for nothing. Spending my 
whole life waiting for death, loosing 
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happiness, ruining everything. Faking asleep 
with my hand between my legs, prodding and 
devouring. For warmth or for that bliss? Never 
dirty, just factual. Fading into sleep, the 
waters lull me in and out. Calming at my 
temples and singing at a singeing high pitch. 
The world is flame—A match. Disappear.  Silent 
scream, my eyes fall open, and all is white 
once more. 
 
96. A IN ADDITUDE 
The weekend again. And it’s a long weekend. 
COME HITHER 
Mike (a senior last year) came to visit. I 
hugged him, and Erin went spastic because 
she’s very enamored to him. 
SLUMBER 
I’m so tired all the time. My eyes-- Barely 
open. 
A ROLLING PAPER CINEMA 
Got Annie Hall and Sliding Doors from the 
library. I shall watch them with vigor.  
DRY THE RAIN 
I can’t articulate my feeling right now. I 
just stood in the rain for ten minute, soaked 
it all through my clothes. Now I feel tingly 
and clean. Renewed, almost. Reborn. Before I 
felt dirty, and ugly. Now I feel pure, and 
smooth. Almost like glass. 
SPINE 
And shivers shoot up my spine, and my skin 
prickles, and it feels like a million ice 
cubes running over my senses. Combined with 
listening to Radiohead, it rivals Buddha’s 
enlightenment.  
WHILE LISTENING TO SLIDE (OTHERWISE KNOWN AS 
“EMO POETRY”) 
Screeching until our hearts get louder/The 
fact that you and me/This undeniable 
power/Catch up my hips and lips in the 
progress/It would be easier if they all 
weren’t in the way./Sure there’s this 
undeniable feeling that aches throughout 
me/But the kisses grow distant/Sixteen is too 
young to be having problems in bed/And I’ve 
had my share’s of “I wanna fuck yous/And I’ve 
had my share of angst and tears over all 
this/And I’m happy to say that this is all 
just a game for me/That forever is never/Home 
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is just a word/And I’m falling over and over 
my own life/Crashing waves/Blistering starry 
sky/And as she starts to get up/Her knees 
skinned all over/Too much thinking about 
you/Turmoil/Distress from everyone else/Roll 
my shirt off/My sleeves are up/Yeah, it’s all 
ok now./Just push you up against the 
wall/Lying to you again and again/Lips press, 
sweeter promises dropping from my lips/Can’t 
live without you/I want it all so bad/She’s 
still very young, and her body feels much 
older/Attributes you can’t deny/Wavering 
voice/Skirts to hoist/Wrinkled cheeks/All 
moving up to the peak/I’m just here to hurt 
you/I’m pain /Catch my lips/ Feel my hips/I’m 
only beautiful until you’ve met me./You scare 
me/I’m afraid of what you’ll do/The only 
reason I can’t get away/Is that I’m attached 
to you/She doesn’t know why/Heaven knows we 
can’t talk about anything/I think we both want 
a relationship so much/We settle for each 
other./But you should go back to your normal 
girls/And let me play in my fairy world/Where 
everything’s a lie/Catch me up in your arms/So 
bite the world for me/But I can’t live with 
all of this anymore/You’re accommodating, 
that’s for sure/But I’m an illness for 
you./This attachment we’ve grown is like an 
unneeded limb/Play it lightly/It needs to be 
severed./But when you’re gone, will you 
recover?/I want to burn everything down…/Cut 
my hair all off/And wear unnaturally dark eye 
make-up/I want to hide in the dirt,/And stay 
there like a seed/And wait all winter until I 
transform/Maybe I’ll wake up and be 
beautiful/There’s no one else I want here/But 
I can sometimes say I don’t won’t you/We’re 
hurting each other./But all that will 
transform me is my own death/And all that can 
save me is my own blood. 
 
97.  HUNG UP 
More schooling. Got grades back. 
R-RATED 
Three A’s, two B’s, and a C. 
SPECIFICS 
A in Theater, Geometry, and Economics. B’s in 
English and French. C in Physics (thank god). 
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LEBONESE BLONDE 
I think I’m getting a cold. God-fucking-
damnit. 
AQUIRED TASTE 
Two DVDs of Fushigi Yuugi, Garden State 
Soundtrack, Get Behind Me Satan, and Gureo. 
From Kay. Gifts are fun. 
RUNAROUND SUE 
Started running three miles a night. I’m so 
good.  
PEE FIEND 
I thought I might have a urinary infection 
because I had to pee all the time, but it 
turns out it was psychological because Johanna 
told me I could not be getting up a bunch on 
Monday night, and I made myself think I had a 
pee all the time, was worried, and had to 
sneak out of bed three times. 
BRUJA 
I hope Zack dies full of tubes. Nice, eh? 
MY DOORBELL 
Obsessed with the new White Stripes single. 
The drumming especially.  
CHITCHATTER 
My teeth were chattering. Today and yesterday.  
BOOKISH 
Found a book of contemporary fiction and 
horror. It has some decent stories, some very 
naughty ones, and reminds me of the stuff I 
used to read in middle school. 
FLEUR 
Kay made me a flower because I was feeling 
down.  And he brought me a jacket yesterday 
because he knew I wouldn’t wear one.  
FLUCTUATE 
I’m “one of those weird people” who likes a 
guy one day, and then the next doesn’t.   
X-RATED 
I am now comfortable to have Kay stick his 
hand between my legs, even though it’s usually 
in a joking way. At least I don’t flip out 
anymore. 
FEVER! 
It’s a) Very hot in the apartment. The air 
feels swimable. b) It’s very cold outside. 
SCHOOL’D 
School is hell basically I almost feel asleep 
in French, and theater has been working on the 
bloody set for children’s theater. Economics 
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is notes, and tests, and quizzes, and 
lectures. And trying to stare at CJ to see if 
he’s looking at me. Geometry is just trying to 
learn the stuff the best that I can. Chemistry 
is just trying to pass. Study is eyeing Study 
Hall Boy while having Kay’s hand in my lap, 
and Gill pissing me off, punctuated by 
bathroom trips with Erin, and telling Lenzy I 
love her.    
STUDY HALL BOY 
Smokes. Skateboards. Has blonde hairs, and 
brown (?) eyes, and a very nice butt. Saw him 
many times yesterday. I believe he has two 
little sisters. Eye sex-ed him today while 
walking home.  
BECK  
Makes me happy. Especially “Missing”… It has 
this mumba-rhumba South Beach Miami feel 
that’s like dry humping. 
SUBSITUTOIN PROPERTY 
Study Hall Boy incidentally looks like Beck. 
Hey, hey. 
FCUK 
In a recent French skit I have to do, I play 
the badass French chick from Marseilles. I 
smoke, I drink, I tell the boys in class they 
are “sexy” and flash them a little leg.  Then 
I swear some, and tell everyone I hate America 
because I can’t chain-smoke. As you can 
probably tell, I am very pleased with it. 
WORK IT OUT 
Trying out for “The Wiz” Monday. That could be 
party, considering I’ll have to sing. Ek.  
LOVE JUICES 
Allison informed me that vaginal juices help 
cure sore throats. Fun.  
HELLA GOOD 
I should really delete my myspace. Let’s face 
it, it’s a waste of time, it’s cute, but 
annoying, and I’m rather obsessed with it. 
Also, I’m in constant fear it’ll be found. 
Which I don’t want. 
REVELATION 
Also, the school recently sent home a note 
about it, and I really don’t want to have to 
lie, and have my computer searched, and such. 
WHY IT ISN’T SO BAD 
I still have mailing. All my good friends I 
mail, anyway. Or call, or see enough for it to 
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make a myspace pointless. And I have a 
journal, and I can still look at other 
people’s blogs, and good stuff like that.   
TEARS 
It’s still kind of sad though. But I have to 
do it. Even though it’s really depressing.  
BEAUTY IN THE BREAKDOWN 
Ah. I don’t want to. But I must. 
CARING IS CREEPY 
It’s gone. 
FORGET TO REMEMBER 
http://www.myspace.com/justtakeitasitis … His… 
Just in case. 
RIGHT AFTER THE ATOMIC BOMB 
Everything feels really soft and quiet. It’s 
gone—deleted.  It’s so numbing. A load off, 
but I still have a million other different 
pieces around me.  
FRIENDS 
I think Erin deleted hers, too. 
 
98. RHUME 
I have a cold. Many things have happened. 
TAKE ON ME 
Tried out for “The Wiz” sang “The Lady from 29 
Palms”. Did a monologue about a bad friend.  
FAKE-UP 
Told Kay I wanted to be just friends. He 
cried. I got really upset. I found I was 
happier with him. Back together now. Sort of.  
CALEB’S HELP 
Hugged me for a long time in Chemistry. Told 
me that maybe I wasn’t over Kay. And to do 
what I thought I needed.  
SOUL WEDDING 
Suddenly my heart soared, I felt like I could 
fly, or be free, or something.   
SO NOW… 
I feel better, but at the same time there’s 
this incredible weight and sadness upon me. 
I’m choking.  Tired. Rheumy.  
ESOPHAGUS 
Alex deep-throated my middle finger… 
LA RHEUME 
Sore throat. Tried. Runny nose. Cough.  Bah. 
FRIDAY 
No school this coming Friday. 
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ONE TWO THREE 
Debating on starting to draw again. Debating 
on not. I never know.  
J’AIME 
Invited me for a sleep over Thursday night.  
WHAT I WANT 
I want to be Glinda in “The Wiz” like I wanted 
to be Lena in “Bugsy Malone”. Or the Wicked 
Witch.  
DO-RUN RUN RUN 
Just ran. Sweating. My throat burns with a dry 
sting from having to drink water afterward. 
I NEED SOME SLEEP (OTHERWISE KNOWN AS “I CAN’T 
GO ON LIKE THIS”) 
I need out of here. I need a new school. A new 
life. There are only so many souls to go 
around, why can’t I just transfer into another 
one? A better life. Why couldn’t the future be 
affected by a better past. 
TIMELINE (PART II) 
• What would happen if my parents hadn’t 

gotten divorced: 
If my parents had never gotten divorced, my 
father would a be well-paid scientist or a 
doctor, and my mother would write and 
illustrate children’s books. We would live in 
Newton, and I would have all the thinness, 
clothes, and friends, and money I 
wanted/needed. Perhaps I would be in boarding 
school, but more likely I would help my mother 
with her books, and be able to talk with my 
dad, and we would have Siamese cats (Jack 
would have never gotten killed) and I would be 
able to date, and drive, and Laura and I would 
be close, and I would have a great boyfriend, 
and I would be so screwed up. And we would all 
be smart and happy, and  nothing would ever 
hurt us. 
• What would happen if my parents had gotten 

divorced, but my mother hadn’t died: 
I would most likely be rather fat. If she had 
gotten better, I would have been so glad. I 
would probably be really into helping people, 
and with her breach with death, she would 
probably write children’s books, and work on 
her science, and we would go to France or 
something with our family, and she would like 
Dad again.  Or perhaps I would be skinny and 
conscious. I would most likely not be 
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depressed. I would have never cut. I would not 
dream of death. She would hug me and hold me. 
And I would be so happy. Laura would be so 
happy. 
J’AIME AND ME 
I feel like J’aime is a reincarnation of my 
mum. She reminds me so much of her in the way 
she holds me.  So does Caleb. Anyone who holds 
me and tells me it’s ok, or rubs my back, or 
looks at me with love, or tells me I’m 
talented, or pretty.   
SWIM DEEP 
God, I’m so lonely. I miss her smell, and her 
height, and her make-up, and clothing, and her 
warmth, and her love. Most of all her love. 
Her undeniable love for us. I miss her teeth, 
and her nose, and her lips, and her hair. I 
miss her shoes, and her bras, and her trench 
coats, and her feet. I miss her socks, and her 
books, and her calendars, and clocks. Her 
troll doll books, and the painting we had. I 
miss her CDs, and her stories, and the way she 
could be so funny and loving, and caring all 
at once. I miss her intensity, and her loud 
laugh. I miss cheek kisses, and our garden, 
and the dollhouse, and being woken up to the 
name “Buttercup”. I miss woven rugs, and bunk 
beds. I miss clickety lights, and the smell of 
the basement and kitchen. Every rug, every 
doorway, every ceiling, every violet, every 
night we spent talking. I miss my own room 
(short lived, and wonderful.) I miss 
goodnights. I miss everything that was her. 
Everything that was that life.  
QUIET 
I feel like that’s a deep hole in my chest. A 
deep cavern that can never be filled. 
 
99. WE ALL GET STONED 
More colds. More fights. Nothing will ever be 
all right. 
DAY TWO 
Kay cried again. I don’t want to talk about 
it. Nooney says I should take a hiatus. 
TAKE A TRIP 
I think he guilt tripped me into it. Argh. 
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ART SHOW 
In the scholastic art show. Amazing. I won’t 
win. Nothing will come of it. But Mr. Scott 
put it in.  
CARE IF YOU STARE 
Zack stared at me during lunch in the art 
room... Strange...   
HATEFUL 
Gill hates Kay now. So does Ashley, and Lenzy, 
and Erin.  
IF I COULD SLEEP FOREVER… 
Tired of life. Sleep feels great. Too tired 
for all this drama. 
SLEEPOVER 
J’aime invited me to sleep over. I may. I may 
not… I have to finalize it. 
HOMEWORK 
I should probably work on my essay. And such. 
 
100. THE RUNAWAY 
Absolute death and dying. What felt like a 
shitty long weekend got worse. 
RUN RUN RUN 
Walked into the concert. Zack was walking down 
the stairs. Ran away from me. Avoided me. 
Stared evilly at me for the rest of the time. 
MEGAN IN THE SHAFT 
Megan left with some guy. I was lead away to 
go “meet someone” ended up going back to the 
concert to listen to Iron and Wine.  
HELL TONIGHT 
Cried, told everyone I wanted to die. But 
Megan didn’t have sex with him. So it’s ok. 
HOW DOES IT FEEL? 
I feel stupid. And ugly. Very very ugly. 
Awful, really.  
ON DEATH AND DYING 
I felt so suicidal. I negative-self talked out 
loud the whole time I was going back home. I 
want to forget this weekend. I want to forget 
everything. I will so ill. I feel so awful. I 
can’t do this. 
HELL TOMORROW? 
Mrs. Dawson invited me to a debate tomorrow, 
and I don’t really want to go, but there’s 
probably some test for dependability in there, 
so I don’t know what to do. I feel ill all 
over from Zack running away, from not being 
wanted. 
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SUNLIGHT IN NATE 
Called Nate. Told him I’m awful, and stupid, 
and ugly. Feel better because he told me that 
if I wasn’t the same age as his sister, he 
would have dated me. Would date me. Then he 
was like, “Come see me”. I want to very badly. 
I’ve always loved Nate pretty much.  
REALIZATION 
I feel so ill. I’ll never find a boyfriend, 
everyone hates me, I’ll die alone. No one 
loves me. I’m so sick, I am ill. I’m dying. My 
heart has lesions, canker sores, and cuts and 
bruises all over it. I want pills I want 
death, and want to fall asleep and never wake 
up. I want sleep. I want death. I want dying.  
PART TWO: REALIZATION 
Everything’s a lie. I invested myself into 
something not tangible. I gave my soul away. 
For god’s sake, he scrambled. Death and dying. 
Death and dying.  
GOTHIQUSE 
So now I’m listening to “Where is My Mind” and 
wearing all black with my hairs up in a messy 
bun, and will be wearing black to commemorate 
the darkness of my soul and the fact that I’ll 
die unhappy and alone, and no one could ever 
love me. And I fuck up everything, and I’m 
awful, and nothing wants me. No one wants me. 
 
101.  THEY’LL STONE YOU WHEN YOU TRY TO BE SO 
GOOD 
Sunday morning revelations while listening to 
a song called “Yes”. How quaint.  
PICTURE BOOK 
Tore up all of the pictures I had of Zack and 
I. Took scissors and cut them up. Flushed a 
picture I had made of the two of us. 
HEART STRINGS 
Remind me never to fall in love again. I was 
young, naive, and stuff like that. Remind me 
never to invest myself in something like that 
again.  What a silly thing to do. 
WHITE RABBIT 
Chased a baby rabbit through the outdoor halls 
of the library.  
DEBATE 
Going to a debate at ten because Mrs. Dawson 
asked me if I wanted to. Going with Adrienne.  
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CONDITION 
If Zack is there, I will scream. I pretty much 
hate him now, and have reason to. Ugh, so much 
time wasted. What an assmonkey. 
 
102. SEX! BOYS! NONSENSE! 
Feeling a little good. Feeling a little down. 
ANTI-DEPS 
Didn’t take mine this morning. Trying a theory 
I have that I’m more appealing off medication… 
Sort of proved it right. Hmmmm… 
REVOLUTION #9 
Hiatus from the ‘Doph. I have to say, I feel a 
lot better without him.  
FIFTEEN JUST HELD BETTER DAYS 
I have to stop thinking and trying to make 
this year last year. It’s not.  I want it to 
be, but this year will be better, 16 sure as 
hell must be better. 
SKECHY! (OTHERWISE KNOWN AS “I HATE HIM”) 
“Okay so yeah, parents are going to Brown this 
Wednesday.  I figured that since I want to 
fool around and you want to ... well, yeah ... 
that it might not be such a bad idea.  I'm 
sorry for breaking the week thing but you know 
I'm still not over you yet even though, 
according to Gill, you've never really been 
interested in me and even if you were, you 
aren't so right now.  I figure it'll take less 
than 5 minutes (i.e. maybe kissing and as you 
wanted over the summer "alll itd have to be is 
just in and out") and we'll both get something 
out of it.  We won't tell anyone.  My brother 
stays at school till at least 3 so that 
wouldn't be a problem. The only real things 
standing in the way are your fear (I can tell 
you now, the 5 minutes would be well worth 
it), your parents (5 minutes. They're not 
going to notice you were out somewhere. 
They'll think you just stayed late talking to 
a friend or something.), and your schedule 
(i.e. play, which you could come in late for 
saying you needed something to eat).  Wow, I 
really thought about this, didn't I? Sigh.  
I'm sorry.  I wasn't going to say anything 
about it but I had a dream last night (nothing 
bad happened) that convinved me to at least 
ask.  So yep. You decide and don't ask anyone 
for advice. Decide on your own. You know where 
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I stand (not saying that it matters, just 
saying that for the hell of it). Christoph” 
MY REPLY: 
“No.” 
OUCH 
I can’t do this. I just can’t. 
 DEBATE THING 
Not bad. Kelsie and Matt Quinlan and two other 
guys were there. I timed one, Mrs. Dawson was 
nice, and it was all ok. 
THE WIZ 
I am the Lead Wing’d Monkey. A sexy poppy. And 
a munchkin. Hotness. 
THE THINGS WITH WINGS 
My monkey part consists of jumping onto the 
stage, screaming, karate moves, and acting 
like a hit man. I love it.    
CD 
Last year can be like last year… With last 
year’s music! Listening to The Verve’s 
“Bittersweet Symphony” and Semisonic’s 
“Closing Time” 
CALEB 
I want a boyfriend. Caleb is very touchy, and 
nice, so I’ve decided to publicly like him.  
COUGH… 
Or not. 
CUPID’S BENT BOW 
However, I have a feeling I like Yroak. He 
plays Magic Cards, and sings choir, and is a 
total nerd geekster extreme, but I have a 
feeling he’s got a really great heart, and I 
like his voice, and if we took him out of 
those bloody Merill’s, and dressed him in some 
new, ah, “digs”, he’d be a total babe. He has 
a normal, “ok” looking face, and nice hairs, 
and I just like him… We both like Star Wars 
and Star Terk… Gagh… He’s in my chemistry 
class, and we’re flirting pretty badly.   
“L” ON THE FOREHEAD 
He’s basically like “Murphy/Robin” from “What 
My Mother Doesn’t Know” 
SEMI-CHARMED KIND OF LIFE 
Rap/Rock is my favorite thing. Ever. 
HOT PURSUIT 
So, basically, I’m taking advantage of my 
supple breasts again, and pursuing guys for 
fun. It’s a pass time, and flirting is fun. 
Flirt with everything. Everyone. No one is 
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worse, no one better. It’s a talent, and when 
I get home, I work (on school). Weekends I 
work on school. I enjoy it, and it’s last 
year, which I covet pretty badly. 
WHEN MY LOVE SWEARS SHE IS MADE OF TRUTH 
Recited that sonnet today for English. Then 
commenced to tell my English class why I’ll 
end up alone (because I see the flaws in guys 
after I start going out with them.) Catherine 
was horrified. The class was in laughter. Mrs. 
Belanger was in a laughing fit. I love it.   
BACK TO THE SAME 
I would like to impress again how great my 
life is without the ‘Doph. It’s really nice to 
walk alone, and not have primordial shit to 
deal with in study hall and walking home and 
such. 
SKA 
Dancing to Reel Big Fig now. Amusing. 
SLUT FROM MARSEILLES  
In French did a skit where I played a trashy 
gal from Marseilles. She smoked, she drank, 
and hit on John (“Tu es très sèdiusant… 
Rowr!”)  
PLAY PRACTICE 
Um, from 2:45 till 5:30. Every day. Not cool.   
A THOUGHT 
I just realized how Yroak would look sweaty 
and tired, without a shirt during sex… Hmmmm. 
Goodness, is it getting hot in here…?  
OTHER THINGS THIS WEEK 
• Failing everything 
• Deep seeded hatred of Zack 
• Won’t be able to see Nooney until November 
• It may snow on Sunday. 
• My neck pains me. 
• Have no idea what I want to do with my 

life. 
CRUEL INTENTIONS 
Possibly my new favorite movie along with 
“Shaun of the Dead”. Yes, perhaps more. 
Depends on my manic/depressive state.  
SKIT 
So I’m doing a skit on the first time Zack 
kissed me. Because, I figure, “Heck, it’s 
kinda funny.”  Basically here’s what happens: 



 314

CONTENT 
So we were in the basement, and we were bat-
chattering on movies, and basements, and 
delightful stuff. I was thinking about Gill 
and him talking about kissing me, and I knew 
it was coming and such. So, I was trying to 
recall what Seventeen said, and keep my cool 
and such.   Not salivate, breathe, etc… And he 
started talking about this Charlie Chaplain 
movie where he plays a Jewish guy, and Hitler. 
I was in awe that Zack would be rambling about 
Hitler before kissing me. Then he leaned in, 
kissed me, and it was slimy, and not how I 
wanted it to be at all. At one point he stuck 
his tongue in my mouth, and I was like, “Are 
you serious? We discussed this. No tongue! 
Nether of us like tongue!” Then he got on top 
of me, and I hit my head really hard on the 
arm of the sofa. And started to laugh like a 
loon. Then for some reason he kneeled on the 
floor, and I was like, “You’re on the floor…” 
and then I sat up, and said (with conviction) 
“Windows.” And leapt up, and dragged him to a 
place with no windows.  
AFTERMATH 
Well, I found it amusing. So did everyone else 
who I told about it. 
ART SHOW 
In the Scholastic Art show. It’s very amusing, 
and I’m getting quite high off of it. Though I 
need to tile the slinkster monument piece. It 
looks like a cross between an angel of death, 
and death itself, and  love and hate, and deep 
sadness. Melancholy, if you will.  
MADIEN MEDITATION 
The roses are climbing up my tongue, and my 
neck feels like a slow ache, and my head is so 
full of dreams and sleep, and my lungs are 
screaming to be destroyed by cigarettes. I 
want to be famous. I want to have lots of 
money, I want to be well-liked. I want New 
York. I want England and France. I want love. 
I don’t have a clue. No clue. A bunch of candy 
bombs at my feet, and the water is rising, and 
the emo-ness growing, and the sheets of ice 
and spun sugar veil me. I’m so sick of all 
this, and I want sleep and green fields and 
night and a set of deep eyes, a baritone and a 
face to love. And then I think I’ll be ok. 
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103. TILT 
Listening to Bittersweet Symphony. This year 
has to be better than last, damn it. 
SNOW 
It’s October 30th, and it’s snowing. I love New 
Hampshire. 
CALLS 
Need to and should call Lynnie, Wyatt, Torey, 
Katie and Christy. Perhaps Gill… Maybe Lauren. 
GPA 
My GPA is a B-. I cannot handle it. I’m so 
stupid. All my A’s and B’s cannot knock out 
those damn freshman grades (made utterly 
horrible by an F and a D+… Yeech). Of course, 
those are just my sophomore and freshman 
grades… So this year I’m going to have to 
“bust my ass”.   
KINDRED SPRITS 
So now I kind of know how Zack feels about me. 
Because I feel great fear and loath towards 
the ‘Doph. And I would prefer not to see him, 
and would probably yell “Holy Shit!” if I saw 
him.  
CH-CH-CH CHANGES 
The ‘Doph hates me now. And it’s so quaint, he 
thinks that Gill and Erin are his friends. 
Please.  
THE MAIL  
(Spoken in an indignant, high, annoying voice) 
“Glad you're decisive. I told Erin to tell you 
not to read this because I was stupid and 
didn't really want to anyway but thought I'd 
try (you know lust). Oh, and I can be with my 
friends at study hall. I don't care if you're 
there. Oh, and remember how you said you 
needed to hate to get over someone? I think 
I'll give it a try. Don't talk to me ever 
again (hopefully you realized this already).” 
EXAMINATION 
What a loser. He can’t hate me and he knows 
it. What an ass.  
DICTION 
Oh well. I’m happy not seeing or talking to 
him.  
ADANTE 
But I still… I do… Oh! Oh, nevermind. 
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LOVE’S FIRST KISS 
Would you believe summer don’t know me no 
more? 
LAMENT 
So, I really want a boyfriend who is awesome 
and who everyone thinks is great, and who is 
great for me, and perfect. Basically I really 
need a boyfriend lest I die. 
OH MAKE ME OVER 
I want to get off, get up, get out of the way. 
I want everything, and nothing, and everyone. 
I need a boyfriend so badly. 
DREAMSCAPE 
I’m so tired. I can’t go to sleep, though. 
Anime is on tonight, and being the nerd I am, 
I wish to watch it. 
LOSER! 
He still has my Jack Kerouac “Dharma Bums” 
book. I’m going to kill him.  
PICTURESOFYOU 
Made a picture of a Lynn/Laura, and the lyrics 
of smoke on the bottom.  
LYRIC 
“Here’s an evening filled with shame/Throw it 
in the fire/Here’s the time I took the blame/ 
Throw it in the fire/Here’s the time we didn’t 
speak it seemed for years and years/Here’s a 
secret/No one will ever know the reasons for 
the tears/ We are smoke.  
BESEECH 
You know, I hope Zack sees it and realizes the 
meaning. It’s so true. At least I want it to 
be. Ok, so I’m hoping he’ll talk to me again. 
What I really want is a whole new guy now. A 
nice, skinny, reasonably attractive guy 
(personality-wise and looks) who is talented 
and smart. It is not too much to ask for. It 
is just enough.  
PROFILE 
So, I took this hot little number of a quiz 
about who I am, and who I would date. And here 
is what I found. Ta-freaking-da. 
THE RESULTS 
You are: 
Stylish - You do not lack for fashion sense. 
Style matters. You wouldn't want to be seen 
with someone who doesn't care about his 
appearance. 
Funny - You laugh often. People never accuse 
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you of lacking a sense of humor. You don't 
take yourself too seriously. 
Sensual - You are not particularly shy when it 
comes to your sexuality. You know what you 
like and do not feel inhibited.  

Your date match profile: 

You match with men who have following traits: 
Funny - You consider a good sense of humor a 
major necessity in a date. If his jokes make 
you laugh, he has won your heart. 
Stylish - You cannot put up with someone who 
is lacking in style. You want an original, 
someone with flare, someone with good taste. 
Athletic - You aren't looking for a couch 
potato. You seek someone who is active and who 
keeps his body in top shape. 

Your Top Ten Traits, Ranked 

1. Stylish 
2. Funny 
3. Sensual 
4. Liberal 
5. Big-Hearted 
6. Athletic 
7. Adventurous 
8. Intellectual 
9. Outgoing 
10. Romantic 

Your Top Ten Match Traits, Ranked 

1. Funny 
2. Stylish 
3. Athletic 
4. Adventurous 
5. Intellectual 
6. Outgoing 
7. Sensual 
8. Romantic 
9. Wealthy/Ambitious 
10. Big-Hearted 

BLINK, BLINK 
Why, that’s so correct. It’s not even funny. I 
love it. 
MEANING  
So I need to find a funny, styling, athletic 
(or at least skinny) guy who likes my 
sensuality and my strangly big-heartiness.  
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DILEMMA 
Where the devil am I going to find one of 
those? 
A POINT OF INTEREST 
Underwood (my old elementary school) was in 
the paper because the school has canceled it’s 
Halloween celebration because it is 
insensitive to Christians and Wiccans. Go 
figure. 
PARDON ME 
I might start wearing my hairs up at least 
once a week. Numerous people tells me it looks 
“hot”. I have no idea if it does. I also want 
either platinum white hair, or chocolate brown 
hairs.   
I WANNA PERFECT BODY, I WANNA PERFECT SOUL 
I wish last year and this year could be more 
like each other, or that this year would be 
better. I want a boyfriend. I want awesome 
grades. I want to be famous and happy. I want 
people to like me. I want to be beautiful.  
Can’t I just have it, already? 
BETTY 
The ‘Doph sent me a song, “The Future Freaks 
Me Out”. It’s basically It goes “oh, oh, oh, 
oh/I know that she’s the only one/I’d rather 
waste my time with her/(Betty, I need you/I 
miss you/I’m so alone without you” 
TANGLED UP IN BLUE 
When on Zack’s myspace. Idiot Wind thing to 
do. 
BOTTLED LOVE 
So, my Aveda stuff is my key to getting a 
boyfriend. I need to get more of it, or else 
I’m hopeless. I put some on tonight… So 
hopefully that will work. Oh, what am I 
saying? 
POSITVELY 4TH STREET 
So now I know what I have to do to get my life 
from last year back. (Because I will get it 
back.) I must start reading Science News 
again. And potentially writing witty and catty 
synopsis’s of the article I read every week. 
And hand them off to Giselle.  Then I will get 
a boyfriend again, and my grades will radiate 
perfection, and everything, everything will be 
all right once more. 
 
104. I WOULDN’T FEEL SO ALL ALONE… 
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Weirded out by life. Ugh, I hate everything. 
PLAY PRACTICE 
I hate Jess Jackson. With a passion. 
LESBONICS 
People think I’m a lezzbo. This sucks. I got 
asked today if I was going out with Jamie. 
Ick. 
HATE MAILS FROM THE ‘DOPH 
“So yeah, final e-mail. I definitely don't 
feel comfortable in the study hall now. So 
I'll find a new place. Perhaps I'll get a pass 
to the library. You seem good (better) with 
out us talking so I guess we should keep it 
that way. It's hard to try and hate you. But 
as you said it does help to get over someone. 
I have a Radiohead DVD if you want to come 
over and watch it at anytime. I figure that's 
not an issue. That's all. I guess I'll see you 
in the hallways. Oh and check out my latest 
quote: ‘They used to say whenever you sighed, 
it used up a drop of the blood's heart. I'm 
suprised I'm still alive.’ Christoph Birnbaum 
11/1/2005” 
ANNOYING! 
Get out of my life! Get out of my life! 
HURT 
It hurts too much to bear. 
ERIN AND JULIA’S WILD BOOK OF LOVE 
I made Erie and I a wild book of love. It’s 
going to be awesome. It already kind of is. 
It’s pink and black paper, collages, and 
pictures of the two of us. It’s AMAZING. 
BAD KARMA 
So I was thinking back to Zack and I, and I 
realize that the feel of the relationship 
makes my stomach feel sick. My nostrils tingle 
with something I don’t like, and I basically 
don’t want that ever again. I want a new guy. 
A new one! But, I wish that Zack and I were 
still friends. We were good friends. 
(DEPRESSED) ASHLEY’S FUNKY HAIR 
Ashley dyed her hairs pink. Lucky bitch. 
GUERRA 
Getting a C in the class. Not bad, considering 
I was thinking would get along the lines of an 
F.  
NOVEMBER HAS COME 
November 1st ‘erebody. Magical time of writing 
and acting like I’m stoned and dead. While 
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still maintaining a  delightful depressive 
demeanor, and waiting for it to snow with 
baited breath. 
UNE ANEE DERNIER 
Last year I had guys all over me… This time 
last year Alex was kissing my freaking feets. 
Why have I lost my charm? If I have, where did 
it go? How do I get it back? All good 
questions begging for an answer. 
GWENNIE 
Loaded “What You Waiting For”, my swim anthem 
from last year. It’s this almost-amazing 
techno pop song. 
TROT 
Ran tonight. Should run every night because 
I’m a lard. 
 
105. SUBTERRANEAN HOMESICK BLUES 
Feeling really apart from everything… 
Depressed, tired, melancholy. 
HATEFUL 
How is it that they both hate me now? I feel 
like the only one who doesn’t is Alex.  
ANGER 
It makes me mad that he and Jackie are 
together… Simply because he was always telling 
me he didn’t fancy he, not one little bit, and 
now they are happily smooching, and hugging, 
and absolute nonsense. 
LOOKS 
I look like a deer in headlights crossed with 
a scared squirrel mixed with some girl… When 
did I get so hideous that no one except my 
girl friends like me? I mean, I try and I try 
to e the perfect fit, and to be beautiful, and 
witty, and likable. And yet, I fall short. I’m 
such a failure, and unlovable. 
BOYS ON THE STREET 
Saw a boy running today. And he gave me a 
look… Where are my days of being attractive? 
Why does no one love me anymore? 
RICH EROTIC FANTASIES OF AN EXETER VIRGIN 
(OTHERWISE KNOWN AS “CRAZY GIRLIE”) 
Nate… Sigh… I’m fantasizing that he’ll kiss 
me, and we’ll spend the rest of the visit in 
his dorm room. But most likely he’ll get a 
girlfriend. Besides, what would he want with a 
16 year-old?…Exactly! 
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TEARS FALL DOWN 
Basically everything’s going downhill. And 
everything’s dying.  
CHOKE ON THOSE FLOWERS IN YOUR THROAT 
I want to fall asleep for a hundred years, and 
never wake up. I’m so tired, and so exhausted 
from everything. I just don’t think I’ll ever 
get over this nonsense in my life, and 
everything always ends up the same way… We 
die…. We die… We die. 
 
106. SMOKE 
Weekend again. Lots of stuff, however. 
THE GATHERING 
Family party this Sunday. Joyous.  
PLAY PRACTICE 
Off book in Swayzee park tomorrow from 10-
1:00… It’s three hours, but it’s a drag. I 
have to make food, and be with a lot of people 
I don’t really like, and who don’t really like 
me.  
THE ‘DOPH’S DEPRESSED BLOG 
“So yeah. Here's my life right now. 
I'm not going to have any afternoons free at 
all. Work Monday, Tuesday, and Friday. Math 
Club Wednesday. Tutoring Thursday. Every week. 
Sweet. 
I'm not over her but there's another I have an 
interest in but I have a feeling that she's 
fine with being friends so yeah, that's the 
way it'll be. The problem with the former 
isn't so much emotional as mental. I can't 
stop thinking about her and when I have dreams 
(which have become oh too frequent), they're 
about her. I actually had to stop a friend 
from talking about her today because it just 
depresses me. I want to be with her. She 
doesn't want anything to do with me. But I 
don't want anything to do with her either 
because she's better off when we don't 
talk/interact. So yeah, lose/lose situation. 
Oh so emo, I know 
Lots to think about, so 
I'll try to forget 
Haiku's are awesome. 
So yep, life. 
Just kill me now.” 
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SWEET DREAMS 
I wonder what he’s dreaming of…? Sex? Kissing? 
Talking? Holding? Who knows…? 
SAD 
It made me sad… I kind of want to wrap my arms 
around him, but I know that I can’t lead him 
on. With me he is so unhappy.  With him I am 
so unhappy. 
…BUT TRUE 
I wouldn’t have it any other way, though. I 
don’t want him not liking me. I want him to be 
in pain. I get a high from it. I like the 
conflict, love the chaos. I’m just a bad 
person. 
DA BOOK 
Everyone loves Erie and my book of love. 
Especially my ex-boy page. Heh, I love it. 
 
107. BLOWIN’ IN THE WIND (OY, HATE THAT SONG) 
End of weekend. Bah. 
PAR-TAY 
The family party was “general rabble rousing”, 
lots of food, and mildly incestuous 
activities. 
PLAY PRACTICE 
I was about to shoot Jess, everyone liked my 
Triscuit/pepperoni/cheese things, and I got 
tons of pictures taken of me.  
MUSICK 
New music from Chris and Nicole. Lots of 
Sister Hazel, Weezer, Coldplay, Switchfoot, 
and Anberlin. Mildly amusing, mildly 
frightening. 
HATEFUL 
Hate The ‘Doph. Goodness, he annoys me. I 
never want to see him again. Ever. I really am 
perturbed about the whole endeavor. 
MYSPACE 
I want to delete my new one. Now. I hate it 
again. Gagh. 
HOMERUN 
Ran tonight. Very proud. Hopefully I worked 
off a third of the hors d'oeuvres I ate.  
FAMILY 
Cousins were very nice, people were awesome. 
Choking down pounds of kalbasa on sticks, and 
chocolate cakes, and meatballs and pastas. 
Kissed on the nose by my favorite aunt, and 
talked about boys, naked time, and being 
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careful. I adore her. She told me she got 
herpes from her husband. It made my night.  
BONDAGE 
Talked about mildly S & M-like things with 
Ted. Amusing.  
IF I COULD SLEEP FOREVER 
Slept a lot in the afternoon yesterday. I love 
sleeping. 
 
108. LITHIUM PICNIC 
Hatred eating away at my soul. Maybe I’m 
seemed less vulnerable. 
WALL 
Pictures up already for the play with bios. 
Interesting. I look like a loon. 
NEWLYWEDS 
CJ and The ‘Doph got together. I hate them 
both very much because they are happy. And 
because I still…  
CJ 
I hate her very much. She thinks depressed 
people shouldn’t take pills, and she’s easy (a 
week after I’m like, “‘Doph, no” and she’s 
like bland oatmeal. Bland, and lumpy, and 
disgusting, and pale. Boring as hell. Looks 
like a catfish, chipmunk, blob, and ugly 
thing. I have no idea (well, okay, I do) why I 
hate her… I’m sure she’s nice… Urgh. She 
deserves a relationship, and lord knows I 
don’t want him. OY. 
PETULANT 
So, I want a great boyfriend. I mean, I don’t 
even have a crush right now. It sucks. A whole 
lot. 
RENT (OTHERWISE KNOWN AS “NO DAY BUT TODAY”) 
For English, my group sung the first 19 lines 
of Hamlet to the tune of Rent’s ‘Seasons of 
Love’.  The class chanted for the “singing 
Group”. It was awesome. 
THE RUNAWAY 
I found out from Ashley that Zack ran away 
from me to make me hate him. But does he 
really hate me? Ashley said that he doesn’t 
know what to do with his emotions. The whole 
girlfriend thing hasn’t clicked yet. 
OK GO (A MILLION WAYS) 
“Sit back, matter of fact, teasing, toying, 
turning, chatting, charming, hissing, playing 
the crowd. Play that song again, another 
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couple Klonopin, a nod, a glance, a half-
hearted bow. Oh such grace, oh such beauty, 
and lipstick and callous and fishnets and 
malice. Oh darling, you're a million ways to 
be cruel. I should, I wish I could, maybe if 
you were, I would, a list of standard-issue 
regrets. One last 80 proof, slouching in the 
corner booth. Baby, it's as good as it gets. 
Oh such grace, oh such beauty. So precious, 
suspicious, and charming, and vicious. Oh 
darling, you're a million ways to be cruel.” 
TED 
Stayed for the par-tay, and we drank every 
night he stayed. He felt my chests, and that 
was a little incestuous and weird. But, he was 
like, “You are ‘eminently fuck-able”, “in 
college you’ll be able to have a new guy every 
night if you want”, “I would stare at you if 
you were walking down the street”, “You have a 
baby face”, and “You are attractive”. 
INSECURE 
In all, his comments were much needed.   
LAU-DA 
Laura (my German Laura) mailed me from 
Andover. She is coming! I am excited. 
LOBSTAH MAIL 
“Hello Julie, my dear!!! :-)  
How are you? Sorry that I haven't been writing 
earlier but I HATE writing e-mails (I always 
have to write home *g*) But this weekend is 
Andover-Exeter and I'm ging to come, so maybe 
we can meet somewhere? That would be 
sooooooooooo awesome (ha, remember how I 
confused awesome and awful?!?) Now I don't 
know what to write anymore, except from that I 
really have to sleep now, because I'm horribly 
tired (all that homework) so please write back 
soon!  
Love, Laura  
PS: do you feel like jumping into the river 
again or do you think it's too cold now?  
PPS:real Maine LOBSTER (see pictures)” 
GERTRUDE 
Mailed Torey. Hopefully she won’t pull a 
Putnam, and she’ll answer me. 
COLLEGE 
Got my first college letter from The 
University of Miami. Apparently they want me 
to consider them. I’m so very excited. 
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ANGER MANAGEMENT 
Time to be horribly mean to my exes and boys 
of the past year. Behind their backs. Trash-
talking time. 
Ryan (Pip-squeak): What a loser. He wanted to 
feel me up, and then was like, “But we can’t 
date.” Egh. Obsessed with le sportif, and a 
very strange male indeed. The time cannot be 
counted because I a) don’t wish to recall the 
wasted hours, and b) the whole endeavor lasted 
sporadically for over a year. All I can say 
now is, “Yucky. Tongue is gross. And so is 
Ryan!” 
Alex (A strange one): I barely remember the 
relationship. However, I remember it was two 
things, it was too “Long” and too “Labored”. I 
basically didn’t like him very much after a 
while, and breaking up with him gave me some 
self-confidence to work with. I do remember 
that he gave me a chain to wear, and some 
fudge, and a ring, and wanted me to do tattoos 
on him. I swear, I thought he was gay for a 
minute or so. Two months of delusion, two 
months of dating, and a freaky time for all. 
Zack (a headache): Oh momma, what a time that 
was. Three months. Honestly, it remains the 
best damn relationship of mine (That’s pretty 
sad, yes?”) But, goodness, so much shit I’ve 
learned now about what he thought of me, and 
such. What a headcase! Some good times… Like… 
Naked time… And definite experience was 
acquired. However, a big “Oy Vey” for The 
Incident, The Runaway, and The Summer.  
(Shakes head).   A very strange time in my 
life, that I would like to dismiss as 
“Temporary insanity”. 
Garrett (You, me, baby, we ain’t nothing but 
mammals… So let’s do it like they do on the 
discovery channel”): Approximately a two-month 
courtship. I didn’t actually “Go Out” with 
him, but we were flirty, and he did end up 
making out with me at one point in the back of 
his car. All I can say is “Ew-- Unctuous 
loser.” Tongue like a Gila Monster, which 
probed, and prodded, and tried to find my 
molars, and tonsils. Many would say, “Gnarly!” 
I, however, say “Nasty!” 
Christoph (EMO): A REAL HEADCASE. With a 
headcase ex-girlfriend. So much trouble in the 
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time we went out. The whole damn endeavor 
lasted about four months, and, baby, it was 
pretty bad. Not only did I get threats, and 
sex proposals, but he cried in front of me a 
number of times. Way too emotional. Way too 
weird. Voice a tad too high. Not right for me 
at all. A very “complex” boy (Lord knows he 
gave me a complex or seven), and someone whom 
I should have never gotten involved with. 
JOYS OF THERAPY 
I’m better now that I had it. I had a few 
really shitty two or three weeks not having 
it, but now that I’m back, I’m better. 
 
109. FOR THE BENEFIT OF MR. KITE 
A few days off from school. I plan to sleep 
them away. 
ART 
Submitted to an art website. 
NOVELLA 
It’s going well, my “Red Shoes”. It’s going to 
be a tad strange, but amusing. 
QUIZ 
i've consumed alcohol 
i've run away from home  
i have lied to my parents about where i am 
i don't like bush because he is dumb 
i don't like bush with my own reasons to back 
it up  
i think I'm ugly 
i shut others out when i'm depressed 
i open up to others easily 
i watch the news  
i own an ipod or mp3 player  
i own something from hot topic 
i own something from pac sun 
i own something from the gap   
i love disney movies  
i am a sucker for hair/eyes  
i curse regularly    
i bake well   
i own something from abercrombie   
i am in love with love  
i am self conscious 
i like to laugh  
i liked perks of being a wallflower 
i have cough drops when i'm not sick  
i have many scars   
i am really ticklish 
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i can't stop eating 
i see a therapist 
i take anti-depressants 
i love white chocolate 
i bite my nails 
i am comfortable with being me  
i'm single  
gotten lost in your city 
saw a shooting star 
wished on a shooting star 
saw a meteor shower 
gone out in public in your pajamas   
hugged a stranger   
made out in an elevator 
swore at your parents  
kicked a guy where it hurts 
been to a casino  
saw a therapist  
bitten someone  
been bitten by someone 
gotten the chicken pox  
kissed a member of the same sex   
ridden in a taxi 
shoplifted   
ever had a crush on someone of the same sex 
had feelings for someone who didn't have them 
back  
had a crush on a teacher  
been to europe  
been on a plane 
seen the rocky horror picture show  
eaten sushi    
had someone cheat on you 
miss someone right now 
taken painkillers when you didn't need them  
inhaled nitrous 
cheated on someone 
woke up crying 
cried yourself to sleep 
 
110. I WANT YOU 
Tuesday, back at school. Listening to “Karma 
Police on repeat. 
KARMA POLICE 
Mailed ‘Doph telling him I still liked him. 
When I see him and CJ, it feels like a dark 
teatime in my soul, or a dark ballet, and it 
leaves me wanting to cry. 
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JOHANNA 
I talked to her, and she told me (in essence) 
“‘Doph is poison, and I’m, jealous and 
competing, and I don’t really like him”. 
WHAT TO DO (OTHERWISE KNOWN AS “JUST WHAT I 
NEEDED: PART TWO AND END”) 
When he comes at 7:05 tomorrow morning, I need 
to tell him to stay with her. I need to tell 
him to get away from me. And that we cannot be 
friends, and that I cannot see him and her 
together because I’ll be compelled to do 
something horrible. 
HYPER DRAMA 
Basically it (meaning life in general) has to 
be hyped up and insane. 
TWELVE LEVELS 
Johanna and I figured out that the real issue 
is my mum dying. It’s 12 levels down in my 
issue scale, covered up by my own issues with 
life and other people. It should be number 
six.  
SLEEP FOREVER 
I’m just so tired, and so sick of all this. I 
need to leave. Either die, or go to PEA, or 
remove myself from all this.  
DEPRESSION 
I’m just so dead. I am so alive, yet my skin 
feels dead. My soul feels too alive. I need 
someone to take care of me, and even if he 
seems available, it isn’t him to be that one 
to take care of me. 
FREEFALL 
But then, who is it? I haven’t met him yet. 
All I know is that I need to be in freefall, 
and then that parachute will catch me. I’m 
still attractive. I’m still talented. I can 
still act, and I can be self-assured. I don’t 
need validation. For the sexual stuff, 
masturbation should suffice. I just need to 
wait for it to come to me. And it will. There 
are millions upon millions of guys, and many 
of them are perfect for me. We will find each 
other. And soon.   
 
111. THE BACK OF LOVE 
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Fought hyper drama with hyper drama. Cried in 
therapy today. 
JOSH 
Lenzy in chemistry today was like, “Lets set 
you up with Josh!” Apparently we would work 
well together. 
THE BOY IN QUESTION 
Josh is a tall, lanky, rocker dude who is 
quiet and basically keeps to himself. We like 
the same music, and are pessimists, and such. 
SURGERY 
Zack is getting surgery. It’s so awful.  
 
 
112. A MOVIE SCRIPT  
Apparently I have been taken over by hormones. 
I have no idea what I have done. 
ERIN’S MAD 
Again. She’s pissed at me for no reason. Well, 
ok, I walked a different way to the art room. 
To avoid the “happy couple”. I think we may be 
good again. 
AVOIDANCE ISSUES 
Almost fell asleep in math, and am working 
hard to procrastinate homework. 
IN SECRET 
‘Doph kissed me. It always feels good. And 
stayed with me for the whole rehearsal, and 
poked my chests, and drank water, and held me, 
and massaged my back, and rather got a boner.   
TRASHING THE HAPPY COUPLE 
So he’s cheating on her with me. Basically. 
HAIRCUT 
Did I inform you? I cut off all my hairs. I 
look like Marilyn.   
STEPBACK 
Wait, this is my life right now. I would have 
never thought this when I was a child, or a 
few months ago. I can’t believes the twists 
and turns I get.   
NUTS FOR MY NUNGA NUNGAS 
He was awfully touchy with them. He also 
grabbed my arse on one or three (or ten) 
occasions. 
AMUSING 
Matt Coffey, my partner for my skit did an 
improve with another group. We had a dance 
off, and he sang, “My Humps”. Now, “lumps” are 
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“chests” (breasts) and humps are butts. Very 
amusing indeed. 
 
113. WATER FOR WHEN MY SOUL GETS THRISTY 
A reggae song called “King Without a Crown” 
and a Sunshine Angel from my Aunt Joanne made 
me feel better.  
EVER NOTICE HOW “BOY” RHYMES WITH “DESTROY”? 
Waiting for a boy to make me feel whole again. 
I even wrote an essay on it. Pathetic? Oh, I 
thinks so. 
BOYS ON THE RADIO 
There are two new guys I fancy now. 
DRUM MAJOR 
Matt Quinlan. Zack’s best friend, cute as 
hell, loves good music… and Weezer… Eh. I did 
his make-up, and he remembers me. So I’ll 
fancy him because, I don’t know. He’s single, 
and I want him. 
ADONIS 
Then there’s beautiful blonde boy who goes to 
Charter school who I can eye from afar. I 
reccently made friends with Bailey, so she 
could get me with him… Probably. He smiled at 
me in the hall, and he’s just gorgeous. Tall, 
lanky, skinny, blonde, and wears tight pants, 
studded belts, and rocker tee-shirts. I may 
love him.  
 
114. “TAKE A STEP BACK, THINK ABOUT IT. WHAT 
SHOULD THEY DO? BECAUSE THERE ARE ALWAYS 
COMPLICATIONS WHEN YOU’RE DATING IN SCHOOL” 
Back in love with him. He has a girlfriend. 
Believe it or not, the boy isn’t Zack. 
LES OS 
In love with the ‘Doph. And he says he is in 
love with me. Then why is he still with her? 
In a mood now, and depressed. Sulking. Dead, 
and fried brain. 
THE CALL 
Called him up, and she was there. He said I 
had every reason to me mad. Tomorrow I’m going 
to cry at him, and spit, and kick, and be 
upset. 
IS THIS LOVE OF OURS ALIVE 
I just don’t know what to do. I like him. 
Really like him. And he tells me things, and 
why is he with her? Oh god, it’s too much to 
bear. I’m so screwed. 
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LIMBO 
Erin and I bouncing back and forth. She was 
vexed with me. Now we’re ok. I think. I hope. 
Godawful life. 
NOTES 
On the plus side of my dying life, I made her 
a huge long note with pictures alike the one I 
made Chrisdoph. I also made one for Gill. But 
Erin’s is the longest. It goes down my hall 
way. It has her name in Mayan. Dad saw it, and 
was like, “I hope you can find a job you 
like.” Silly Daddy. 
KISSING IN THE SNOW 
Christoph came to pick me up from play 
practice, and held me the whole way home, and 
then kissed me with snowflakes on his 
eyelashes, and told me he loved me. I said it 
back, and I meant it. 
ABANDONED IT OUT WEST 
That’s why it hurts more than I can bear. 
THANKSGIVING BREAK 
Just Dad and me. Pretty good. I got all my 
work done, and slept, and watched TV, and play 
practice, and drew. Seeing ‘Arry. 
 
115. THE END… OR THE BEGINNING? 
Goodness. What a world. 
THESE TIMES ARE A CHANGN’ 
He broke it off Monday, but we’re both in 
love, so now we’re “together” but not. 
HE’S THE WIZARD 
Play tomorrow. “The Wiz”. Freaking out. 
COSTUMES 
So, I’m a sexy poppy in a fish-like sparkled 
dress, and sweet little poppy hat. A munchkin 
in a bonnet and olden shirt and red skit. 
Painted black ballet shoes for everything. And 
for wing’d monkey I don a biker jacket and 
hat, Anikin Skywalker boots, and aviator hood 
and glasses. 
PUTTING ON THE RITZ 
However, I look like a harlot with the blush 
and lipy in bright red. 
ACE-DA-MIA! 
On the plus side, I get to skip two days of 
school. Cha-ching. 
NOW YOU’RE DANCING, CHILD, IN A CHINESE SUIT 
“Teasers” all day for the show... I get to do 
“He’s the Wizard” and look bemused. 
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STRANGE 
Weird vivid dreams. Not swanky at all. Too 
real for my taste, and too cool sweaty when I 
wake up. 
 I’VE SEEN A LOT OF WOMEN, BUT SHE NEVER 
ESCAPED MY MIND 
I can only hope he truly loves me back. I 
think I need him.  
COLLEGE LIFE 
12 college letters by mail. Countless by 
Internet. Sweet butt club. 
I WANT YOU, YEAH, I WANT YOU 
So, rather in love with him. Everything makes 
me so. He’s so damn cute and sweet and sexy, 
and hugging him is wonderful. And today I 
actually told him I wanted to marry him. Which 
I rather do. He’s the kind of highschool 
sweetheart guy, the guy I want to loose my 
virginity to. The guy who I don’t mind saying 
sappy nauseating shat to. He’s all pale, and 
gorgeous, and brown haired, and tall, and 
thin, and emo, and smart, and I don’t want 
anyone else for the first time in a long time.  
DOLCE VITA 
During study he said, “When we’re married, 
we’ll have a fireplace. And we’ll sit in front 
of the fire, and you’ll be reading some 
literary masterpiece, and I’ll be reading so 
science thing, and classical music will be 
playing on a radio in the background for some 
reason (I interjected, ‘I love classical 
music. Like, cello and such! I have a passion 
for it.’) and we’ll talk about life, and 
everything.” 
JUST LIKE A WOMAN 
Reminds me of him. Bob Dylan in general 
reminds me of him. 
COMPRIMISE 
I’m making him dump her. I have to. I’m dying 
of love. Constant sickness and cold sweats. He 
had better do it. 
DOUBLE COOL WITH KNOBS 
On the plus side, I’m actually in love. 
ROLLING STONE 
But how long will that last? Bloody hell. I 
shall never get this whole teenage thing 
right. 
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